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SIXTY FIFTH LEGISLATURE - THIRD SPECIAL SESSION 
 

 
NINTH DAY 

 

 
House Chamber, Olympia, Thursday, June 29, 2017 

 
The House was called to order at 10:00 a.m. by the 

Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding).  The Clerk 
called the roll and a quorum was present. 

 
The flags were escorted to the rostrum by a Sergeant at 

Arms Color Guard, Pages Gary Holt and Leo O'Leary.  The 
Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) led the Chamber 
in the Pledge of Allegiance.  The prayer was offered by 
Representative Tana Senn, 41st Legislative District.  

 
Reading of the Journal of the previous day was 

dispensed with and it was ordered to stand approved. 
 
There being no objection, the House advanced to the 

eighth order of business. 
 

MOTION 
 

There being no objection, the Committee on Rules was 
relieved of HOUSE CONCURRENT RESOLUTION NO. 
4400 and the bill was placed on the third reading calendar: 

 
There being no objection, the House reverted to the 

seventh order of business. 
 

THIRD READING 
 

ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE 
BILL NO. 1661, by House Committee on Appropriations 
(originally sponsored by Representatives Kagi, Sullivan, 
Dent, Senn, Muri, Kilduff, Klippert, Frame, Goodman, 
Ortiz-Self, Wilcox, Lovick, Hargrove, Clibborn, Lytton, 
Appleton, Fitzgibbon, Orwall, Kloba, Sells, Fey, Macri, 
Bergquist, Pollet, Hudgins, Robinson, Stanford and 
Slatter) 

 
Creating the department of children, youth, and 

families. 
 
There being no objection, the rules were suspended, and 

ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 
NO. 1661 was returned to second reading for the purpose of 
amendment. 

 
SECOND READING 

 
Representative Kagi moved the adoption of the striking 

amendment (624): 
 

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  FINDINGS.  (1) 
The legislature finds that state services 
are not currently organized and delivered 
in a way that achieves the optimal 
outcomes for children, youth, and 
families. The legislature believes that, 
to improve service delivery and outcomes, 
existing services must be restructured 
into a comprehensive agency dedicated to 
the safety, development, and well-being of 
children that emphasizes prevention, early 
childhood development, and early 
intervention, and supporting parents to be 
their children's first and most important 
teachers. 

(2) The legislature finds that: 

(a) The early years of a child's life 
are critical to the child's healthy brain 
development and that the quality of 
caregiving during the early years can 
significantly impact the child's 
intellectual, social, and emotional 
development; 

(b) A successful outcome for every 
child obtaining a K-12 education depends 
on children being prepared from birth for 
academic and social success in school. For 
children at risk of school failure, the 
opportunity gap often emerges as early as 
eighteen months of age; 

(c) A more cohesive and integrated 
early learning system has been established 
that provides a solid foundation for 
further improvements in the quality and 
availability of early learning programs; 
and 

(d) Increasing the availability of high 
quality services for children ages birth 
to three and their parents or caregivers 
will result in improved school and life 
outcomes. 

(3) Research is clear that quality 
culturally and linguistically responsive 
early care and education builds the 
foundation for a child's success in school 
and in life. In restructuring early 
learning and child welfare services, the 
legislature seeks to build on the success 
of Washington's early learning efforts to 
assure children most at risk of 
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experiencing adversity are provided high 
quality early learning experiences. 

(4) The legislature finds that 
advancements in research and science have 
identified indicators of risk, how they 
impact healthy development, and the 
critical importance of stable, nurturing 
relationships, particularly in the early 
years. Services for families and children 
should be prioritized for those who are 
most at risk of neglect, physical harm, 
and other adverse factors. 

(5) The legislature finds that a focus 
on adolescent development is needed to 
ensure that effective supports and 
interventions are targeted to support 
adolescents successfully transitioning to 
adulthood. Youth known to both the child 
welfare and juvenile justice systems often 
suffer from childhood trauma, have 
multisystem involvement, and experience 
homelessness. Increased integration of the 
child welfare and juvenile justice systems 
can increase opportunities for prevention 
and improve outcomes for youth in both 
systems. 

(6) The legislature finds that children 
and youth of color are disproportionately 
impacted at every point in the child 
welfare and juvenile justice systems. The 
department of children, youth, and 
families must prioritize addressing 
equity, disproportionality, and disparity 
in service delivery and outcomes, and 
provide transparent, frequent reporting of 
outcomes by race, ethnicity, and 
geography. The legislature finds that the 
state values the partnership with tribes 
in providing services for our children and 
youth and intends to honor the government-
to-government relationship between the 
state and tribes. 

(7) The department of children, youth, 
and families must be anchored in a culture 
of innovation, transparency, 
accountability, rigorous data analysis, 
and reliance on research and evidence-
based interventions. 

(8) The legislature finds that the 
public expects an effective service 
delivery system that is comprehensive, 
accountable, and goes beyond a single 
department's role. For this reason, the 
legislature is creating a mechanism in the 
department of children, youth, and 
families to align, integrate, and ensure 
accountability of state services for 
children, youth, and their families across 
state agencies so that there is a 
seamless, effective, prevention and early 

intervention-based service system 
regardless of which state agency is 
responsible for particular services. 

(9) The legislature finds that the work 
of the department of children, youth, and 
families will only be as successful as the 
workforce—both the agency employees and 
community-based providers. Increased 
support for the professionals working with 
children, youth, and families is critical 
to improving outcomes. 

(10) The legislature further finds that 
other states have successfully established 
integrated departments dedicated to 
serving children, youth, and families. 
These departments have improved the 
visibility of child and family issues, 
increased authority and accountability, 
enabled system improvements, and created 
a stronger focus on improving child 
outcomes. 

PART I 

DEPARTMENT OF CHILDREN, YOUTH, AND 
FAMILIES CREATED 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 101.  (1)(a) The 
department of children, youth, and 
families is created as an executive branch 
agency. The department is vested with all 
powers and duties transferred to it under 
this act and such other powers and duties 
as may be authorized by law. The vision 
for the department is that Washington 
state's children and youth grow up safe 
and health-thriving physically, 
emotionally, and academically, nurtured by 
family and community. 

(b) The department, in partnership with 
state and local agencies, tribes, and 
communities, shall protect children and 
youth from harm and promote healthy 
development with effective, high quality 
prevention, intervention, and early 
education services delivered in an 
equitable manner. An important role for 
the department shall be to provide 
preventative services to help secure and 
preserve families in crisis. The 
department shall partner with the 
federally recognized Indian tribes to 
develop effective services for youth and 
families while respecting the sovereignty 
of those tribes and the government-to-
government relationship. Nothing in 
chapter . . ., Laws of 2017 3rd sp. sess. 
(this act) alters the duties, 
requirements, and policies of the federal 
Indian child welfare act, 25 U.S.C. Secs. 
1901 through 1963, as amended, or the 
Indian child welfare act, chapter 13.38 
RCW. 
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(2) Beginning July 1, 2018, the 
department must develop definitions for, 
work plans to address, and metrics to 
measure the outcomes for children, youth, 
and families served by the department and 
must work with state agencies to ensure 
services for children, youth, and families 
are science-based, outcome-driven, data-
informed, and collaborative. 

(3)(a) Beginning July 1, 2018, the 
department must establish short and long-
term population level outcome measure 
goals, including metrics regarding 
reducing disparities by family income, 
race, and ethnicity in each outcome. 

(b) The department must report to the 
legislature on outcome measures, actions 
taken, progress toward these goals, and 
plans for the future year, no less than 
annually, beginning December 1, 2018. 

(c) The outcome measures must include, 
but are not limited to: 

(i) Improving child development and 
school readiness through voluntary, high 
quality early learning opportunities as 
measured by: (A) Increasing the number and 
proportion of children kindergarten-ready 
as measured by the Washington kindergarten 
inventory of developing skills (WAKids) 
assessment including mathematics; (B) 
increasing the proportion of children in 
early learning programs that have achieved 
the level 3 or higher early achievers 
quality standard; and (C) increasing the 
available supply of licensed child care in 
both child care centers and family homes, 
including providers not receiving state 
subsidy; 

(ii) Preventing child abuse and 
neglect; 

(iii) Improving child and youth safety, 
permanency, and well-being as measured by: 
(A) Reducing the number of children 
entering out-of-home care; (B) reducing a 
child's length of stay in out-of-home 
care; (C) reducing maltreatment of youth 
while in out-of-home care; (D) licensing 
more foster homes than there are children 
in foster care; (E) reducing the number of 
children that reenter out-of-home care 
within twelve months; (F) increasing the 
stability of placements for children in 
out-of-home care; and (G) developing 
strategies to demonstrate to foster 
families that their service and 
involvement is highly valued by the 
department, as demonstrated by the 
development of strategies to consult with 
foster families regarding future placement 

of a foster child currently placed with a 
foster family; 

(iv) Improving reconciliation of 
children and youth with their families as 
measured by: (A) Increasing family 
reunification; and (B) increasing the 
number of youth who are reunified with 
their family of origin; 

(v) In collaboration with county 
juvenile justice programs, improving 
adolescent outcomes including reducing 
multisystem involvement and homelessness; 
and increasing school graduation rates and 
successful transitions to adulthood for 
youth involved in the child welfare and 
juvenile justice systems; 

(vi) Reducing future demand for mental 
health and substance use disorder 
treatment for youth involved in the child 
welfare and juvenile justice systems; 

(vii) In collaboration with county 
juvenile justice programs, reducing 
criminal justice involvement and 
recidivism as measured by: (A) An increase 
in the number of youth who successfully 
complete the terms of diversion or 
alternative sentencing options; (B) a 
decrease in the number of youth who commit 
subsequent crimes; and (C) eliminating the 
discharge of youth from institutional 
settings into homelessness; and 

(viii) Reducing racial and ethnic 
disproportionality and disparities in 
system involvement and across child and 
youth outcomes in collaboration with other 
state agencies. 

(4) Beginning July 1, 2018, the 
department must: 

(a) Lead ongoing collaborative work to 
minimize or eliminate systemic barriers to 
effective, integrated services in 
collaboration with state agencies serving 
children, youth, and families; 

(b) Identify necessary improvements and 
updates to statutes relevant to their 
responsibilities and proposing 
legislative changes to the governor no 
less than biennially; 

(c) Help create a data-focused 
environment in which there are aligned 
outcomes and shared accountability for 
achieving those outcomes, with shared, 
real-time data that is accessible to 
authorized persons interacting with the 
family, child, or youth to identify what 
is needed and which services would be 
effective; 
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(d) Lead the provision of state 
services to adolescents, focusing on key 
transition points for youth, including 
exiting foster care and institutions, and 
coordinating with the office of homeless 
youth prevention and protection programs 
to address the unique needs of homeless 
youth; and 

(e) Create and annually update a list 
of the rights and responsibilities of 
foster parents in partnership with foster 
parent representatives. The list of foster 
parent rights and responsibilities must be 
posted on the department's web site and 
provided to foster parents in writing at 
the time of licensure. 

(5) The department is accountable to 
the public. To ensure transparency, 
beginning December 30, 2018, agency 
performance data for the services provided 
by the department, including outcome data 
for contracted services, must be available 
to the public, consistent with 
confidentiality laws, federal 
protections, and individual rights to 
privacy. Publicly available data must 
include budget and funding decisions, 
performance-based contracting data, 
including data for contracted services, 
and performance data on metrics identified 
in this section. The oversight board for 
children, youth, and families must work 
with the secretary and director to develop 
the most effective and cost-efficient ways 
to make department data available to the 
public, including making this data readily 
available on the department's web site. 

(6) The department shall ensure that 
all new and renewed contracts for services 
are performance-based. 

(7) As used in this section, 
"performance-based contract" means 
results-oriented contracting that focuses 
on the quality or outcomes that tie at 
least a portion of the contractor's 
payment, contract extensions, or contract 
renewals to the achievement of specific 
measurable performance standards and 
requirements. 

(8) The department must execute all new 
and renewed contracts for services in 
accordance with this section and 
consistent with RCW 74.13B.020. When 
contracted services are managed through a 
network administrator or other third 
party, the department must execute data-
sharing agreements with the entities 
managing the contracts to track provider 
performance measures. Contracts with 
network administrators or other third 

parties must provide the contract 
administrator the ability to shift 
resources from one provider to another, to 
evaluate individual provider performance, 
to add or delete services in consultation 
with the department, and to reinvest 
savings from increased efficiencies into 
new or improved services in their 
catchment area. Whenever possible, 
contractor performance data must be made 
available to the public, consistent with 
confidentiality laws and individual rights 
to privacy. 

(9)(a) The oversight board for 
children, youth, and families shall begin 
its work and call the first meeting of the 
board on or after July 1, 2018. The 
oversight board shall immediately assume 
the duties of the legislative children's 
oversight committee, as provided for in 
RCW 74.13.570 and assume the full 
functions of the board as provided for in 
this section by July 1, 2019. The office 
of innovation, alignment, and 
accountability shall provide quarterly 
updates regarding the implementation of 
the department of children, youth, and 
families to the board between July 1, 
2018, and July 1, 2019. 

(b) The ombuds shall establish the 
oversight board for children, youth, and 
families. The board is authorized for the 
purpose of monitoring and ensuring that 
the department of children, youth, and 
families achieves the stated outcomes of 
chapter . . ., Laws of 2017 3rd sp. sess. 
(this act), and complies with 
administrative acts, relevant statutes, 
rules, and policies pertaining to early 
learning, juvenile rehabilitation, 
juvenile justice, and children and family 
services. 

(10)(a) The oversight board for 
children, youth, and families shall 
consist of two senators and two 
representatives from the legislature with 
one member from each major caucus, one 
nonvoting representative from the 
governor's office, one subject matter 
expert in early learning, one subject 
matter expert in child welfare, one 
subject matter expert in juvenile 
rehabilitation and justice, one subject 
matter expert in reducing disparities in 
child outcomes by family income and race 
and ethnicity, one tribal representative 
from the west of the crest of the Cascade 
mountains, one tribal representative from 
the east of the crest of the Cascade 
mountains, one current or former foster 
parent representative, one representative 
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of an organization that advocates for the 
best interest of the child, one parent 
stakeholder group representative, one law 
enforcement representative, one child 
welfare caseworker representative, one 
early childhood learning program 
implementation practitioner, and one 
judicial representative presiding over 
child welfare court proceedings or other 
children's matters. 

(b) The senate members of the board 
shall be appointed by the leaders of the 
two major caucuses of the senate. The 
house of representatives members of the 
board shall be appointed by the leaders of 
the two major caucuses of the house of 
representatives. Members shall be 
appointed before the close of each regular 
session of the legislature during an odd-
numbered year. 

(c) The remaining board members shall 
be nominated by the governor, subject to 
the approval of the appointed legislators 
by majority vote, and serve four-year 
terms. 

(11) The oversight board for children, 
youth, and families has the following 
powers, which may be exercised by majority 
vote of the board: 

(a) To receive reports of the family 
and children's ombuds; 

(b) To obtain access to all relevant 
records in the possession of the family 
and children's ombuds, except as 
prohibited by law; 

(c) To select its officers and adoption 
of rules for orderly procedure; 

(d) To request investigations by the 
family and children's ombuds of 
administrative acts; 

(e) To request and receive information, 
outcome data, documents, materials, and 
records from the department of children, 
youth, and families relating to children 
and family welfare, juvenile 
rehabilitation, juvenile justice, and 
early learning; 

(f) To determine whether the department 
of children, youth, and families is 
achieving the performance measures; 

(g) If final review is requested by a 
licensee, to review whether department of 
children, youth, and families' licensors 
appropriately and consistently applied 
agency rules in child care facility 
licensing compliance agreements as defined 
in section 114 of this act that do not 

involve a violation of health and safety 
standards as defined in section 114 of 
this act in cases that have already been 
reviewed by the internal review process 
described in section 114 of this act with 
the authority to overturn, change, or 
uphold such decisions; 

(h) To conduct annual reviews of a 
sample of department of children, youth, 
and families contracts for services from 
a variety of program and service areas to 
ensure that those contracts are 
performance-based and to assess the 
measures included in each contract; and 

(i) Upon receipt of records or data from 
the family and children's ombuds or the 
department of children, youth, and 
families, the oversight board for 
children, youth, and families is subject 
to the same confidentiality restrictions 
as the family and children's ombuds is 
under RCW 43.06A.050. The provisions of 
RCW 43.06A.060 also apply to the oversight 
board for children, youth, and families. 

(12) The oversight board for children, 
youth, and families has general oversight 
over the performance and policies of the 
department and shall provide advice and 
input to the department and the governor. 

(13) The oversight board for children, 
youth, and families must no less than 
twice per year convene stakeholder 
meetings to allow feedback to the board 
regarding contracting with the department 
of children, youth, and families, 
departmental use of local, state, private, 
and federal funds, and other matters as 
relating to carrying out the duties of the 
department. 

(14) The oversight board for children, 
youth, and families shall review existing 
surveys of providers, customers, parent 
groups, and external services to assess 
whether the department of children, youth, 
and families is effectively delivering 
services, and shall conduct additional 
surveys as needed to assess whether the 
department is effectively delivering 
services. 

(15) The oversight board for children, 
youth, and families is subject to the open 
public meetings act, chapter 42.30 RCW. 

(16) Records or information received by 
the oversight board for children, youth, 
and families is confidential to the extent 
permitted by state or federal law. This 
subsection does not create an exception 
for records covered by RCW 13.50.100. 
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(17) The oversight board for children, 
youth, and families members shall receive 
no compensation for their service on the 
board, but shall be reimbursed for travel 
expenses incurred while attending meetings 
of the board when authorized by the board 
in accordance with RCW 43.03.050 and 
43.03.060. 

(18) The oversight board for children, 
youth, and families shall select, by 
majority vote, an executive director who 
shall be the chief administrative officer 
of the board and shall be responsible for 
carrying out the policies adopted by the 
board. The executive director is exempt 
from the provisions of the state civil 
service law, chapter 41.06 RCW, and shall 
serve at the pleasure of the board 
established in this section. 

(19) The oversight board for children, 
youth, and families shall maintain a staff 
not to exceed one full-time equivalent 
employee. The board-selected executive 
director of the board is responsible for 
coordinating staff appointments. 

(20) The oversight board for children, 
youth, and families shall issue an annual 
report to the governor and legislature by 
December 1st of each year with an initial 
report delivered by December 1, 2019. The 
report must review the department of 
children, youth, and families' progress 
towards meeting stated performance 
measures and desired performance outcomes, 
and must also include a review of the 
department's strategic plan, policies, and 
rules. 

(21) As used in this section, 
"department" means the department of 
children, youth, and families, "director" 
means the director of the office of 
innovation, alignment, and 
accountability, and "secretary" means the 
secretary of the department. 

(22) The governor must appoint the 
secretary of the department within thirty 
days of the effective date of this 
section. 

Sec. 102.  RCW 43.215.030 and 2006 c 
265 s 104 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) The executive head and appointing 
authority of the department is the 
((director)) secretary. The ((director)) 
secretary shall be appointed by the 
governor with the consent of the senate, 
and shall serve at the pleasure of the 
governor. ((The governor shall solicit 
input from all parties involved in the 

private-public partnership concerning 
this appointment.)) The ((director)) 
secretary shall be paid a salary to be 
fixed by the governor in accordance with 
RCW 43.03.040. If a vacancy occurs in the 
position of ((director)) secretary while 
the senate is not in session, the governor 
shall make a temporary appointment until 
the next meeting of the senate when the 
governor's nomination for the office of 
((director)) secretary shall be presented. 

(2) The ((director)) secretary may 
employ staff members, who shall be exempt 
from chapter 41.06 RCW, and any additional 
staff members as are necessary to 
administer this chapter and such other 
duties as may be authorized by law. The 
employment of such additional staff shall 
be in accordance with chapter 41.06 RCW, 
except as otherwise provided. The 
((director)) secretary may delegate any 
power or duty vested in him or her by 
((this)) chapter . . ., Laws of 2017 3rd 
sp. sess. (this act) or other law, 
including authority to make final 
decisions and enter final orders in 
hearings conducted under chapter 34.05 
RCW. 

(3) The internal affairs of the 
department are under the control of the 
secretary in order that the secretary may 
manage the department in a flexible and 
intelligent manner as dictated by changing 
contemporary circumstances. Unless 
specifically limited by law, the secretary 
has the complete charge and supervisory 
powers over the department. The secretary 
may create the administrative structures 
in consultation with the office of 
innovation, alignment, and accountability 
established in section 104 of this act, 
except as otherwise specified in law, and 
the secretary may employ personnel as may 
be necessary in accordance with chapter 
41.06 RCW, except as otherwise provided by 
law. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 103.  (1) The office 
of innovation, alignment, and 
accountability is created within the 
department of children, youth, and 
families. The secretary of the department 
of children, youth, and families is the 
executive head and appointing authority, 
and serves at the pleasure of the 
governor. The secretary has the 
responsibility to work with the governor's 
office, the office of financial 
management, the department of social and 
health services, the department of early 
learning, and other impacted agencies to 
plan for the implementation of the 
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department of children, youth, and 
families until July 1, 2018. The secretary 
shall be paid a salary to be fixed by the 
governor in accordance with RCW 43.03.040. 
If a vacancy occurs in the position of 
secretary, the governor shall fill the 
vacancy. Beginning July 1, 2018, the 
secretary of the department of children, 
youth, and families shall appoint a 
separate director of the office of 
innovation, alignment, and 
accountability. 

(2) Until July 1, 2018, the primary 
duties and focus of the office of 
innovation, alignment, and accountability 
is on developing and presenting a plan for 
the establishment of the department of 
children, youth, and families, including 
consulting with stakeholders on the 
development of the plan and the functions 
in this subsection: 

(a) Coordination among the department 
of early learning and the department of 
social and health services including 
technical and policy work groups to aid in 
the development of the items in (c) of 
this subsection; 

(b) To convene research institutions 
that include federally recognized tribal 
representatives and address tribal 
specific topics, including university-
based research institutions, the education 
data center, the department of social and 
health services' research and data 
analysis office, the Washington state 
institute for public policy, and the 
Washington state center for court 
research, to establish priorities for (c) 
of this subsection; 

(c) Developing an integrated portfolio 
management and administrative structure 
for the department of children, youth, and 
families, that includes: 

(i) Establishing mechanisms for 
effectively partnering with community-
based agencies, courts, small businesses, 
the federally recognized tribes in the 
state of Washington, federally recognized 
Indian tribes that are signatories to the 
Centennial Accord, providers of services 
for children and families, communities of 
color, and families themselves; 

(ii) Establishing outcomes that the 
department of children, youth, and 
families and other partner state 
government agencies will be held 
accountable to in order to measure the 
performance of the reforms and the 
priorities created in this section; 

(d) Coordinating, partnering, and 
building lines of communication with other 
state agencies including, but not limited 
to, the department of social and health 
services, the health care authority, the 
office of the superintendent of public 
instruction, the administrative office of 
the courts, and the department of 
commerce; 

(e) Developing a stakeholder advisory 
mechanism for the department of children, 
youth, and families. The office of 
innovation, alignment, and accountability 
must review and consult with advisory 
bodies from the department of early 
learning, the children's administration of 
the department of social and health 
services, and the juvenile rehabilitation 
division of the department of social and 
health services in order to devise this 
mechanism. The office shall ensure that 
tribes, parents, families, kinship care 
providers, and foster parents are also 
included in the development of the 
stakeholder advisory mechanism. The office 
must review existing advisory committees 
and recommend continuation or 
consolidation. The office will further 
develop an external review protocol for 
the department to ensure effective 
implementation of the policies and 
practices established by the office. Both 
the stakeholder advisory mechanism and 
external review protocol must include 
ongoing consultation with tribes, 
families, and a cross-cultural 
representation of communities of color. 
The office must also make recommendations 
for external oversight on disparity and 
disproportionality in the department's 
outcomes, programs, and services; 

(f) In coordination with the office of 
the chief information officer and the 
department of social and health services 
and in consultation with experts in the 
technology field, development of an 
information technology design and 
investment plan required to effectively 
integrate the department of early 
learning, the children's administration of 
the department of social and health 
services, and the juvenile rehabilitation 
division of the department of social and 
health services, and to meet other goals 
of this section. The plan must be provided 
to the governor and to the legislature for 
consideration in the 2018 supplemental 
omnibus appropriations act; 

(g) Developing a consultation policy 
and protocol with the twenty-nine 
federally recognized tribes in the state 
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of Washington and the federally recognized 
Indian tribes that are signatories to the 
Centennial Accord. This consultation 
policy and protocol shall include 
comprehensive dialogues. Tribal-state 
consultation should be a process of 
decision making that works cooperatively 
toward reaching a true consensus before a 
decision is made or action taken. The 
department shall honor the provisions of 
the Indian child welfare act, chapter 
13.38 RCW. The office of innovation, 
alignment, and accountability must strive 
to honor and integrate the existing 
agreements between these twenty-nine 
federally recognized tribes and the 
department of early learning, the 
children's administration of the 
department of social and health services, 
and the juvenile rehabilitation division 
of the department of social and health 
services; 

(h) Reviewing existing statutes 
affecting the department of early learning 
and the department of social and health 
services and identification of any 
conflicts or barriers that these statutes 
present in the execution of the plan in 
this subsection (2); and 

(i) Preparing a report, in coordination 
with the department of early learning and 
the department of social and health 
services on how to incorporate the staff 
responsible for determining eligibility 
for the working connections child care 
program into the department of children, 
youth, and families. The report must 
outline a plan for transferring child care 
eligibility staff, the treatment of shared 
client data, information technology 
systems, phone systems, staff training, 
federal cost allocation, and service 
delivery from the department of social and 
health services to the department of 
children, youth, and families. This report 
must include recommendations for 
effectively integrating working 
connections child care eligibility into 
the department of children, youth, and 
families by July 1, 2019. 

(3) The reports and plans in this 
section must be delivered to the governor 
and the appropriate committees of the 
legislature by December 1, 2017. 

(4) This section expires July 1, 2018. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 104.  (1) Beginning 
July 1, 2018, the office of innovation, 
alignment, and accountability shall have 
a director, appointed by the secretary, 
who shall set the agenda and oversee the 

office, who reports to the secretary. The 
secretary shall ensure that the leadership 
and staff of the office do not have 
responsibility for service delivery but 
are wholly dedicated to directing and 
implementing the innovation, alignment, 
integration, collaboration, systemic 
reform work, and building external 
partnerships for which the office is 
responsible. 

(2) The primary duties and focus of the 
office are on continuous improvement and 
includes the functions in this subsection: 

(a) To review and recommend 
implementation of advancements in 
research; 

(b) To work with other state government 
agencies and tribal governments to align 
and measure outcomes across state agencies 
and state-funded agencies serving 
children, youth, and families including, 
but not limited to, the use of evidence-
based and research-based practices and 
contracting; 

(c) To work with other state government 
agencies, tribal governments, partner 
agencies, and state-funded organizations 
on the use of data-driven, research-based 
interventions that effectively intervene 
in the lives of at-risk young people and 
align systems that serve children, youth, 
and their families; 

(d) To develop approaches for 
integrated real-time data sharing, aligned 
outcomes, and collective accountability 
across state government agencies to the 
public; 

(e) To conduct quality assurance and 
evaluation of programs and services within 
the department; 

(f) To lead partnerships with the 
community, research and teaching 
institutions, philanthropic 
organizations, and nonprofit 
organizations; 

(g) To lead collaboration with courts, 
tribal courts and tribal attorneys, 
attorneys, court-appointed special 
advocates, and guardians ad litem to align 
and integrate the work of the department 
with those involved in decision making in 
child welfare and juvenile justice cases; 

(h) To produce, in collaboration with 
key stakeholders, an annual work plan that 
includes priorities for ongoing policy, 
practice, and system reform, tracking, and 
reporting out on the performance of 
department reforms; 
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(i) To appoint members of an external 
stakeholder committee who value racial and 
ethnic diversity and that includes 
representatives from a philanthropic 
organization, research entity 
representatives, representatives from the 
business community, one or more parent 
representatives, youth representatives, 
tribal representatives, representatives 
from communities of color, foster parent 
representatives, representatives from an 
organization that advocates for the best 
interest of the child, and community-based 
providers, who will advise the office on 
priorities for practice, policy, and 
system reform and on effective management 
policies, development of appropriate 
organizational culture, external 
partnerships, knowledge of best practices, 
and leveraging additional resources to 
carry out the duties of the department; 

(j) To provide a report to the governor 
and the appropriate committees of the 
legislature by November 1, 2018, that 
includes recommendations regarding 
whether the juvenile rehabilitation 
division of the department of social and 
health services should be integrated into 
the department of children, youth, and 
families, and if so, what the appropriate 
timing and process is for integration of 
the juvenile rehabilitation division into 
the department of children, youth, and 
families; 

(k) To provide a report to the governor 
and the appropriate committees of the 
legislature by November 1, 2019, that 
includes a description of the current 
review process for foster parent 
complaints using the office of family and 
children's ombuds established in chapter 
43.06A RCW, if deemed necessary, for 
expanding or modifying the current foster 
parent complaint process; and 

(l) To provide a report to the governor 
and the appropriate committees of the 
legislature by November 1, 2018, that 
includes recommendations regarding 
whether the office of homeless youth 
prevention and protection programs in the 
department of commerce should be 
integrated into the department, and the 
process for that integration if 
recommended. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 105.  A new section 
is added to chapter 41.06 RCW to read as 
follows: 

In addition to the exemptions under RCW 
41.06.070, this chapter does not apply in 
the department of children, youth, and 

families to the secretary; the secretary's 
confidential secretary; deputy, 
assistant, and regional secretaries, one 
confidential secretary for each of the 
aforesaid officers; and any other exempt 
staff members provided for in chapter . . 
., Laws of 2017 3rd sp. sess. (this act). 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 106.  (1) The 
secretary or the secretary's designee has 
the full authority to administer oaths and 
take testimony, to issue subpoenas 
requiring the attendance of witnesses 
before him or her together with all books, 
memoranda, papers, and other documents, 
articles, or instruments, and to compel 
the disclosure by those witnesses of all 
facts known to them relative to the 
matters under investigation. 

(2) Subpoenas issued in adjudicative 
proceedings are governed by RCW 
34.05.588(1). 

(3) Subpoenas issued in the conduct of 
investigations required or authorized by 
other statutory provisions or necessary in 
the enforcement of other statutory 
provisions are governed by RCW 
34.05.588(2). 

(4) When a judicially approved subpoena 
is required by law, the secretary or the 
secretary's designee may apply for and 
obtain a superior court order approving 
and authorizing a subpoena in advance of 
its issuance. The application may be made 
in the county where the subpoenaed person 
resides or is found, or in the county where 
the subpoenaed documents, records, or 
evidence are located, or in Thurston 
county. The application must: 

(a) State that an order is sought under 
this section; 

(b) Adequately specify the documents, 
records, evidence, or testimony; and 

(c) Include a declaration made under 
oath that an investigation is being 
conducted for a lawfully authorized 
purpose related to an investigation within 
the department's authority and that the 
subpoenaed documents, records, evidence, 
or testimony are reasonably related to an 
investigation within the department's 
authority. 

(5) When an application under 
subsection (4) of this section is made to 
the satisfaction of the court, the court 
must issue an order approving the 
subpoena. When a judicially approved 
subpoena is required by law, an order 
under this subsection constitutes 
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authority of law for the agency to 
subpoena the documents, records, evidence, 
or testimony. 

(6) The secretary or the secretary's 
designee may seek approval and a court may 
issue an order under this section without 
prior notice to any person, including the 
person to whom the subpoena is directed 
and the person who is the subject of an 
investigation. An application for court 
approval is subject to the fee and process 
set forth in RCW 36.18.012(3). 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 107.  The secretary 
shall administer family services and 
programs to promote the state's policy as 
provided in RCW 74.14A.025. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 108.  The secretary 
shall make all of the department's 
evaluation and research materials and data 
on private nonprofit group homes available 
to group home contractors. The department 
may delete any information from the 
materials that identifies a specific 
client or contractor, other than the 
contractor requesting the materials. 

Sec. 109.  RCW 43.17.010 and 2011 1st 
sp.s. c 43 s 107 are each amended to read 
as follows: 

There shall be departments of the state 
government which shall be known as (1) the 
department of social and health services, 
(2) the department of ecology, (3) the 
department of labor and industries, (4) 
the department of agriculture, (5) the 
department of fish and wildlife, (6) the 
department of transportation, (7) the 
department of licensing, (8) the 
department of enterprise services, (9) the 
department of commerce, (10) the 
department of veterans affairs, (11) the 
department of revenue, (12) the department 
of retirement systems, (13) the department 
of corrections, (14) the department of 
health, (15) the department of financial 
institutions, (16) the department of 
archaeology and historic preservation, 
(17) the department of ((early learning)) 
children, youth, and families, and (18) 
the Puget Sound partnership, which shall 
be charged with the execution, 
enforcement, and administration of such 
laws, and invested with such powers and 
required to perform such duties, as the 
legislature may provide. 

Sec. 110.  RCW 43.17.020 and 2011 1st 
sp.s. c 43 s 108 are each amended to read 
as follows: 

There shall be a chief executive 
officer of each department to be known as: 

(1) The secretary of social and health 
services, (2) the director of ecology, (3) 
the director of labor and industries, (4) 
the director of agriculture, (5) the 
director of fish and wildlife, (6) the 
secretary of transportation, (7) the 
director of licensing, (8) the director of 
enterprise services, (9) the director of 
commerce, (10) the director of veterans 
affairs, (11) the director of revenue, 
(12) the director of retirement systems, 
(13) the secretary of corrections, (14) 
the secretary of health, (15) the director 
of financial institutions, (16) the 
director of the department of archaeology 
and historic preservation, (17) the 
((director of early learning)) secretary 
of children, youth, and families, and (18) 
the executive director of the Puget Sound 
partnership. 

Such officers, except the director of 
fish and wildlife, shall be appointed by 
the governor, with the consent of the 
senate, and hold office at the pleasure of 
the governor. The director of fish and 
wildlife shall be appointed by the fish 
and wildlife commission as prescribed by 
RCW 77.04.055. 

Sec. 111.  RCW 42.17A.705 and 2015 3rd 
sp.s. c 1 s 406 and 2015 3rd sp.s. c 1 s 
317 are each reenacted and amended to read 
as follows: 

For the purposes of RCW 42.17A.700, 
"executive state officer" includes: 

(1) The chief administrative law judge, 
the director of agriculture, the director 
of the department of services for the 
blind, the secretary of children, youth, 
and families, the director of the state 
system of community and technical 
colleges, the director of commerce, the 
director of the consolidated technology 
services agency, the secretary of 
corrections, ((the director of early 
learning,)) the director of ecology, the 
commissioner of employment security, the 
chair of the energy facility site 
evaluation council, the director of 
enterprise services, the secretary of the 
state finance committee, the director of 
financial management, the director of fish 
and wildlife, the executive secretary of 
the forest practices appeals board, the 
director of the gambling commission, the 
secretary of health, the administrator of 
the Washington state health care 
authority, the executive secretary of the 
health care facilities authority, the 
executive secretary of the higher 
education facilities authority, the 
executive secretary of the horse racing 
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commission, the executive secretary of the 
human rights commission, the executive 
secretary of the indeterminate sentence 
review board, the executive director of 
the state investment board, the director 
of labor and industries, the director of 
licensing, the director of the lottery 
commission, the director of the office of 
minority and women's business enterprises, 
the director of parks and recreation, the 
executive director of the public 
disclosure commission, the executive 
director of the Puget Sound partnership, 
the director of the recreation and 
conservation office, the director of 
retirement systems, the director of 
revenue, the secretary of social and 
health services, the chief of the 
Washington state patrol, the executive 
secretary of the board of tax appeals, the 
secretary of transportation, the secretary 
of the utilities and transportation 
commission, the director of veterans 
affairs, the president of each of the 
regional and state universities and the 
president of The Evergreen State College, 
and each district and each campus 
president of each state community college; 

(2) Each professional staff member of 
the office of the governor; 

(3) Each professional staff member of 
the legislature; and 

(4) Central Washington University board 
of trustees, the boards of trustees of 
each community college and each technical 
college, each member of the state board 
for community and technical colleges, 
state convention and trade center board of 
directors, Eastern Washington University 
board of trustees, Washington economic 
development finance authority, Washington 
energy northwest executive board, The 
Evergreen State College board of trustees, 
executive ethics board, fish and wildlife 
commission, forest practices appeals 
board, forest practices board, gambling 
commission, Washington health care 
facilities authority, student achievement 
council, higher education facilities 
authority, horse racing commission, state 
housing finance commission, human rights 
commission, indeterminate sentence review 
board, board of industrial insurance 
appeals, state investment board, 
commission on judicial conduct, 
legislative ethics board, life sciences 
discovery fund authority board of 
trustees, state liquor ((control)) and 
cannabis board, lottery commission, 
Pacific Northwest electric power and 
conservation planning council, parks and 

recreation commission, Washington 
personnel resources board, board of 
pilotage commissioners, pollution control 
hearings board, public disclosure 
commission, public employees' benefits 
board, recreation and conservation funding 
board, salmon recovery funding board, 
shorelines hearings board, board of tax 
appeals, transportation commission, 
University of Washington board of regents, 
utilities and transportation commission, 
Washington State University board of 
regents, and Western Washington University 
board of trustees. 

Sec. 112.  RCW 43.06A.030 and 2013 c 23 
s 73 are each amended to read as follows: 

The ombuds shall perform the following 
duties: 

(1) Provide information as appropriate 
on the rights and responsibilities of 
individuals receiving family and 
children's services, juvenile justice, 
juvenile rehabilitation, and child early 
learning, and on the procedures for 
providing these services; 

(2) Investigate, upon his or her own 
initiative or upon receipt of a complaint, 
an administrative act alleged to be 
contrary to law, rule, or policy, imposed 
without an adequate statement of reason, 
or based on irrelevant, immaterial, or 
erroneous grounds; however, the ombuds may 
decline to investigate any complaint as 
provided by rules adopted under this 
chapter; 

(3) Monitor the procedures as 
established, implemented, and practiced by 
the department of children, youth, and 
families to carry out its responsibilities 
in delivering family and children's 
services with a view toward appropriate 
preservation of families and ensuring 
children's health and safety; 

(4) Review periodically the facilities 
and procedures of state institutions 
serving children, youth, and families, and 
state-licensed facilities or residences; 

(5) Recommend changes in the procedures 
for addressing the needs of children, 
youth, and families ((and children)); 

(6) Submit annually to the 
((committee)) oversight board for 
children, youth, and families created in 
section 101 of this act and to the governor 
by November 1st a report analyzing the 
work of the ((office)) department of 
children, youth, and families, including 
recommendations; 
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(7) Grant the committee access to all 
relevant records in the possession of the 
ombuds unless prohibited by law; and 

(8) Adopt rules necessary to implement 
this chapter. 

Sec. 113.  RCW 43.215.100 and 2015 3rd 
sp.s. c 7 s 2 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) The department, in collaboration 
with tribal governments and community and 
statewide partners, shall implement a 
quality rating and improvement system, 
called the early achievers program. The 
early achievers program provides a 
foundation of quality for the early care 
and education system. The early achievers 
program is applicable to licensed or 
certified child care centers and homes and 
early learning programs such as working 
connections child care and early childhood 
education and assistance programs. 

(2) The objectives of the early 
achievers program are to: 

(a) Improve short-term and long-term 
educational outcomes for children as 
measured by assessments including, but not 
limited to, the Washington kindergarten 
inventory of developing skills in RCW 
28A.655.080; 

(b) Give parents clear and easily 
accessible information about the quality 
of child care and early education 
programs; 

(c) Support improvement in early 
learning and child care programs 
throughout the state; 

(d) Increase the readiness of children 
for school; 

(e) Close the disparities in access to 
quality care; 

(f) Provide professional development 
and coaching opportunities to early child 
care and education providers; and 

(g) Establish a common set of 
expectations and standards that define, 
measure, and improve the quality of early 
learning and child care settings. 

(3)(a) Licensed or certified child care 
centers and homes serving nonschool-age 
children and receiving state subsidy 
payments must participate in the early 
achievers program by the required 
deadlines established in RCW 43.215.135. 

(b) Approved early childhood education 
and assistance program providers receiving 

state-funded support must participate in 
the early achievers program by the 
required deadlines established in RCW 
43.215.415. 

(c) Participation in the early 
achievers program is voluntary for: 

(i) Licensed or certified child care 
centers and homes not receiving state 
subsidy payments; and 

(ii) Early learning programs not 
receiving state funds. 

(d) School-age child care providers are 
exempt from participating in the early 
achievers program. By July 1, 2017, the 
department and the office of the 
superintendent of public instruction shall 
jointly design a plan to incorporate 
school-age child care providers into the 
early achievers program or other 
appropriate quality improvement system. To 
test implementation of the early achievers 
system for school-age child care providers 
the department and the office of the 
superintendent of public instruction shall 
implement a pilot program. 

(4) There are five levels in the early 
achievers program. Participants are 
expected to actively engage and 
continually advance within the program. 

(5) The department has the authority to 
determine the rating cycle for the early 
achievers program. The department shall 
streamline and eliminate duplication 
between early achievers standards and 
state child care rules in order to reduce 
costs associated with the early achievers 
rating cycle and child care licensing. 

(a) Early achievers program 
participants may request to be rated at 
any time after the completion of all level 
2 activities. 

(b) The department shall provide an 
early achievers program participant an 
update on the participant's progress 
toward completing level 2 activities after 
the participant has been enrolled in the 
early achievers program for fifteen 
months. 

(c) The first rating is free for early 
achievers program participants. 

(d) Each subsequent rating within the 
established rating cycle is free for early 
achievers program participants. 

(6)(a) Early achievers program 
participants may request to be rerated 
outside the established rating cycle. 
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(b) The department may charge a fee for 
optional rerating requests made by program 
participants that are outside the 
established rating cycle. 

(c) Fees charged are based on, but may 
not exceed, the cost to the department for 
activities associated with the early 
achievers program. 

(7)(a) The department must create a 
single source of information for parents 
and caregivers to access details on a 
provider's early achievers program rating 
level, licensing history, and other 
indicators of quality and safety that will 
help parents and caregivers make informed 
choices. The licensing history that the 
department must provide for parents and 
caregivers pursuant to this subsection 
shall only include license suspension, 
surrender, revocation, denial, stayed 
suspension, or reinstatement. No unfounded 
child abuse or neglect reports may be 
provided to parents and caregivers 
pursuant to this subsection. 

(b) The department shall publish to the 
department's web site, or offer a link on 
its web site to, the following 
information: 

(i) By November 1, 2015, early 
achievers program rating levels 1 through 
5 for all child care programs that receive 
state subsidy, early childhood education 
and assistance programs, and federal head 
start programs in Washington; and 

(ii) New early achievers program 
ratings within thirty days after a program 
becomes licensed or certified, or receives 
a rating. 

(c) The early achievers program rating 
levels shall be published in a manner that 
is easily accessible to parents and 
caregivers and takes into account the 
linguistic needs of parents and 
caregivers. 

(d) The department must publish early 
achievers program rating levels for child 
care programs that do not receive state 
subsidy but have voluntarily joined the 
early achievers program. 

(e) Early achievers program 
participants who have published rating 
levels on the department's web site or on 
a link on the department's web site may 
include a brief description of their 
program, contingent upon the review and 
approval by the department, as determined 
by established marketing standards. 

(8)(a) The department shall create a 
professional development pathway for early 
achievers program participants to obtain 
a high school diploma or equivalency or 
higher education credential in early 
childhood education, early childhood 
studies, child development, or an academic 
field related to early care and education. 

(b) The professional development 
pathway must include opportunities for 
scholarships and grants to assist early 
achievers program participants with the 
costs associated with obtaining an 
educational degree. 

(c) The department shall address 
cultural and linguistic diversity when 
developing the professional development 
pathway. 

(9) The early achievers quality 
improvement awards shall be reserved for 
participants offering programs to an 
enrollment population consisting of at 
least five percent of children receiving 
a state subsidy. 

(10) In collaboration with tribal 
governments, community and statewide 
partners, and the early achievers review 
subcommittee created in RCW 43.215.090 (as 
recodified by this act), the department 
shall develop a protocol for granting 
early achievers program participants an 
extension in meeting rating level 
requirement timelines outlined for the 
working connections child care program and 
the early childhood education and 
assistance program. 

(a) The department may grant extensions 
only under exceptional circumstances, such 
as when early achievers program 
participants experience an unexpected life 
circumstance. 

(b) Extensions shall not exceed six 
months, and early achievers program 
participants are only eligible for one 
extension in meeting rating level 
requirement timelines. 

(c) Extensions may only be granted to 
early achievers program participants who 
have demonstrated engagement in the early 
achievers program. 

(11)(a) The department shall accept 
national accreditation that meets the 
requirements of this subsection (11) as a 
qualification for the early achievers 
program ratings. 

(b) Each national accreditation agency 
will be allowed to submit its most current 
standards of accreditation to establish 
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potential credit earned in the early 
achievers program. The department shall 
grant credit to accreditation bodies that 
can demonstrate that their standards meet 
or exceed the current early achievers 
program standards. 

(c) Licensed child care centers and 
child care home providers must meet 
national accreditation standards approved 
by the department for the early achievers 
program in order to be granted credit for 
the early achievers program standards. 
Eligibility for the early achievers 
program is not subject to bargaining, 
mediation, or interest arbitration under 
RCW 41.56.028, consistent with the 
legislative reservation of rights under 
RCW 41.56.028(4)(d). 

(12) The department shall explore the 
use of alternative quality assessment 
tools that meet the culturally specific 
needs of the federally recognized tribes 
in the state of Washington. 

(13) A child care or early learning 
program that is operated by a federally 
recognized tribe and receives state funds 
shall participate in the early achievers 
program. The tribe may choose to 
participate through an interlocal 
agreement between the tribe and the 
department. The interlocal agreement must 
reflect the government-to-government 
relationship between the state and the 
tribe, including recognition of tribal 
sovereignty. The interlocal agreement must 
provide that: 

(a) Tribal child care facilities and 
early learning programs may volunteer, but 
are not required, to be licensed by the 
department; 

(b) Tribal child care facilities and 
early learning programs are not required 
to have their early achievers program 
rating level published to the department's 
web site or through a link on the 
department's web site; and 

(c) Tribal child care facilities and 
early learning programs must provide 
notification to parents or guardians who 
apply for or have been admitted into their 
program that early achievers program 
rating level information is available and 
provide the parents or guardians with the 
program's early achievers program rating 
level upon request. 

(14) The department shall consult with 
the early achievers review subcommittee on 
all substantial policy changes to the 
early achievers program. 

(15) Nothing in this section changes 
the department's responsibility to 
collectively bargain over mandatory 
subjects or limits the legislature's 
authority to make programmatic 
modifications to licensed child care and 
early learning programs under RCW 
41.56.028(4)(d). 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 114.  (1) The 
department shall develop an internal 
review process to determine whether 
department licensors have appropriately 
and consistently applied agency rules in 
child care facility licensing compliance 
agreements that do not involve a violation 
of health and safety standards. Adverse 
licensing decisions including license 
denial, suspension, revocation, 
modification, or nonrenewal pursuant to 
RCW 43.215.300 (as recodified by this act) 
or imposition of civil fines pursuant to 
RCW 43.215.307 (as recodified by this act) 
are not subject to the internal review 
process in this section, but may be 
appealed using the administrative 
procedure act, chapter 34.05 RCW. 

(2) The definitions in this subsection 
apply throughout this section. 

(a) "Child care facility licensing 
compliance agreement" means an agreement 
issued by the department in lieu of the 
department taking enforcement action 
against a child care provider that 
contains: (i) A description of the 
violation and the rule or law that was 
violated; (ii) a statement from the 
licensee regarding the proposed plan to 
comply with the rule or law; (iii) the 
date the violation must be corrected; (iv) 
information regarding other licensing 
action that may be imposed if compliance 
does not occur by the required date; and 
(v) the signature of the licensor and 
licensee. 

(b) "Health and safety standards" means 
rules or requirements developed by the 
department to protect the health and 
safety of children against substantial 
risk of bodily injury, illness, or death. 

(3) The internal review process shall 
be conducted by the following six 
individuals: 

(a) Three department employees who may 
include child care licensors; and 

(b) Three child care providers selected 
by the department from names submitted by 
the oversight board for children, youth, 
and families established in section 101 of 
this act. 
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(4) The internal review process 
established in this section may overturn, 
change, or uphold a department licensing 
decision by majority vote. In the event 
that the six individuals conducting the 
internal review process are equally 
divided, the secretary shall make the 
decision of the internal review process. 
The internal review process must provide 
the parties with a written decision of the 
outcome after completion of the internal 
review process. A licensee must request a 
review under the internal review process 
within ten days of the development of a 
child care facility licensing compliance 
agreement and the internal review process 
must be completed within thirty days after 
the request from the licensee to initiate 
the internal review process is received. 

(5) A licensee may request a final 
review by the oversight board for 
children, youth, and families after 
completing the internal review process 
established in this section by giving 
notice to the department and the oversight 
board for children, youth, and families 
within ten days of receiving the written 
decision produced by the internal review 
process. 

(6) The department shall not develop a 
child care facility licensing compliance 
agreement with a child care provider for 
first-time violations of rules that do not 
relate to health and safety standards and 
that can be corrected on the same day that 
the violation is identified. The 
department shall develop a procedure for 
providing a warning and offering technical 
assistance to providers in response to 
these first-time violations. 

Sec. 115.  RCW 44.04.220 and 2013 c 23 
s 100 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) There is created the legislative 
children's oversight committee for the 
purpose of monitoring and ensuring 
compliance with administrative acts, 
relevant statutes, rules, and policies 
pertaining to family and children services 
and the placement, supervision, and 
treatment of children in the state's care 
or in state-licensed facilities or 
residences. The committee shall consist of 
three senators and three representatives 
from the legislature. The senate members 
of the committee shall be appointed by the 
president of the senate. The house members 
of the committee shall be appointed by the 
speaker of the house. Not more than two 
members from each chamber shall be from 
the same political party. Members shall be 
appointed before the close of each regular 

session of the legislature during an odd-
numbered year. 

(2) The committee shall have the 
following powers: 

(a) Selection of its officers and adopt 
rules for orderly procedure; 

(b) Request investigations by the 
ombuds of administrative acts; 

(c) Receive reports of the ombuds; 

(d)(i) Obtain access to all relevant 
records in the possession of the ombuds, 
except as prohibited by law; and (ii) make 
recommendations to all branches of 
government; 

(e) Request legislation; 

(f) Conduct hearings into such matters 
as it deems necessary. 

(3) Upon receipt of records from the 
ombuds, the committee is subject to the 
same confidentiality restrictions as the 
ombuds under RCW 43.06A.050. 

(4) From July 1, 2018, through June 30, 
2019, the oversight board for children, 
youth, and families established in section 
101 of this act shall assume the duties of 
the legislative children's oversight 
committee. 

(5) This section expires July 1, 2019. 

PART II 

POWERS AND DUTIES TRANSFERRED FROM THE 
DEPARTMENT OF EARLY LEARNING 

Sec. 201.  RCW 43.215.010 and 2016 c 
231 s 1 and 2016 c 169 s 3 are each 
reenacted and amended to read as follows: 

The definitions in this section apply 
throughout this chapter unless the context 
clearly requires otherwise. 

(1) "Agency" means any person, firm, 
partnership, association, corporation, or 
facility that provides child care and 
early learning services outside a child's 
own home and includes the following 
irrespective of whether there is 
compensation to the agency: 

(a) "Child day care center" means an 
agency that regularly provides early 
childhood education and early learning 
services for a group of children for 
periods of less than twenty-four hours; 

(b) "Early learning" includes but is 
not limited to programs and services for 
child care; state, federal, private, and 
nonprofit preschool; child care subsidies; 
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child care resource and referral; parental 
education and support; and training and 
professional development for early 
learning professionals; 

(c) "Family day care provider" means a 
child care provider who regularly provides 
early childhood education and early 
learning services for not more than twelve 
children in the provider's home in the 
family living quarters; 

(d) "Nongovernmental private-public 
partnership" means an entity registered as 
a nonprofit corporation in Washington 
state with a primary focus on early 
learning, school readiness, and parental 
support, and an ability to raise a minimum 
of five million dollars in contributions; 

(e) "Service provider" means the entity 
that operates a community facility. 

(2) "Agency" does not include the 
following: 

(a) Persons related to the child in the 
following ways: 

(i) Any blood relative, including those 
of half-blood, and including first 
cousins, nephews or nieces, and persons of 
preceding generations as denoted by 
prefixes of grand, great, or great-great; 

(ii) Stepfather, stepmother, 
stepbrother, and stepsister; 

(iii) A person who legally adopts a 
child or the child's parent as well as the 
natural and other legally adopted children 
of such persons, and other relatives of 
the adoptive parents in accordance with 
state law; or 

(iv) Spouses of any persons named in 
(a)(i), (ii), or (iii) of this subsection, 
even after the marriage is terminated; 

(b) Persons who are legal guardians of 
the child; 

(c) Persons who care for a neighbor's 
or friend's child or children, with or 
without compensation, where the person 
providing care for periods of less than 
twenty-four hours does not conduct such 
activity on an ongoing, regularly 
scheduled basis for the purpose of 
engaging in business, which includes, but 
is not limited to, advertising such care; 

(d) Parents on a mutually cooperative 
basis exchange care of one another's 
children; 

(e) Nursery schools that are engaged 
primarily in early childhood education 

with preschool children and in which no 
child is enrolled on a regular basis for 
more than four hours per day; 

(f) Schools, including boarding 
schools, that are engaged primarily in 
education, operate on a definite school 
year schedule, follow a stated academic 
curriculum, and accept only school age 
children; 

(g) Seasonal camps of three months' or 
less duration engaged primarily in 
recreational or educational activities; 

(h) Facilities providing child care for 
periods of less than twenty-four hours 
when a parent or legal guardian of the 
child remains on the premises of the 
facility for the purpose of participating 
in: 

(i) Activities other than employment; 
or 

(ii) Employment of up to two hours per 
day when the facility is operated by a 
nonprofit entity that also operates a 
licensed child care program at the same 
facility in another location or at another 
facility; 

(i) Any entity that provides 
recreational or educational programming 
for school age children only and the 
entity meets all of the following 
requirements: 

(i) The entity utilizes a drop-in model 
for programming, where children are able 
to attend during any or all program hours 
without a formal reservation; 

(ii) The entity does not assume 
responsibility in lieu of the parent, 
unless for coordinated transportation; 

(iii) The entity is a local affiliate 
of a national nonprofit; and 

(iv) The entity is in compliance with 
all safety and quality standards set by 
the associated national agency; 

(j) A program operated by any unit of 
local, state, or federal government; 

(k) A program located within the 
boundaries of a federally recognized 
Indian reservation, licensed by the Indian 
tribe; 

(l) A program located on a federal 
military reservation, except where the 
military authorities request that such 
agency be subject to the licensing 
requirements of this chapter; 
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(m) A program that offers early 
learning and support services, such as 
parent education, and does not provide 
child care services on a regular basis. 

(3) "Applicant" means a person who 
requests or seeks employment in an agency. 

(4) "Conviction information" means 
criminal history record information 
relating to an incident which has led to 
a conviction or other disposition adverse 
to the applicant. 

(5) "Department" means the department 
of ((early learning)) children, youth, and 
families. 

(6) (("Director" means the director)) 
"Secretary" means the secretary of the 
department. 

(7) "Early achievers" means a program 
that improves the quality of early 
learning programs and supports and rewards 
providers for their participation. 

(8) "Early childhood education and 
assistance program contractor" means an 
organization that provides early childhood 
education and assistance program services 
under a signed contract with the 
department. 

(9) "Early childhood education and 
assistance program provider" means an 
organization that provides site level, 
direct, and high quality early childhood 
education and assistance program services 
under the direction of an early childhood 
education and assistance program 
contractor. 

(10) "Early start" means an integrated 
high quality continuum of early learning 
programs for children birth-to-five years 
of age. Components of early start include, 
but are not limited to, the following: 

(a) Home visiting and parent education 
and support programs; 

(b) The early achievers program 
described in RCW 43.215.100 (as recodified 
by this act); 

(c) Integrated full-day and part-day 
high quality early learning programs; and 

(d) High quality preschool for children 
whose family income is at or below one 
hundred ten percent of the federal poverty 
level. 

(11) "Education data center" means the 
education data center established in RCW 
43.41.400, commonly referred to as the 
education research and data center. 

(12) "Employer" means a person or 
business that engages the services of one 
or more people, especially for wages or 
salary to work in an agency. 

(13) "Enforcement action" means denial, 
suspension, revocation, modification, or 
nonrenewal of a license pursuant to RCW 
43.215.300(1) (as recodified by this act) 
or assessment of civil monetary penalties 
pursuant to RCW 43.215.300(3) (as 
recodified by this act). 

(14) "Extended day program" means an 
early childhood education and assistance 
program that offers early learning 
education for at least ten hours per day, 
a minimum of two thousand hours per year, 
at least four days per week, and operates 
year round. 

(15) "Full day program" means an early 
childhood education and assistance program 
that offers early learning education for 
a minimum of one thousand hours per year. 

(16) "Low-income child care provider" 
means a person who administers a child 
care program that consists of at least 
eighty percent of children receiving 
working connections child care subsidy. 

(17) "Low-income neighborhood" means a 
district or community where more than 
twenty percent of households are below the 
federal poverty level. 

(18) "Negative action" means a court 
order, court judgment, or an adverse 
action taken by an agency, in any state, 
federal, tribal, or foreign jurisdiction, 
which results in a finding against the 
applicant reasonably related to the 
individual's character, suitability, and 
competence to care for or have 
unsupervised access to children in child 
care. This may include, but is not limited 
to: 

(a) A decision issued by an 
administrative law judge; 

(b) A final determination, decision, or 
finding made by an agency following an 
investigation; 

(c) An adverse agency action, including 
termination, revocation, or denial of a 
license or certification, or if pending 
adverse agency action, the voluntary 
surrender of a license, certification, or 
contract in lieu of the adverse action; 

(d) A revocation, denial, or 
restriction placed on any professional 
license; or 
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(e) A final decision of a disciplinary 
board. 

(19) "Nonconviction information" means 
arrest, founded allegations of child 
abuse, or neglect pursuant to chapter 
26.44 RCW, or other negative action 
adverse to the applicant. 

(20) "Nonschool age child" means a 
child who is age six years or younger and 
who is not enrolled in a public or private 
school. 

(21) "Part day program" means an early 
childhood education and assistance program 
that offers early learning education for 
at least two and one-half hours per class 
session, at least three hundred twenty 
hours per year, for a minimum of thirty 
weeks per year. 

(22) "Private school" means a private 
school approved by the state under chapter 
28A.195 RCW. 

(23) "Probationary license" means a 
license issued as a disciplinary measure 
to an agency that has previously been 
issued a full license but is out of 
compliance with licensing standards. 

(24) "Requirement" means any rule, 
regulation, or standard of care to be 
maintained by an agency. 

(25) "School age child" means a child 
who is five years of age through twelve 
years of age and is attending a public or 
private school or is receiving home-based 
instruction under chapter 28A.200 RCW. 

(26) "Washington state preschool 
program" means an education program for 
children three-to-five years of age who 
have not yet entered kindergarten, such as 
the early childhood education and 
assistance program. 

Sec. 202.  RCW 43.215.020 and 2016 c 57 
s 5 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The department ((of early learning 
is created as an executive branch agency. 
The department is vested with all powers 
and duties transferred to it under this 
chapter and such other powers and duties 
as may be authorized by law. 

(2) The primary duties of the 
department are to)) shall implement state 
early learning policy and ((to)) 
coordinate, consolidate, and integrate 
child care and early learning programs in 
order to administer programs and funding 
as efficiently as possible. The 
department's duties include, but are not 
limited to, the following: 

(a) To support both public and private 
sectors toward a comprehensive and 
collaborative system of early learning 
that serves parents, children, and 
providers and to encourage best practices 
in child care and early learning programs; 

(b) To make early learning resources 
available to parents and caregivers; 

(c) To carry out activities, including 
providing clear and easily accessible 
information about quality and improving 
the quality of early learning 
opportunities for young children, in 
cooperation with the nongovernmental 
private-public partnership; 

(d) To administer child care and early 
learning programs; 

(e) To safeguard and promote the 
health, safety, and well-being of children 
receiving child care and early learning 
assistance, which is paramount over the 
right of any person to provide such care; 

(f) To apply data already collected 
comparing the following factors and make 
biennial recommendations to the 
legislature regarding working connections 
subsidy and state-funded preschool rates 
and compensation models that would attract 
and retain high quality early learning 
professionals: 

(i) State-funded early learning subsidy 
rates and market rates of licensed early 
learning homes and centers; 

(ii) Compensation of early learning 
educators in licensed centers and homes 
and early learning teachers at state 
higher education institutions; 

(iii) State-funded preschool program 
compensation rates and Washington state 
head start program compensation rates; and 

(iv) State-funded preschool program 
compensation to compensation in similar 
comprehensive programs in other states; 

(((f))) (g) To serve as the state lead 
agency for Part C of the federal 
individuals with disabilities education 
act (IDEA) and to develop and adopt rules 
that establish minimum requirements for 
the services offered through Part C 
programs, including allowable allocations 
and expenditures for transition into Part 
B of the federal individuals with 
disabilities education act (IDEA); 

(((g))) (h) To standardize internal 
financial audits, oversight visits, 
performance benchmarks, and licensing 



2968 JOURNAL OF THE HOUSE 

 

criteria, so that programs can function in 
an integrated fashion; 

(((h))) (i) To support the 
implementation of the nongovernmental 
private-public partnership and cooperate 
with that partnership in pursuing its 
goals including providing data and support 
necessary for the successful work of the 
partnership; 

(((i))) (j) To work cooperatively and 
in coordination with the early learning 
council; 

(((j))) (k) To collaborate with the K-
12 school system at the state and local 
levels to ensure appropriate connections 
and smooth transitions between early 
learning and K-12 programs; 

(((k))) (l) To develop and adopt rules 
for administration of the program of early 
learning established in RCW 43.215.455 (as 
recodified by this act); 

(((l))) (m) To develop a comprehensive 
birth-to-three plan to provide education 
and support through a continuum of options 
including, but not limited to, services 
such as: Home visiting; quality incentives 
for infant and toddler child care 
subsidies; quality improvements for family 
home and center-based child care programs 
serving infants and toddlers; professional 
development; early literacy programs; and 
informal supports for family, friend, and 
neighbor caregivers; and 

(((m))) (n) Upon the development of an 
early learning information system, to make 
available to parents timely inspection and 
licensing action information and provider 
comments through the internet and other 
means. 

(((3))) (2) When additional funds are 
appropriated for the specific purpose of 
home visiting and parent and caregiver 
support, the department must reserve at 
least eighty percent for home visiting 
services to be deposited into the home 
visiting services account and up to twenty 
percent of the new funds for other parent 
or caregiver support. 

(((4))) (3) Home visiting services must 
include programs that serve families 
involved in the child welfare system. 

(((5) Subject to the availability of 
amounts appropriated for this specific 
purpose, the legislature shall fund the 
expansion in the Washington state 
preschool program pursuant to RCW 
43.215.456 in fiscal year 2014. 

(6))) (4) The department's programs 
shall be designed in a way that respects 
and preserves the ability of parents and 
legal guardians to direct the education, 
development, and upbringing of their 
children, and that recognizes and honors 
cultural and linguistic diversity. The 
department shall include parents and legal 
guardians in the development of policies 
and program decisions affecting their 
children. 

Sec. 203.  RCW 43.215.065 and 2007 c 
384 s 4 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1)(a) The ((director of the department 
of early learning)) secretary shall review 
current department policies and assess the 
adequacy and availability of programs 
targeted at persons who receive assistance 
who are the children and families of a 
person who is incarcerated in a department 
of corrections facility. Great attention 
shall be focused on programs and policies 
affecting foster youth who have a parent 
who is incarcerated. 

(b) The ((director)) secretary shall 
adopt policies that support the children 
of incarcerated parents and meet their 
needs with the goal of facilitating normal 
child development, while reducing 
intergenerational incarceration. 

(2) The ((director)) secretary shall 
conduct the following activities to assist 
in implementing the requirements of 
subsection (1) of this section: 

(a) Gather information and data on the 
recipients of assistance who are the 
children and families of inmates 
incarcerated in department of corrections 
facilities; and 

(b) Participate in the children of 
incarcerated parents advisory committee 
and report information obtained under this 
section to the advisory committee. 

Sec. 204.  RCW 43.215.070 and 2006 c 
265 s 108 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) In addition to other duties under 
this chapter, the ((director)) secretary 
shall actively participate in a 
nongovernmental private-public 
partnership focused on supporting 
government's investments in early learning 
and ensuring that every child in the state 
is prepared to succeed in school and in 
life. Except for licensing as required by 
Washington state law and to the extent 
permitted by federal law, the ((director 
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of the department of early learning)) 
secretary shall grant waivers from the 
rules of state agencies for the operation 
of early learning programs requested by 
the nongovernmental private-public 
partnership to allow for flexibility to 
pursue market-based approaches to 
achieving the best outcomes for children 
and families. 

(2) In addition to other powers granted 
to the ((director)) secretary, the 
((director)) secretary may: 

(a) Enter into contracts on behalf of 
the department to carry out the purposes 
of this chapter; 

(b) Accept gifts, grants, or other 
funds for the purposes of this chapter; 
and 

(c) Adopt, in accordance with chapter 
34.05 RCW, rules necessary to implement 
this chapter, including rules governing 
child day care and early learning programs 
under this chapter. This section does not 
expand the rule-making authority of the 
director beyond that necessary to 
implement and administer programs and 
services existing July 1, 2006, as 
transferred to the department of early 
learning under section 501, chapter 265, 
Laws of 2006. The rule-making authority 
does not include any authority to set 
mandatory curriculum or establish what 
must be taught in child day care centers 
or by family day care providers. 

Sec. 205.  RCW 43.215.200 and 2015 3rd 
sp.s. c 7 s 4 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

It shall be the ((director's)) 
secretary's duty with regard to licensing 
under this chapter: 

(1) In consultation and with the advice 
and assistance of persons representative 
of the various type agencies to be 
licensed, to designate categories of child 
care facilities for which separate or 
different requirements shall be developed 
as may be appropriate whether because of 
variations in the ages and other 
characteristics of the children served, 
variations in the purposes and services 
offered or size or structure of the 
agencies to be licensed, or because of any 
other factor relevant thereto; 

(2)(a) In consultation with the state 
fire marshal's office, the ((director)) 
secretary shall use an interagency process 
to address health and safety requirements 
for child care programs that serve school-

age children and are operated in buildings 
that contain public or private schools 
that safely serve children during times in 
which school is in session; 

(b) Any requirements in (a) of this 
subsection as they relate to the physical 
facility, including outdoor playgrounds, 
do not apply to before-school and after-
school programs that serve only school-age 
children and operate in the same 
facilities used by public or private 
schools; 

(3) In consultation and with the advice 
and assistance of parents or guardians, 
and persons representative of the various 
type agencies to be licensed, to adopt and 
publish minimum requirements for licensing 
applicable to each of the various 
categories of agencies to be licensed 
under this chapter; 

(4) In consultation with law 
enforcement personnel, the ((director)) 
secretary shall investigate the conviction 
record or pending charges of each agency 
and its staff seeking licensure or 
relicensure, and other persons having 
unsupervised access to children in care; 

(5) To satisfy the shared background 
check requirements provided for in RCW 
43.215.215 (as recodified by this act) and 
43.20A.710, the department of ((early 
learning)) children, youth, and families 
and the department of social and health 
services shall share federal fingerprint-
based background check results as 
permitted under the law. The purpose of 
this provision is to allow both 
departments to fulfill their joint 
background check responsibility of 
checking any individual who may have 
unsupervised access to vulnerable adults, 
children, or juveniles. Neither department 
may share the federal background check 
results with any other state agency or 
person; 

(6) To issue, revoke, or deny licenses 
to agencies pursuant to this chapter. 
Licenses shall specify the category of 
care that an agency is authorized to 
render and the ages and number of children 
to be served; 

(7) To prescribe the procedures and the 
form and contents of reports necessary for 
the administration of this chapter and to 
require regular reports from each 
licensee; 

(8) To inspect agencies periodically to 
determine whether or not there is 
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compliance with this chapter and the 
requirements adopted under this chapter; 

(9) To review requirements adopted 
under this chapter at least every two 
years and to adopt appropriate changes 
after consultation with affected groups 
for child day care requirements; and 

(10) To consult with public and private 
agencies in order to help them improve 
their methods and facilities for the care 
and early learning of children. 

Sec. 206.  RCW 43.215.215 and 2011 c 
295 s 2 and 2011 c 253 s 4 are each 
reenacted and amended to read as follows: 

(1) In determining whether an 
individual is of appropriate character, 
suitability, and competence to provide 
child care and early learning services to 
children, the department may consider the 
history of past involvement of child 
protective services or law enforcement 
agencies with the individual for the 
purpose of establishing a pattern of 
conduct, behavior, or inaction with regard 
to the health, safety, or welfare of a 
child. No report of child abuse or neglect 
that has been destroyed or expunged under 
RCW 26.44.031 may be used for such 
purposes. No unfounded or inconclusive 
allegation of child abuse or neglect as 
defined in RCW 26.44.020 may be disclosed 
to a provider licensed under this chapter. 

(2) In order to determine the 
suitability of individuals newly applying 
for an agency license, new licensees, 
their new employees, and other persons who 
newly have unsupervised access to children 
in care, shall be fingerprinted. 

(a) The fingerprints shall be forwarded 
to the Washington state patrol and federal 
bureau of investigation for a criminal 
history record check. 

(b)(i) ((Effective July 1, 2012,)) All 
individuals applying for first-time agency 
licenses, all new employees, and other 
persons who have not been previously 
qualified by the department to have 
unsupervised access to children in care 
must be fingerprinted and obtain a 
criminal history record check pursuant to 
this section. 

(ii) Persons required to be 
fingerprinted and obtain a criminal 
(([history])) history record check 
pursuant to this section must pay for the 
cost of this check as follows: The fee 
established by the Washington state patrol 
for the criminal background history check, 

including the cost of obtaining the 
fingerprints; and a fee paid to the 
department for the cost of administering 
the individual-based/portable background 
check clearance registry. The fee paid to 
the department must be deposited into the 
individual-based/portable background 
check clearance account established in RCW 
43.215.218 (as recodified by this act). 
The licensee may, but need not, pay these 
costs on behalf of a prospective employee 
or reimburse the prospective employee for 
these costs. The licensee and the 
prospective employee may share these 
costs. 

(c) The ((director)) secretary shall 
use the fingerprint criminal history 
record check information solely for the 
purpose of determining eligibility for a 
license and for determining the character, 
suitability, and competence of those 
persons or agencies, excluding parents, 
not required to be licensed who are 
authorized to care for children. 

(d) Criminal justice agencies shall 
provide the ((director)) secretary such 
information as they may have and that the 
((director)) secretary may require for 
such purpose. 

(e) No later than July 1, 2013, all 
agency licensees holding licenses prior to 
July 1, 2012, persons who were employees 
before July 1, 2012, and persons who have 
been qualified by the department before 
July 1, 2012, to have unsupervised access 
to children in care, must submit a new 
background application to the department. 
The department must require persons 
submitting a new background application 
pursuant to this subsection (2)(e) to pay 
a fee to the department for the cost of 
administering the individual-
based/portable background check clearance 
registry. This fee must be paid into the 
individual-based/portable background 
check clearance account established in RCW 
43.215.218 (as recodified by this act). 
The licensee may, but need not, pay these 
costs on behalf of a prospective employee 
or reimburse the prospective employee for 
these costs. The licensee and the 
prospective employee may share these 
costs. 

(f) The department shall issue a 
background check clearance card or 
certificate to the applicant if after the 
completion of a background check the 
department concludes the applicant is 
qualified for unsupervised access to 
children in child care. The background 
check clearance card or certificate is 
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valid for three years from the date of 
issuance. A valid card or certificate must 
be accepted by a potential employer as 
proof that the applicant has successfully 
completed a background check as required 
under this chapter. 

(g) The original applicant for an 
agency license, licensees, their 
employees, and other persons who have 
unsupervised access to children in care 
shall submit a new background check 
application to the department, on a form 
and by a date as determined by the 
department. 

(h) The applicant and agency shall 
maintain on-site for inspection a copy of 
the background check clearance card or 
certificate. 

(i) Individuals who have been issued a 
background check clearance card or 
certificate shall report nonconviction and 
conviction information to the department 
within twenty-four hours of the event 
constituting the nonconviction or 
conviction information. 

(j) The department shall investigate 
and conduct a redetermination of an 
applicant's or licensee's background 
clearance if the department receives a 
complaint or information from individuals, 
a law enforcement agency, or other 
federal, state, or local government 
agency. Subject to the requirements 
contained in RCW 43.215.300 and 43.215.305 
(as recodified by this act) and based on 
a determination that an individual lacks 
the appropriate character, suitability, or 
competence to provide child care or early 
learning services to children, the 
department may: (i) Invalidate the 
background card or certificate; or (ii) 
suspend, modify, or revoke any license 
authorized by this chapter. 

(3) To satisfy the shared background 
check requirements of the department of 
((early learning)) children, youth, and 
families and the department of social and 
health services, each department shall 
share federal fingerprint-based 
background check results as permitted 
under the law. The purpose of this 
provision is to allow both departments to 
fulfill their joint background check 
responsibility of checking any individual 
who may have unsupervised access to 
vulnerable adults, children, or juveniles. 
Neither department may share the federal 
background check results with any other 
state agency or person. 

Sec. 207.  RCW 43.215.216 and 2011 c 
295 s 1 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

Subject to appropriation, the 
department ((of early learning)) shall 
((establish and)) maintain an individual-
based or portable background check 
clearance registry ((by July 1, 2012)). 
Any individual seeking a child care 
license or employment in any child care 
facility licensed or regulated under 
current law shall submit a background 
application on a form prescribed by the 
department in rule. 

Sec. 208.  RCW 43.215.217 and 2011 c 
295 s 4 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

((Effective July 1, 2011,)) All agency 
licensees shall pay the department a one-
time fee established by the department. 
When establishing the fee, the department 
must consider the cost of developing and 
administering the registry, and shall not 
set a fee which is estimated to generate 
revenue beyond estimated costs for the 
development and administration of the 
registry. Fee revenues must be deposited 
in the individual-based/portable 
background check clearance account created 
in RCW 43.215.218 (as recodified by this 
act) and may be expended only for the costs 
of developing and administering the 
individual-based/portable background 
check clearance registry created in RCW 
43.215.216 (as recodified by this act). 

Sec. 209.  RCW 43.215.218 and 2011 c 
295 s 5 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The individual-based/portable 
background check clearance account is 
created in the custody of the state 
treasurer. All fees collected pursuant to 
RCW 43.215.215 and 43.215.217 (as 
recodified by this act) must be deposited 
in the account. Expenditures from the 
account may be made only for development 
and administration, and implementation of 
the individual-based/portable background 
check registry established in RCW 
43.215.216 (as recodified by this act). 
Only the ((director of the department of 
early learning)) secretary or the 
((director's)) secretary's designee may 
authorize expenditures from the account. 
The account is subject to allotment 
procedures under chapter 43.88 RCW, but an 
appropriation is not required for 
expenditures. 
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Sec. 210.  RCW 43.215.405 and 2014 c 
160 s 4 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

Unless the context clearly requires 
otherwise, the definitions in this section 
apply throughout RCW 43.215.400 through 
43.215.457 and 43.215.900 through 
43.215.903 (as recodified by this act). 

(1) "Advisory committee" means the 
advisory committee under RCW 43.215.420 
(as recodified by this act). 

(2) "Approved programs" means those 
state-supported education and special 
assistance programs which are recognized 
by the department as meeting the minimum 
program rules adopted by the department to 
qualify under RCW 43.215.400 through 
43.215.450 and 43.215.900 through 
43.215.903 (as recodified by this act) and 
are designated as eligible for funding by 
the department under RCW 43.215.430 and 
43.215.440 (as recodified by this act). 

(3) "Comprehensive" means an assistance 
program that focuses on the needs of the 
child and includes education, health, and 
family support services. 

(4) (("Department" means the department 
of early learning. 

(5))) "Eligible child" means a child 
not eligible for kindergarten whose family 
income is at or below one hundred ten 
percent of the federal poverty level, as 
published annually by the federal 
department of health and human services, 
and includes a child whose family is 
eligible for public assistance, and who is 
not a participant in a federal or state 
program providing comprehensive services; 
a child eligible for special education due 
to disability under RCW 28A.155.020; and 
may include children who are eligible 
under rules adopted by the department if 
the number of such children equals not 
more than ten percent of the total 
enrollment in the early childhood program. 
Priority for enrollment shall be given to 
children from families with the lowest 
income, children in foster care, or to 
eligible children from families with 
multiple needs. 

(((6))) (5) "Family support services" 
means providing opportunities for parents 
to: 

(a) Actively participate in their 
child's early childhood program; 

(b) Increase their knowledge of child 
development and parenting skills; 

(c) Further their education and 
training; 

(d) Increase their ability to use 
needed services in the community; 

(e) Increase their self-reliance. 

Sec. 211.  RCW 43.215.420 and 2006 c 
263 s 413 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The department shall establish an 
advisory committee composed of interested 
parents and representatives from the 
office of the superintendent of public 
instruction, ((the division of children 
and family services within the department 
of social and health services,)) early 
childhood education and development staff 
preparation programs, the head start 
programs, school districts, and such other 
community and business organizations as 
deemed necessary by the department to 
assist with the establishment of the 
preschool program and advise the 
department on matters regarding the 
ongoing promotion and operation of the 
program. 

Sec. 212.  RCW 43.215.495 and 2006 c 
265 s 202 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

It shall be the policy of the state of 
Washington to: 

(1) Recognize the family as the most 
important social and economic unit of 
society and support the central role 
parents play in child rearing. All parents 
are encouraged to care for and nurture 
their children through the traditional 
methods of parental care at home. The 
availability of quality, affordable child 
care is a concern for working parents, the 
costs of care are often beyond the 
resources of working parents, and child 
care facilities are not located 
conveniently to workplaces and 
neighborhoods. Parents are encouraged to 
participate fully in the effort to improve 
the quality of child care services. 

(2) Promote a variety of culturally and 
developmentally appropriate child care 
settings and services of the highest 
possible quality in accordance with the 
basic principle of continuity of care. 
These settings shall include, but not be 
limited to, family day care homes, mini-
centers, centers and schools. 

(3) Promote the growth, development and 
safety of children by working with 
community groups including providers and 
parents to establish standards for quality 
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service, training of child care providers, 
fair and equitable monitoring, and salary 
levels commensurate with provider 
responsibilities and support services. 

(4) Promote equal access to quality, 
affordable, socio-economically integrated 
child care for all children and families. 

(5) Facilitate broad community and 
private sector involvement in the 
provision of quality child care services 
to foster economic development and assist 
industry through the department ((of early 
learning)). 

Sec. 213.  RCW 43.215.545 and 2013 c 
323 s 8 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The department ((of early learning)) 
shall: 

(1) Work in conjunction with the 
statewide child care resource and referral 
network as well as local governments, 
nonprofit organizations, businesses, and 
community child care advocates to create 
local child care resource and referral 
organizations. These organizations may 
carry out needs assessments, resource 
development, provider training, technical 
assistance, and parent information and 
training; 

(2) Actively seek public and private 
money for distribution as grants to the 
statewide child care resource and referral 
network and to existing or potential local 
child care resource and referral 
organizations; 

(3) Adopt rules regarding the 
application for and distribution of grants 
to local child care resource and referral 
organizations. The rules shall, at a 
minimum, require an applicant to submit a 
plan for achieving the following 
objectives: 

(a) Provide parents with information 
about child care resources, including 
location of services and subsidies; 

(b) Carry out child care provider 
recruitment and training programs, 
including training under RCW 74.25.040; 

(c) Offer support services, such as 
parent and provider seminars, toy-lending 
libraries, and substitute banks; 

(d) Provide information for businesses 
regarding child care supply and demand; 

(e) Advocate for increased public and 
private sector resources devoted to child 
care; 

(f) Provide technical assistance to 
employers regarding employee child care 
services; and 

(g) Serve recipients of temporary 
assistance for needy families and working 
parents with incomes at or below household 
incomes of two hundred percent of the 
federal poverty line; 

(4) Provide staff support and technical 
assistance to the statewide child care 
resource and referral network and local 
child care resource and referral 
organizations; 

(5) Maintain a statewide child care 
licensing data bank and work with 
department licensors to provide 
information to local child care resource 
and referral organizations about licensed 
child care providers in the state; 

(6) Through the statewide child care 
resource and referral network and local 
resource and referral organizations, 
compile data about local child care needs 
and availability for future planning and 
development; 

(7) Coordinate with the statewide child 
care resource and referral network and 
local child care resource and referral 
organizations for the provision of 
training and technical assistance to child 
care providers; 

(8) Collect and assemble information 
regarding the availability of insurance 
and of federal and other child care 
funding to assist state and local 
agencies, businesses, and other child care 
providers in offering child care services; 

(9) Subject to the availability of 
amounts appropriated for this specific 
purpose, ((beginning September 1, 2013,)) 
increase the base rate for all child care 
providers by ten percent; 

(10) Subject to the availability of 
amounts appropriated for this specific 
purpose, provide tiered subsidy rate 
enhancements to child care providers if 
the provider meets the following 
requirements: 

(a) The provider enrolls in quality 
rating and improvement system levels 2, 3, 
4, or 5; 

(b) The provider is actively 
participating in the early achievers 
program; 

(c) The provider continues to advance 
towards level 5 of the early achievers 
program; and 
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(d) The provider must complete level 2 
within thirty months or the reimbursement 
rate returns the level 1 rate; and 

(11) Require exempt providers to 
participate in continuing education, if 
adequate funding is available. 

Sec. 214.  RCW 43.215.550 and 2006 c 
265 s 203 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

An employer liaison position is 
established in the department ((of early 
learning)) to be colocated with the 
department of ((community, trade, and 
economic development)) commerce. The 
employer liaison shall, within 
appropriated funds: 

(1) Staff and assist the child care 
partnership in the implementation of its 
duties; 

(2) Provide technical assistance to 
employers regarding child care services, 
working with and through local resource 
and referral organizations whenever 
possible. Such technical assistance shall 
include at a minimum: 

(a) Assessing the child care needs of 
employees and prospective employees; 

(b) Reviewing options available to 
employers interested in increasing access 
to child care for their employees; 

(c) Developing techniques to permit 
small businesses to increase access to 
child care for their employees; 

(d) Reviewing methods of evaluating the 
impact of child care activities on 
employers; and 

(e) Preparing, collecting, and 
distributing current information for 
employers on options for increasing 
involvement in child care; and 

(3) Provide assistance to local child 
care resource and referral organizations 
to increase their capacity to provide 
quality technical assistance to employers 
in their community. 

Sec. 215.  RCW 28A.150.315 and 2012 c 
51 s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Beginning with the 2007-08 school 
year, funding for voluntary all-day 
kindergarten programs shall be phased-in 
beginning with schools with the highest 
poverty levels, defined as those schools 
with the highest percentages of students 
qualifying for free and reduced-price 
lunch support in the prior school year. 

During the 2011-2013 biennium, funding 
shall continue to be phased-in each year 
until full statewide implementation of 
all-day kindergarten is achieved in the 
2017-18 school year. Once a school 
receives funding for the all-day 
kindergarten program, that school shall 
remain eligible for funding in subsequent 
school years regardless of changes in the 
school's percentage of students eligible 
for free and reduced-price lunches as long 
as other program requirements are 
fulfilled. Additionally, schools 
receiving all-day kindergarten program 
support shall agree to the following 
conditions: 

(a) Provide at least a one thousand-
hour instructional program; 

(b) Provide a curriculum that offers a 
rich, varied set of experiences that 
assist students in: 

(i) Developing initial skills in the 
academic areas of reading, mathematics, 
and writing; 

(ii) Developing a variety of 
communication skills; 

(iii) Providing experiences in science, 
social studies, arts, health and physical 
education, and a world language other than 
English; 

(iv) Acquiring large and small motor 
skills; 

(v) Acquiring social and emotional 
skills including successful participation 
in learning activities as an individual 
and as part of a group; and 

(vi) Learning through hands-on 
experiences; 

(c) Establish learning environments 
that are developmentally appropriate and 
promote creativity; 

(d) Demonstrate strong connections and 
communication with early learning 
community providers; and 

(e) Participate in kindergarten program 
readiness activities with early learning 
providers and parents. 

(2)(a) It is the intent of the 
legislature that administration of the 
Washington kindergarten inventory of 
developing skills as required in this 
subsection (2) and RCW 28A.655.080 replace 
administration of other assessments being 
required by school districts or that other 
assessments only be administered if they 
seek to obtain information not covered by 
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the Washington kindergarten inventory of 
developing skills. 

(b) In addition to the requirements in 
subsection (1) of this section and to the 
extent funds are available, beginning with 
the 2011-12 school year on a voluntary 
basis, schools must identify the skills, 
knowledge, and characteristics of 
kindergarten students at the beginning of 
the school year in order to support 
social-emotional, physical, and cognitive 
growth and development of individual 
children; support early learning provider 
and parent involvement; and inform 
instruction. Kindergarten teachers shall 
administer the Washington kindergarten 
inventory of developing skills, as 
directed by the superintendent of public 
instruction in consultation with the 
department of ((early learning)) children, 
youth, and families and in collaboration 
with the nongovernmental private-public 
partnership designated in RCW 43.215.070 
(as recodified by this act), and report 
the results to the superintendent. The 
superintendent shall share the results 
with the ((director)) secretary of the 
department of ((early learning)) children, 
youth, and families. 

(c) School districts shall provide an 
opportunity for parents and guardians to 
excuse their children from participation 
in the Washington kindergarten inventory 
of developing skills. 

(3) Subject to funds appropriated for 
this purpose, the superintendent of public 
instruction shall designate one or more 
school districts to serve as resources and 
examples of best practices in designing 
and operating a high-quality all-day 
kindergarten program. Designated school 
districts shall serve as lighthouse 
programs and provide technical assistance 
to other school districts in the initial 
stages of implementing an all-day 
kindergarten program. Examples of topics 
addressed by the technical assistance 
include strategic planning, developing the 
instructional program and curriculum, 
working with early learning providers to 
identify students and communicate with 
parents, and developing kindergarten 
program readiness activities. 

Sec. 216.  RCW 28A.155.065 and 2016 c 
57 s 3 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Each school district shall provide 
or contract for early intervention 
services to all eligible children with 
disabilities from birth to three years of 
age. Eligibility shall be determined 

according to Part C of the federal 
individuals with disabilities education 
act or other applicable federal and state 
laws, and as specified in the Washington 
Administrative Code adopted by the state 
lead agency, which is the department of 
((early learning)) children, youth, and 
families. School districts shall provide 
or contract, or both, for early 
intervention services in partnership with 
local birth-to-three lead agencies and 
birth-to-three providers. Services 
provided under this section shall not 
supplant services or funding currently 
provided in the state for early 
intervention services to eligible children 
with disabilities from birth to three 
years of age. The state-designated birth-
to-three lead agency shall be payor of 
last resort for birth-to-three early 
intervention services provided under this 
section. 

(2)(a) By October 1, 2016, the office 
of the superintendent of public 
instruction shall provide the department 
of early learning, in its role as state 
lead agency, with a full accounting of the 
school district expenditures from the 
2013-14 and 2014-15 school years, 
disaggregated by district, for birth-to-
three early intervention services provided 
under this section. 

(b) The reported expenditures must 
include, but are not limited to per 
student allocations, per student 
expenditures, the number of children 
served, detailed information on services 
provided by school districts and 
contracted for by school districts, 
coordination and transition services, and 
administrative costs. 

(3) The services in this section are 
not part of the state's program of basic 
education pursuant to Article IX of the 
state Constitution. 

Sec. 217.  RCW 28A.210.070 and 2006 c 
263 s 908 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

As used in RCW 28A.210.060 through 
28A.210.170: 

(1) "Chief administrator" shall mean 
the person with the authority and 
responsibility for the immediate 
supervision of the operation of a school 
or day care center as defined in this 
section or, in the alternative, such other 
person as may hereafter be designated in 
writing for the purposes of RCW 
28A.210.060 through 28A.210.170 by the 
statutory or corporate board of directors 
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of the school district, school, or day 
care center or, if none, such other 
persons or person with the authority and 
responsibility for the general supervision 
of the operation of the school district, 
school or day care center. 

(2) "Full immunization" shall mean 
immunization against certain vaccine-
preventable diseases in accordance with 
schedules and with immunizing agents 
approved by the state board of health. 

(3) "Local health department" shall 
mean the city, town, county, district or 
combined city-county health department, 
board of health, or health officer which 
provides public health services. 

(4) "School" shall mean and include 
each building, facility, and location at 
or within which any or all portions of a 
preschool, kindergarten and grades one 
through twelve program of education and 
related activities are conducted for two 
or more children by or in behalf of any 
public school district and by or in behalf 
of any private school or private 
institution subject to approval by the 
state board of education pursuant to RCW 
28A.305.130, 28A.195.010 through 
28A.195.050, and 28A.410.120. 

(5) "Day care center" shall mean an 
agency which regularly provides care for 
a group of thirteen or more children for 
periods of less than twenty-four hours and 
is licensed pursuant to chapter ((74.15)) 
43.215 RCW (as recodified by this act). 

(6) "Child" shall mean any person, 
regardless of age, in attendance at a 
public or private school or a licensed day 
care center. 

Sec. 218.  RCW 28A.215.020 and 2006 c 
263 s 411 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

Expenditures under federal funds and/or 
state appropriations made to carry out the 
purposes of RCW 28A.215.010 through 
28A.215.050 shall be made by warrants 
issued by the state treasurer upon order 
of the superintendent of public 
instruction. The superintendent of public 
instruction shall make necessary rules to 
carry out the purpose of RCW 28A.215.010. 
((After being notified by the office of 
the governor that there is an agency or 
department responsible for early 
learning,)) The superintendent shall 
consult with ((that agency)) the 
department of children, youth, and 
families when establishing relevant rules. 

Sec. 219.  RCW 28A.320.191 and 2010 c 
231 s 5 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

For the program of early learning 
established in RCW ((43.215.141)) 
43.215.455 (as recodified by this act), 
school districts: 

(1) Shall work cooperatively with 
program providers to coordinate the 
transition from preschool to kindergarten 
so that children and their families are 
well-prepared and supported; and 

(2) May contract with the department of 
((early learning)) children, youth, and 
families to deliver services under the 
program. 

Sec. 220.  RCW 28A.400.303 and 2014 c 
50 s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) School districts, educational 
service districts, the Washington state 
center for childhood deafness and hearing 
loss, the state school for the blind, and 
their contractors hiring employees who 
will have regularly scheduled unsupervised 
access to children shall require a record 
check through the Washington state patrol 
criminal identification system under RCW 
43.43.830 through 43.43.834, 10.97.030, 
and 10.97.050 and through the federal 
bureau of investigation before hiring an 
employee. The record check shall include 
a fingerprint check using a complete 
Washington state criminal identification 
fingerprint card. The requesting entity 
shall provide a copy of the record report 
to the applicant. When necessary, 
applicants may be employed on a 
conditional basis pending completion of 
the investigation. If the applicant has 
had a record check within the previous two 
years, the district, the Washington state 
center for childhood deafness and hearing 
loss, the state school for the blind, or 
contractor may waive the requirement. 
Except as provided in subsection (2) of 
this section, the district, pursuant to 
chapter 41.59 or 41.56 RCW, the Washington 
state center for childhood deafness and 
hearing loss, the state school for the 
blind, or contractor hiring the employee 
shall determine who shall pay costs 
associated with the record check. 

(2) Federal bureau of Indian affairs-
funded schools may use the process in 
subsection (1) of this section to perform 
record checks for their employees and 
applicants for employment. 

(3) Individuals who hold a valid 
portable background check clearance card 
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issued by the department of ((early 
learning)) children, youth, and families 
consistent with RCW 43.215.215 (as 
recodified by this act) can meet the 
requirements in subsection (1) of this 
section by providing a true and accurate 
copy of their Washington state patrol and 
federal bureau of investigation background 
report results to the office of the 
superintendent of public instruction. 

Sec. 221.  RCW 28A.410.010 and 2014 c 
50 s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1)(a) The Washington professional 
educator standards board shall establish, 
publish, and enforce rules determining 
eligibility for and certification of 
personnel employed in the common schools 
of this state, including certification for 
emergency or temporary, substitute or 
provisional duty and under such 
certificates or permits as the board shall 
deem proper or as otherwise prescribed by 
law. The rules shall require that the 
initial application for certification 
shall require a record check of the 
applicant through the Washington state 
patrol criminal identification system and 
through the federal bureau of 
investigation at the applicant's expense. 
The record check shall include a 
fingerprint check using a complete 
Washington state criminal identification 
fingerprint card. An individual who holds 
a valid portable background check 
clearance card issued by the department of 
((early learning)) children, youth, and 
families consistent with RCW 43.215.215 
(as recodified by this act) is exempt from 
the office of the superintendent of public 
instruction fingerprint background check 
if the individual provides a true and 
accurate copy of his or her Washington 
state patrol and federal bureau of 
investigation background report results to 
the office of the superintendent of public 
instruction. The superintendent of public 
instruction may waive the record check for 
any applicant who has had a record check 
within the two years before application. 
The rules shall permit a holder of a lapsed 
certificate but not a revoked or suspended 
certificate to be employed on a 
conditional basis by a school district 
with the requirement that the holder must 
complete any certificate renewal 
requirements established by the state 
board of education within two years of 
initial reemployment. 

(b) In establishing rules pertaining to 
the qualifications of instructors of 
American sign language the board shall 

consult with the national association of 
the deaf, "sign instructors guidance 
network" (s.i.g.n.), and the Washington 
state association of the deaf for 
evaluation and certification of sign 
language instructors. 

(c) The board shall develop rules 
consistent with RCW 18.340.020 for the 
certification of spouses of military 
personnel. 

(2) The superintendent of public 
instruction shall act as the administrator 
of any such rules and have the power to 
issue any certificates or permits and 
revoke the same in accordance with board 
rules. 

Sec. 222.  RCW 42.56.230 and 2015 c 224 
s 2 and 2015 c 47 s 1 are each reenacted 
and amended to read as follows: 

The following personal information is 
exempt from public inspection and copying 
under this chapter: 

(1) Personal information in any files 
maintained for students in public schools, 
patients or clients of public institutions 
or public health agencies, or welfare 
recipients; 

(2)(a) Personal information: 

(i) For a child enrolled in licensed 
child care in any files maintained by the 
department of ((early learning)) children, 
youth, and families; 

(ii) For a child enrolled in a public 
or nonprofit program serving or pertaining 
to children, adolescents, or students, 
including but not limited to early 
learning or child care services, parks and 
recreation programs, youth development 
programs, and after-school programs; or 

(iii) For the family members or 
guardians of a child who is subject to the 
exemption under this subsection (2) if the 
family member or guardian has the same 
last name ((of [as])) as the child or if 
the family member or guardian resides at 
the same address ((of [as])) as the child 
and disclosure of the family member's or 
guardian's information would result in 
disclosure of the personal information 
exempted under (a)(i) and (ii) of this 
subsection. 

(b) Emergency contact information under 
this subsection (2) may be provided to 
appropriate authorities and medical 
personnel for the purpose of treating the 
individual during an emergency situation; 
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(3) Personal information in files 
maintained for employees, appointees, or 
elected officials of any public agency to 
the extent that disclosure would violate 
their right to privacy; 

(4) Information required of any 
taxpayer in connection with the assessment 
or collection of any tax if the disclosure 
of the information to other persons would: 
(a) Be prohibited to such persons by RCW 
84.08.210, 82.32.330, 84.40.020, 
84.40.340, or any ordinance authorized 
under RCW 35.102.145; or (b) violate the 
taxpayer's right to privacy or result in 
unfair competitive disadvantage to the 
taxpayer; 

(5) Credit card numbers, debit card 
numbers, electronic check numbers, card 
expiration dates, or bank or other 
financial information as defined in RCW 
9.35.005 including social security 
numbers, except when disclosure is 
expressly required by or governed by other 
law; 

(6) Personal and financial information 
related to a small loan or any system of 
authorizing a small loan in RCW 31.45.093; 

(7)(a) Any record used to prove 
identity, age, residential address, social 
security number, or other personal 
information required to apply for a 
driver's license or identicard. 

(b) Information provided under RCW 
46.20.111 that indicates that an applicant 
declined to register with the selective 
service system. 

(c) Any record pertaining to a vehicle 
license plate, driver's license, or 
identicard issued under RCW 46.08.066 
that, alone or in combination with any 
other records, may reveal the identity of 
an individual, or reveal that an 
individual is or was, performing an 
undercover or covert law enforcement, 
confidential public health work, public 
assistance fraud, or child support 
investigative activity. This exemption 
does not prevent the release of the total 
number of vehicle license plates, drivers' 
licenses, or identicards that, under RCW 
46.08.066, an agency or department has 
applied for, been issued, denied, 
returned, destroyed, lost, and reported 
for misuse. 

(d) Any record pertaining to a vessel 
registration issued under RCW 88.02.330 
that, alone or in combination with any 
other records, may reveal the identity of 
an individual, or reveal that an 

individual is or was, performing an 
undercover or covert law enforcement 
activity. This exemption does not prevent 
the release of the total number of vessel 
registrations that, under RCW 88.02.330, 
an agency or department has applied for, 
been issued, denied, returned, destroyed, 
lost, and reported for misuse; ((and)) 

(8) All information related to 
individual claims resolution structured 
settlement agreements submitted to the 
board of industrial insurance appeals 
under RCW 51.04.063, other than final 
orders from the board of industrial 
insurance appeals. 

Upon request by the legislature, the 
department of licensing shall provide a 
report to the legislature containing all 
of the information in subsection (7)(c) 
and (d) of this section that is subject to 
public disclosure((.)); and 

(9) Voluntarily submitted information 
contained in a database that is part of or 
associated with enhanced 911 emergency 
communications systems, or information 
contained or used in emergency 
notification systems as provided under RCW 
38.52.575 and 38.52.577. 

Sec. 223.  RCW 43.41.400 and 2016 c 72 
s 108 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) An education data center shall be 
established in the office of financial 
management. The education data center 
shall jointly, with the legislative 
evaluation and accountability program 
committee, conduct collaborative analyses 
of early learning, K-12, and higher 
education programs and education issues 
across the P-20 system, which includes the 
department of ((early learning)) children, 
youth, and families, the superintendent of 
public instruction, the professional 
educator standards board, the state board 
of education, the state board for 
community and technical colleges, the 
workforce training and education 
coordinating board, the student 
achievement council, public and private 
nonprofit four-year institutions of higher 
education, and the employment security 
department. The education data center 
shall conduct collaborative analyses under 
this section with the legislative 
evaluation and accountability program 
committee and provide data electronically 
to the legislative evaluation and 
accountability program committee, to the 
extent permitted by state and federal 
confidentiality requirements. The 
education data center shall be considered 
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an authorized representative of the state 
educational agencies in this section under 
applicable federal and state statutes for 
purposes of accessing and compiling 
student record data for research purposes. 

(2) The education data center shall: 

(a) In consultation with the 
legislative evaluation and accountability 
program committee and the agencies and 
organizations participating in the 
education data center, identify the 
critical research and policy questions 
that are intended to be addressed by the 
education data center and the data needed 
to address the questions; 

(b) Coordinate with other state 
education agencies to compile and analyze 
education data, including data on student 
demographics that is disaggregated by 
distinct ethnic categories within racial 
subgroups, and complete P-20 research 
projects; 

(c) Collaborate with the legislative 
evaluation and accountability program 
committee and the education and fiscal 
committees of the legislature in 
identifying the data to be compiled and 
analyzed to ensure that legislative 
interests are served; 

(d) Annually provide to the K-12 data 
governance group a list of data elements 
and data quality improvements that are 
necessary to answer the research and 
policy questions identified by the 
education data center and have been 
identified by the legislative committees 
in (c) of this subsection. Within three 
months of receiving the list, the K-12 
data governance group shall develop and 
transmit to the education data center a 
feasibility analysis of obtaining or 
improving the data, including the steps 
required, estimated time frame, and the 
financial and other resources that would 
be required. Based on the analysis, the 
education data center shall submit, if 
necessary, a recommendation to the 
legislature regarding any statutory 
changes or resources that would be needed 
to collect or improve the data; 

(e) Monitor and evaluate the education 
data collection systems of the 
organizations and agencies represented in 
the education data center ensuring that 
data systems are flexible, able to adapt 
to evolving needs for information, and to 
the extent feasible and necessary, include 
data that are needed to conduct the 
analyses and provide answers to the 

research and policy questions identified 
in (a) of this subsection; 

(f) Track enrollment and outcomes 
through the public centralized higher 
education enrollment system; 

(g) Assist other state educational 
agencies' collaborative efforts to develop 
a long-range enrollment plan for higher 
education including estimates to meet 
demographic and workforce needs; 

(h) Provide research that focuses on 
student transitions within and among the 
early learning, K-12, and higher education 
sectors in the P-20 system; 

(i) Prepare a regular report on the 
educational and workforce outcomes of 
youth in the juvenile justice system, 
using data disaggregated by age, and by 
ethnic categories and racial subgroups in 
accordance with RCW 28A.300.042; and 

(j) Make recommendations to the 
legislature as necessary to help ensure 
the goals and objectives of this section 
and RCW 28A.655.210 and 28A.300.507 are 
met. 

(3) The department of ((early 
learning)) children, youth, and families, 
superintendent of public instruction, 
professional educator standards board, 
state board of education, state board for 
community and technical colleges, 
workforce training and education 
coordinating board, student achievement 
council, public four-year institutions of 
higher education, department of social and 
health services, and employment security 
department shall work with the education 
data center to develop data-sharing and 
research agreements, consistent with 
applicable security and confidentiality 
requirements, to facilitate the work of 
the center. The education data center 
shall also develop data-sharing and 
research agreements with the 
administrative office of the courts to 
conduct research on educational and 
workforce outcomes using data maintained 
under RCW 13.50.010(12) related to 
juveniles. Private, nonprofit 
institutions of higher education that 
provide programs of education beyond the 
high school level leading at least to the 
baccalaureate degree and are accredited by 
the Northwest association of schools and 
colleges or their peer accreditation 
bodies may also develop data-sharing and 
research agreements with the education 
data center, consistent with applicable 
security and confidentiality 
requirements. The education data center 
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shall make data from collaborative 
analyses available to the education 
agencies and institutions that contribute 
data to the education data center to the 
extent allowed by federal and state 
security and confidentiality requirements 
applicable to the data of each 
contributing agency or institution. 

Sec. 224.  RCW 43.43.832 and 2012 c 44 
s 2 and 2012 c 10 s 41 are each reenacted 
and amended to read as follows: 

(1) The Washington state patrol 
identification and criminal history 
section shall disclose conviction records 
as follows: 

(a) An applicant's conviction record, 
upon the request of a business or 
organization as defined in RCW 43.43.830, 
a developmentally disabled person, or a 
vulnerable adult as defined in RCW 
43.43.830 or his or her guardian; 

(b) The conviction record of an 
applicant for certification, upon the 
request of the Washington professional 
educator standards board; 

(c) Any conviction record to aid in the 
investigation and prosecution of child, 
developmentally disabled person, and 
vulnerable adult abuse cases and to 
protect children and adults from further 
incidents of abuse, upon the request of a 
law enforcement agency, the office of the 
attorney general, prosecuting authority, 
or the department of social and health 
services; and 

(d) A prospective client's or 
resident's conviction record, upon the 
request of a business or organization that 
qualifies for exemption under section 
501(c)(3) of the internal revenue code of 
1986 (26 U.S.C. Sec. 501(c)(3)) and that 
provides emergency shelter or transitional 
housing for children, persons with 
developmental disabilities, or vulnerable 
adults. 

(2) The secretary of the department of 
social and health services and the 
secretary of children, youth, and families 
must establish rules and set standards to 
require specific action when considering 
the information received pursuant to 
subsection (1) of this section, and when 
considering additional information 
including but not limited to civil 
adjudication proceedings as defined in RCW 
43.43.830 and any out-of-state equivalent, 
in the following circumstances: 

(a) When considering persons for state 
employment in positions directly 
responsible for the supervision, care, or 
treatment of children, vulnerable adults, 
or individuals with mental illness or 
developmental disabilities; 

(b) When considering persons for state 
positions involving unsupervised access to 
vulnerable adults to conduct comprehensive 
assessments, financial eligibility 
determinations, licensing and 
certification activities, investigations, 
surveys, or case management; or for state 
positions otherwise required by federal 
law to meet employment standards; 

(c) When licensing agencies or 
facilities with individuals in positions 
directly responsible for the care, 
supervision, or treatment of children, 
developmentally disabled persons, or 
vulnerable adults, including but not 
limited to agencies or facilities licensed 
under chapter 74.15 or 18.51 RCW; 

(d) When contracting with individuals 
or businesses or organizations for the 
care, supervision, case management, or 
treatment, including peer counseling, of 
children, developmentally disabled 
persons, or vulnerable adults, including 
but not limited to services contracted for 
under chapter 18.20, 70.127, 70.128, 
72.36, or 74.39A RCW or Title 71A RCW; 

(e) When individual providers are paid 
by the state or providers are paid by home 
care agencies to provide in-home services 
involving unsupervised access to persons 
with physical, mental, or developmental 
disabilities or mental illness, or to 
vulnerable adults as defined in chapter 
74.34 RCW, including but not limited to 
services provided under chapter 74.39 or 
74.39A RCW. 

(3) The ((director)) secretary of the 
department of ((early learning)) children, 
youth, and families shall investigate the 
conviction records, pending charges, and 
other information including civil 
adjudication proceeding records of current 
employees and of any person actively being 
considered for any position with the 
department who will or may have 
unsupervised access to children, or for 
state positions otherwise required by 
federal law to meet employment standards. 
"Considered for any position" includes 
decisions about (a) initial hiring, 
layoffs, reallocations, transfers, 
promotions, or demotions, or (b) other 
decisions that result in an individual 
being in a position that will or may have 
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unsupervised access to children as an 
employee, an intern, or a volunteer. 

(4) The ((director)) secretary of the 
department of ((early learning)) children, 
youth, and families shall adopt rules and 
investigate conviction records, pending 
charges, and other information including 
civil adjudication proceeding records, in 
the following circumstances: 

(a) When licensing or certifying 
agencies with individuals in positions 
that will or may have unsupervised access 
to children who are in child day care, in 
early learning programs, or receiving 
early childhood education services, 
including but not limited to licensees, 
agency staff, interns, volunteers, 
contracted providers, and persons living 
on the premises who are sixteen years of 
age or older; 

(b) When authorizing individuals who 
will or may have unsupervised access to 
children who are in child day care, in 
early learning programs, or receiving 
early childhood learning education 
services in licensed or certified 
agencies, including but not limited to 
licensees, agency staff, interns, 
volunteers, contracted providers, and 
persons living on the premises who are 
sixteen years of age or older; 

(c) When contracting with any business 
or organization for activities that will 
or may have unsupervised access to 
children who are in child day care, in 
early learning programs, or receiving 
early childhood learning education 
services; 

(d) When establishing the eligibility 
criteria for individual providers to 
receive state paid subsidies to provide 
child day care or early learning services 
that will or may involve unsupervised 
access to children. 

(5) Whenever a state conviction record 
check is required by state law, persons 
may be employed or engaged as volunteers 
or independent contractors on a 
conditional basis pending completion of 
the state background investigation. 
Whenever a national criminal record check 
through the federal bureau of 
investigation is required by state law, a 
person may be employed or engaged as a 
volunteer or independent contractor on a 
conditional basis pending completion of 
the national check. The Washington 
personnel resources board shall adopt 
rules to accomplish the purposes of this 

subsection as it applies to state 
employees. 

(6)(a) For purposes of facilitating 
timely access to criminal background 
information and to reasonably minimize the 
number of requests made under this 
section, recognizing that certain health 
care providers change employment 
frequently, health care facilities may, 
upon request from another health care 
facility, share copies of completed 
criminal background inquiry information. 

(b) Completed criminal background 
inquiry information may be shared by a 
willing health care facility only if the 
following conditions are satisfied: The 
licensed health care facility sharing the 
criminal background inquiry information is 
reasonably known to be the person's most 
recent employer, no more than twelve 
months has elapsed from the date the 
person was last employed at a licensed 
health care facility to the date of their 
current employment application, and the 
criminal background information is no more 
than two years old. 

(c) If criminal background inquiry 
information is shared, the health care 
facility employing the subject of the 
inquiry must require the applicant to sign 
a disclosure statement indicating that 
there has been no conviction or finding as 
described in RCW 43.43.842 since the 
completion date of the most recent 
criminal background inquiry. 

(d) Any health care facility that knows 
or has reason to believe that an applicant 
has or may have a disqualifying conviction 
or finding as described in RCW 43.43.842, 
subsequent to the completion date of their 
most recent criminal background inquiry, 
shall be prohibited from relying on the 
applicant's previous employer's criminal 
background inquiry information. A new 
criminal background inquiry shall be 
requested pursuant to RCW 43.43.830 
through 43.43.842. 

(e) Health care facilities that share 
criminal background inquiry information 
shall be immune from any claim of 
defamation, invasion of privacy, 
negligence, or any other claim in 
connection with any dissemination of this 
information in accordance with this 
subsection. 

(f) Health care facilities shall 
transmit and receive the criminal 
background inquiry information in a manner 
that reasonably protects the subject's 
rights to privacy and confidentiality. 
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Sec. 225.  RCW 43.43.837 and 2012 c 164 
s 506 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Except as provided in subsection 
(2) of this section, in order to determine 
the character, competence, and suitability 
of any applicant or service provider to 
have unsupervised access, the secretary of 
the department of social and health 
services and the secretary of the 
department of children, youth, and 
families may require a fingerprint-based 
background check through both the 
Washington state patrol and the federal 
bureau of investigation at any time, but 
shall require a fingerprint-based 
background check when the applicant or 
service provider has resided in the state 
less than three consecutive years before 
application, and: 

(a) Is an applicant or service provider 
providing services to children or people 
with developmental disabilities under RCW 
74.15.030; 

(b) Is an individual residing in an 
applicant or service provider's home, 
facility, entity, agency, or business or 
who is authorized by the department of 
social and health services or the 
department of children, youth, and 
families to provide services to children 
or people with developmental disabilities 
under RCW 74.15.030; or 

(c) Is an applicant or service provider 
providing in-home services funded by: 

(i) Medicaid personal care under RCW 
74.09.520; 

(ii) Community options program entry 
system waiver services under RCW 
74.39A.030; 

(iii) Chore services under RCW 
74.39A.110; or 

(iv) Other home and community long-term 
care programs, established pursuant to 
chapters 74.39 and 74.39A RCW, 
administered by the department of social 
and health services. 

(2) Long-term care workers, as defined 
in RCW 74.39A.009, who are hired after 
January 7, 2012, are subject to background 
checks under RCW 74.39A.056. 

(3) To satisfy the shared background 
check requirements provided for in RCW 
43.215.215 (as recodified by this act) and 
43.20A.710, the department of ((early 
learning)) children, youth, and families 
and the department of social and health 
services shall share federal fingerprint-

based background check results as 
permitted under the law. The purpose of 
this provision is to allow both 
departments to fulfill their joint 
background check responsibility of 
checking any individual who may have 
unsupervised access to vulnerable adults, 
children, or juveniles. Neither department 
may share the federal background check 
results with any other state agency or 
person. 

(4) The secretary of the department of 
children, youth, and families shall 
require a fingerprint-based background 
check through the Washington state patrol 
identification and criminal history 
section and the federal bureau of 
investigation when the department seeks to 
approve an applicant or service provider 
for a foster or adoptive placement of 
children in accordance with federal and 
state law. Fees charged by the Washington 
state patrol and the federal bureau of 
investigation for fingerprint-based 
background checks shall be paid by the 
department of children, youth, and 
families for applicant and service 
providers providing foster care as 
required in RCW 74.15.030. 

(5) Any secure facility operated by the 
department of social and health services 
or the department of children, youth, and 
families under chapter 71.09 RCW shall 
require applicants and service providers 
to undergo a fingerprint-based background 
check through the Washington state patrol 
identification and criminal history 
section and the federal bureau of 
investigation. 

(6) Service providers and service 
provider applicants who are required to 
complete a fingerprint-based background 
check may be hired for a one hundred 
twenty-day provisional period as allowed 
under law or program rules when: 

(a) A fingerprint-based background 
check is pending; and 

(b) The applicant or service provider 
is not disqualified based on the immediate 
result of the background check. 

(7) Fees charged by the Washington 
state patrol and the federal bureau of 
investigation for fingerprint-based 
background checks shall be paid by the 
applicable department for applicants or 
service providers providing: 

(a) Services to people with a 
developmental disability under RCW 
74.15.030; 
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(b) In-home services funded by medicaid 
personal care under RCW 74.09.520; 

(c) Community options program entry 
system waiver services under RCW 
74.39A.030; 

(d) Chore services under RCW 
74.39A.110; 

(e) Services under other home and 
community long-term care programs, 
established pursuant to chapters 74.39 and 
74.39A RCW, administered by the department 
of social and health services or the 
department of children, youth, and 
families; and 

(f) Services in, or to residents of, a 
secure facility under RCW 71.09.115((; and 

(g) Foster care as required under RCW 
74.15.030)). 

(8) Service providers licensed under 
RCW 74.15.030 must pay fees charged by the 
Washington state patrol and the federal 
bureau of investigation for conducting 
fingerprint-based background checks. 

(9) ((Children's administration)) 
Department of children, youth, and 
families service providers licensed under 
RCW 74.15.030 may not pass on the cost of 
the background check fees to their 
applicants unless the individual is 
determined to be disqualified due to the 
background information. 

(10) The department of social and 
health services and the department of 
children, youth, and families shall 
develop rules identifying the financial 
responsibility of service providers, 
applicants, and the department for paying 
the fees charged by law enforcement to 
roll, print, or scan fingerprints-based 
for the purpose of a Washington state 
patrol or federal bureau of investigation 
fingerprint-based background check. 

(11) For purposes of this section, 
unless the context plainly indicates 
otherwise: 

(a) "Applicant" means a current or 
prospective department of social and 
health services, department of children, 
youth, and families, or service provider 
employee, volunteer, student, intern, 
researcher, contractor, or any other 
individual who will or may have 
unsupervised access because of the nature 
of the work or services he or she provides. 
"Applicant" includes but is not limited to 
any individual who will or may have 
unsupervised access and is: 

(i) Applying for a license or 
certification from the department of 
social and health services or the 
department of children, youth, and 
families; 

(ii) Seeking a contract with the 
department of social and health services, 
the department of children, youth, and 
families, or a service provider; 

(iii) Applying for employment, 
promotion, reallocation, or transfer; 

(iv) An individual that a department of 
social and health services or the 
department of children, youth, and 
families client or guardian of a 
department of social and health services 
or department of children, youth, and 
families client chooses to hire or engage 
to provide services to himself or herself 
or another vulnerable adult, juvenile, or 
child and who might be eligible to receive 
payment from the department of social and 
health services or the department of 
children, youth, and families for services 
rendered; or 

(v) A department of social and health 
services or department of children, youth, 
and families applicant who will or may 
work in a department-covered position. 

(b) "Authorized" means the department 
of social and health services or the 
department of children, youth, and 
families grants an applicant, home, or 
facility permission to: 

(i) Conduct licensing, certification, 
or contracting activities; 

(ii) Have unsupervised access to 
vulnerable adults, juveniles, and 
children; 

(iii) Receive payments from a 
department of social and health services 
or department of children, youth, and 
families program; or 

(iv) Work or serve in a department of 
social and health services or department 
of children, youth, and families-covered 
position. 

(c) (("Department" means the department 
of social and health services. 

(d))) "Secretary" means the secretary 
of the department of social and health 
services. 

(((e))) (d) "Secure facility" has the 
meaning provided in RCW 71.09.020. 
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(((f))) (e) "Service provider" means 
entities, facilities, agencies, 
businesses, or individuals who are 
licensed, certified, authorized, or 
regulated by, receive payment from, or 
have contracts or agreements with the 
department of social and health services 
or the department of children, youth, and 
families to provide services to vulnerable 
adults, juveniles, or children. "Service 
provider" includes individuals whom a 
department of social and health services 
or department of children, youth, and 
families client or guardian of a 
department of social and health services 
or department of children, youth, and 
families client may choose to hire or 
engage to provide services to himself or 
herself or another vulnerable adult, 
juvenile, or child and who might be 
eligible to receive payment from the 
department of social and health services 
or the department of children, youth, and 
families for services rendered. "Service 
provider" does not include those certified 
under chapter 70.96A RCW. 

Sec. 226.  RCW 43.43.838 and 2009 c 170 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) After January 1, 1988, and 
notwithstanding any provision of RCW 
43.43.700 through 43.43.810 to the 
contrary, the state patrol shall furnish 
a transcript of the conviction record 
pertaining to any person for whom the 
state patrol or the federal bureau of 
investigation has a record upon the 
written request of: 

(a) The subject of the inquiry; 

(b) Any business or organization for 
the purpose of conducting evaluations 
under RCW 43.43.832; 

(c) The department of social and health 
services; 

(d) Any law enforcement agency, 
prosecuting authority, or the office of 
the attorney general;  

(e) The department of social and health 
services for the purpose of meeting 
responsibilities set forth in chapter 
((74.15,)) 18.51, 18.20, or 72.23 RCW, or 
any later-enacted statute which purpose is 
to regulate or license a facility which 
handles vulnerable adults((. However, 
access to conviction records pursuant to 
this subsection (1)(e) does not limit or 
restrict the ability of the department to 
obtain additional information regarding 
conviction records and pending charges as 
set forth in RCW 74.15.030(2)(b))); or 

(f) The department of ((early 
learning)) children, youth, and families 
for the purpose of meeting 
responsibilities in chapters 43.215 (as 
recodified by this act) and 74.15 RCW. 
However, access to conviction records 
pursuant to this subsection (1)(f) does 
not limit or restrict the ability of 
department of children, youth, and 
families to obtain additional information 
regarding conviction records and pending 
charges as provided in RCW 
74.15.030(2)(b). 

(2) The state patrol shall by rule 
establish fees for disseminating records 
under this section to recipients 
identified in subsection (1)(a) and (b) of 
this section. The state patrol shall also 
by rule establish fees for disseminating 
records in the custody of the national 
crime information center. The revenue from 
the fees shall cover, as nearly as 
practicable, the direct and indirect costs 
to the state patrol of disseminating the 
records. No fee shall be charged to a 
nonprofit organization for the records 
check. Record checks requested by school 
districts and educational service 
districts using only name and date of 
birth will be provided free of charge. 

(3) No employee of the state, employee 
of a business or organization, or the 
business or organization is liable for 
defamation, invasion of privacy, 
negligence, or any other claim in 
connection with any lawful dissemination 
of information under RCW 43.43.830 through 
43.43.840 or 43.43.760. 

(4) Before July 26, 1987, the state 
patrol shall adopt rules and forms to 
implement this section and to provide for 
security and privacy of information 
disseminated under this section, giving 
first priority to the criminal justice 
requirements of this chapter. The rules 
may include requirements for users, audits 
of users, and other procedures to prevent 
use of civil adjudication record 
information or criminal history record 
information inconsistent with this 
chapter. 

(5) Nothing in RCW 43.43.830 through 
43.43.840 shall authorize an employer to 
make an inquiry not specifically 
authorized by this chapter, or be 
construed to affect the policy of the 
state declared in chapter 9.96A RCW. 

Sec. 227.  RCW 43.88.096 and 2013 2nd 
sp.s. c 32 s 1 are each amended to read as 
follows: 
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(1) As used in this section: 

(a) "Designated state agency" means the 
department of social and health services, 
the department of health, the health care 
authority, the department of commerce, the 
department of ecology, the department of 
fish and wildlife, the office of the 
superintendent of public instruction, and 
the department of ((early learning)) 
children, youth, and families. 

(b) "Federal receipts" means the 
federal financial assistance, as defined 
in 31 U.S.C. Sec. 7501 on September 28, 
2013, that is reported as part of a single 
audit. 

(c) "Single audit" is as defined in 31 
U.S.C. Sec. 7501 on September 28, 2013. 

(2) Subject to subsection (3) of this 
section, a designated state agency shall 
prepare as part of the agency's biennial 
budget submittal under this chapter a 
report that: 

(a) Reports the aggregate value of 
federal receipts the designated state 
agency estimated for the ensuing biennium; 

(b) Calculates the percentage of the 
designated state agency's total budget for 
the ensuing biennium that constitutes 
federal receipts that the designated state 
agency received; and 

(c) Develops plans for operating the 
designated state agency if there is a 
reduction of: 

(i) Five percent or more in the federal 
receipts that the designated state agency 
receives; and 

(ii) Twenty-five percent or more in the 
federal receipts that the designated state 
agency receives. 

(3) The report required by subsection 
(2) of this section prepared by the 
superintendent of public instruction shall 
include the information required by 
subsection (2)(a) through (c) of this 
section for each school district within 
the state. 

PART III 

TRANSFER OF CHILD WELFARE POLICIES AND 
PROGRAMS 

Sec. 301.  RCW 4.24.595 and 2012 c 259 
s 13 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Governmental entities, and their 
officers, agents, employees, and 
volunteers, are not liable in tort for any 
of their acts or omissions in emergent 

placement investigations of child abuse or 
neglect under chapter 26.44 RCW including, 
but not limited to, any determination to 
leave a child with a parent, custodian, or 
guardian, or to return a child to a parent, 
custodian, or guardian, unless the act or 
omission constitutes gross negligence. 
Emergent placement investigations are 
those conducted prior to a shelter care 
hearing under RCW 13.34.065. 

(2) The department of ((social and 
health services)) children, youth, and 
families and its employees shall comply 
with the orders of the court, including 
shelter care and other dependency orders, 
and are not liable for acts performed to 
comply with such court orders. In 
providing reports and recommendations to 
the court, employees of the department of 
((social and health services)) children, 
youth, and families are entitled to the 
same witness immunity as would be provided 
to any other witness. 

Sec. 302.  RCW 13.34.030 and 2017 c 276 
s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 

((For purposes of)) The definitions in 
this section apply throughout this 
chapter((:)) unless the context clearly 
requires otherwise. 

(1) "Abandoned" means when the child's 
parent, guardian, or other custodian has 
expressed, either by statement or conduct, 
an intent to forego, for an extended 
period, parental rights or 
responsibilities despite an ability to 
exercise such rights and responsibilities. 
If the court finds that the petitioner has 
exercised due diligence in attempting to 
locate the parent, no contact between the 
child and the child's parent, guardian, or 
other custodian for a period of three 
months creates a rebuttable presumption of 
abandonment, even if there is no expressed 
intent to abandon. 

(2) "Child," "juvenile," and "youth" 
mean((s)): 

(a) Any individual under the age of 
eighteen years; or 

(b) Any individual age eighteen to 
twenty-one years who is eligible to 
receive and who elects to receive the 
extended foster care services authorized 
under RCW 74.13.031. A youth who remains 
dependent and who receives extended foster 
care services under RCW 74.13.031 shall 
not be considered a "child" under any 
other statute or for any other purpose. 
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(3) "Current placement episode" means 
the period of time that begins with the 
most recent date that the child was 
removed from the home of the parent, 
guardian, or legal custodian for purposes 
of placement in out-of-home care and 
continues until: (a) The child returns 
home; (b) an adoption decree, a permanent 
custody order, or guardianship order is 
entered; or (c) the dependency is 
dismissed, whichever occurs first. 

(4) "Department" means the department 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families. 

(5) "Dependency guardian" means the 
person, nonprofit corporation, or Indian 
tribe appointed by the court pursuant to 
this chapter for the limited purpose of 
assisting the court in the supervision of 
the dependency. 

(6) "Dependent child" means any child 
who: 

(a) Has been abandoned; 

(b) Is abused or neglected as defined 
in chapter 26.44 RCW by a person legally 
responsible for the care of the child; 

(c) Has no parent, guardian, or 
custodian capable of adequately caring for 
the child, such that the child is in 
circumstances which constitute a danger of 
substantial damage to the child's 
psychological or physical development; or 

(d) Is receiving extended foster care 
services, as authorized by RCW 74.13.031. 

(7) "Developmental disability" means a 
disability attributable to intellectual 
disability, cerebral palsy, epilepsy, 
autism, or another neurological or other 
condition of an individual found by the 
secretary of the department of social and 
health services to be closely related to 
an intellectual disability or to require 
treatment similar to that required for 
individuals with intellectual 
disabilities, which disability originates 
before the individual attains age 
eighteen, which has continued or can be 
expected to continue indefinitely, and 
which constitutes a substantial limitation 
to the individual. 

(8) "Educational liaison" means a 
person who has been appointed by the court 
to fulfill responsibilities outlined in 
RCW 13.34.046. 

(9) "Extended foster care services" 
means residential and other support 
services the department is authorized to 

provide under RCW 74.13.031. These 
services may include placement in 
licensed, relative, or otherwise approved 
care, or supervised independent living 
settings; assistance in meeting basic 
needs; independent living services; 
medical assistance; and counseling or 
treatment. 

(10) "Guardian" means the person or 
agency that: (a) Has been appointed as the 
guardian of a child in a legal proceeding, 
including a guardian appointed pursuant to 
chapter 13.36 RCW; and (b) has the legal 
right to custody of the child pursuant to 
such appointment. The term "guardian" does 
not include a "dependency guardian" 
appointed pursuant to a proceeding under 
this chapter. 

(11) "Guardian ad litem" means a 
person, appointed by the court to 
represent the best interests of a child in 
a proceeding under this chapter, or in any 
matter which may be consolidated with a 
proceeding under this chapter. A "court-
appointed special advocate" appointed by 
the court to be the guardian ad litem for 
the child, or to perform substantially the 
same duties and functions as a guardian ad 
litem, shall be deemed to be guardian ad 
litem for all purposes and uses of this 
chapter. 

(12) "Guardian ad litem program" means 
a court-authorized volunteer program, 
which is or may be established by the 
superior court of the county in which such 
proceeding is filed, to manage all aspects 
of volunteer guardian ad litem 
representation for children alleged or 
found to be dependent. Such management 
shall include but is not limited to: 
Recruitment, screening, training, 
supervision, assignment, and discharge of 
volunteers. 

(13) "Housing assistance" means 
appropriate referrals by the department or 
other supervising agencies to federal, 
state, local, or private agencies or 
organizations, assistance with forms, 
applications, or financial subsidies or 
other monetary assistance for housing. For 
purposes of this chapter, "housing 
assistance" is not a remedial service or 
time-limited family reunification service 
as described in RCW 13.34.025(2). 

(14) "Indigent" means a person who, at 
any stage of a court proceeding, is: 

(a) Receiving one of the following 
types of public assistance: Temporary 
assistance for needy families, aged, 
blind, or disabled assistance benefits, 
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medical care services under RCW 74.09.035, 
pregnant women assistance benefits, 
poverty-related veterans' benefits, food 
stamps or food stamp benefits transferred 
electronically, refugee resettlement 
benefits, medicaid, or supplemental 
security income; or 

(b) Involuntarily committed to a public 
mental health facility; or 

(c) Receiving an annual income, after 
taxes, of one hundred twenty-five percent 
or less of the federally established 
poverty level; or 

(d) Unable to pay the anticipated cost 
of counsel for the matter before the court 
because his or her available funds are 
insufficient to pay any amount for the 
retention of counsel. 

(15) "Nonminor dependent" means any 
individual age eighteen to twenty-one 
years who is participating in extended 
foster care services authorized under RCW 
74.13.031. 

(16) "Out-of-home care" means placement 
in a foster family home or group care 
facility licensed pursuant to chapter 
74.15 RCW or placement in a home, other 
than that of the child's parent, guardian, 
or legal custodian, not required to be 
licensed pursuant to chapter 74.15 RCW. 

(17) "Parent" means the biological or 
adoptive parents of a child, or an 
individual who has established a parent-
child relationship under RCW 26.26.101, 
unless the legal rights of that person 
have been terminated by a judicial 
proceeding pursuant to this chapter, 
chapter 26.33 RCW, or the equivalent laws 
of another state or a federally recognized 
Indian tribe. 

(18) "Preventive services" means 
preservation services, as defined in 
chapter 74.14C RCW, and other reasonably 
available services, including housing 
assistance, capable of preventing the need 
for out-of-home placement while protecting 
the child. 

(19) "Shelter care" means temporary 
physical care in a facility licensed 
pursuant to RCW 74.15.030 or in a home not 
required to be licensed pursuant to RCW 
74.15.030. 

(20) "Sibling" means a child's birth 
brother, birth sister, adoptive brother, 
adoptive sister, half-brother, or half-
sister, or as defined by the law or custom 
of the Indian child's tribe for an Indian 
child as defined in RCW 13.38.040. 

(21) "Social study" means a written 
evaluation of matters relevant to the 
disposition of the case and shall contain 
the following information: 

(a) A statement of the specific harm or 
harms to the child that intervention is 
designed to alleviate; 

(b) A description of the specific 
services and activities, for both the 
parents and child, that are needed in 
order to prevent serious harm to the 
child; the reasons why such services and 
activities are likely to be useful; the 
availability of any proposed services; and 
the agency's overall plan for ensuring 
that the services will be delivered. The 
description shall identify the services 
chosen and approved by the parent; 

(c) If removal is recommended, a full 
description of the reasons why the child 
cannot be protected adequately in the 
home, including a description of any 
previous efforts to work with the parents 
and the child in the home; the in-home 
treatment programs that have been 
considered and rejected; the preventive 
services, including housing assistance, 
that have been offered or provided and 
have failed to prevent the need for out-
of-home placement, unless the health, 
safety, and welfare of the child cannot be 
protected adequately in the home; and the 
parents' attitude toward placement of the 
child; 

(d) A statement of the likely harms the 
child will suffer as a result of removal; 

(e) A description of the steps that will 
be taken to minimize the harm to the child 
that may result if separation occurs 
including an assessment of the child's 
relationship and emotional bond with any 
siblings, and the agency's plan to provide 
ongoing contact between the child and the 
child's siblings if appropriate; and 

(f) Behavior that will be expected 
before determination that supervision of 
the family or placement is no longer 
necessary. 

(22) "Supervised independent living" 
includes, but is not limited to, apartment 
living, room and board arrangements, 
college or university dormitories, and 
shared roommate settings. Supervised 
independent living settings must be 
approved by the children's administration 
or the court. 

(23) "Supervising agency" means an 
agency licensed by the state under RCW 
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74.15.090, or licensed by a federally 
recognized Indian tribe located in this 
state under RCW 74.15.190, that has 
entered into a performance-based contract 
with the department to provide case 
management for the delivery and 
documentation of child welfare services as 
defined in RCW 74.13.020. 

(24) "Voluntary placement agreement" 
means, for the purposes of extended foster 
care services, a written voluntary 
agreement between a nonminor dependent who 
agrees to submit to the care and authority 
of the department for the purposes of 
participating in the extended foster care 
program. 

Sec. 303.  RCW 13.34.090 and 2000 c 122 
s 10 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Any party has a right to be 
represented by an attorney in all 
proceedings under this chapter, to 
introduce evidence, to be heard in his or 
her own behalf, to examine witnesses, to 
receive a decision based solely on the 
evidence adduced at the hearing, and to an 
unbiased fact finder. 

(2) At all stages of a proceeding in 
which a child is alleged to be dependent, 
the child's parent, guardian, or legal 
custodian has the right to be represented 
by counsel, and if indigent, to have 
counsel appointed for him or her by the 
court. Unless waived in court, counsel 
shall be provided to the child's parent, 
guardian, or legal custodian, if such 
person (a) has appeared in the proceeding 
or requested the court to appoint counsel 
and (b) is financially unable to obtain 
counsel because of indigency. 

(3) If a party to an action under this 
chapter is represented by counsel, no 
order shall be provided to that party for 
his or her signature without prior notice 
and provision of the order to counsel. 

(4) Copies of department ((of social 
and health services)) or supervising 
agency records to which parents have legal 
access pursuant to chapter 13.50 RCW shall 
be given to the child's parent, guardian, 
legal custodian, or his or her legal 
counsel, prior to any shelter care hearing 
and within fifteen days after the 
department or supervising agency receives 
a written request for such records from 
the parent, guardian, legal custodian, or 
his or her legal counsel. These records 
shall be provided to the child's parents, 
guardian, legal custodian, or legal 
counsel a reasonable period of time prior 
to the shelter care hearing in order to 

allow an opportunity to review the records 
prior to the hearing. These records shall 
be legible and shall be provided at no 
expense to the parents, guardian, legal 
custodian, or his or her counsel. When the 
records are served on legal counsel, legal 
counsel shall have the opportunity to 
review the records with the parents and 
shall review the records with the parents 
prior to the shelter care hearing. 

Sec. 304.  RCW 13.34.096 and 2016 c 180 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The department or supervising 
agency shall provide the child's foster 
parents, preadoptive parents, or other 
caregivers with timely and adequate notice 
of their right to be heard prior to each 
proceeding held with respect to the child 
in juvenile court under this chapter. For 
purposes of this section, "timely and 
adequate notice" means notice at the time 
the department would be required to give 
notice to parties to the case and by any 
means reasonably certain of notifying the 
foster parents, preadoptive parents, or 
other caregivers, including but not 
limited to written, telephone, or in 
person oral notification. For emergency 
hearings, the department shall give notice 
to foster parents, preadoptive parents, or 
other caregivers as soon as is 
practicable. For six-month review and 
annual permanency hearings, the department 
shall give notice to foster parents upon 
placement or as soon as practicable. 

(2) The court shall establish and 
include in the court record after every 
hearing for which the department or 
supervising agency is required to provide 
notice to the child's foster parents, 
preadoptive parents, and caregivers 
whether the department provided adequate 
and timely notice, whether a caregiver's 
report was received by the court, and 
whether the court provided the child's 
foster parents, preadoptive parents, or 
caregivers with an opportunity to be heard 
in court. For purposes of this section, 
"caregiver's report" means a form provided 
by the department ((of social and health 
services)) to a child's foster parents, 
preadoptive parents, or caregivers that 
provides an opportunity for those 
individuals to share information about the 
child with the court before a court 
hearing. A caregiver's report shall not 
include information related to a child's 
biological parent that is not directly 
related to the child's well-being. 

(3) Absent exigent circumstances, the 
department shall provide the child's 
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foster family home notice of expected 
placement changes as required by RCW 
74.13.300. 

(4) The rights to notice and to be heard 
apply only to persons with whom a child 
has been placed by the department or 
supervising agency and who are providing 
care to the child at the time of the 
proceeding. This section shall not be 
construed to grant party status to any 
person solely on the basis of such notice 
and right to be heard. 

Sec. 305.  RCW 13.34.110 and 2007 c 220 
s 9 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The court shall hold a fact-finding 
hearing on the petition and, unless the 
court dismisses the petition, shall make 
written findings of fact, stating the 
reasons therefor. The rules of evidence 
shall apply at the fact-finding hearing 
and the parent, guardian, or legal 
custodian of the child shall have all of 
the rights provided in RCW 13.34.090(1). 
The petitioner shall have the burden of 
establishing by a preponderance of the 
evidence that the child is dependent 
within the meaning of RCW 13.34.030. 

(2) The court in a fact-finding hearing 
may consider the history of past 
involvement of child protective services 
or law enforcement agencies with the 
family for the purpose of establishing a 
pattern of conduct, behavior, or inaction 
with regard to the health, safety, or 
welfare of the child on the part of the 
child's parent, guardian, or legal 
custodian, or for the purpose of 
establishing that reasonable efforts have 
been made by the department to prevent or 
eliminate the need for removal of the 
child from the child's home. No report of 
child abuse or neglect that has been 
destroyed or expunged under RCW 26.44.031 
may be used for such purposes. 

(3)(a) The parent, guardian, or legal 
custodian of the child may waive his or 
her right to a fact-finding hearing by 
stipulating or agreeing to the entry of an 
order of dependency establishing that the 
child is dependent within the meaning of 
RCW 13.34.030. The parent, guardian, or 
legal custodian may also stipulate or 
agree to an order of disposition pursuant 
to RCW 13.34.130 at the same time. Any 
stipulated or agreed order of dependency 
or disposition must be signed by the 
parent, guardian, or legal custodian and 
his or her attorney, unless the parent, 
guardian, or legal custodian has waived 
his or her right to an attorney in open 

court, and by the petitioner and the 
attorney, guardian ad litem, or court-
appointed special advocate for the child, 
if any. If the department ((of social and 
health services)) is not the petitioner 
and is required by the order to supervise 
the placement of the child or provide 
services to any party, the department must 
also agree to and sign the order. 

(b) Entry of any stipulated or agreed 
order of dependency or disposition is 
subject to approval by the court. The 
court shall receive and review a social 
study before entering a stipulated or 
agreed order and shall consider whether 
the order is consistent with the 
allegations of the dependency petition and 
the problems that necessitated the child's 
placement in out-of-home care. No social 
file or social study may be considered by 
the court in connection with the fact-
finding hearing or prior to factual 
determination, except as otherwise 
admissible under the rules of evidence. 

(c) Prior to the entry of any stipulated 
or agreed order of dependency, the parent, 
guardian, or legal custodian of the child 
and his or her attorney must appear before 
the court and the court within available 
resources must inquire and establish on 
the record that: 

(i) The parent, guardian, or legal 
custodian understands the terms of the 
order or orders he or she has signed, 
including his or her responsibility to 
participate in remedial services as 
provided in any disposition order; 

(ii) The parent, guardian, or legal 
custodian understands that entry of the 
order starts a process that could result 
in the filing of a petition to terminate 
his or her relationship with the child 
within the time frames required by state 
and federal law if he or she fails to 
comply with the terms of the dependency or 
disposition orders or fails to 
substantially remedy the problems that 
necessitated the child's placement in out-
of-home care; 

(iii) The parent, guardian, or legal 
custodian understands that the entry of 
the stipulated or agreed order of 
dependency is an admission that the child 
is dependent within the meaning of RCW 
13.34.030 and shall have the same legal 
effect as a finding by the court that the 
child is dependent by at least a 
preponderance of the evidence, and that 
the parent, guardian, or legal custodian 
shall not have the right in any subsequent 
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proceeding for termination of parental 
rights or dependency guardianship pursuant 
to this chapter or nonparental custody 
pursuant to chapter 26.10 RCW to challenge 
or dispute the fact that the child was 
found to be dependent; and 

(iv) The parent, guardian, or legal 
custodian knowingly and willingly 
stipulated and agreed to and signed the 
order or orders, without duress, and 
without misrepresentation or fraud by any 
other party. 

If a parent, guardian, or legal 
custodian fails to appear before the court 
after stipulating or agreeing to entry of 
an order of dependency, the court may 
enter the order upon a finding that the 
parent, guardian, or legal custodian had 
actual notice of the right to appear 
before the court and chose not to do so. 
The court may require other parties to the 
order, including the attorney for the 
parent, guardian, or legal custodian, to 
appear and advise the court of the 
parent's, guardian's, or legal custodian's 
notice of the right to appear and 
understanding of the factors specified in 
this subsection. A parent, guardian, or 
legal custodian may choose to waive his or 
her presence at the in-court hearing for 
entry of the stipulated or agreed order of 
dependency by submitting to the court 
through counsel a completed stipulated or 
agreed dependency fact-
finding/disposition statement in a form 
determined by the Washington state supreme 
court pursuant to General Rule GR 9. 

(4) Immediately after the entry of the 
findings of fact, the court shall hold a 
disposition hearing, unless there is good 
cause for continuing the matter for up to 
fourteen days. If good cause is shown, the 
case may be continued for longer than 
fourteen days. Notice of the time and 
place of the continued hearing may be 
given in open court. If notice in open 
court is not given to a party, that party 
shall be notified by certified mail of the 
time and place of any continued hearing. 
Unless there is reasonable cause to 
believe the health, safety, or welfare of 
the child would be jeopardized or efforts 
to reunite the parent and child would be 
hindered, the court shall direct the 
department to notify those adult persons 
who: (a) Are related by blood or marriage 
to the child in the following degrees: 
Parent, grandparent, brother, sister, 
stepparent, stepbrother, stepsister, 
uncle, or aunt; (b) are known to the 
department as having been in contact with 

the family or child within the past twelve 
months; and (c) would be an appropriate 
placement for the child. Reasonable cause 
to dispense with notification to a parent 
under this section must be proved by 
clear, cogent, and convincing evidence. 

The parties need not appear at the fact-
finding or dispositional hearing if the 
parties, their attorneys, the guardian ad 
litem, and court-appointed special 
advocates, if any, are all in agreement. 

Sec. 306.  RCW 13.34.136 and 2015 c 270 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Whenever a child is ordered removed 
from the home, a permanency plan shall be 
developed no later than sixty days from 
the time the supervising agency assumes 
responsibility for providing services, 
including placing the child, or at the 
time of a hearing under RCW 13.34.130, 
whichever occurs first. The permanency 
planning process continues until a 
permanency planning goal is achieved or 
dependency is dismissed. The planning 
process shall include reasonable efforts 
to return the child to the parent's home. 

(2) The agency supervising the 
dependency shall submit a written 
permanency plan to all parties and the 
court not less than fourteen days prior to 
the scheduled hearing. Responsive reports 
of parties not in agreement with the 
department's or supervising agency's 
proposed permanency plan must be provided 
to the department or supervising agency, 
all other parties, and the court at least 
seven days prior to the hearing. 

The permanency plan shall include: 

(a) A permanency plan of care that shall 
identify one of the following outcomes as 
a primary goal and may identify additional 
outcomes as alternative goals: Return of 
the child to the home of the child's 
parent, guardian, or legal custodian; 
adoption, including a tribal customary 
adoption as defined in RCW 13.38.040; 
guardianship; permanent legal custody; 
long-term relative or foster care, if the 
child is between ages sixteen and 
eighteen, with a written agreement between 
the parties and the care provider; 
successful completion of a responsible 
living skills program; or independent 
living, if appropriate and if the child is 
age sixteen or older. Although a 
permanency plan of care may only identify 
long-term relative or foster care for 
children between ages sixteen and 
eighteen, children under sixteen may 
remain placed with relatives or in foster 
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care. The department or supervising agency 
shall not discharge a child to an 
independent living situation before the 
child is eighteen years of age unless the 
child becomes emancipated pursuant to 
chapter 13.64 RCW; 

(b) Unless the court has ordered, 
pursuant to RCW 13.34.130(8), that a 
termination petition be filed, a specific 
plan as to where the child will be placed, 
what steps will be taken to return the 
child home, what steps the supervising 
agency or the department will take to 
promote existing appropriate sibling 
relationships and/or facilitate placement 
together or contact in accordance with the 
best interests of each child, and what 
actions the department or supervising 
agency will take to maintain parent-child 
ties. All aspects of the plan shall 
include the goal of achieving permanence 
for the child. 

(i) The department's or supervising 
agency's plan shall specify what services 
the parents will be offered to enable them 
to resume custody, what requirements the 
parents must meet to resume custody, and 
a time limit for each service plan and 
parental requirement. 

(A) If the parent is incarcerated, the 
plan must address how the parent will 
participate in the case conference and 
permanency planning meetings and, where 
possible, must include treatment that 
reflects the resources available at the 
facility where the parent is confined. The 
plan must provide for visitation 
opportunities, unless visitation is not in 
the best interests of the child. 

(B) If a parent has a developmental 
disability according to the definition 
provided in RCW 71A.10.020, and that 
individual is eligible for services 
provided by the department of social and 
health services developmental 
disabilities administration, the 
department shall make reasonable efforts 
to consult with the department of social 
and health services developmental 
disabilities administration to create an 
appropriate plan for services. For 
individuals who meet the definition of 
developmental disability provided in RCW 
71A.10.020 and who are eligible for 
services through the developmental 
disabilities administration, the plan for 
services must be tailored to correct the 
parental deficiency taking into 
consideration the parent's disability and 
the department shall also determine an 

appropriate method to offer those services 
based on the parent's disability. 

(ii)(A) Visitation is the right of the 
family, including the child and the 
parent, in cases in which visitation is in 
the best interest of the child. Early, 
consistent, and frequent visitation is 
crucial for maintaining parent-child 
relationships and making it possible for 
parents and children to safely reunify. 
The supervising agency or department shall 
encourage the maximum parent and child and 
sibling contact possible, when it is in 
the best interest of the child, including 
regular visitation and participation by 
the parents in the care of the child while 
the child is in placement. 

(B) Visitation shall not be limited as 
a sanction for a parent's failure to 
comply with court orders or services where 
the health, safety, or welfare of the 
child is not at risk as a result of the 
visitation. 

(C) Visitation may be limited or denied 
only if the court determines that such 
limitation or denial is necessary to 
protect the child's health, safety, or 
welfare. When a parent or sibling has been 
identified as a suspect in an active 
criminal investigation for a violent crime 
that, if the allegations are true, would 
impact the safety of the child, the 
department shall make a concerted effort 
to consult with the assigned law 
enforcement officer in the criminal case 
before recommending any changes in 
parent/child or child/sibling contact. In 
the event that the law enforcement officer 
has information pertaining to the criminal 
case that may have serious implications 
for child safety or well-being, the law 
enforcement officer shall provide this 
information to the department during the 
consultation. The department may only use 
the information provided by law 
enforcement during the consultation to 
inform family visitation plans and may not 
share or otherwise distribute the 
information to any person or entity. Any 
information provided to the department by 
law enforcement during the consultation is 
considered investigative information and 
is exempt from public inspection pursuant 
to RCW 42.56.240. The results of the 
consultation shall be communicated to the 
court. 

(D) The court and the department or 
supervising agency should rely upon 
community resources, relatives, foster 
parents, and other appropriate persons to 
provide transportation and supervision for 
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visitation to the extent that such 
resources are available, and appropriate, 
and the child's safety would not be 
compromised. 

(iii)(A) The department, court, or 
caregiver in the out-of-home placement may 
not limit visitation or contact between a 
child and sibling as a sanction for a 
child's behavior or as an incentive to the 
child to change his or her behavior. 

(B) Any exceptions, limitation, or 
denial of contacts or visitation must be 
approved by the supervisor of the 
department caseworker and documented. The 
child, parent, department, guardian ad 
litem, or court-appointed special advocate 
may challenge the denial of visits in 
court. 

(iv) A child shall be placed as close 
to the child's home as possible, 
preferably in the child's own 
neighborhood, unless the court finds that 
placement at a greater distance is 
necessary to promote the child's or 
parents' well-being. 

(v) The plan shall state whether both 
in-state and, where appropriate, out-of-
state placement options have been 
considered by the department or 
supervising agency. 

(vi) Unless it is not in the best 
interests of the child, whenever 
practical, the plan should ensure the 
child remains enrolled in the school the 
child was attending at the time the child 
entered foster care. 

(vii) The supervising agency or 
department shall provide all reasonable 
services that are available within the 
department or supervising agency, or 
within the community, or those services 
which the department has existing 
contracts to purchase. It shall report to 
the court if it is unable to provide such 
services; and 

(c) If the court has ordered, pursuant 
to RCW 13.34.130(8), that a termination 
petition be filed, a specific plan as to 
where the child will be placed, what steps 
will be taken to achieve permanency for 
the child, services to be offered or 
provided to the child, and, if visitation 
would be in the best interests of the 
child, a recommendation to the court 
regarding visitation between parent and 
child pending a fact-finding hearing on 
the termination petition. The department 
or supervising agency shall not be 
required to develop a plan of services for 

the parents or provide services to the 
parents if the court orders a termination 
petition be filed. However, reasonable 
efforts to ensure visitation and contact 
between siblings shall be made unless 
there is reasonable cause to believe the 
best interests of the child or siblings 
would be jeopardized. 

(3) Permanency planning goals should be 
achieved at the earliest possible date. If 
the child has been in out-of-home care for 
fifteen of the most recent twenty-two 
months, and the court has not made a good 
cause exception, the court shall require 
the department or supervising agency to 
file a petition seeking termination of 
parental rights in accordance with RCW 
13.34.145(4)(b)(vi). In cases where 
parental rights have been terminated, the 
child is legally free for adoption, and 
adoption has been identified as the 
primary permanency planning goal, it shall 
be a goal to complete the adoption within 
six months following entry of the 
termination order. 

(4) If the court determines that the 
continuation of reasonable efforts to 
prevent or eliminate the need to remove 
the child from his or her home or to safely 
return the child home should not be part 
of the permanency plan of care for the 
child, reasonable efforts shall be made to 
place the child in a timely manner and to 
complete whatever steps are necessary to 
finalize the permanent placement of the 
child. 

(5) The identified outcomes and goals 
of the permanency plan may change over 
time based upon the circumstances of the 
particular case. 

(6) The court shall consider the 
child's relationships with the child's 
siblings in accordance with RCW 
13.34.130(6). Whenever the permanency plan 
for a child is adoption, the court shall 
encourage the prospective adoptive 
parents, birth parents, foster parents, 
kinship caregivers, and the department or 
other supervising agency to seriously 
consider the long-term benefits to the 
child adoptee and his or her siblings of 
providing for and facilitating continuing 
postadoption contact between the siblings. 
To the extent that it is feasible, and 
when it is in the best interests of the 
child adoptee and his or her siblings, 
contact between the siblings should be 
frequent and of a similar nature as that 
which existed prior to the adoption. If 
the child adoptee or his or her siblings 
are represented by an attorney or guardian 
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ad litem in a proceeding under this 
chapter or in any other child custody 
proceeding, the court shall inquire of 
each attorney and guardian ad litem 
regarding the potential benefits of 
continuing contact between the siblings 
and the potential detriments of severing 
contact. This section does not require the 
department ((of social and health 
services)) or other supervising agency to 
agree to any specific provisions in an 
open adoption agreement and does not 
create a new obligation for the department 
to provide supervision or transportation 
for visits between siblings separated by 
adoption from foster care. 

(7) For purposes related to permanency 
planning: 

(a) "Guardianship" means a dependency 
guardianship or a legal guardianship 
pursuant to chapter 11.88 RCW or 
equivalent laws of another state or a 
federally recognized Indian tribe. 

(b) "Permanent custody order" means a 
custody order entered pursuant to chapter 
26.10 RCW. 

(c) "Permanent legal custody" means 
legal custody pursuant to chapter 26.10 
RCW or equivalent laws of another state or 
a federally recognized Indian tribe. 

Sec. 307.  RCW 13.34.141 and 2009 c 484 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) After entry of a dispositional 
order pursuant to RCW 13.34.130 ordering 
placement of a child in out-of-home care, 
the department shall continue to encourage 
the parent, guardian, or custodian of the 
child to engage in services and maintain 
contact with the child, which shall be 
accomplished by attaching a standard 
notice to the services and safety plan to 
be provided in advance of hearings 
conducted pursuant to RCW 13.34.138. 

(2) The notice shall be photocopied on 
contrasting paper to distinguish it from 
the services and safety plan to which it 
is attached, and shall be in substantially 
the following form: 

"NOTICE 

If you have not been maintaining 
consistent contact with your child in out-
of-home care, your ability to reunify with 
your child may be jeopardized. If this is 
your situation, you need to be aware that 
you have important legal rights and must 
take steps to protect your interests. 

1. The department of ((social and 
health services)) children, youth, and 
families (or other supervising agency) and 
the court have created a permanency plan 
for your child, including a primary 
placement plan and a secondary placement 
plan, and recommending services needed 
before your child can be placed in the 
primary or secondary placement. If you 
want the court to order that your child be 
reunified with you, you should notify your 
lawyer and the department, and you should 
carefully comply with court orders for 
services and participate regularly in 
visitation with your child. Failure to 
promptly engage in services or to maintain 
contact with your child may lead to the 
filing of a petition to terminate your 
rights as a parent. 

2. Primary and secondary permanency 
plans are intended to run at the same time 
so that your child will have a permanent 
home as quickly as possible. Even if you 
want another parent or person to be the 
primary placement choice for your child, 
you should tell your lawyer, the 
department, and the court if you want to 
be the secondary placement option, and you 
should comply with any court orders for 
services and participate in visitation 
with your child. Early and consistent 
involvement in your child's case plan is 
important for the well-being of your 
child. 

3. Dependency review hearings, and all 
other dependency case hearings, are legal 
proceedings with potentially serious 
consequences. Failure to participate, 
respond, or comply with court orders may 
lead to the loss of your parental rights." 

Sec. 308.  RCW 13.34.180 and 2013 c 173 
s 4 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A petition seeking termination of a 
parent and child relationship may be filed 
in juvenile court by any party, including 
the supervising agency, to the dependency 
proceedings concerning that child. Such 
petition shall conform to the requirements 
of RCW 13.34.040, shall be served upon the 
parties as provided in RCW 13.34.070(8), 
and shall allege all of the following 
unless subsection (3) or (4) of this 
section applies: 

(a) That the child has been found to be 
a dependent child; 

(b) That the court has entered a 
dispositional order pursuant to RCW 
13.34.130; 
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(c) That the child has been removed or 
will, at the time of the hearing, have 
been removed from the custody of the 
parent for a period of at least six months 
pursuant to a finding of dependency; 

(d) That the services ordered under RCW 
13.34.136 have been expressly and 
understandably offered or provided and all 
necessary services, reasonably available, 
capable of correcting the parental 
deficiencies within the foreseeable future 
have been expressly and understandably 
offered or provided; 

(e) That there is little likelihood 
that conditions will be remedied so that 
the child can be returned to the parent in 
the near future. A parent's failure to 
substantially improve parental 
deficiencies within twelve months 
following entry of the dispositional order 
shall give rise to a rebuttable 
presumption that there is little 
likelihood that conditions will be 
remedied so that the child can be returned 
to the parent in the near future. The 
presumption shall not arise unless the 
petitioner makes a showing that all 
necessary services reasonably capable of 
correcting the parental deficiencies 
within the foreseeable future have been 
clearly offered or provided. In 
determining whether the conditions will be 
remedied the court may consider, but is 
not limited to, the following factors: 

(i) Use of intoxicating or controlled 
substances so as to render the parent 
incapable of providing proper care for the 
child for extended periods of time or for 
periods of time that present a risk of 
imminent harm to the child, and documented 
unwillingness of the parent to receive and 
complete treatment or documented multiple 
failed treatment attempts; 

(ii) Psychological incapacity or mental 
deficiency of the parent that is so severe 
and chronic as to render the parent 
incapable of providing proper care for the 
child for extended periods of time or for 
periods of time that present a risk of 
imminent harm to the child, and documented 
unwillingness of the parent to receive and 
complete treatment or documentation that 
there is no treatment that can render the 
parent capable of providing proper care 
for the child in the near future; or 

(iii) Failure of the parent to have 
contact with the child for an extended 
period of time after the filing of the 
dependency petition if the parent was 
provided an opportunity to have a 

relationship with the child by the 
department or the court and received 
documented notice of the potential 
consequences of this failure, except that 
the actual inability of a parent to have 
visitation with the child including, but 
not limited to, mitigating circumstances 
such as a parent's current or prior 
incarceration or service in the military 
does not in and of itself constitute 
failure to have contact with the child; 
and 

(f) That continuation of the parent and 
child relationship clearly diminishes the 
child's prospects for early integration 
into a stable and permanent home. If the 
parent is incarcerated, the court shall 
consider whether a parent maintains a 
meaningful role in his or her child's life 
based on factors identified in RCW 
13.34.145(5)(b); whether the department or 
supervising agency made reasonable efforts 
as defined in this chapter; and whether 
particular barriers existed as described 
in RCW 13.34.145(5)(b) including, but not 
limited to, delays or barriers experienced 
in keeping the agency apprised of his or 
her location and in accessing visitation 
or other meaningful contact with the 
child. 

(2) As evidence of rebuttal to any 
presumption established pursuant to 
subsection (1)(e) of this section, the 
court may consider the particular 
constraints of a parent's current or prior 
incarceration. Such evidence may include, 
but is not limited to, delays or barriers 
a parent may experience in keeping the 
agency apprised of his or her location and 
in accessing visitation or other 
meaningful contact with the child. 

(3) In lieu of the allegations in 
subsection (1) of this section, the 
petition may allege that the child was 
found under such circumstances that the 
whereabouts of the child's parent are 
unknown and no person has acknowledged 
paternity or maternity and requested 
custody of the child within two months 
after the child was found. 

(4) In lieu of the allegations in 
subsection (1)(b) through (f) of this 
section, the petition may allege that the 
parent has been convicted of: 

(a) Murder in the first degree, murder 
in the second degree, or homicide by abuse 
as defined in chapter 9A.32 RCW against 
another child of the parent; 

(b) Manslaughter in the first degree or 
manslaughter in the second degree, as 



 NINTH DAY, JUNE 29, 2017 2995 

 

defined in chapter 9A.32 RCW against 
another child of the parent; 

(c) Attempting, conspiring, or 
soliciting another to commit one or more 
of the crimes listed in (a) or (b) of this 
subsection; or 

(d) Assault in the first or second 
degree, as defined in chapter 9A.36 RCW, 
against the surviving child or another 
child of the parent. 

(5) When a parent has been sentenced to 
a long-term incarceration and has 
maintained a meaningful role in the 
child's life considering the factors 
provided in RCW 13.34.145(5)(b), and it is 
in the best interest of the child, the 
department should consider a permanent 
placement that allows the parent to 
maintain a relationship with his or her 
child, such as, but not limited to, a 
guardianship pursuant to chapter 13.36 
RCW. 

(6) Notice of rights shall be served 
upon the parent, guardian, or legal 
custodian with the petition and shall be 
in substantially the following form: 

"NOTICE 

A petition for termination of parental 
rights has been filed against you. You 
have important legal rights and you must 
take steps to protect your interests. This 
petition could result in permanent loss of 
your parental rights. 

1. You have the right to a fact-finding 
hearing before a judge. 

2. You have the right to have a lawyer 
represent you at the hearing. A lawyer can 
look at the files in your case, talk to 
the department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families 
or the supervising agency and other 
agencies, tell you about the law, help you 
understand your rights, and help you at 
hearings. If you cannot afford a lawyer, 
the court will appoint one to represent 
you. To get a court-appointed lawyer you 
must contact:    (explain local 
procedure)   . 

3. At the hearing, you have the right 
to speak on your own behalf, to introduce 
evidence, to examine witnesses, and to 
receive a decision based solely on the 
evidence presented to the judge. 

You should be present at this hearing. 

You may call    (insert agency)    for 
more information about your child. The 
agency's name and telephone number 

are    (insert name and telephone 
number)   ." 

Sec. 309.  RCW 13.34.820 and 2016 c 180 
s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The administrative office of the 
courts, in consultation with the attorney 
general's office and the department ((of 
social and health services)), shall 
compile an annual report, providing 
information about cases that fail to meet 
statutory guidelines to achieve permanency 
for dependent children. 

(2) The administrative office of the 
courts shall submit the annual report 
required by this section to appropriate 
committees of the legislature by December 
1st of each year, beginning on December 1, 
2007. The administrative office of the 
courts shall also submit the annual report 
to a representative of the foster parent 
association of Washington state. 

(3) The annual report shall include 
information regarding whether foster 
parents received timely notification of 
dependency hearings as required by RCW 
13.34.096 and 13.34.145 and whether 
caregivers submitted reports to the court. 

Sec. 310.  RCW 13.36.020 and 2010 c 272 
s 2 are each reenacted and amended to read 
as follows: 

The definitions in this section apply 
throughout this chapter unless the context 
clearly requires otherwise. 

(1) "Child" means any individual under 
the age of eighteen years. 

(2) "Department" means the department 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families. 

(3) "Dependent child" means a child who 
has been found by a court to be dependent 
in a proceeding under chapter 13.34 RCW. 

(4) "Guardian" means a person who: (a) 
Has been appointed by the court as the 
guardian of a child in a legal proceeding 
under this chapter; and (b) has the legal 
right to custody of the child pursuant to 
court order. The term "guardian" does not 
include a "dependency guardian" appointed 
pursuant to a proceeding under chapter 
13.34 RCW for the purpose of assisting the 
court in supervising the dependency. 

(5) "Relative" means a person related 
to the child in the following ways: (a) 
Any blood relative, including those of 
half-blood, and including first cousins, 
second cousins, nephews or nieces, and 
persons of preceding generations as 
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denoted by prefixes of grand, great, or 
great-great; (b) stepfather, stepmother, 
stepbrother, and stepsister; (c) a person 
who legally adopts a child or the child's 
parent as well as the natural and other 
legally adopted children of such persons, 
and other relatives of the adoptive 
parents in accordance with state law; (d) 
spouses of any persons named in (a), (b), 
or (c) of this subsection, even after the 
marriage is terminated; (e) relatives, as 
named in (a), (b), (c), or (d) of this 
subsection, of any half sibling of the 
child; or (f) extended family members, as 
defined by the law or custom of the Indian 
child's tribe or, in the absence of such 
law or custom, a person who has reached 
the age of eighteen and who is the Indian 
child's grandparent, aunt or uncle, 
brother or sister, brother-in-law or 
sister-in-law, niece or nephew, first or 
second cousin, or stepparent who provides 
care in the family abode on a twenty-four 
hour basis to an Indian child as defined 
in 25 U.S.C. Sec. 1903(4); 

(6) "Suitable person" means a 
nonrelative with whom the child or the 
child's family has a preexisting 
relationship; who has completed all 
required criminal history background 
checks and otherwise appears to be 
suitable and competent to provide care for 
the child; and with whom the child has 
been placed pursuant to RCW 13.34.130. 

(7) "Supervising agency" means an 
agency licensed by the state under RCW 
74.15.090, or licensed by a federally 
recognized Indian tribe located in this 
state under RCW 74.15.190, that has 
entered into a performance-based contract 
with the department to provide case 
management for the delivery and 
documentation of child welfare services as 
defined in RCW 74.13.020. 

Sec. 311.  RCW 13.38.040 and 2011 c 309 
s 4 are each amended to read as follows: 

The definitions in this section apply 
throughout this chapter unless the context 
clearly requires otherwise. 

(1) "Active efforts" means the 
following: 

(a) In any foster care placement or 
termination of parental rights proceeding 
of an Indian child under chapter 13.34 RCW 
and this chapter where the department or 
a supervising agency as defined in RCW 
74.13.020 has a statutory or contractual 
duty to provide services to, or procure 
services for, the parent or parents or 
Indian custodian, or is providing services 

to a parent or parents or Indian custodian 
pursuant to a disposition order entered 
pursuant to RCW 13.34.130, the department 
or supervising agency shall make timely 
and diligent efforts to provide or procure 
such services, including engaging the 
parent or parents or Indian custodian in 
reasonably available and culturally 
appropriate preventive, remedial, or 
rehabilitative services. This shall 
include those services offered by tribes 
and Indian organizations whenever 
possible. At a minimum "active efforts" 
shall include: 

(i) In any dependency proceeding under 
chapter 13.34 RCW seeking out-of-home 
placement of an Indian child in which the 
department or supervising agency provided 
voluntary services to the parent, parents, 
or Indian custodian prior to filing the 
dependency petition, a showing to the 
court that the department or supervising 
agency social workers actively worked with 
the parent, parents, or Indian custodian 
to engage them in remedial services and 
rehabilitation programs to prevent the 
breakup of the family beyond simply 
providing referrals to such services. 

(ii) In any dependency proceeding under 
chapter 13.34 RCW, in which the petitioner 
is seeking the continued out-of-home 
placement of an Indian child, the 
department or supervising agency must show 
to the court that it has actively worked 
with the parent, parents, or Indian 
custodian in accordance with existing 
court orders and the individual service 
plan to engage them in remedial services 
and rehabilitative programs to prevent the 
breakup of the family beyond simply 
providing referrals to such services. 

(iii) In any termination of parental 
rights proceeding regarding an Indian 
child under chapter 13.34 RCW in which the 
department or supervising agency provided 
services to the parent, parents, or Indian 
custodian, a showing to the court that the 
department or supervising agency social 
workers actively worked with the parent, 
parents, or Indian custodian to engage 
them in remedial services and 
rehabilitation programs ordered by the 
court or identified in the department or 
supervising agency's individual service 
and safety plan beyond simply providing 
referrals to such services. 

(b) In any foster care placement or 
termination of parental rights proceeding 
in which the petitioner does not otherwise 
have a statutory or contractual duty to 
directly provide services to, or procure 
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services for, the parent or Indian 
custodian, "active efforts" means a 
documented, concerted, and good faith 
effort to facilitate the parent's or 
Indian custodian's receipt of and 
engagement in services capable of meeting 
the criteria set out in (a) of this 
subsection. 

(2) "Best interests of the Indian 
child" means the use of practices in 
accordance with the federal Indian child 
welfare act, this chapter, and other 
applicable law, that are designed to 
accomplish the following: (a) Protect the 
safety, well-being, development, and 
stability of the Indian child; (b) prevent 
the unnecessary out-of-home placement of 
the Indian child; (c) acknowledge the 
right of Indian tribes to maintain their 
existence and integrity which will promote 
the stability and security of their 
children and families; (d) recognize the 
value to the Indian child of establishing, 
developing, or maintaining a political, 
cultural, social, and spiritual 
relationship with the Indian child's tribe 
and tribal community; and (e) in a 
proceeding under this chapter where out-
of-home placement is necessary, to 
prioritize placement of the Indian child 
in accordance with the placement 
preferences of this chapter. 

(3) "Child custody proceeding" 
includes: 

(a) "Foster care placement" which means 
any action removing an Indian child from 
his or her parent or Indian custodian for 
temporary placement in a foster home, 
institution, or with a relative, guardian, 
conservator, or suitable other person 
where the parent or Indian custodian 
cannot have the child returned upon 
demand, but where parental rights have not 
been terminated; 

(b) "Termination of parental rights" 
which means any action resulting in the 
termination of the parent-child 
relationship; 

(c) "Preadoptive placement" which means 
the temporary placement of an Indian child 
in a foster home or institution after the 
termination of parental rights but before 
or in lieu of adoptive placement; and 

(d) "Adoptive placement" which means 
the permanent placement of an Indian child 
for adoption, including any action 
resulting in a final decree of adoption. 

These terms shall not include a 
placement based upon an act which, if 

committed by an adult, would be deemed a 
crime or upon an award, in a dissolution 
proceeding of custody to one of the 
parents. 

(4) "Court of competent jurisdiction" 
means a federal court, or a state court 
that entered an order in a child custody 
proceeding involving an Indian child, as 
long as the state court had proper subject 
matter jurisdiction in accordance with 
this chapter and the laws of that state, 
or a tribal court that had or has exclusive 
or concurrent jurisdiction pursuant to 25 
U.S.C. Sec. 1911. 

(5) "Department" means the department 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families and any of 
its divisions. "Department" also includes 
supervising agencies as defined in RCW 
74.13.020(((12))) with which the 
department entered into a contract to 
provide services, care, placement, case 
management, contract monitoring, or 
supervision to children subject to a 
petition filed under chapter 13.34 or 
26.33 RCW. 

(6) "Indian" means a person who is a 
member of an Indian tribe, or who is an 
Alaska native and a member of a regional 
corporation as defined in 43 U.S.C. Sec. 
1606. 

(7) "Indian child" means an unmarried 
and unemancipated Indian person who is 
under eighteen years of age and is either: 
(a) A member of an Indian tribe; or (b) 
eligible for membership in an Indian tribe 
and is the biological child of a member of 
an Indian tribe. 

(8) "Indian child's family" or 
"extended family member" means an 
individual, defined by the law or custom 
of the child's tribe, as a relative of the 
child. If the child's tribe does not 
identify such individuals by law or 
custom, the term means an adult who is the 
Indian child's grandparent, aunt, uncle, 
brother, sister, brother-in-law, 
sister-in-law, niece, nephew, first or 
second cousin, or stepparent, even 
following termination of the marriage. 

(9) "Indian child's tribe" means a 
tribe in which an Indian child is a member 
or eligible for membership. 

(10) "Indian custodian" means an Indian 
person who under tribal law, tribal 
custom, or state law((,)) has legal or 
temporary physical custody of an Indian 
child, or to whom the parent has 
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transferred temporary care, physical 
custody, and control of an Indian child. 

(11) "Indian tribe" or "tribe" means 
any Indian tribe, band, nation, or other 
organized group or community of Indians 
recognized as eligible for the services 
provided to Indians by the secretary of 
the interior because of their status as 
Indians, including any Alaska native 
village as defined in 43 U.S.C. Sec. 
1602(c). 

(12) "Member" and "membership" means a 
determination by an Indian tribe that a 
person is a member or eligible for 
membership in that Indian tribe. 

(13) "Parent" means a biological parent 
or parents of an Indian child or a person 
who has lawfully adopted an Indian child, 
including adoptions made under tribal law 
or custom. "Parent" does not include an 
unwed father whose paternity has not been 
acknowledged or established under chapter 
26.26 RCW or the applicable laws of other 
states. 

(14) "Secretary of the interior" means 
the secretary of the United States 
department of the interior. 

(15) "Tribal court" means a court or 
body vested by an Indian tribe with 
jurisdiction over child custody 
proceedings, including but not limited to 
a federal court of Indian offenses, a 
court established and operated under the 
code or custom of an Indian tribe, or an 
administrative body of an Indian tribe 
vested with authority over child custody 
proceedings. 

(16) "Tribal customary adoption" means 
adoption or other process through the 
tribal custom, traditions, or laws of an 
Indian child's tribe by which the Indian 
child is permanently placed with a 
nonparent and through which the nonparent 
is vested with the rights, privileges, and 
obligations of a legal parent. Termination 
of the parent-child relationship between 
the Indian child and the biological parent 
is not required to effect or recognize a 
tribal customary adoption. 

Sec. 312.  RCW 13.50.010 and 2017 c 277 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) For purposes of this chapter: 

(a) "Good faith effort to pay" means a 
juvenile offender has either (i) paid the 
principal amount in full; (ii) made at 
least eighty percent of the value of full 
monthly payments within the period from 
disposition or deferred disposition until 

the time the amount of restitution owed is 
under review; or (iii) can show good cause 
why he or she paid an amount less than 
eighty percent of the value of full 
monthly payments; 

(b) "Juvenile justice or care agency" 
means any of the following: Police, 
diversion units, court, prosecuting 
attorney, defense attorney, detention 
center, attorney general, the 
((legislative children's oversight 
committee)) oversight board for children, 
youth, and families, the office of the 
family and children's ombuds, the 
department of social and health services 
and its contracting agencies, the 
department of children, youth, and 
families and its contracting agencies, 
schools; persons or public or private 
agencies having children committed to 
their custody; and any placement oversight 
committee created under RCW 72.05.415; 

(c) "Official juvenile court file" 
means the legal file of the juvenile court 
containing the petition or information, 
motions, memorandums, briefs, notices of 
hearing or appearance, service documents, 
witness and exhibit lists, findings of the 
court and court orders, agreements, 
judgments, decrees, notices of appeal, as 
well as documents prepared by the clerk, 
including court minutes, letters, 
warrants, waivers, affidavits, 
declarations, invoices, and the index to 
clerk papers; 

(d) "Records" means the official 
juvenile court file, the social file, and 
records of any other juvenile justice or 
care agency in the case; 

(e) "Social file" means the juvenile 
court file containing the records and 
reports of the probation counselor. 

(2) Each petition or information filed 
with the court may include only one 
juvenile and each petition or information 
shall be filed under a separate docket 
number. The social file shall be filed 
separately from the official juvenile 
court file. 

(3) It is the duty of any juvenile 
justice or care agency to maintain 
accurate records. To this end: 

(a) The agency may never knowingly 
record inaccurate information. Any 
information in records maintained by the 
department of social and health services 
relating to a petition filed pursuant to 
chapter 13.34 RCW that is found by the 
court to be false or inaccurate shall be 
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corrected or expunged from such records by 
the agency; 

(b) An agency shall take reasonable 
steps to assure the security of its 
records and prevent tampering with them; 
and 

(c) An agency shall make reasonable 
efforts to insure the completeness of its 
records, including action taken by other 
agencies with respect to matters in its 
files. 

(4) Each juvenile justice or care 
agency shall implement procedures 
consistent with the provisions of this 
chapter to facilitate inquiries concerning 
records. 

(5) Any person who has reasonable cause 
to believe information concerning that 
person is included in the records of a 
juvenile justice or care agency and who 
has been denied access to those records by 
the agency may make a motion to the court 
for an order authorizing that person to 
inspect the juvenile justice or care 
agency record concerning that person. The 
court shall grant the motion to examine 
records unless it finds that in the 
interests of justice or in the best 
interests of the juvenile the records or 
parts of them should remain confidential. 

(6) A juvenile, or his or her parents, 
or any person who has reasonable cause to 
believe information concerning that person 
is included in the records of a juvenile 
justice or care agency may make a motion 
to the court challenging the accuracy of 
any information concerning the moving 
party in the record or challenging the 
continued possession of the record by the 
agency. If the court grants the motion, it 
shall order the record or information to 
be corrected or destroyed. 

(7) The person making a motion under 
subsection (5) or (6) of this section 
shall give reasonable notice of the motion 
to all parties to the original action and 
to any agency whose records will be 
affected by the motion. 

(8) The court may permit inspection of 
records by, or release of information to, 
any clinic, hospital, or agency which has 
the subject person under care or 
treatment. The court may also permit 
inspection by or release to individuals or 
agencies, including juvenile justice 
advisory committees of county law and 
justice councils, engaged in legitimate 
research for educational, scientific, or 
public purposes. Each person granted 

permission to inspect juvenile justice or 
care agency records for research purposes 
shall present a notarized statement to the 
court stating that the names of juveniles 
and parents will remain confidential. 

(9) The court shall release to the 
caseload forecast council the records 
needed for its research and data-gathering 
functions. Access to caseload forecast 
data may be permitted by the council for 
research purposes only if the anonymity of 
all persons mentioned in the records or 
information will be preserved. 

(10) Juvenile detention facilities 
shall release records to the caseload 
forecast council upon request. The 
commission shall not disclose the names of 
any juveniles or parents mentioned in the 
records without the named individual's 
written permission. 

(11) Requirements in this chapter 
relating to the court's authority to 
compel disclosure shall not apply to the 
((legislative children's oversight 
committee)) oversight board for children, 
youth, and families or the office of the 
family and children's ombuds. 

(12) For the purpose of research only, 
the administrative office of the courts 
shall maintain an electronic research copy 
of all records in the judicial information 
system related to juveniles. Access to the 
research copy is restricted to the 
administrative office of the courts for 
research purposes as authorized by the 
supreme court or by state statute. The 
administrative office of the courts shall 
maintain the confidentiality of all 
confidential records and shall preserve 
the anonymity of all persons identified in 
the research copy. Data contained in the 
research copy may be shared with other 
governmental agencies as authorized by 
state statute, pursuant to data-sharing 
and research agreements, and consistent 
with applicable security and 
confidentiality requirements. The 
research copy may not be subject to any 
records retention schedule and must 
include records destroyed or removed from 
the judicial information system pursuant 
to RCW 13.50.270 and 13.50.100(3). 

(13) The court shall release to the 
Washington state office of public defense 
records needed to implement the agency's 
oversight, technical assistance, and other 
functions as required by RCW 2.70.020. 
Access to the records used as a basis for 
oversight, technical assistance, or other 
agency functions is restricted to the 
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Washington state office of public defense. 
The Washington state office of public 
defense shall maintain the confidentiality 
of all confidential information included 
in the records. 

(14) The court shall release to the 
Washington state office of civil legal aid 
records needed to implement the agency's 
oversight, technical assistance, and other 
functions as required by RCW 2.53.045. 
Access to the records used as a basis for 
oversight, technical assistance, or other 
agency functions is restricted to the 
Washington state office of civil legal 
aid. The Washington state office of civil 
legal aid shall maintain the 
confidentiality of all confidential 
information included in the records, and 
shall, as soon as possible, destroy any 
retained notes or records obtained under 
this section that are not necessary for 
its functions related to RCW 2.53.045. 

(15) For purposes of providing for the 
educational success of youth in foster 
care, the department of ((social and 
health services)) children, youth, and 
families may disclose only those 
confidential child welfare records that 
pertain to or may assist with meeting the 
educational needs of foster youth to 
another state agency or state agency's 
contracted provider responsible under 
state law or contract for assisting foster 
youth to attain educational success. The 
records retain their confidentiality 
pursuant to this chapter and federal law 
and cannot be further disclosed except as 
allowed under this chapter and federal 
law. 

(16) For the purpose of ensuring the 
safety and welfare of the youth who are in 
foster care, the department of ((social 
and health services)) children, youth, and 
families may disclose to the department of 
commerce and its contracted providers 
responsible under state law or contract 
for providing services to youth, only 
those confidential child welfare records 
that pertain to ensuring the safety and 
welfare of the youth who are in foster 
care who are admitted to crisis 
residential centers or HOPE centers under 
contract with the office of homeless youth 
prevention and protection. Records 
disclosed under this subsection retain 
their confidentiality pursuant to this 
chapter and federal law and may not be 
further disclosed except as permitted by 
this chapter and federal law. 

(17) For purposes of investigating and 
preventing child abuse and neglect, and 

providing for the health care coordination 
and the well-being of children in foster 
care, the department of children, youth, 
and families may disclose only those 
confidential child welfare records that 
pertain to or may assist with 
investigation and prevention of child 
abuse and neglect, or may assist with 
providing for the health and well-being of 
children in foster care to the department 
of social and health services, the health 
care authority, or their contracting 
agencies. For purposes of investigating 
and preventing child abuse and neglect, 
and to provide for the coordination of 
health care and the well-being of children 
in foster care, the department of social 
and health services and the health care 
authority may disclose only those 
confidential child welfare records that 
pertain to or may assist with 
investigation and prevention of child 
abuse and neglect, or may assist with 
providing for the health care coordination 
and the well-being of children in foster 
care to the department of children, youth, 
and families, or its contracting agencies. 
The records retain their confidentiality 
pursuant to this chapter and federal law 
and cannot be further disclosed except as 
allowed under this chapter and federal 
law. 

Sec. 313.  RCW 13.50.100 and 2014 c 175 
s 8 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) This section governs records not 
covered by RCW 13.50.050, 13.50.260, and 
13.50.270. 

(2) Records covered by this section 
shall be confidential and shall be 
released only pursuant to this section and 
RCW 13.50.010. 

(3) Records retained or produced by any 
juvenile justice or care agency may be 
released to other participants in the 
juvenile justice or care system only when 
an investigation or case involving the 
juvenile in question is being pursued by 
the other participant or when that other 
participant is assigned the responsibility 
of supervising the juvenile. Records 
covered under this section and maintained 
by the juvenile courts which relate to the 
official actions of the agency may be 
entered in the statewide judicial 
information system. However, truancy 
records associated with a juvenile who has 
no other case history, and records of a 
juvenile's parents who have no other case 
history, shall be removed from the 
judicial information system when the 
juvenile is no longer subject to the 
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compulsory attendance laws in chapter 
28A.225 RCW. A county clerk is not liable 
for unauthorized release of this data by 
persons or agencies not in his or her 
employ or otherwise subject to his or her 
control, nor is the county clerk liable 
for inaccurate or incomplete information 
collected from litigants or other persons 
required to provide identifying data 
pursuant to this section. 

(4) Subject to (a) of this subsection, 
the department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families 
may release information retained in the 
course of conducting child protective 
services investigations to a family or 
juvenile court hearing a petition for 
custody under chapter 26.10 RCW. 

(a) Information that may be released 
shall be limited to information regarding 
investigations in which: (i) The juvenile 
was an alleged victim of abandonment or 
abuse or neglect; or (ii) the petitioner 
for custody of the juvenile, or any 
individual aged sixteen or older residing 
in the petitioner's household, is the 
subject of a founded or currently pending 
child protective services investigation 
made by the department of social and 
health services or the department of 
children, youth, and families subsequent 
to October 1, 1998. 

(b) Additional information may only be 
released with the written consent of the 
subject of the investigation and the 
juvenile alleged to be the victim of 
abandonment or abuse and neglect, or the 
parent, custodian, guardian, or personal 
representative of the juvenile, or by 
court order obtained with notice to all 
interested parties. 

(5) Any disclosure of records or 
information by the department of social 
and health services or the department of 
children, youth, and families, pursuant to 
this section shall not be deemed a waiver 
of any confidentiality or privilege 
attached to the records or information by 
operation of any state or federal statute 
or regulation, and any recipient of such 
records or information shall maintain it 
in such a manner as to comply with such 
state and federal statutes and regulations 
and to protect against unauthorized 
disclosure. 

(6) A contracting agency or service 
provider of the department of social and 
health services or the department of 
children, youth, and families, that 
provides counseling, psychological, 

psychiatric, or medical services may 
release to the office of the family and 
children's ombuds information or records 
relating to services provided to a 
juvenile who is dependent under chapter 
13.34 RCW without the consent of the 
parent or guardian of the juvenile, or of 
the juvenile if the juvenile is under the 
age of thirteen years, unless such release 
is otherwise specifically prohibited by 
law. 

(7) A juvenile, his or her parents, the 
juvenile's attorney, and the juvenile's 
parent's attorney, shall, upon request, be 
given access to all records and 
information collected or retained by a 
juvenile justice or care agency which 
pertain to the juvenile except: 

(a) If it is determined by the agency 
that release of this information is likely 
to cause severe psychological or physical 
harm to the juvenile or his or her parents 
the agency may withhold the information 
subject to other order of the court: 
PROVIDED, That if the court determines 
that limited release of the information is 
appropriate, the court may specify terms 
and conditions for the release of the 
information; or 

(b) If the information or record has 
been obtained by a juvenile justice or 
care agency in connection with the 
provision of counseling, psychological, 
psychiatric, or medical services to the 
juvenile, when the services have been 
sought voluntarily by the juvenile, and 
the juvenile has a legal right to receive 
those services without the consent of any 
person or agency, then the information or 
record may not be disclosed to the 
juvenile's parents without the informed 
consent of the juvenile unless otherwise 
authorized by law; or 

(c) That the department of ((social and 
health services)) children, youth, and 
families may delete the name and 
identifying information regarding persons 
or organizations who have reported alleged 
child abuse or neglect. 

(8) A juvenile or his or her parent 
denied access to any records following an 
agency determination under subsection (7) 
of this section may file a motion in 
juvenile court requesting access to the 
records. The court shall grant the motion 
unless it finds access may not be 
permitted according to the standards found 
in subsection (7)(a) and (b) of this 
section. 
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(9) The person making a motion under 
subsection (8) of this section shall give 
reasonable notice of the motion to all 
parties to the original action and to any 
agency whose records will be affected by 
the motion. 

(10) Subject to the rules of discovery 
in civil cases, any party to a proceeding 
seeking a declaration of dependency or a 
termination of the parent-child 
relationship and any party's counsel and 
the guardian ad litem of any party, shall 
have access to the records of any natural 
or adoptive child of the parent, subject 
to the limitations in subsection (7) of 
this section. A party denied access to 
records may request judicial review of the 
denial. If the party prevails, he or she 
shall be awarded attorneys' fees, costs, 
and an amount not less than five dollars 
and not more than one hundred dollars for 
each day the records were wrongfully 
denied. 

(11) No unfounded allegation of child 
abuse or neglect as defined in RCW 
26.44.020(1) may be disclosed to a child-
placing agency, private adoption agency, 
or any other licensed provider. 

Sec. 314.  RCW 13.50.140 and 2013 c 23 
s 8 are each amended to read as follows: 

Any communication or advice privileged 
under RCW 5.60.060 that is disclosed by 
the office of the attorney general, the 
department of children, youth, and 
families, or the department of social and 
health services to the office of the 
family and children's ombuds may not be 
deemed to be a waiver of the privilege as 
to others. 

Sec. 315.  RCW 13.60.010 and 2015 1st 
sp.s. c 2 s 2 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) The Washington state patrol shall 
establish a missing children and 
endangered person clearinghouse which 
shall include the maintenance and 
operation of a toll-free telephone 
hotline. The clearinghouse shall 
distribute information to local law 
enforcement agencies, school districts, 
the department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families, 
and the general public regarding missing 
children and endangered persons. The 
information shall include pictures, 
bulletins, training sessions, reports, and 
biographical materials that will assist in 
local law enforcement efforts to locate 
missing children and endangered persons. 
The state patrol shall also maintain a 

regularly updated computerized link with 
national and other statewide missing 
person systems or clearinghouses, and 
within existing resources, shall develop 
and implement a plan, commonly known as an 
"amber alert plan" or an "endangered 
missing person advisory plan" which 
includes a "silver alert" designation for 
voluntary cooperation between local, 
state, tribal, and other law enforcement 
agencies, state government agencies, radio 
and television stations, cable and 
satellite systems, and social media pages 
and sites to enhance the public's ability 
to assist in recovering abducted children 
and missing endangered persons consistent 
with the state endangered missing person 
advisory plan. 

(2) For the purposes of this chapter: 

(a) "Child" or "children" means an 
individual under eighteen years of age. 

(b) "Missing endangered person" means a 
person who is believed to be in danger 
because of age, health, mental or physical 
disability, in combination with 
environmental or weather conditions, or is 
believed to be unable to return to safety 
without assistance and who is: 

(i) A person with a developmental 
disability as defined in RCW 
71A.10.020(5); 

(ii) A vulnerable adult as defined in 
RCW 74.34.020(((17))); or 

(iii) A person who has been diagnosed 
as having Alzheimer's disease or other 
age-related dementia. 

(c) "Silver alert" means the designated 
title of a missing endangered person 
advisory that will be used on a variable 
message sign and text of the highway 
advisory radio message when used as part 
of an activated advisory to assist in the 
recovery of a missing endangered person 
age sixty or older. 

Sec. 316.  RCW 13.60.040 and 1999 c 267 
s 18 are each amended to read as follows: 

The department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families 
shall develop a procedure for reporting 
missing children information to the 
missing children clearinghouse on children 
who are receiving departmental services in 
each of its administrative regions. The 
purpose of this procedure is to link 
parents to missing children. When the 
department has obtained information that 
a minor child has been located at a 
facility funded by the department, the 
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department shall notify the clearinghouse 
and the child's legal custodian, advising 
the custodian of the child's whereabouts 
or that the child is subject to a 
dependency action. The department shall 
inform the clearinghouse when 
reunification occurs. 

Sec. 317.  RCW 13.64.030 and 1993 c 294 
s 3 are each amended to read as follows: 

The petitioner shall serve a copy of 
the filed petition and notice of hearing 
on the petitioner's parent or parents, 
guardian, or custodian at least fifteen 
days before the emancipation hearing. No 
summons shall be required. Service shall 
be waived if proof is made to the court 
that the address of the parent or parents, 
guardian, or custodian is unavailable or 
unascertainable. The petitioner shall also 
serve notice of the hearing on the 
department of children, youth, and 
families if the petitioner is subject to 
dependency disposition order under RCW 
13.34.130. The hearing shall be held no 
later than sixty days after the date on 
which the petition is filed. 

Sec. 318.  RCW 13.64.050 and 1993 c 294 
s 5 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The court shall grant the petition 
for emancipation, except as provided in 
subsection (2) of this section, if the 
petitioner proves the following facts by 
clear and convincing evidence: (a) That 
the petitioner is sixteen years of age or 
older; (b) that the petitioner is a 
resident of the state; (c) that the 
petitioner has the ability to manage his 
or her financial affairs; and (d) that the 
petitioner has the ability to manage his 
or her personal, social, educational, and 
nonfinancial affairs. 

(2) A parent, guardian, custodian, or 
in the case of a dependent minor, the 
department of children, youth, and 
families, may oppose the petition for 
emancipation. The court shall deny the 
petition unless it finds, by clear and 
convincing evidence, that denial of the 
grant of emancipation would be detrimental 
to the interests of the minor. 

(3) Upon entry of a decree of 
emancipation by the court the petitioner 
shall be given a certified copy of the 
decree. The decree shall instruct the 
petitioner to obtain a Washington driver's 
license or a Washington identification 
card and direct the department of 
licensing make a notation of the 
emancipated status on the license or 
identification card. 

Sec. 319.  RCW 26.33.020 and 1993 c 81 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

Unless the context clearly requires 
otherwise, the definitions in this section 
apply throughout this chapter. 

(1) "Alleged father" means a person 
whose parent-child relationship has not 
been terminated, who is not a presumed 
father under chapter 26.26 RCW, and who 
alleges himself or whom a party alleges to 
be the father of the child. It includes a 
person whose marriage to the mother was 
terminated more than three hundred days 
before the birth of the child or who was 
separated from the mother more than three 
hundred days before the birth of the 
child. 

(2) "Child" means a person under 
eighteen years of age. 

(3) "Adoptee" means a person who is to 
be adopted or who has been adopted. 

(4) "Adoptive parent" means the person 
or persons who seek to adopt or have 
adopted an adoptee. 

(5) "Court" means the superior court. 

(6) "Department" means the department 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families. 

(7) "Agency" means any public or 
private association, corporation, or 
individual licensed or certified by the 
department as a child-placing agency under 
chapter 74.15 RCW or as an adoption 
agency. 

(8) "Parent" means the natural or 
adoptive mother or father of a child, 
including a presumed father under chapter 
26.26 RCW. It does not include any person 
whose parent-child relationship has been 
terminated by a court of competent 
jurisdiction. 

(9) "Legal guardian" means the 
department, an agency, or a person, other 
than a parent or stepparent, appointed by 
the court to promote the child's general 
welfare, with the authority and duty to 
make decisions affecting the child's 
development. 

(10) "Guardian ad litem" means a 
person, not related to a party to the 
action, appointed by the court to 
represent the best interests of a party 
who is under a legal disability. 

(11) "Relinquish or relinquishment" 
means the voluntary surrender of custody 
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of a child to the department, an agency, 
or prospective adoptive parents. 

(12) "Individual approved by the court" 
or "qualified salaried court employee" 
means a person who has a master's degree 
in social work or a related field and one 
year of experience in social work, or a 
bachelor's degree and two years of 
experience in social work, and includes a 
person not having such qualifications only 
if the court makes specific findings of 
fact that are entered of record 
establishing that the person has 
reasonably equivalent experience. 

(13) "Birth parent" means the 
biological mother or biological or alleged 
father of a child, including a presumed 
father under chapter 26.26 RCW, whether or 
not any such person's parent-child 
relationship has been terminated by a 
court of competent jurisdiction. "Birth 
parent" does not include a biological 
mother or biological or alleged father, 
including a presumed father under chapter 
26.26 RCW, if the parent-child 
relationship was terminated because of an 
act for which the person was found guilty 
under chapter 9A.42 or 9A.44 RCW. 

(14) "Nonidentifying information" 
includes, but is not limited to, the 
following information about the birth 
parents, adoptive parents, and adoptee: 

(a) Age in years at the time of 
adoption; 

(b) Heritage, including nationality, 
ethnic background, and race; 

(c) Education, including number of 
years of school completed at the time of 
adoption, but not name or location of 
school; 

(d) General physical appearance, 
including height, weight, color of hair, 
eyes, and skin, or other information of a 
similar nature; 

(e) Religion; 

(f) Occupation, but not specific titles 
or places of employment; 

(g) Talents, hobbies, and special 
interests; 

(h) Circumstances leading to the 
adoption; 

(i) Medical and genetic history of 
birth parents; 

(j) First names; 

(k) Other children of birth parents by 
age, sex, and medical history; 

(l) Extended family of birth parents by 
age, sex, and medical history; 

(m) The fact of the death, and age and 
cause, if known; 

(n) Photographs; 

(o) Name of agency or individual that 
facilitated the adoption. 

Sec. 320.  RCW 26.33.345 and 2013 c 321 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The department ((of social and 
health services)), adoption agencies, and 
independent adoption facilitators shall 
release the name and location of the court 
where a relinquishment of parental rights 
or finalization of an adoption took place 
to an adult adoptee, a birth parent of an 
adult adoptee, an adoptive parent, a birth 
or adoptive grandparent of an adult 
adoptee, or an adult sibling of an adult 
adoptee, or the legal guardian of any of 
these. 

(2) The department of health shall make 
available a noncertified copy of the 
original birth certificate of a child to 
the child's birth parents upon request. 

(3)(a) For adoptions finalized after 
October 1, 1993, the department of health 
shall provide a noncertified copy of the 
original birth certificate to an adoptee 
eighteen years of age or older upon 
request, unless the birth parent has filed 
an affidavit of nondisclosure before July 
28, 2013, or a contact preference form 
that indicates he or she does not want the 
original birth certificate released: 
PROVIDED, That the affidavit of 
nondisclosure, the contact preference 
form, or both have not expired. 

(b) For adoptions finalized on or 
before October 1, 1993, the department of 
health may not provide a noncertified copy 
of the original birth certificate to the 
adoptee until after June 30, 2014. After 
June 30, 2014, the department of health 
shall provide a noncertified copy of the 
original birth certificate to an adoptee 
eighteen years of age or older upon 
request, unless the birth parent has filed 
a contact preference form that indicates 
he or she does not want the original birth 
certificate released: PROVIDED, That the 
contact preference form has not expired. 

(c) An affidavit of nondisclosure 
expires upon the death of the birth 
parent. 
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(4)(a) Regardless of whether a birth 
parent has filed an affidavit of 
nondisclosure or when the adoption was 
finalized, a birth parent may at any time 
complete a contact preference form stating 
his or her preference about personal 
contact with the adoptee, which, if 
available, must accompany an original 
birth certificate provided to an adoptee 
under subsection (3) of this section. 

(b) The contact preference form must 
include the following options: 

(i) I would like to be contacted. I give 
the department of health consent to 
provide the adoptee with a noncertified 
copy of his or her original birth 
certificate; 

(ii) I would like to be contacted only 
through a confidential intermediary as 
described in RCW 26.33.343. I give the 
department of health consent to provide 
the adoptee with a noncertified copy of 
his or her original birth certificate; 

(iii) I prefer not to be contacted and 
have completed the birth parent updated 
medical history form. I give the 
department of health consent to provide 
the adoptee with a noncertified copy of 
his or her original birth certificate; and 

(iv) I prefer not to be contacted and 
have completed the birth parent updated 
medical history form. I do not want a 
noncertified copy of the original birth 
certificate released to the adoptee. 

(c) If the birth parent indicates he or 
she prefers not to be contacted, 
personally identifying information on the 
contact preference form must be kept 
confidential and may not be released. 

(d) Nothing in this section precludes a 
birth parent from subsequently filing 
another contact preference form to rescind 
the previous contact preference form and 
state a different preference. 

(e) A contact preference form expires 
upon the death of the birth parent. 

(5) If a birth parent files a contact 
preference form, the birth parent must 
also file an updated medical history form 
with the department of health. Upon 
request of the adoptee, the department of 
health must provide the adoptee with the 
updated medical history form filed by the 
adoptee's birth parent. 

(6) Both a completed contact preference 
form and birth parent updated medical 

history form are confidential and must be 
placed in the adoptee's sealed file. 

(7) If a birth parent files a contact 
preference form within six months after 
the first time an adoptee requests a copy 
of his or her original birth certificate 
as provided in subsection (3) of this 
section, the department of health must 
forward the contact preference form and 
the birth parent updated medical history 
form to the address of the adoptee. 

(8) The department of health may charge 
a fee not to exceed twenty dollars for 
providing a noncertified copy of a birth 
certificate to an adoptee. 

(9) The department of health must 
create the contact preference form and an 
updated medical history form. The contact 
preference form must provide a method to 
ensure personally identifying information 
can be kept confidential. The updated 
medical history form may not require the 
birth parent to disclose any identifying 
information about the birth parent. 

(10) If the department of health does 
not provide an adoptee with a noncertified 
copy of the original birth certificate 
because a valid affidavit of nondisclosure 
or contact preference form has been filed, 
the adoptee may request, no more than once 
per year, that the department of health 
attempt to determine if the birth parent 
is deceased. Upon request of the adoptee, 
the department of health must make a 
reasonable effort to search public records 
that are accessible and already available 
to the department of health to determine 
if the birth parent is deceased. The 
department of health may charge the 
adoptee a reasonable fee to cover the cost 
of conducting a search. 

Sec. 321.  RCW 26.44.020 and 2012 c 259 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

The definitions in this section apply 
throughout this chapter unless the context 
clearly requires otherwise. 

(1) "Abuse or neglect" means sexual 
abuse, sexual exploitation, or injury of 
a child by any person under circumstances 
which cause harm to the child's health, 
welfare, or safety, excluding conduct 
permitted under RCW 9A.16.100; or the 
negligent treatment or maltreatment of a 
child by a person responsible for or 
providing care to the child. An abused 
child is a child who has been subjected to 
child abuse or neglect as defined in this 
section. 



3006 JOURNAL OF THE HOUSE 

 

(2) "Child" or "children" means any 
person under the age of eighteen years of 
age. 

(3) "Child protective services" means 
those services provided by the department 
designed to protect children from child 
abuse and neglect and safeguard such 
children from future abuse and neglect, 
and conduct investigations of child abuse 
and neglect reports. Investigations may be 
conducted regardless of the location of 
the alleged abuse or neglect. Child 
protective services includes referral to 
services to ameliorate conditions that 
endanger the welfare of children, the 
coordination of necessary programs and 
services relevant to the prevention, 
intervention, and treatment of child abuse 
and neglect, and services to children to 
ensure that each child has a permanent 
home. In determining whether protective 
services should be provided, the 
department shall not decline to provide 
such services solely because of the 
child's unwillingness or developmental 
inability to describe the nature and 
severity of the abuse or neglect. 

(4) "Child protective services section" 
means the child protective services 
section of the department. 

(5) "Children's advocacy center" means 
a child-focused facility in good standing 
with the state chapter for children's 
advocacy centers and that coordinates a 
multidisciplinary process for the 
investigation, prosecution, and treatment 
of sexual and other types of child abuse. 
Children's advocacy centers provide a 
location for forensic interviews and 
coordinate access to services such as, but 
not limited to, medical evaluations, 
advocacy, therapy, and case review by 
multidisciplinary teams within the context 
of county protocols as defined in RCW 
26.44.180 and 26.44.185. 

(6) "Clergy" means any regularly 
licensed or ordained minister, priest, or 
rabbi of any church or religious 
denomination, whether acting in an 
individual capacity or as an employee or 
agent of any public or private 
organization or institution. 

(7) "Court" means the superior court of 
the state of Washington, juvenile 
department. 

(8) "Department" means the ((state)) 
department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families. 

(9) "Family assessment" means a 
comprehensive assessment of child safety, 
risk of subsequent child abuse or neglect, 
and family strengths and needs that is 
applied to a child abuse or neglect 
report. Family assessment does not include 
a determination as to whether child abuse 
or neglect occurred, but does determine 
the need for services to address the 
safety of the child and the risk of 
subsequent maltreatment. 

(10) "Family assessment response" means 
a way of responding to certain reports of 
child abuse or neglect made under this 
chapter using a differential response 
approach to child protective services. The 
family assessment response shall focus on 
the safety of the child, the integrity and 
preservation of the family, and shall 
assess the status of the child and the 
family in terms of risk of abuse and 
neglect including the parent's or 
guardian's or other caretaker's capacity 
and willingness to protect the child and, 
if necessary, plan and arrange the 
provision of services to reduce the risk 
and otherwise support the family. No one 
is named as a perpetrator, and no 
investigative finding is entered in the 
record as a result of a family assessment. 

(11) "Founded" means the determination 
following an investigation by the 
department that, based on available 
information, it is more likely than not 
that child abuse or neglect did occur. 

(12) "Inconclusive" means the 
determination following an investigation 
by the department of social and health 
services, prior to October 1, 2008, that 
based on available information a decision 
cannot be made that more likely than not, 
child abuse or neglect did or did not 
occur. 

(13) "Institution" means a private or 
public hospital or any other facility 
providing medical diagnosis, treatment, or 
care. 

(14) "Law enforcement agency" means the 
police department, the prosecuting 
attorney, the state patrol, the director 
of public safety, or the office of the 
sheriff. 

(15) "Malice" or "maliciously" means an 
intent, wish, or design to intimidate, 
annoy, or injure another person. Such 
malice may be inferred from an act done in 
willful disregard of the rights of 
another, or an act wrongfully done without 
just cause or excuse, or an act or omission 
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of duty betraying a willful disregard of 
social duty. 

(16) "Negligent treatment or 
maltreatment" means an act or a failure to 
act, or the cumulative effects of a 
pattern of conduct, behavior, or inaction, 
that evidences a serious disregard of 
consequences of such magnitude as to 
constitute a clear and present danger to 
a child's health, welfare, or safety, 
including but not limited to conduct 
prohibited under RCW 9A.42.100. When 
considering whether a clear and present 
danger exists, evidence of a parent's 
substance abuse as a contributing factor 
to negligent treatment or maltreatment 
shall be given great weight. The fact that 
siblings share a bedroom is not, in and of 
itself, negligent treatment or 
maltreatment. Poverty, homelessness, or 
exposure to domestic violence as defined 
in RCW 26.50.010 that is perpetrated 
against someone other than the child does 
not constitute negligent treatment or 
maltreatment in and of itself. 

(17) "Pharmacist" means any registered 
pharmacist under chapter 18.64 RCW, 
whether acting in an individual capacity 
or as an employee or agent of any public 
or private organization or institution. 

(18) "Practitioner of the healing arts" 
or "practitioner" means a person licensed 
by this state to practice podiatric 
medicine and surgery, optometry, 
chiropractic, nursing, dentistry, 
osteopathic medicine and surgery, or 
medicine and surgery or to provide other 
health services. The term "practitioner" 
includes a duly accredited Christian 
Science practitioner. A person who is 
being furnished Christian Science 
treatment by a duly accredited Christian 
Science practitioner will not be 
considered, for that reason alone, a 
neglected person for the purposes of this 
chapter. 

(19) "Professional school personnel" 
include, but are not limited to, teachers, 
counselors, administrators, child care 
facility personnel, and school nurses. 

(20) "Psychologist" means any person 
licensed to practice psychology under 
chapter 18.83 RCW, whether acting in an 
individual capacity or as an employee or 
agent of any public or private 
organization or institution. 

(21) "Screened-out report" means a 
report of alleged child abuse or neglect 
that the department has determined does 
not rise to the level of a credible report 

of abuse or neglect and is not referred 
for investigation. 

(22) "Sexual exploitation" includes: 
(a) Allowing, permitting, or encouraging 
a child to engage in prostitution by any 
person; or (b) allowing, permitting, 
encouraging, or engaging in the obscene or 
pornographic photographing, filming, or 
depicting of a child by any person. 

(23) "Sexually aggressive youth" means 
a child who is defined in RCW 
74.13.075(1)(b) as being a sexually 
aggressive youth. 

(24) "Social service counselor" means 
anyone engaged in a professional capacity 
during the regular course of employment in 
encouraging or promoting the health, 
welfare, support, or education of 
children, or providing social services to 
adults or families, including mental 
health, drug and alcohol treatment, and 
domestic violence programs, whether in an 
individual capacity, or as an employee or 
agent of any public or private 
organization or institution. 

(25) "Supervising agency" means an 
agency licensed by the state under RCW 
74.15.090 or an Indian tribe under RCW 
74.15.190 that has entered into a 
performance-based contract with the 
department to provide child welfare 
services. 

(26) "Unfounded" means the 
determination following an investigation 
by the department that available 
information indicates that, more likely 
than not, child abuse or neglect did not 
occur, or that there is insufficient 
evidence for the department to determine 
whether the alleged child abuse did or did 
not occur. 

Sec. 322.  RCW 26.44.030 and 2017 c 118 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1)(a) When any practitioner, county 
coroner or medical examiner, law 
enforcement officer, professional school 
personnel, registered or licensed nurse, 
social service counselor, psychologist, 
pharmacist, employee of the department of 
((early learning)) children, youth, and 
families, licensed or certified child care 
providers or their employees, employee of 
the department of social and health 
services, juvenile probation officer, 
placement and liaison specialist, 
responsible living skills program staff, 
HOPE center staff, state family and 
children's ombuds or any volunteer in the 
ombuds's office, or host home program has 
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reasonable cause to believe that a child 
has suffered abuse or neglect, he or she 
shall report such incident, or cause a 
report to be made, to the proper law 
enforcement agency or to the department as 
provided in RCW 26.44.040. 

(b) When any person, in his or her 
official supervisory capacity with a 
nonprofit or for-profit organization, has 
reasonable cause to believe that a child 
has suffered abuse or neglect caused by a 
person over whom he or she regularly 
exercises supervisory authority, he or she 
shall report such incident, or cause a 
report to be made, to the proper law 
enforcement agency, provided that the 
person alleged to have caused the abuse or 
neglect is employed by, contracted by, or 
volunteers with the organization and 
coaches, trains, educates, or counsels a 
child or children or regularly has 
unsupervised access to a child or children 
as part of the employment, contract, or 
voluntary service. No one shall be 
required to report under this section when 
he or she obtains the information solely 
as a result of a privileged communication 
as provided in RCW 5.60.060. 

Nothing in this subsection (1)(b) shall 
limit a person's duty to report under (a) 
of this subsection. 

For the purposes of this subsection, 
the following definitions apply: 

(i) "Official supervisory capacity" 
means a position, status, or role created, 
recognized, or designated by any nonprofit 
or for-profit organization, either for 
financial gain or without financial gain, 
whose scope includes, but is not limited 
to, overseeing, directing, or managing 
another person who is employed by, 
contracted by, or volunteers with the 
nonprofit or for-profit organization. 

(ii) "Organization" includes a sole 
proprietor, partnership, corporation, 
limited liability company, trust, 
association, financial institution, 
governmental entity, other than the 
federal government, and any other 
individual or group engaged in a trade, 
occupation, enterprise, governmental 
function, charitable function, or similar 
activity in this state whether or not the 
entity is operated as a nonprofit or for-
profit entity. 

(iii) "Reasonable cause" means a person 
witnesses or receives a credible written 
or oral report alleging abuse, including 
sexual contact, or neglect of a child. 

(iv) "Regularly exercises supervisory 
authority" means to act in his or her 
official supervisory capacity on an 
ongoing or continuing basis with regards 
to a particular person. 

(v) "Sexual contact" has the same 
meaning as in RCW 9A.44.010. 

(c) The reporting requirement also 
applies to department of corrections 
personnel who, in the course of their 
employment, observe offenders or the 
children with whom the offenders are in 
contact. If, as a result of observations 
or information received in the course of 
his or her employment, any department of 
corrections personnel has reasonable cause 
to believe that a child has suffered abuse 
or neglect, he or she shall report the 
incident, or cause a report to be made, to 
the proper law enforcement agency or to 
the department as provided in RCW 
26.44.040. 

(d) The reporting requirement shall 
also apply to any adult who has reasonable 
cause to believe that a child who resides 
with them, has suffered severe abuse, and 
is able or capable of making a report. For 
the purposes of this subsection, "severe 
abuse" means any of the following: Any 
single act of abuse that causes physical 
trauma of sufficient severity that, if 
left untreated, could cause death; any 
single act of sexual abuse that causes 
significant bleeding, deep bruising, or 
significant external or internal swelling; 
or more than one act of physical abuse, 
each of which causes bleeding, deep 
bruising, significant external or internal 
swelling, bone fracture, or 
unconsciousness. 

(e) The reporting requirement also 
applies to guardians ad litem, including 
court-appointed special advocates, 
appointed under Titles 11 and 13 RCW and 
this title, who in the course of their 
representation of children in these 
actions have reasonable cause to believe 
a child has been abused or neglected. 

(f) The reporting requirement in (a) of 
this subsection also applies to 
administrative and academic or athletic 
department employees, including student 
employees, of institutions of higher 
education, as defined in RCW 28B.10.016, 
and of private institutions of higher 
education. 

(g) The report must be made at the first 
opportunity, but in no case longer than 
forty-eight hours after there is 
reasonable cause to believe that the child 



 NINTH DAY, JUNE 29, 2017 3009 

 

has suffered abuse or neglect. The report 
must include the identity of the accused 
if known. 

(2) The reporting requirement of 
subsection (1) of this section does not 
apply to the discovery of abuse or neglect 
that occurred during childhood if it is 
discovered after the child has become an 
adult. However, if there is reasonable 
cause to believe other children are or may 
be at risk of abuse or neglect by the 
accused, the reporting requirement of 
subsection (1) of this section does apply. 

(3) Any other person who has reasonable 
cause to believe that a child has suffered 
abuse or neglect may report such incident 
to the proper law enforcement agency or to 
the department ((of social and health 
services)) as provided in RCW 26.44.040. 

(4) The department, upon receiving a 
report of an incident of alleged abuse or 
neglect pursuant to this chapter, 
involving a child who has died or has had 
physical injury or injuries inflicted upon 
him or her other than by accidental means 
or who has been subjected to alleged 
sexual abuse, shall report such incident 
to the proper law enforcement agency, 
including military law enforcement, if 
appropriate. In emergency cases, where the 
child's welfare is endangered, the 
department shall notify the proper law 
enforcement agency within twenty-four 
hours after a report is received by the 
department. In all other cases, the 
department shall notify the law 
enforcement agency within seventy-two 
hours after a report is received by the 
department. If the department makes an 
oral report, a written report must also be 
made to the proper law enforcement agency 
within five days thereafter. 

(5) Any law enforcement agency 
receiving a report of an incident of 
alleged abuse or neglect pursuant to this 
chapter, involving a child who has died or 
has had physical injury or injuries 
inflicted upon him or her other than by 
accidental means, or who has been 
subjected to alleged sexual abuse, shall 
report such incident in writing as 
provided in RCW 26.44.040 to the proper 
county prosecutor or city attorney for 
appropriate action whenever the law 
enforcement agency's investigation 
reveals that a crime may have been 
committed. The law enforcement agency 
shall also notify the department of all 
reports received and the law enforcement 
agency's disposition of them. In emergency 
cases, where the child's welfare is 

endangered, the law enforcement agency 
shall notify the department within twenty-
four hours. In all other cases, the law 
enforcement agency shall notify the 
department within seventy-two hours after 
a report is received by the law 
enforcement agency. 

(6) Any county prosecutor or city 
attorney receiving a report under 
subsection (5) of this section shall 
notify the victim, any persons the victim 
requests, and the local office of the 
department, of the decision to charge or 
decline to charge a crime, within five 
days of making the decision. 

(7) The department may conduct ongoing 
case planning and consultation with those 
persons or agencies required to report 
under this section, with consultants 
designated by the department, and with 
designated representatives of Washington 
Indian tribes if the client information 
exchanged is pertinent to cases currently 
receiving child protective services. Upon 
request, the department shall conduct such 
planning and consultation with those 
persons required to report under this 
section if the department determines it is 
in the best interests of the child. 
Information considered privileged by 
statute and not directly related to 
reports required by this section must not 
be divulged without a valid written waiver 
of the privilege. 

(8) Any case referred to the department 
by a physician licensed under chapter 
18.57 or 18.71 RCW on the basis of an 
expert medical opinion that child abuse, 
neglect, or sexual assault has occurred 
and that the child's safety will be 
seriously endangered if returned home, the 
department shall file a dependency 
petition unless a second licensed 
physician of the parents' choice believes 
that such expert medical opinion is 
incorrect. If the parents fail to 
designate a second physician, the 
department may make the selection. If a 
physician finds that a child has suffered 
abuse or neglect but that such abuse or 
neglect does not constitute imminent 
danger to the child's health or safety, 
and the department agrees with the 
physician's assessment, the child may be 
left in the parents' home while the 
department proceeds with reasonable 
efforts to remedy parenting deficiencies. 

(9) Persons or agencies exchanging 
information under subsection (7) of this 
section shall not further disseminate or 
release the information except as 
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authorized by state or federal statute. 
Violation of this subsection is a 
misdemeanor. 

(10) Upon receiving a report of alleged 
abuse or neglect, the department shall 
make reasonable efforts to learn the name, 
address, and telephone number of each 
person making a report of abuse or neglect 
under this section. The department shall 
provide assurances of appropriate 
confidentiality of the identification of 
persons reporting under this section. If 
the department is unable to learn the 
information required under this 
subsection, the department shall only 
investigate cases in which: 

(a) The department believes there is a 
serious threat of substantial harm to the 
child; 

(b) The report indicates conduct 
involving a criminal offense that has, or 
is about to occur, in which the child is 
the victim; or 

(c) The department has a prior founded 
report of abuse or neglect with regard to 
a member of the household that is within 
three years of receipt of the referral. 

(11)(a) Upon receiving a report of 
alleged abuse or neglect, the department 
shall use one of the following discrete 
responses to reports of child abuse or 
neglect that are screened in and accepted 
for departmental response: 

(i) Investigation; or 

(ii) Family assessment. 

(b) In making the response in (a) of 
this subsection the department shall: 

(i) Use a method by which to assign 
cases to investigation or family 
assessment which are based on an array of 
factors that may include the presence of: 
Imminent danger, level of risk, number of 
previous child abuse or neglect reports, 
or other presenting case characteristics, 
such as the type of alleged maltreatment 
and the age of the alleged victim. Age of 
the alleged victim shall not be used as 
the sole criterion for determining case 
assignment; 

(ii) Allow for a change in response 
assignment based on new information that 
alters risk or safety level; 

(iii) Allow families assigned to family 
assessment to choose to receive an 
investigation rather than a family 
assessment; 

(iv) Provide a full investigation if a 
family refuses the initial family 
assessment; 

(v) Provide voluntary services to 
families based on the results of the 
initial family assessment. If a family 
refuses voluntary services, and the 
department cannot identify specific facts 
related to risk or safety that warrant 
assignment to investigation under this 
chapter, and there is not a history of 
reports of child abuse or neglect related 
to the family, then the department must 
close the family assessment response case. 
However, if at any time the department 
identifies risk or safety factors that 
warrant an investigation under this 
chapter, then the family assessment 
response case must be reassigned to 
investigation; 

(vi) Conduct an investigation, and not 
a family assessment, in response to an 
allegation that, the department determines 
based on the intake assessment: 

(A) Poses a risk of "imminent harm" 
consistent with the definition provided in 
RCW 13.34.050, which includes, but is not 
limited to, sexual abuse and sexual 
exploitation as defined in this chapter; 

(B) Poses a serious threat of 
substantial harm to a child; 

(C) Constitutes conduct involving a 
criminal offense that has, or is about to 
occur, in which the child is the victim; 

(D) The child is an abandoned child as 
defined in RCW 13.34.030; 

(E) The child is an adjudicated 
dependent child as defined in RCW 
13.34.030, or the child is in a facility 
that is licensed, operated, or certified 
for care of children by the department 
under chapter 74.15 RCW((, or by the 
department of early learning)). 

(c) The department may not be held 
civilly liable for the decision to respond 
to an allegation of child abuse or neglect 
by using the family assessment response 
under this section unless the state or its 
officers, agents, or employees acted with 
reckless disregard. 

(12)(a) For reports of alleged abuse or 
neglect that are accepted for 
investigation by the department, the 
investigation shall be conducted within 
time frames established by the department 
in rule. In no case shall the 
investigation extend longer than ninety 
days from the date the report is received, 
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unless the investigation is being 
conducted under a written protocol 
pursuant to RCW 26.44.180 and a law 
enforcement agency or prosecuting attorney 
has determined that a longer investigation 
period is necessary. At the completion of 
the investigation, the department shall 
make a finding that the report of child 
abuse or neglect is founded or unfounded. 

(b) If a court in a civil or criminal 
proceeding, considering the same facts or 
circumstances as are contained in the 
report being investigated by the 
department, makes a judicial finding by a 
preponderance of the evidence or higher 
that the subject of the pending 
investigation has abused or neglected the 
child, the department shall adopt the 
finding in its investigation. 

(13) For reports of alleged abuse or 
neglect that are responded to through 
family assessment response, the department 
shall: 

(a) Provide the family with a written 
explanation of the procedure for 
assessment of the child and the family and 
its purposes; 

(b) Collaborate with the family to 
identify family strengths, resources, and 
service needs, and develop a service plan 
with the goal of reducing risk of harm to 
the child and improving or restoring 
family well-being; 

(c) Complete the family assessment 
response within forty-five days of 
receiving the report; however, upon 
parental agreement, the family assessment 
response period may be extended up to 
ninety days; 

(d) Offer services to the family in a 
manner that makes it clear that acceptance 
of the services is voluntary; 

(e) Implement the family assessment 
response in a consistent and cooperative 
manner; 

(f) Have the parent or guardian sign an 
agreement to participate in services 
before services are initiated that informs 
the parents of their rights under family 
assessment response, all of their options, 
and the options the department has if the 
parents do not sign the consent form. 

(14)(a) In conducting an investigation 
or family assessment of alleged abuse or 
neglect, the department or law enforcement 
agency: 

(i) May interview children. If the 
department determines that the response to 
the allegation will be family assessment 
response, the preferred practice is to 
request a parent's, guardian's, or 
custodian's permission to interview the 
child before conducting the child 
interview unless doing so would compromise 
the safety of the child or the integrity 
of the assessment. The interviews may be 
conducted on school premises, at day-care 
facilities, at the child's home, or at 
other suitable locations outside of the 
presence of parents. If the allegation is 
investigated, parental notification of the 
interview must occur at the earliest 
possible point in the investigation that 
will not jeopardize the safety or 
protection of the child or the course of 
the investigation. Prior to commencing the 
interview the department or law 
enforcement agency shall determine whether 
the child wishes a third party to be 
present for the interview and, if so, 
shall make reasonable efforts to 
accommodate the child's wishes. Unless the 
child objects, the department or law 
enforcement agency shall make reasonable 
efforts to include a third party in any 
interview so long as the presence of the 
third party will not jeopardize the course 
of the investigation; and 

(ii) Shall have access to all relevant 
records of the child in the possession of 
mandated reporters and their employees. 

(b) The Washington state school 
directors' association shall adopt a model 
policy addressing protocols when an 
interview, as authorized by this 
subsection, is conducted on school 
premises. In formulating its policy, the 
association shall consult with the 
department and the Washington association 
of sheriffs and police chiefs. 

(15) If a report of alleged abuse or 
neglect is founded and constitutes the 
third founded report received by the 
department within the last twelve months 
involving the same child or family, the 
department shall promptly notify the 
office of the family and children's ombuds 
of the contents of the report. The 
department shall also notify the ombuds of 
the disposition of the report. 

(16) In investigating and responding to 
allegations of child abuse and neglect, 
the department may conduct background 
checks as authorized by state and federal 
law. 
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(17)(a) The department shall maintain 
investigation records and conduct timely 
and periodic reviews of all founded cases 
of abuse and neglect. The department shall 
maintain a log of screened-out nonabusive 
cases. 

(b) In the family assessment response, 
the department shall not make a finding as 
to whether child abuse or neglect 
occurred. No one shall be named as a 
perpetrator and no investigative finding 
shall be entered in the department's child 
abuse or neglect database. 

(18) The department shall use a risk 
assessment process when investigating 
alleged child abuse and neglect referrals. 
The department shall present the risk 
factors at all hearings in which the 
placement of a dependent child is an 
issue. Substance abuse must be a risk 
factor. 

(19) Upon receipt of a report of alleged 
abuse or neglect the law enforcement 
agency may arrange to interview the person 
making the report and any collateral 
sources to determine if any malice is 
involved in the reporting. 

(20) Upon receiving a report of alleged 
abuse or neglect involving a child under 
the court's jurisdiction under chapter 
13.34 RCW, the department shall promptly 
notify the child's guardian ad litem of 
the report's contents. The department 
shall also notify the guardian ad litem of 
the disposition of the report. For 
purposes of this subsection, "guardian ad 
litem" has the meaning provided in RCW 
13.34.030. 

(21) The department shall make efforts 
as soon as practicable to determine the 
military status of parents whose children 
are subject to abuse or neglect 
allegations. If the department determines 
that a parent or guardian is in the 
military, the department shall notify a 
department of defense family advocacy 
program that there is an allegation of 
abuse and neglect that is screened in and 
open for investigation that relates to 
that military parent or guardian. 

(22) The department shall make 
available on its public web site a 
downloadable and printable poster that 
includes the reporting requirements 
included in this section. The poster must 
be no smaller than eight and one-half by 
eleven inches with all information on one 
side. The poster must be made available in 
both the English and Spanish languages. 
Organizations that include employees or 

volunteers subject to the reporting 
requirements of this section must clearly 
display this poster in a common area. At 
a minimum, this poster must include the 
following: 

(a) Who is required to report child 
abuse and neglect; 

(b) The standard of knowledge to 
justify a report; 

(c) The definition of reportable 
crimes; 

(d) Where to report suspected child 
abuse and neglect; and 

(e) What should be included in a report 
and the appropriate timing. 

Sec. 323.  RCW 26.44.040 and 1999 c 176 
s 32 are each amended to read as follows: 

An immediate oral report must be made 
by telephone or otherwise to the proper 
law enforcement agency or the department 
((of social and health services)) and, 
upon request, must be followed by a report 
in writing. Such reports must contain the 
following information, if known: 

(1) The name, address, and age of the 
child; 

(2) The name and address of the child's 
parents, stepparents, guardians, or other 
persons having custody of the child; 

(3) The nature and extent of the alleged 
injury or injuries; 

(4) The nature and extent of the alleged 
neglect; 

(5) The nature and extent of the alleged 
sexual abuse; 

(6) Any evidence of previous injuries, 
including their nature and extent; and 

(7) Any other information that may be 
helpful in establishing the cause of the 
child's death, injury, or injuries and the 
identity of the alleged perpetrator or 
perpetrators. 

Sec. 324.  RCW 26.44.050 and 2012 c 259 
s 5 are each amended to read as follows: 

Except as provided in RCW 
26.44.030(11), upon the receipt of a 
report concerning the possible occurrence 
of abuse or neglect, the law enforcement 
agency or the department ((of social and 
health services)) must investigate and 
provide the protective services section 
with a report in accordance with chapter 
74.13 RCW, and where necessary to refer 
such report to the court. 
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A law enforcement officer may take, or 
cause to be taken, a child into custody 
without a court order if there is probable 
cause to believe that the child is abused 
or neglected and that the child would be 
injured or could not be taken into custody 
if it were necessary to first obtain a 
court order pursuant to RCW 13.34.050. The 
law enforcement agency or the department 
((of social and health services)) 
investigating such a report is hereby 
authorized to photograph such a child for 
the purpose of providing documentary 
evidence of the physical condition of the 
child. 

Sec. 325.  RCW 26.44.063 and 2008 c 267 
s 4 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) It is the intent of the legislature 
to minimize trauma to a child involved in 
an allegation of sexual or physical abuse. 
The legislature declares that removing the 
child from the home or the care of a 
parent, guardian, or legal custodian often 
has the effect of further traumatizing the 
child. It is, therefore, the legislature's 
intent that the alleged abuser, rather 
than the child, shall be removed or 
restrained from the child's residence and 
that this should be done at the earliest 
possible point of intervention in 
accordance with RCW 10.31.100, chapter 
13.34 RCW, this section, and RCW 
26.44.130. 

(2) In any judicial proceeding in which 
it is alleged that a child has been 
subjected to sexual or physical abuse, if 
the court finds reasonable grounds to 
believe that an incident of sexual or 
physical abuse has occurred, the court 
may, on its own motion, or the motion of 
the guardian ad litem or other parties, 
issue a temporary restraining order or 
preliminary injunction restraining or 
enjoining the person accused of committing 
the abuse from: 

(a) Molesting or disturbing the peace 
of the alleged victim; 

(b) Entering the family home of the 
alleged victim except as specifically 
authorized by the court; 

(c) Having any contact with the alleged 
victim, except as specifically authorized 
by the court; 

(d) Knowingly coming within, or 
knowingly remaining within, a specified 
distance of a specified location. 

(3) If the caretaker is willing, and 
does comply with the duties prescribed in 

subsection (8) of this section, 
uncertainty by the caretaker that the 
alleged abuser has in fact abused the 
alleged victim shall not, alone, be a 
basis to remove the alleged victim from 
the caretaker, nor shall it be considered 
neglect. 

(4) In issuing a temporary restraining 
order or preliminary injunction, the court 
may impose any additional restrictions 
that the court in its discretion 
determines are necessary to protect the 
child from further abuse or emotional 
trauma pending final resolution of the 
abuse allegations. 

(5) The court shall issue a temporary 
restraining order prohibiting a person 
from entering the family home if the court 
finds that the order would eliminate the 
need for an out-of-home placement to 
protect the child's right to nurturance, 
health, and safety and is sufficient to 
protect the child from further sexual or 
physical abuse or coercion. 

(6) The court may issue a temporary 
restraining order without requiring notice 
to the party to be restrained or other 
parties only if it finds on the basis of 
the moving affidavit or other evidence 
that irreparable injury could result if an 
order is not issued until the time for 
responding has elapsed. 

(7) A temporary restraining order or 
preliminary injunction: 

(a) Does not prejudice the rights of a 
party or any child which are to be 
adjudicated at subsequent hearings in the 
proceeding; and 

(b) May be revoked or modified. 

(8) The person having physical custody 
of the child shall have an affirmative 
duty to assist in the enforcement of the 
restraining order including but not 
limited to a duty to notify the court as 
soon as practicable of any violation of 
the order, a duty to request the 
assistance of law enforcement officers to 
enforce the order, and a duty to notify 
the department ((of social and health 
services)) of any violation of the order 
as soon as practicable if the department 
is a party to the action. Failure by the 
custodial party to discharge these 
affirmative duties shall be subject to 
contempt proceedings. 

(9) Willful violation of a court order 
entered under this section is a 
misdemeanor. A written order shall contain 
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the court's directive and shall bear the 
legend: "Violation of this order with 
actual notice of its terms is a criminal 
offense under chapter 26.44 RCW, is also 
subject to contempt proceedings, and will 
subject a violator to arrest." 

(10) If a restraining order issued 
under this section is modified or 
terminated, the clerk of the court shall 
notify the law enforcement agency 
specified in the order on or before the 
next judicial day. Upon receipt of notice 
that an order has been terminated, the law 
enforcement agency shall remove the order 
from any computer-based criminal 
intelligence system. 

Sec. 326.  RCW 26.44.105 and 1985 c 183 
s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 

Whenever a dependency petition is filed 
by the department ((of social and health 
services)), it shall advise the parents, 
and any child over the age of twelve who 
is subject to the dependency action, of 
their respective rights under RCW 
13.34.090. The parents and the child shall 
be provided a copy of the dependency 
petition and a copy of any court orders 
which have been issued. This advice of 
rights under RCW 13.34.090 shall be in 
writing. The department caseworker shall 
also make reasonable efforts to advise the 
parent and child of these same rights 
orally. 

Sec. 327.  RCW 26.44.140 and 1997 c 344 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

The court shall require that an 
individual who, while acting in a parental 
role, has physically or sexually abused a 
child and has been removed from the home 
pursuant to a court order issued in a 
proceeding under chapter 13.34 RCW, prior 
to being permitted to reside in the home 
where the child resides, complete the 
treatment and education requirements 
necessary to protect the child from future 
abuse. The court may require the 
individual to continue treatment as a 
condition for remaining in the home where 
the child resides. Unless a parent, 
custodian, or guardian has been convicted 
of the crime for the acts of abuse 
determined in a fact-finding hearing under 
chapter 13.34 RCW, such person shall not 
be required to admit guilt in order to 
begin to fulfill any necessary treatment 
and education requirements under this 
section. 

The department ((of social and health 
services)) or supervising agency shall be 
responsible for advising the court as to 

appropriate treatment and education 
requirements, providing referrals to the 
individual, monitoring and assessing the 
individual's progress, informing the court 
of such progress, and providing 
recommendations to the court. 

The person removed from the home shall 
pay for these services unless the person 
is otherwise eligible to receive financial 
assistance in paying for such services. 
Nothing in this section shall be construed 
to create in any person an entitlement to 
services or financial assistance in paying 
for services. 

Sec. 328.  RCW 43.20A.360 and 2001 c 
291 s 101 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) The secretary is hereby authorized 
to appoint such advisory committees or 
councils as may be required by any federal 
legislation as a condition to the receipt 
of federal funds by the department. The 
secretary may appoint statewide committees 
or councils in the following subject 
areas: (a) Health facilities; (b) 
((children and youth services; (c))) blind 
services; (((d))) (c) medical and health 
care; (((e))) (d) drug abuse and 
alcoholism; (((f))) (e) social services; 
(((g))) (f) economic services; (((h))) (g) 
vocational services; (((i))) (h) 
rehabilitative services; and (i) on such 
other subject matters as are or come 
within the department's responsibilities. 
The statewide councils shall have 
representation from both major political 
parties and shall have substantial 
consumer representation. Such committees 
or councils shall be constituted as 
required by federal law or as the 
secretary in his or her discretion may 
determine. The members of the committees 
or councils shall hold office for three 
years except in the case of a vacancy, in 
which event appointment shall be only for 
the remainder of the unexpired term for 
which the vacancy occurs. No member shall 
serve more than two consecutive terms. 

(2) Members of such state advisory 
committees or councils may be paid their 
travel expenses in accordance with RCW 
43.03.050 and 43.03.060 as now existing or 
hereafter amended. 

Sec. 329.  RCW 74.04.800 and 2007 c 384 
s 3 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1)(a) The secretary of social and 
health services and the secretary of the 
department of children, youth, and 
families shall review current department 
policies and assess the adequacy and 
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availability of programs targeted at 
persons who receive services through the 
department who are the children and 
families of a person who is incarcerated 
in a department of corrections facility. 
Great attention shall be focused on 
programs and policies affecting foster 
youth who have a parent who is 
incarcerated. 

(b) The secretary of social and health 
services and the secretary of the 
department of children, youth, and 
families shall adopt policies that 
encourage familial contact and engagement 
between inmates of the department of 
corrections facilities and their children 
with the goal of facilitating normal child 
development, while reducing recidivism and 
intergenerational incarceration. Programs 
and policies should take into 
consideration the children's need to 
maintain contact with his or her parent, 
the inmate's ability to develop plans to 
financially support their children, assist 
in reunification when appropriate, and 
encourage the improvement of parenting 
skills where needed. The programs and 
policies should also meet the needs of the 
child while the parent is incarcerated. 

(2) The secretary of social and health 
services and the secretary of the 
department of children, youth, and 
families shall conduct the following 
activities to assist in implementing the 
requirements of subsection (1) of this 
section: 

(a) Gather information and data on the 
recipients of public assistance, or 
children in the care of the state under 
chapter 13.34 RCW, who are the children 
and families of inmates incarcerated in 
department of corrections facilities; and 

(b) Participate in the children of 
incarcerated parents advisory committee 
and report information obtained under this 
section to the advisory committee. 

Sec. 330.  RCW 26.34.030 and 1971 ex.s. 
c 168 s 3 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The "appropriate public authorities" as 
used in Article III of the Interstate 
Compact on the Placement of Children 
shall, with reference to this state, mean 
the department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families, 
and said agency shall receive and act with 
reference to notices required by said 
Article III. 

Sec. 331.  RCW 26.34.040 and 1971 ex.s. 
c 168 s 4 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

As used in paragraph (a) of Article V 
of the Interstate Compact on the Placement 
of Children, the phrase "appropriate 
authority in the receiving state" with 
reference to this state shall mean the 
department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families. 

Sec. 332.  RCW 70.02.220 and 2017 c 298 
s 4 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) No person may disclose or be 
compelled to disclose the identity of any 
person who has investigated, considered, 
or requested a test or treatment for a 
sexually transmitted disease, except as 
authorized by this section, RCW 70.02.210, 
or chapter 70.24 RCW. 

(2) No person may disclose or be 
compelled to disclose information and 
records related to sexually transmitted 
diseases, except as authorized by this 
section, RCW 70.02.210, 70.02.--- (section 
1, chapter 298, Laws of 2017), or chapter 
70.24 RCW. A person may disclose 
information related to sexually 
transmitted diseases about a patient 
without the patient's authorization, to 
the extent a recipient needs to know the 
information, if the disclosure is to: 

(a) The subject of the test or the 
subject's legal representative for health 
care decisions in accordance with RCW 
7.70.065, with the exception of such a 
representative of a minor fourteen years 
of age or over and otherwise competent; 

(b) The state public health officer as 
defined in RCW 70.24.017, a local public 
health officer, or the centers for disease 
control of the United States public health 
service in accordance with reporting 
requirements for a diagnosed case of a 
sexually transmitted disease; 

(c) A health facility or health care 
provider that procures, processes, 
distributes, or uses: (i) A human body 
part, tissue, or blood from a deceased 
person with respect to medical information 
regarding that person; (ii) semen, 
including that was provided prior to March 
23, 1988, for the purpose of artificial 
insemination; or (iii) blood specimens; 

(d) Any state or local public health 
officer conducting an investigation 
pursuant to RCW 70.24.024, so long as the 
record was obtained by means of court-
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ordered HIV testing pursuant to RCW 
70.24.340 or 70.24.024; 

(e) A person allowed access to the 
record by a court order granted after 
application showing good cause therefor. 
In assessing good cause, the court shall 
weigh the public interest and the need for 
disclosure against the injury to the 
patient, to the physician-patient 
relationship, and to the treatment 
services. Upon the granting of the order, 
the court, in determining the extent to 
which any disclosure of all or any part of 
the record of any such test is necessary, 
shall impose appropriate safeguards 
against unauthorized disclosure. An order 
authorizing disclosure must: (i) Limit 
disclosure to those parts of the patient's 
record deemed essential to fulfill the 
objective for which the order was granted; 
(ii) limit disclosure to those persons 
whose need for information is the basis 
for the order; and (iii) include any other 
appropriate measures to keep disclosure to 
a minimum for the protection of the 
patient, the physician-patient 
relationship, and the treatment services; 

(f) Persons who, because of their 
behavioral interaction with the infected 
individual, have been placed at risk for 
acquisition of a sexually transmitted 
disease, as provided in RCW 70.24.022, if 
the health officer or authorized 
representative believes that the exposed 
person was unaware that a risk of disease 
exposure existed and that the disclosure 
of the identity of the infected person is 
necessary; 

(g) A law enforcement officer, 
firefighter, health care provider, health 
care facility staff person, department of 
correction's staff person, jail staff 
person, or other persons as defined by the 
board of health in rule pursuant to RCW 
70.24.340(4), who has requested a test of 
a person whose bodily fluids he or she has 
been substantially exposed to, pursuant to 
RCW 70.24.340(4), if a state or local 
public health officer performs the test; 

(h) Claims management personnel 
employed by or associated with an insurer, 
health care service contractor, health 
maintenance organization, self-funded 
health plan, state administered health 
care claims payer, or any other payer of 
health care claims where such disclosure 
is to be used solely for the prompt and 
accurate evaluation and payment of medical 
or related claims. Information released 
under this subsection must be confidential 
and may not be released or available to 

persons who are not involved in handling 
or determining medical claims payment; and 

(i) A department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families 
worker, a child placing agency worker, or 
a guardian ad litem who is responsible for 
making or reviewing placement or case-
planning decisions or recommendations to 
the court regarding a child, who is less 
than fourteen years of age, has a sexually 
transmitted disease, and is in the custody 
of the department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families 
or a licensed child placing agency. This 
information may also be received by a 
person responsible for providing 
residential care for such a child when the 
department of social and health services, 
the department of children, youth, and 
families, or a licensed child placing 
agency determines that it is necessary for 
the provision of child care services. 

(3) No person to whom the results of a 
test for a sexually transmitted disease 
have been disclosed pursuant to subsection 
(2) of this section may disclose the test 
results to another person except as 
authorized by that subsection. 

(4) The release of sexually transmitted 
disease information regarding an offender 
or detained person, except as provided in 
subsection (2)(d) of this section, is 
governed as follows: 

(a) The sexually transmitted disease 
status of a department of corrections 
offender who has had a mandatory test 
conducted pursuant to RCW 70.24.340(1), 
70.24.360, or 70.24.370 must be made 
available by department of corrections 
health care providers and local public 
health officers to the department of 
corrections health care administrator or 
infection control coordinator of the 
facility in which the offender is housed. 
The information made available to the 
health care administrator or the infection 
control coordinator under this subsection 
(4)(a) may be used only for disease 
prevention or control and for protection 
of the safety and security of the staff, 
offenders, and the public. The information 
may be submitted to transporting officers 
and receiving facilities, including 
facilities that are not under the 
department of corrections' jurisdiction 
according to the provisions of (d) and (e) 
of this subsection. 

(b) The sexually transmitted disease 
status of a person detained in a jail who 
has had a mandatory test conducted 
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pursuant to RCW 70.24.340(1), 70.24.360, 
or 70.24.370 must be made available by the 
local public health officer to a jail 
health care administrator or infection 
control coordinator. The information made 
available to a health care administrator 
under this subsection (4)(b) may be used 
only for disease prevention or control and 
for protection of the safety and security 
of the staff, offenders, detainees, and 
the public. The information may be 
submitted to transporting officers and 
receiving facilities according to the 
provisions of (d) and (e) of this 
subsection. 

(c) Information regarding the sexually 
transmitted disease status of an offender 
or detained person is confidential and may 
be disclosed by a correctional health care 
administrator or infection control 
coordinator or local jail health care 
administrator or infection control 
coordinator only as necessary for disease 
prevention or control and for protection 
of the safety and security of the staff, 
offenders, and the public. Unauthorized 
disclosure of this information to any 
person may result in disciplinary action, 
in addition to the penalties prescribed in 
RCW 70.24.080 or any other penalties as 
may be prescribed by law. 

(d) Notwithstanding the limitations on 
disclosure contained in (a), (b), and (c) 
of this subsection, whenever any member of 
a jail staff or department of corrections 
staff has been substantially exposed to 
the bodily fluids of an offender or 
detained person, then the results of any 
tests conducted pursuant to RCW 
70.24.340(1), 70.24.360, or 70.24.370, 
must be immediately disclosed to the staff 
person in accordance with the Washington 
Administrative Code rules governing 
employees' occupational exposure to blood-
borne pathogens. Disclosure must be 
accompanied by appropriate counseling for 
the staff member, including information 
regarding follow-up testing and treatment. 
Disclosure must also include notice that 
subsequent disclosure of the information 
in violation of this chapter or use of the 
information to harass or discriminate 
against the offender or detainee may 
result in disciplinary action, in addition 
to the penalties prescribed in RCW 
70.24.080, and imposition of other 
penalties prescribed by law. 

(e) The staff member must also be 
informed whether the offender or detained 
person had any other communicable disease, 
as defined in RCW 72.09.251(3), when the 

staff person was substantially exposed to 
the offender's or detainee's bodily 
fluids. 

(f) The test results of voluntary and 
anonymous HIV testing or HIV-related 
condition, as defined in RCW 70.24.017, 
may not be disclosed to a staff person 
except as provided in this section and RCW 
70.02.050(1)(d) and 70.24.340(4). A health 
care administrator or infection control 
coordinator may provide the staff member 
with information about how to obtain the 
offender's or detainee's test results 
under this section and RCW 70.02.050(1)(d) 
and 70.24.340(4). 

(5) The requirements of this section do 
not apply to the customary methods 
utilized for the exchange of medical 
information among health care providers in 
order to provide health care services to 
the patient, nor do they apply within 
health care facilities where there is a 
need for access to confidential medical 
information to fulfill professional 
duties. 

(6) Upon request of the victim, 
disclosure of test results under this 
section to victims of sexual offenses 
under chapter 9A.44 RCW must be made if 
the result is negative or positive. The 
county prosecuting attorney shall notify 
the victim of the right to such 
disclosure. The disclosure must be 
accompanied by appropriate counseling, 
including information regarding follow-up 
testing. 

(7) A person, including a health care 
facility or health care provider, shall 
disclose the identity of any person who 
has investigated, considered, or requested 
a test or treatment for a sexually 
transmitted disease and information and 
records related to sexually transmitted 
diseases to federal, state, or local 
public health authorities, to the extent 
the health care provider is required by 
law to report health care information; 
when needed to determine compliance with 
state or federal certification or 
registration rules or laws; or when needed 
to protect the public health. Any health 
care information obtained under this 
subsection is exempt from public 
inspection and copying pursuant to chapter 
42.56 RCW. 

Sec. 333.  RCW 26.10.135 and 2003 c 105 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Before granting any order regarding 
the custody of a child under this chapter, 
the court shall consult the judicial 
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information system, if available, to 
determine the existence of any information 
and proceedings that are relevant to the 
placement of the child. 

(2) Before entering a final order, the 
court shall: 

(a) Direct the department of ((social 
and health services)) children, youth, and 
families to release information as 
provided under RCW 13.50.100; and 

(b) Require the petitioner to provide 
the results of an examination of state and 
national criminal identification data 
provided by the Washington state patrol 
criminal identification system as 
described in chapter 43.43 RCW for the 
petitioner and adult members of the 
petitioner's household. 

Sec. 334.  RCW 26.50.150 and 2010 c 274 
s 501 are each amended to read as follows: 

Any program that provides domestic 
violence treatment to perpetrators of 
domestic violence must be certified by the 
department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families 
and meet minimum standards for domestic 
violence treatment purposes. The 
department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families 
shall adopt rules for standards of 
approval of domestic violence perpetrator 
programs. The treatment must meet the 
following minimum qualifications: 

(1) All treatment must be based upon a 
full, complete clinical intake including 
but not limited to: Current and past 
violence history; a lethality risk 
assessment; history of treatment from past 
domestic violence perpetrator treatment 
programs; a complete diagnostic 
evaluation; a substance abuse assessment; 
criminal history; assessment of cultural 
issues, learning disabilities, literacy, 
and special language needs; and a 
treatment plan that adequately and 
appropriately addresses the treatment 
needs of the individual. 

(2) To facilitate communication 
necessary for periodic safety checks and 
case monitoring, the program must require 
the perpetrator to sign the following 
releases: 

(a) A release for the program to inform 
the victim and victim's community and 
legal advocates that the perpetrator is in 
treatment with the program, and to provide 
information, for safety purposes, to the 

victim and victim's community and legal 
advocates; 

(b) A release to prior and current 
treatment agencies to provide information 
on the perpetrator to the program; and 

(c) A release for the program to provide 
information on the perpetrator to relevant 
legal entities including: Lawyers, courts, 
parole, probation, child protective 
services, and child welfare services. 

(3) Treatment must be for a minimum 
treatment period defined by the secretary 
of the department of children, youth, and 
families by rule. The weekly treatment 
sessions must be in a group unless there 
is a documented, clinical reason for 
another modality. Any other therapies, 
such as individual, marital, or family 
therapy, substance abuse evaluations or 
therapy, medication reviews, or 
psychiatric interviews, may be concomitant 
with the weekly group treatment sessions 
described in this section but not a 
substitute for it. 

(4) The treatment must focus primarily 
on ending the violence, holding the 
perpetrator accountable for his or her 
violence, and changing his or her 
behavior. The treatment must be based on 
nonvictim-blaming strategies and 
philosophies and shall include education 
about the individual, family, and cultural 
dynamics of domestic violence. If the 
perpetrator or the victim has a minor 
child, treatment must specifically include 
education regarding the effects of 
domestic violence on children, such as the 
emotional impacts of domestic violence on 
children and the long-term consequences 
that exposure to incidents of domestic 
violence may have on children. 

(5) Satisfactory completion of 
treatment must be contingent upon the 
perpetrator meeting specific criteria, 
defined by rule by the secretary of the 
department of children, youth, and 
families, and not just upon the end of a 
certain period of time or a certain number 
of sessions. 

(6) The program must have policies and 
procedures for dealing with reoffenses and 
noncompliance. 

(7) All evaluation and treatment 
services must be provided by, or under the 
supervision of, qualified personnel. 

(8) The secretary of the department of 
children, youth, and families may adopt 
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rules and establish fees as necessary to 
implement this section. 

(9) The department of children, youth, 
and families may conduct on-site 
monitoring visits as part of its plan for 
certifying domestic violence perpetrator 
programs and monitoring implementation of 
the rules adopted by the secretary of the 
department of children, youth, and 
families to determine compliance with the 
minimum qualifications for domestic 
violence perpetrator programs. The 
applicant or certified domestic violence 
perpetrator program shall cooperate fully 
with the department of children, youth, 
and families in the monitoring visit and 
provide all program and management records 
requested by the department of children, 
youth, and families to determine the 
program's compliance with the minimum 
certification qualifications and rules 
adopted by the department of children, 
youth, and families. 

Sec. 335.  RCW 26.50.160 and 2006 c 138 
s 26 are each amended to read as follows: 

To prevent the issuance of competing 
protection orders in different courts and 
to give courts needed information for 
issuance of orders, the judicial 
information system shall be available in 
each district, municipal, and superior 
court by July 1, 1997, and shall include 
a database containing the following 
information: 

(1) The names of the parties and the 
cause number for every order of protection 
issued under this title, every sexual 
assault protection order issued under 
chapter 7.90 RCW, every criminal no-
contact order issued under chapters 9A.46 
and 10.99 RCW, every antiharassment order 
issued under chapter 10.14 RCW, every 
dissolution action under chapter 26.09 
RCW, every third-party custody action 
under chapter 26.10 RCW, every parentage 
action under chapter 26.26 RCW, every 
restraining order issued on behalf of an 
abused child or adult dependent person 
under chapter 26.44 RCW, every foreign 
protection order filed under chapter 26.52 
RCW, and every order for protection of a 
vulnerable adult under chapter 74.34 RCW. 
When a guardian or the department of 
social and health services or department 
of children, youth, and families has 
petitioned for relief on behalf of an 
abused child, adult dependent person, or 
vulnerable adult, the name of the person 
on whose behalf relief was sought shall be 
included in the database as a party rather 

than the guardian or appropriate 
department; 

(2) A criminal history of the parties; 
and 

(3) Other relevant information 
necessary to assist courts in issuing 
orders under this chapter as determined by 
the judicial information system committee. 

Sec. 336.  RCW 28A.150.510 and 2012 c 
163 s 9 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) In order to effectively serve 
students who are dependent pursuant to 
chapter 13.34 RCW, education records shall 
be transmitted to the department of 
((social and health services)) children, 
youth, and families within two school days 
after receiving the request from the 
department provided that the department 
certifies that it will not disclose to any 
other party the education records without 
prior written consent of the parent or 
student unless authorized to disclose the 
records under state law. The department of 
((social and health services)) children, 
youth, and families is authorized to 
disclose education records it obtains 
pursuant to this section to a foster 
parent, guardian, or other entity 
authorized by the department to provide 
residential care to the student. The 
department is also authorized to disclose 
educational records it obtains pursuant to 
this section to those entities with which 
it has contracted, or with which it is 
formally collaborating, having 
responsibility for educational support 
services and educational outcomes of 
students who are dependent pursuant to 
chapter 13.34 RCW. The department is 
encouraged to put in place data-sharing 
agreements to assure accountability. 

(2)(a) The K-12 data governance group 
established under RCW 28A.300.507 shall 
create a comprehensive needs requirement 
document detailing the specific 
information, technical capacity, and any 
federal and state statutory and regulatory 
changes needed by school districts, the 
office of the superintendent of public 
instruction, the department of ((social 
and health services)) children, youth, and 
families, or the higher education 
coordinating board or its successor, to 
enable the provision, on at least a 
quarterly basis, of: 

(i) Current education records of 
students who are dependent pursuant to 
chapter 13.34 RCW to the department of 
((social and health services)) children, 
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youth, and families and, from the 
department, to those entities with which 
the department has contracted, or with 
which it is formally collaborating, having 
responsibility for educational support 
services and educational outcomes; and 

(ii) The names and contact information 
of students who are dependent pursuant to 
chapter 13.34 RCW and are thirteen years 
or older to the higher education 
coordinating board or its successor and 
the private agency with which it has 
contracted to perform outreach for the 
passport to college promise program under 
chapter 28B.117 RCW or the college bound 
scholarship program under chapter 28B.118 
RCW. 

(b) In complying with (a) of this 
subsection, the K-12 data governance group 
shall consult with: Educational support 
service organizations, with which the 
department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families 
contracts or collaborates, having 
responsibility for educational support 
services and educational outcomes of 
dependent students; the passport to 
college advisory committee; the education 
support service organizations under 
contract to perform outreach for the 
passport to college promise program under 
chapter 28B.117 RCW; the department of 
((social and health services)) children, 
youth, and families; the office of the 
attorney general; the higher education 
coordinating board or its successor; and 
the office of the administrator for the 
courts. 

(((c) By December 1, 2012, the 
superintendent of public instruction shall 
submit a report to the governor and the 
appropriate committees of the legislature 
regarding: The analysis of needs by the K-
12 data governance group; a timeline for 
addressing those needs for which no 
statutory changes are necessary and that 
can be implemented within existing 
resources; and recommended options for 
addressing identified needs for which 
statutory changes, additional funding, or 
both, are necessary.)) 

Sec. 337.  RCW 74.09.510 and 2013 2nd 
sp.s. c 10 s 6 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

Medical assistance may be provided in 
accordance with eligibility requirements 
established by the authority, as defined 
in the social security Title XIX state 
plan for mandatory categorically needy 
persons and: 

(1) Individuals who would be eligible 
for cash assistance except for their 
institutional status; 

(2) Individuals who are under twenty-
one years of age, who would be eligible 
for medicaid, but do not qualify as 
dependent children and who are in (a) 
foster care, (b) subsidized adoption, (c) 
a nursing facility or an intermediate care 
facility for persons with intellectual 
disabilities, or (d) inpatient psychiatric 
facilities; 

(3) Individuals who: 

(a) Are under twenty-one years of age; 

(b) On or after July 22, 2007, were in 
foster care under the legal responsibility 
of the department of social and health 
services, the department of children, 
youth, and families, or a federally 
recognized tribe located within the state; 
and 

(c) On their eighteenth birthday, were 
in foster care under the legal 
responsibility of the department of 
children, youth, and families or a 
federally recognized tribe located within 
the state; 

(4) Persons who are aged, blind, or 
disabled who: (a) Receive only a state 
supplement, or (b) would not be eligible 
for cash assistance if they were not 
institutionalized; 

(5) Categorically eligible individuals 
who meet the income and resource 
requirements of the cash assistance 
programs; 

(6) Individuals who are enrolled in 
managed health care systems, who have 
otherwise lost eligibility for medical 
assistance, but who have not completed a 
current six-month enrollment in a managed 
health care system, and who are eligible 
for federal financial participation under 
Title XIX of the social security act; 

(7) Children and pregnant women allowed 
by federal statute for whom funding is 
appropriated; 

(8) Working individuals with 
disabilities authorized under section 
1902(a)(10)(A)(ii) of the social security 
act for whom funding is appropriated; 

(9) Other individuals eligible for 
medical services under RCW 74.09.700 for 
whom federal financial participation is 
available under Title XIX of the social 
security act; 
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(10) Persons allowed by section 1931 of 
the social security act for whom funding 
is appropriated; and 

(11) Women who: (a) Are under sixty-
five years of age; (b) have been screened 
for breast and cervical cancer under the 
national breast and cervical cancer early 
detection program administered by the 
department of health or tribal entity and 
have been identified as needing treatment 
for breast or cervical cancer; and (c) are 
not otherwise covered by health insurance. 
Medical assistance provided under this 
subsection is limited to the period during 
which the woman requires treatment for 
breast or cervical cancer, and is subject 
to any conditions or limitations specified 
in the omnibus appropriations act. 

PART IV 

TRANSFER OF CHILD WELFARE SERVICES 

Sec. 401.  RCW 74.13.020 and 2015 c 240 
s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 

((For purposes of this chapter:)) The 
definitions in this section apply 
throughout this chapter unless the context 
clearly requires otherwise. 

(1) "Case management" means convening 
family meetings, developing, revising, and 
monitoring implementation of any case plan 
or individual service and safety plan, 
coordinating and monitoring services 
needed by the child and family, 
caseworker-child visits, family visits, 
and the assumption of court-related 
duties, excluding legal representation, 
including preparing court reports, 
attending judicial hearings and permanency 
hearings, and ensuring that the child is 
progressing toward permanency within state 
and federal mandates, including the Indian 
child welfare act. 

(2) "Child" means: 

(a) A person less than eighteen years 
of age; or 

(b) A person age eighteen to twenty-one 
years who is eligible to receive the 
extended foster care services authorized 
under RCW 74.13.031. 

(3) "Child protective services" has the 
same meaning as in RCW 26.44.020. 

(4) "Child welfare services" means 
social services including voluntary and 
in-home services, out-of-home care, case 
management, and adoption services which 
strengthen, supplement, or substitute for, 
parental care and supervision for the 
purpose of: 

(a) Preventing or remedying, or 
assisting in the solution of problems 
which may result in families in conflict, 
or the neglect, abuse, exploitation, or 
criminal behavior of children; 

(b) Protecting and caring for 
dependent, abused, or neglected children; 

(c) Assisting children who are in 
conflict with their parents, and assisting 
parents who are in conflict with their 
children, with services designed to 
resolve such conflicts; 

(d) Protecting and promoting the 
welfare of children, including the 
strengthening of their own homes where 
possible, or, where needed; 

(e) Providing adequate care of children 
away from their homes in foster family 
homes or day care or other child care 
agencies or facilities. 

"Child welfare services" does not 
include child protection services. 

(5) "Committee" means the child welfare 
transformation design committee. 

(6) "Department" means the department 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families. 

(7) "Extended foster care services" 
means residential and other support 
services the department is authorized to 
provide to foster children. These services 
include, but are not limited to, placement 
in licensed, relative, or otherwise 
approved care, or supervised independent 
living settings; assistance in meeting 
basic needs; independent living services; 
medical assistance; and counseling or 
treatment. 

(8) "Family assessment" means a 
comprehensive assessment of child safety, 
risk of subsequent child abuse or neglect, 
and family strengths and needs that is 
applied to a child abuse or neglect 
report. Family assessment does not include 
a determination as to whether child abuse 
or neglect occurred, but does determine 
the need for services to address the 
safety of the child and the risk of 
subsequent maltreatment. 

(9) "Measurable effects" means a 
statistically significant change which 
occurs as a result of the service or 
services a supervising agency is assigned 
in a performance-based contract, in time 
periods established in the contract. 

(10) "Medical condition" means, for the 
purposes of qualifying for extended foster 
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care services, a physical or mental health 
condition as documented by any licensed 
health care provider regulated by a 
disciplining authority under RCW 
18.130.040. 

(11) "Nonminor dependent" means any 
individual age eighteen to twenty-one 
years who is participating in extended 
foster care services authorized under RCW 
74.13.031. 

(12) "Out-of-home care services" means 
services provided after the shelter care 
hearing to or for children in out-of-home 
care, as that term is defined in RCW 
13.34.030, and their families, including 
the recruitment, training, and management 
of foster parents, the recruitment of 
adoptive families, and the facilitation of 
the adoption process, family 
reunification, independent living, 
emergency shelter, residential group care, 
and foster care, including relative 
placement. 

(13) "Performance-based contracting" 
means the structuring of all aspects of 
the procurement of services around the 
purpose of the work to be performed and 
the desired results with the contract 
requirements set forth in clear, specific, 
and objective terms with measurable 
outcomes. Contracts shall also include 
provisions that link the performance of 
the contractor to the level and timing of 
reimbursement. 

(14) "Permanency services" means long-
term services provided to secure a child's 
safety, permanency, and well-being, 
including foster care services, family 
reunification services, adoption 
services, and preparation for independent 
living services. 

(15) "Primary prevention services" 
means services which are designed and 
delivered for the primary purpose of 
enhancing child and family well-being and 
are shown, by analysis of outcomes, to 
reduce the risk to the likelihood of the 
initial need for child welfare services. 

(16) "Secretary" means the secretary of 
the department. 

(17) "Supervised independent living" 
includes, but is not limited to, apartment 
living, room and board arrangements, 
college or university dormitories, and 
shared roommate settings. Supervised 
independent living settings must be 
approved by the children's administration 
or the court. 

(((17))) (18) "Supervising agency" 
means an agency licensed by the state 
under RCW 74.15.090, or licensed by a 
federally recognized Indian tribe located 
in this state under RCW 74.15.190, that 
has entered into a performance-based 
contract with the department to provide 
case management for the delivery and 
documentation of child welfare services, 
as defined in this section. This 
definition is applicable on or after 
December 30, 2015. 

(((18))) (19) "Unsupervised" has the 
same meaning as in RCW 43.43.830. 

(((19))) (20) "Voluntary placement 
agreement" means, for the purposes of 
extended foster care services, a written 
voluntary agreement between a nonminor 
dependent who agrees to submit to the care 
and authority of the department for the 
purposes of participating in the extended 
foster care program. 

Sec. 402.  RCW 74.13.025 and 1998 c 296 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

Any county or group of counties may make 
application to the department ((of social 
and health services)) in the manner and 
form prescribed by the department to 
administer and provide the services 
established under RCW 13.32A.197. Any such 
application must include a plan or plans 
for providing such services to at-risk 
youth. 

Sec. 403.  RCW 74.13.039 and 1994 sp.s. 
c 7 s 501 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The department ((of social and health 
services)) shall maintain a toll-free hot 
line to assist parents of runaway 
children. The hot line shall provide 
parents with a complete description of 
their rights when dealing with their 
runaway child. 

Sec. 404.  RCW 74.13.062 and 2010 c 272 
s 12 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The department shall adopt rules 
consistent with federal regulations for 
the receipt and expenditure of federal 
funds and implement a subsidy program for 
eligible relatives appointed by the court 
as a guardian under RCW 13.36.050. 

(2) For the purpose of licensing a 
relative seeking to be appointed as a 
guardian and eligible for a guardianship 
subsidy under this section, the department 
shall, on a case-by-case basis, and when 
determined to be in the best interests of 
the child: 
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(a) Waive nonsafety licensing 
standards; and 

(b) Apply the list of disqualifying 
crimes in the adoption and safe families 
act, ((rather than the secretary's list of 
disqualifying crimes,)) unless doing so 
would compromise the child's safety, or 
would adversely affect the state's ability 
to continue to obtain federal funding for 
child welfare related functions.  

(3) Relative guardianship subsidy 
agreements shall be designed to promote 
long-term permanency for the child, and 
may include provisions for periodic review 
of the subsidy amount and the needs of the 
child. 

Sec. 405.  RCW 74.13.1051 and 2016 c 71 
s 6 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) In order to proactively support 
foster youth to complete high school, 
enroll and complete postsecondary 
education, and successfully implement 
their own plans for their futures, the 
department, the student achievement 
council, and the office of the 
superintendent of public instruction shall 
enter into, or revise existing, memoranda 
of understanding that: 

(a) Facilitate student referral, data 
and information exchange, agency roles and 
responsibilities, and cooperation and 
collaboration among state agencies and 
nongovernmental entities; and 

(b) Effectuate the transfer of 
responsibilities from the department ((of 
social and health services)) to the office 
of the superintendent of public 
instruction with respect to the programs 
in RCW 28A.300.592, and from the 
department ((of social and health 
services)) to the student achievement 
council with respect to the program in RCW 
28B.77.250 in a smooth, expedient, and 
coordinated fashion. 

(2) The student achievement council and 
the office of the superintendent of public 
instruction shall establish a set of 
indicators relating to the outcomes 
provided in RCW 28A.300.590 and 
28A.300.592 to provide consistent services 
for youth, facilitate transitions among 
contractors, and support outcome-driven 
contracts. The student achievement council 
and the superintendent of public 
instruction shall collaborate with 
nongovernmental contractors and the 
department to develop a list of the most 
critical indicators, establishing a common 
set of indicators to be used in the 

outcome-driven contracts in RCW 
28A.300.590 and 28A.300.592. A list of 
these indicators must be included in the 
report provided in subsection (3) of this 
section. 

(3) By November 1, 2017, and biannually 
thereafter, the department, the student 
achievement council, and the office of the 
superintendent of public instruction, in 
consultation with the nongovernmental 
entities engaged in public-private 
partnerships shall submit a joint report 
to the governor and the appropriate 
education and human services committees of 
the legislature regarding each of these 
programs, individually, as well as the 
collective progress the state has made 
toward the following goals: 

(a) To make Washington number one in 
the nation for foster care graduation 
rates; 

(b) To make Washington number one in 
the nation for foster care enrollment in 
postsecondary education; and 

(c) To make Washington number one in 
the nation for foster care postsecondary 
completion. 

(4) The department, the student 
achievement council, and the office of the 
superintendent of public instruction, in 
consultation with the nongovernmental 
entities engaged in public-private 
partnerships, shall also submit one report 
by November 1, 2018, to the governor and 
the appropriate education and human 
service committees of the legislature 
regarding the transfer of responsibilities 
from the department ((of social and health 
services)) to the office of the 
superintendent of public instruction with 
respect to the programs in RCW 
28A.300.592, and from the department ((of 
social and health services)) to the 
student achievement council with respect 
to the program in RCW 28B.77.250 and 
whether these transfers have resulted in 
better coordinated services for youth. 

Sec. 406.  RCW 74.13.107 and 2013 c 332 
s 12 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The child and family reinvestment 
account is created in the state treasury. 
Moneys in the account may be spent only 
after appropriation. Moneys in the account 
may be expended solely for improving 
outcomes related to: (a) Safely reducing 
entry into the foster care system and 
preventing reentry; (b) safely increasing 
reunifications; (c) achieving permanency 
for children unable to be reunified; and 
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(d) improving outcomes for youth who will 
age out of the foster care system. Moneys 
may be expended for shared savings under 
performance-based contracts. 

(2) Revenues to the child and family 
reinvestment account consist of: (a) 
Savings to the state general fund 
resulting from reductions in foster care 
caseloads and per capita costs, as 
calculated and transferred into the 
account under this section; and (b) any 
other public or private funds appropriated 
to or deposited in the account. 

(3)(a) The department of ((social and 
health services)) children, youth, and 
families, in collaboration with the office 
of financial management and the caseload 
forecast council, shall develop a 
methodology for calculating the savings 
under this section. The methodology must 
be used for the 2013-2015 fiscal biennium, 
and for each biennium thereafter. The 
methodology must establish a baseline for 
calculating savings. ((In developing the 
methodology, the department of social and 
health services shall incorporate the 
relevant requirements of any demonstration 
waiver granted to the state under P.L. 
112-34.)) The savings must be based on 
actual caseload and per capita 
expenditures. 

(b) The caseload and the per capita 
expenditures for youth in extended foster 
care pursuant to RCW 74.13.031 and as 
determined under RCW 43.88C.010(9) shall 
not be included in the following: 

(i) The calculation of savings 
transferred to the account; or 

(ii) The capped allocation of the 
demonstration waiver granted to the state 
under P.L. 112-34. 

(c) ((By December 1, 2012, the 
department of social and health services 
shall submit the proposed methodology to 
the governor and the appropriate 
committees of the legislature. The 
methodology is deemed approved unless the 
legislature enacts legislation to modify 
or reject the methodology. 

(d))) The department ((of social and 
health services)) shall use the 
methodology established in (a) of this 
subsection to calculate savings to the 
state general fund for transfer into the 
child and family reinvestment account in 
fiscal year 2014 and each fiscal year 
thereafter. Savings calculated by the 
department under this section are not 
subject to RCW 43.79.460. The department 

shall report the amount of the state 
general fund savings achieved to the 
office of financial management and the 
fiscal committees of the legislature at 
the end of each fiscal year. The office of 
financial management shall provide notice 
to the state treasurer of the amount of 
state general fund savings, as calculated 
by the department ((of social and health 
services)), for transfer into the child 
and family reinvestment account. 

(((e))) (d) Nothing in this section 
prohibits (i) the caseload forecast 
council from forecasting the foster care 
caseload under RCW 43.88C.010 or (ii) the 
department from including maintenance 
funding in its budget submittal for 
caseload costs that exceed the baseline 
established in (a) of this subsection. 

Sec. 407.  RCW 74.13.335 and 1999 c 338 
s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 

Within available funds and subject to 
such conditions and limitations as may be 
established by the department or by the 
legislature in the omnibus appropriations 
act, the department ((of social and health 
services)) shall reimburse foster parents 
for property damaged or destroyed by 
foster children placed in their care. The 
department shall establish by rule a 
maximum amount that may be reimbursed for 
each occurrence. The department shall 
reimburse the foster parent for the 
replacement value of any property covered 
by this section. If the damaged or 
destroyed property is covered and 
reimbursed under an insurance policy, the 
department shall reimburse foster parents 
for the amount of the deductible 
associated with the insurance claim, up to 
the limit per occurrence as established by 
the department. 

Sec. 408.  RCW 74.15.020 and 2017 c 39 
s 11 are each amended to read as follows: 

The definitions in this section apply 
throughout this chapter and RCW 74.13.031 
unless the context clearly requires 
otherwise. 

(1) "Agency" means any person, firm, 
partnership, association, corporation, or 
facility which receives children, 
expectant mothers, or persons with 
developmental disabilities for control, 
care, or maintenance outside their own 
homes, or which places, arranges the 
placement of, or assists in the placement 
of children, expectant mothers, or persons 
with developmental disabilities for foster 
care or placement of children for 
adoption, and shall include the following 
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irrespective of whether there is 
compensation to the agency or to the 
children, expectant mothers, or persons 
with developmental disabilities for 
services rendered: 

(a) "Child-placing agency" means an 
agency which places a child or children 
for temporary care, continued care, or for 
adoption; 

(b) "Community facility" means a group 
care facility operated for the care of 
juveniles committed to the department 
under RCW 13.40.185. A county detention 
facility that houses juveniles committed 
to the department under RCW 13.40.185 
pursuant to a contract with the department 
is not a community facility; 

(c) "Crisis residential center" means 
an agency which is a temporary protective 
residential facility operated to perform 
the duties specified in chapter 13.32A 
RCW, in the manner provided in RCW 
43.185C.295 through 43.185C.310; 

(d) "Emergency respite center" is an 
agency that may be commonly known as a 
crisis nursery, that provides emergency 
and crisis care for up to seventy-two 
hours to children who have been admitted 
by their parents or guardians to prevent 
abuse or neglect. Emergency respite 
centers may operate for up to twenty-four 
hours a day, and for up to seven days a 
week. Emergency respite centers may 
provide care for children ages birth 
through seventeen, and for persons 
eighteen through twenty with developmental 
disabilities who are admitted with a 
sibling or siblings through age seventeen. 
Emergency respite centers may not 
substitute for crisis residential centers 
or HOPE centers, or any other services 
defined under this section, and may not 
substitute for services which are required 
under chapter 13.32A or 13.34 RCW; 

(e) "Foster-family home" means an 
agency which regularly provides care on a 
twenty-four hour basis to one or more 
children, expectant mothers, or persons 
with developmental disabilities in the 
family abode of the person or persons 
under whose direct care and supervision 
the child, expectant mother, or person 
with a developmental disability is placed; 

(f) "Group-care facility" means an 
agency, other than a foster-family home, 
which is maintained and operated for the 
care of a group of children on a twenty-
four hour basis; 

(g) "HOPE center" means an agency 
licensed by the secretary to provide 
temporary residential placement and other 
services to street youth. A street youth 
may remain in a HOPE center for thirty 
days while services are arranged and 
permanent placement is coordinated. No 
street youth may stay longer than thirty 
days unless approved by the department and 
any additional days approved by the 
department must be based on the 
unavailability of a long-term placement 
option. A street youth whose parent wants 
him or her returned to home may remain in 
a HOPE center until his or her parent 
arranges return of the youth, not longer. 
All other street youth must have court 
approval under chapter 13.34 or 13.32A RCW 
to remain in a HOPE center up to thirty 
days; 

(h) "Maternity service" means an agency 
which provides or arranges for care or 
services to expectant mothers, before or 
during confinement, or which provides care 
as needed to mothers and their infants 
after confinement; 

(i) "Resource and assessment center" 
means an agency that provides short-term 
emergency and crisis care for a period up 
to seventy-two hours, excluding Saturdays, 
Sundays, and holidays to children who have 
been removed from their parent's or 
guardian's care by child protective 
services or law enforcement; 

(j) "Responsible living skills program" 
means an agency licensed by the secretary 
that provides residential and transitional 
living services to persons ages sixteen to 
eighteen who are dependent under chapter 
13.34 RCW and who have been unable to live 
in his or her legally authorized residence 
and, as a result, the minor lived outdoors 
or in another unsafe location not intended 
for occupancy by the minor. Dependent 
minors ages fourteen and fifteen may be 
eligible if no other placement alternative 
is available and the department approves 
the placement; 

(k) "Service provider" means the entity 
that operates a community facility. 

(2) "Agency" shall not include the 
following: 

(a) Persons related to the child, 
expectant mother, or person with 
developmental disability in the following 
ways: 

(i) Any blood relative, including those 
of half-blood, and including first 
cousins, second cousins, nephews or 
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nieces, and persons of preceding 
generations as denoted by prefixes of 
grand, great, or great-great; 

(ii) Stepfather, stepmother, 
stepbrother, and stepsister; 

(iii) A person who legally adopts a 
child or the child's parent as well as the 
natural and other legally adopted children 
of such persons, and other relatives of 
the adoptive parents in accordance with 
state law; 

(iv) Spouses of any persons named in 
(a)(i), (ii), or (iii) of this subsection 
(2), even after the marriage is 
terminated; 

(v) Relatives, as named in (a)(i), 
(ii), (iii), or (iv) of this subsection 
(2), of any half sibling of the child; or 

(vi) Extended family members, as 
defined by the law or custom of the Indian 
child's tribe or, in the absence of such 
law or custom, a person who has reached 
the age of eighteen and who is the Indian 
child's grandparent, aunt or uncle, 
brother or sister, brother-in-law or 
sister-in-law, niece or nephew, first or 
second cousin, or stepparent who provides 
care in the family abode on a twenty-four-
hour basis to an Indian child as defined 
in 25 U.S.C. Sec. 1903(4); 

(b) Persons who are legal guardians of 
the child, expectant mother, or persons 
with developmental disabilities; 

(c) Persons who care for a neighbor's 
or friend's child or children, with or 
without compensation, where the parent and 
person providing care on a twenty-four-
hour basis have agreed to the placement in 
writing and the state is not providing any 
payment for the care; 

(d) A person, partnership, corporation, 
or other entity that provides placement or 
similar services to exchange students or 
international student exchange visitors or 
persons who have the care of an exchange 
student in their home; 

(e) A person, partnership, corporation, 
or other entity that provides placement or 
similar services to international children 
who have entered the country by obtaining 
visas that meet the criteria for medical 
care as established by the United States 
citizenship and immigration services, or 
persons who have the care of such an 
international child in their home; 

(f) Schools, including boarding 
schools, which are engaged primarily in 

education, operate on a definite school 
year schedule, follow a stated academic 
curriculum, accept only school-age 
children and do not accept custody of 
children; 

(g) Hospitals licensed pursuant to 
chapter 70.41 RCW when performing 
functions defined in chapter 70.41 RCW, 
nursing homes licensed under chapter 18.51 
RCW and assisted living facilities 
licensed under chapter 18.20 RCW; 

(h) Licensed physicians or lawyers; 

(i) Facilities approved and certified 
under chapter 71A.22 RCW; 

(j) Any agency having been in operation 
in this state ten years prior to June 8, 
1967, and not seeking or accepting moneys 
or assistance from any state or federal 
agency, and is supported in part by an 
endowment or trust fund; 

(k) Persons who have a child in their 
home for purposes of adoption, if the 
child was placed in such home by a licensed 
child-placing agency, an authorized public 
or tribal agency or court or if a 
replacement report has been filed under 
chapter 26.33 RCW and the placement has 
been approved by the court; 

(l) An agency operated by any unit of 
local, state, or federal government or an 
agency licensed by an Indian tribe 
pursuant to RCW 74.15.190; 

(m) A maximum or medium security 
program for juvenile offenders operated by 
or under contract with the department; 

(n) An agency located on a federal 
military reservation, except where the 
military authorities request that such 
agency be subject to the licensing 
requirements of this chapter; 

(o) A host home program, and host home, 
operated by a tax exempt organization for 
youth not in the care of or receiving 
services from the department, if that 
program: (i) Recruits and screens 
potential homes in the program, including 
performing background checks on 
individuals over the age of eighteen 
residing in the home through the 
Washington state patrol or equivalent law 
enforcement agency and performing physical 
inspections of the home; (ii) screens and 
provides case management services to youth 
in the program; (iii) obtains a notarized 
permission slip or limited power of 
attorney from the parent or legal guardian 
of the youth authorizing the youth to 
participate in the program and the 
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authorization is updated every six months 
when a youth remains in a host home longer 
than six months; (iv) obtains insurance 
for the program through an insurance 
provider authorized under Title 48 RCW; 
(v) provides mandatory reporter and 
confidentiality training; and (vi) 
registers with the secretary of state as 
provided in RCW 24.03.550. A host home is 
a private home that volunteers to host 
youth in need of temporary placement that 
is associated with a host home program. 
Any host home program that receives local, 
state, or government funding shall report 
the following information to the office of 
homeless youth prevention and protection 
programs annually by December 1st of each 
year: The number of children the program 
served, why the child was placed with a 
host home, and where the child went after 
leaving the host home, including but not 
limited to returning to the parents, 
running away, reaching the age of 
majority, or becoming a dependent of the 
state. A host home program shall not 
receive more than one hundred thousand 
dollars per year of public funding, 
including local, state, and federal 
funding. A host home shall not receive any 
local, state, or government funding. 

(3) "Department" means the ((state)) 
department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families. 

(4) "Juvenile" means a person under the 
age of twenty-one who has been sentenced 
to a term of confinement under the 
supervision of the department under RCW 
13.40.185. 

(5) "Performance-based contracts" or 
"contracting" means the structuring of all 
aspects of the procurement of services 
around the purpose of the work to be 
performed and the desired results with the 
contract requirements set forth in clear, 
specific, and objective terms with 
measurable outcomes. Contracts may also 
include provisions that link the 
performance of the contractor to the level 
and timing of the reimbursement. 

(6) "Probationary license" means a 
license issued as a disciplinary measure 
to an agency that has previously been 
issued a full license but is out of 
compliance with licensing standards. 

(7) "Requirement" means any rule, 
regulation, or standard of care to be 
maintained by an agency. 

(8) "Secretary" means the secretary of 
((social and health services)) the 
department. 

(9) "Street youth" means a person under 
the age of eighteen who lives outdoors or 
in another unsafe location not intended 
for occupancy by the minor and who is not 
residing with his or her parent or at his 
or her legally authorized residence. 

(10) "Supervising agency" means an 
agency licensed by the state under RCW 
74.15.090 or an Indian tribe under RCW 
74.15.190 that has entered into a 
performance-based contract with the 
department to provide child welfare 
services. 

(11) "Transitional living services" 
means at a minimum, to the extent funds 
are available, the following: 

(a) Educational services, including 
basic literacy and computational skills 
training, either in local alternative or 
public high schools or in a high school 
equivalency program that leads to 
obtaining a high school equivalency 
degree; 

(b) Assistance and counseling related 
to obtaining vocational training or higher 
education, job readiness, job search 
assistance, and placement programs; 

(c) Counseling and instruction in life 
skills such as money management, home 
management, consumer skills, parenting, 
health care, access to community 
resources, and transportation and housing 
options; 

(d) Individual and group counseling; 
and 

(e) Establishing networks with federal 
agencies and state and local organizations 
such as the United States department of 
labor, employment and training 
administration programs including the 
workforce innovation and opportunity act 
which administers private industry 
councils and the job corps; vocational 
rehabilitation; and volunteer programs. 

Sec. 409.  RCW 74.15.030 and 2014 c 104 
s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 

The secretary shall have the power and 
it shall be the secretary's duty: 

(1) In consultation with the children's 
services advisory committee, and with the 
advice and assistance of persons 
representative of the various type 
agencies to be licensed, to designate 
categories of facilities for which 
separate or different requirements shall 
be developed as may be appropriate whether 
because of variations in the ages, sex and 
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other characteristics of persons served, 
variations in the purposes and services 
offered or size or structure of the 
agencies to be licensed hereunder, or 
because of any other factor relevant 
thereto; 

(2) In consultation with the children's 
services advisory committee, and with the 
advice and assistance of persons 
representative of the various type 
agencies to be licensed, to adopt and 
publish minimum requirements for licensing 
applicable to each of the various 
categories of agencies to be licensed. 

The minimum requirements shall be 
limited to: 

(a) The size and suitability of a 
facility and the plan of operation for 
carrying out the purpose for which an 
applicant seeks a license; 

(b) Obtaining background information 
and any out-of-state equivalent, to 
determine whether the applicant or service 
provider is disqualified and to determine 
the character, competence, and suitability 
of an agency, the agency's employees, 
volunteers, and other persons associated 
with an agency; 

(c) Conducting background checks for 
those who will or may have unsupervised 
access to children((,)) or expectant 
mothers((, or individuals with a 
developmental disability)); however, a 
background check is not required if a 
caregiver approves an activity pursuant to 
the prudent parent standard contained in 
RCW 74.13.710; 

(d) Obtaining child protective services 
information or records maintained in the 
department case management information 
system. No unfounded allegation of child 
abuse or neglect as defined in RCW 
26.44.020 may be disclosed to a child-
placing agency, private adoption agency, 
or any other provider licensed under this 
chapter; 

(e) Submitting a fingerprint-based 
background check through the Washington 
state patrol under chapter 10.97 RCW and 
through the federal bureau of 
investigation for: 

(i) Agencies and their staff, 
volunteers, students, and interns when the 
agency is seeking license or relicense; 

(ii) Foster care and adoption 
placements; and 

(iii) Any adult living in a home where 
a child may be placed; 

(f) If any adult living in the home has 
not resided in the state of Washington for 
the preceding five years, the department 
shall review any child abuse and neglect 
registries maintained by any state where 
the adult has resided over the preceding 
five years; 

(g) The cost of fingerprint background 
check fees will be paid as required in RCW 
43.43.837; 

(h) National and state background 
information must be used solely for the 
purpose of determining eligibility for a 
license and for determining the character, 
suitability, and competence of those 
persons or agencies, excluding parents, 
not required to be licensed who are 
authorized to care for children or 
expectant mothers; 

(i) The number of qualified persons 
required to render the type of care and 
treatment for which an agency seeks a 
license; 

(j) The safety, cleanliness, and 
general adequacy of the premises to 
provide for the comfort, care and well-
being of children((,)) or expectant 
mothers ((or developmentally disabled 
persons)); 

(k) The provision of necessary care, 
including food, clothing, supervision and 
discipline; physical, mental and social 
well-being; and educational, recreational 
and spiritual opportunities for those 
served; 

(l) The financial ability of an agency 
to comply with minimum requirements 
established pursuant to this chapter 
((74.15 RCW)) and RCW 74.13.031; and 

(m) The maintenance of records 
pertaining to the admission, progress, 
health and discharge of persons served; 

(3) To investigate any person, 
including relatives by blood or marriage 
except for parents, for character, 
suitability, and competence in the care 
and treatment of children((,)) or 
expectant mothers((, and developmentally 
disabled persons)) prior to authorizing 
that person to care for children((,)) or 
expectant mothers((, and developmentally 
disabled persons)). However, if a child is 
placed with a relative under RCW 13.34.065 
or 13.34.130, and if such relative appears 
otherwise suitable and competent to 
provide care and treatment the criminal 
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history background check required by this 
section need not be completed before 
placement, but shall be completed as soon 
as possible after placement; 

(4) On reports of alleged child abuse 
and neglect, to investigate agencies in 
accordance with chapter 26.44 RCW, 
including child day-care centers and 
family day-care homes, to determine 
whether the alleged abuse or neglect has 
occurred, and whether child protective 
services or referral to a law enforcement 
agency is appropriate; 

(5) To issue, revoke, or deny licenses 
to agencies pursuant to this chapter 
((74.15 RCW)) and RCW 74.13.031. Licenses 
shall specify the category of care which 
an agency is authorized to render and the 
ages, sex and number of persons to be 
served; 

(6) To prescribe the procedures and the 
form and contents of reports necessary for 
the administration of this chapter ((74.15 
RCW)) and RCW 74.13.031 and to require 
regular reports from each licensee; 

(7) To inspect agencies periodically to 
determine whether or not there is 
compliance with this chapter ((74.15 RCW)) 
and RCW 74.13.031 and the requirements 
adopted hereunder; 

(8) To review requirements adopted 
hereunder at least every two years and to 
adopt appropriate changes after 
consultation with affected groups for 
child day-care requirements and with the 
children's services advisory committee for 
requirements for other agencies; and 

(9) To consult with public and private 
agencies in order to help them improve 
their methods and facilities for the care 
of children((,)) or expectant mothers 
((and developmentally disabled persons)). 

Sec. 410.  RCW 74.15.060 and 1991 c 3 s 
376 are each amended to read as follows: 

The secretary of health shall have the 
power and it shall be his or her duty: 

In consultation with the children's 
services advisory committee and with the 
advice and assistance of persons 
representative of the various type 
agencies to be licensed, to develop 
minimum requirements pertaining to each 
category of agency established pursuant to 
chapter 74.15 RCW and RCW 74.13.031, 
necessary to promote the health of all 
persons residing therein. 

The secretary of health or the city, 
county, or district health department 
designated by the secretary shall have the 
power and the duty: 

(1) To make or cause to be made such 
inspections and investigations of agencies 
as may be deemed necessary; and 

(2) To issue to applicants for licenses 
hereunder who comply with the requirements 
adopted hereunder, a certificate of 
compliance, a copy of which shall be 
presented to the department ((of social 
and health services)) before a license 
shall be issued, except that ((a 
provisional)) an initial license may be 
issued as provided in RCW 74.15.120. 

Sec. 411.  RCW 74.15.070 and 1979 c 141 
s 358 are each amended to read as follows: 

A copy of the articles of incorporation 
of any agency or amendments to the 
articles of existing corporation agencies 
shall be sent by the secretary of state to 
the department ((of social and health 
services)) at the time such articles or 
amendments are filed. 

Sec. 412.  RCW 74.15.080 and 1995 c 369 
s 63 are each amended to read as follows: 

All agencies subject to chapter 74.15 
RCW and RCW 74.13.031 shall accord the 
department ((of social and health 
services)), the secretary of health, the 
chief of the Washington state patrol, and 
the director of fire protection, or their 
designees, the right of entrance and the 
privilege of access to and inspection of 
records for the purpose of determining 
whether or not there is compliance with 
the provisions of chapter 74.15 RCW and 
RCW 74.13.031 and the requirements adopted 
thereunder. 

Sec. 413.  RCW 74.15.120 and 1995 c 311 
s 22 are each amended to read as follows: 

The secretary ((of social and health 
services)) may, at his or her discretion, 
issue an initial license instead of a full 
license, to an agency or facility for a 
period not to exceed six months, renewable 
for a period not to exceed two years, to 
allow such agency or facility reasonable 
time to become eligible for full license. 
An initial license shall not be granted to 
any foster-family home except as specified 
in this section. An initial license may be 
granted to a foster-family home only if 
the following three conditions are met: 
(1) The license is limited so that the 
licensee is authorized to provide care 
only to a specific child or specific 
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children; (2) the department has 
determined that the licensee has a 
relationship with the child, and the child 
is comfortable with the licensee, or that 
it would otherwise be in the child's best 
interest to remain or be placed in the 
licensee's home; and (3) the initial 
license is issued for a period not to 
exceed ninety days. 

Sec. 414.  RCW 74.15.134 and 1997 c 58 
s 858 are each amended to read as follows: 

The secretary shall immediately suspend 
the license or certificate of a person who 
has been certified pursuant to RCW 
74.20A.320 by the department ((of social 
and health services)) as a person who is 
not in compliance with a support order 
((or a residential or visitation order)). 
If the person has continued to meet all 
other requirements for reinstatement 
during the suspension, reissuance of the 
license or certificate shall be automatic 
upon the secretary's receipt of a release 
issued by the department ((of social and 
health services)) stating that the 
licensee is in compliance with the order. 

Sec. 415.  RCW 74.15.200 and 1987 c 489 
s 5 are each amended to read as follows: 

The department ((of social and health 
services)) shall have primary 
responsibility for providing child abuse 
and neglect prevention training to parents 
and licensed child day care providers of 
preschool age children participating in 
day care programs meeting the requirements 
of chapter 74.15 RCW. The department may 
limit training under this section to 
trainers' workshops and curriculum 
development using existing resources. 

Sec. 416.  RCW 74.15.901 and 1999 c 267 
s 23 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The department of social and health 
services shall seek any necessary federal 
waivers for federal funding of the 
programs created under sections 10 through 
26, chapter 267, Laws of 1999. The 
department shall pursue federal funding 
sources for the programs created under 
sections 10 through 26, chapter 267, Laws 
of 1999, and report to the legislature any 
statutory barriers to federal funding. 

(2) The department of children, youth, 
and families shall seek any necessary 
federal waivers for federal funding of the 
programs created under sections 10 through 
26, chapter 267, Laws of 1999. The 
department shall pursue federal funding 
sources for the programs created under 
sections 10 through 26, chapter 267, Laws 

of 1999, and report to the legislature any 
statutory barriers to federal funding. 

Sec. 417.  RCW 13.32A.030 and 2013 c 4 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

As used in this chapter the following 
terms have the meanings indicated unless 
the context clearly requires otherwise: 

(1) "Abuse or neglect" means the 
injury, sexual abuse, sexual exploitation, 
negligent treatment, or maltreatment of a 
child by any person under circumstances 
that indicate the child's health, welfare, 
and safety is harmed, excluding conduct 
permitted under RCW 9A.16.100. An abused 
child is a child who has been subjected to 
child abuse or neglect as defined in this 
section. 

(2) "Administrator" means the 
individual who has the daily 
administrative responsibility of a crisis 
residential center, or his or her 
designee. 

(3) "At-risk youth" means a juvenile: 

(a) Who is absent from home for at least 
seventy-two consecutive hours without 
consent of his or her parent; 

(b) Who is beyond the control of his or 
her parent such that the child's behavior 
endangers the health, safety, or welfare 
of the child or any other person; or 

(c) Who has a substance abuse problem 
for which there are no pending criminal 
charges related to the substance abuse. 

(4) "Child," "juvenile," "youth," and 
"minor" mean any unemancipated individual 
who is under the chronological age of 
eighteen years. 

(5) "Child in need of services" means a 
juvenile: 

(a) Who is beyond the control of his or 
her parent such that the child's behavior 
endangers the health, safety, or welfare 
of the child or any other person; 

(b) Who has been reported to law 
enforcement as absent without consent for 
at least twenty-four consecutive hours on 
two or more separate occasions from the 
home of either parent, a crisis 
residential center, an out-of-home 
placement, or a court-ordered placement; 
and 

(i) Has exhibited a serious substance 
abuse problem; or 

(ii) Has exhibited behaviors that 
create a serious risk of harm to the 
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health, safety, or welfare of the child or 
any other person; 

(c)(i) Who is in need of: (A) Necessary 
services, including food, shelter, health 
care, clothing, or education; or (B) 
services designed to maintain or reunite 
the family; 

(ii) Who lacks access to, or has 
declined to use, these services; and 

(iii) Whose parents have evidenced 
continuing but unsuccessful efforts to 
maintain the family structure or are 
unable or unwilling to continue efforts to 
maintain the family structure; or 

(d) Who is a "sexually exploited 
child." 

(6) "Child in need of services 
petition" means a petition filed in 
juvenile court by a parent, child, or the 
department seeking adjudication of 
placement of the child. 

(7) "Crisis residential center" means a 
secure or semi-secure facility established 
pursuant to chapter 74.13 RCW. 

(8) "Custodian" means the person or 
entity that has the legal right to custody 
of the child. 

(9) "Department" means the department 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families. 

(10) "Extended family member" means an 
adult who is a grandparent, brother, 
sister, stepbrother, stepsister, uncle, 
aunt, or first cousin with whom the child 
has a relationship and is comfortable, and 
who is willing and available to care for 
the child. 

(11) "Guardian" means the person or 
agency that (a) has been appointed as the 
guardian of a child in a legal proceeding 
other than a proceeding under chapter 
13.34 RCW, and (b) has the legal right to 
custody of the child pursuant to such 
appointment. The term "guardian" does not 
include a "dependency guardian" appointed 
pursuant to a proceeding under chapter 
13.34 RCW. 

(12) "Multidisciplinary team" means a 
group formed to provide assistance and 
support to a child who is an at-risk youth 
or a child in need of services and his or 
her parent. The team must include the 
parent, a department caseworker, a local 
government representative when authorized 
by the local government, and when 
appropriate, members from the mental 
health and substance abuse disciplines. 

The team may also include, but is not 
limited to, the following persons: 
Educators, law enforcement personnel, 
probation officers, employers, church 
persons, tribal members, therapists, 
medical personnel, social service 
providers, placement providers, and 
extended family members. The team members 
must be volunteers who do not receive 
compensation while acting in a capacity as 
a team member, unless the member's 
employer chooses to provide compensation 
or the member is a state employee. 

(13) "Out-of-home placement" means a 
placement in a foster family home or group 
care facility licensed pursuant to chapter 
74.15 RCW or placement in a home, other 
than that of the child's parent, guardian, 
or legal custodian, not required to be 
licensed pursuant to chapter 74.15 RCW. 

(14) "Parent" means the parent or 
parents who have the legal right to 
custody of the child. "Parent" includes 
custodian or guardian. 

(15) "Secure facility" means a crisis 
residential center, or portion thereof, 
that has locking doors, locking windows, 
or a secured perimeter, designed and 
operated to prevent a child from leaving 
without permission of the facility staff. 

(16) "Semi-secure facility" means any 
facility, including but not limited to 
crisis residential centers or specialized 
foster family homes, operated in a manner 
to reasonably assure that youth placed 
there will not run away. Pursuant to rules 
established by the department, the 
facility administrator shall establish 
reasonable hours for residents to come and 
go from the facility such that no 
residents are free to come and go at all 
hours of the day and night. To prevent 
residents from taking unreasonable 
actions, the facility administrator, where 
appropriate, may condition a resident's 
leaving the facility upon the resident 
being accompanied by the administrator or 
the administrator's designee and the 
resident may be required to notify the 
administrator or the administrator's 
designee of any intent to leave, his or 
her intended destination, and the probable 
time of his or her return to the center. 

(17) "Sexually exploited child" means 
any person under the age of eighteen who 
is a victim of the crime of commercial sex 
abuse of a minor under RCW 9.68A.100, 
promoting commercial sexual abuse of a 
minor under RCW 9.68A.101, or promoting 



3032 JOURNAL OF THE HOUSE 

 

travel for commercial sexual abuse of a 
minor under RCW 9.68A.102. 

(18) "Staff secure facility" means a 
structured group care facility licensed 
under rules adopted by the department with 
a ratio of at least one adult staff member 
to every two children. 

(19) "Temporary out-of-home placement" 
means an out-of-home placement of not more 
than fourteen days ordered by the court at 
a fact-finding hearing on a child in need 
of services petition. 

Sec. 418.  RCW 13.32A.178 and 2001 c 
332 s 8 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The department ((of social and health 
services)) shall promulgate rules that 
create good cause exceptions to the 
establishment and enforcement of child 
support from parents of children in out-
of-home placement under chapter 13.34 or 
13.32A RCW that do not violate federal 
funding requirements. ((The department 
shall present the rules and the 
department's plan for implementation of 
the rules to the appropriate committees of 
the legislature prior to the 2002 
legislative session.)) 

Sec. 419.  RCW 13.36.020 and 2010 c 272 
s 2 are each reenacted and amended to read 
as follows: 

The definitions in this section apply 
throughout this chapter unless the context 
clearly requires otherwise. 

(1) "Child" means any individual under 
the age of eighteen years. 

(2) "Department" means the department 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families. 

(3) "Dependent child" means a child who 
has been found by a court to be dependent 
in a proceeding under chapter 13.34 RCW. 

(4) "Guardian" means a person who: (a) 
Has been appointed by the court as the 
guardian of a child in a legal proceeding 
under this chapter; and (b) has the legal 
right to custody of the child pursuant to 
court order. The term "guardian" does not 
include a "dependency guardian" appointed 
pursuant to a proceeding under chapter 
13.34 RCW for the purpose of assisting the 
court in supervising the dependency. 

(5) "Relative" means a person related 
to the child in the following ways: (a) 
Any blood relative, including those of 
half-blood, and including first cousins, 
second cousins, nephews or nieces, and 

persons of preceding generations as 
denoted by prefixes of grand, great, or 
great-great; (b) stepfather, stepmother, 
stepbrother, and stepsister; (c) a person 
who legally adopts a child or the child's 
parent as well as the natural and other 
legally adopted children of such persons, 
and other relatives of the adoptive 
parents in accordance with state law; (d) 
spouses of any persons named in (a), (b), 
or (c) of this subsection, even after the 
marriage is terminated; (e) relatives, as 
named in (a), (b), (c), or (d) of this 
subsection, of any half sibling of the 
child; or (f) extended family members, as 
defined by the law or custom of the Indian 
child's tribe or, in the absence of such 
law or custom, a person who has reached 
the age of eighteen and who is the Indian 
child's grandparent, aunt or uncle, 
brother or sister, brother-in-law or 
sister-in-law, niece or nephew, first or 
second cousin, or stepparent who provides 
care in the family abode on a twenty-four 
hour basis to an Indian child as defined 
in 25 U.S.C. Sec. 1903(4); 

(6) "Suitable person" means a 
nonrelative with whom the child or the 
child's family has a preexisting 
relationship; who has completed all 
required criminal history background 
checks and otherwise appears to be 
suitable and competent to provide care for 
the child; and with whom the child has 
been placed pursuant to RCW 13.34.130. 

(7) "Supervising agency" means an 
agency licensed by the state under RCW 
74.15.090, or licensed by a federally 
recognized Indian tribe located in this 
state under RCW 74.15.190, that has 
entered into a performance-based contract 
with the department to provide case 
management for the delivery and 
documentation of child welfare services as 
defined in RCW 74.13.020. 

PART V 

TRANSFER OF CHILDREN AND FAMILY 
SERVICES 

Sec. 501.  RCW 74.13A.075 and 2013 c 23 
s 212 are each amended to read as follows: 

As used in RCW 26.33.320 and 74.13A.005 
through 74.13A.080 the following 
definitions shall apply: 

(1) (("Secretary")) "Department" means 
the ((secretary of the)) department of 
((social and health services or his or her 
designee)) children, youth, and families. 
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(2) (("Department")) "Secretary" means 
the secretary of the department ((of 
social and health services)). 

Sec. 502.  RCW 74.13A.060 and 1990 c 
285 s 8 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The secretary may authorize the 
payment, from the appropriations available 
from the general fund, of all or part of 
the nonrecurring adoption expenses 
incurred by a prospective parent. 
"Nonrecurring adoption expenses" means 
those expenses incurred by a prospective 
parent in connection with the adoption of 
a difficult to place child including, but 
not limited to, attorneys' fees, court 
costs, and agency fees. Payment shall be 
made in accordance with rules adopted by 
the department. 

((This section shall have retroactive 
application to January 1, 1987. For 
purposes of retroactive application, the 
secretary may provide reimbursement to any 
parent who adopted a difficult to place 
child between January 1, 1987, and one 
year following June 7, 1990, regardless of 
whether the parent had previously entered 
into an adoption support agreement with 
the department.)) 

Sec. 503.  RCW 74.13A.085 and 1997 c 
131 s 1 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) The department ((of social and 
health services)) shall establish, within 
funds appropriated for the purpose, a 
reconsideration program to provide medical 
and counseling services through the 
adoption support program for children of 
families who apply for services after the 
adoption is final. Families requesting 
services through the program shall provide 
any information requested by the 
department for the purpose of processing 
the family's application for services. 

(2) A child meeting the eligibility 
criteria for registration with the program 
is one who: 

(a) Was residing in a preadoptive 
placement funded by the department or in 
foster care funded by the department 
immediately prior to the adoptive 
placement; 

(b) Had a physical or mental handicap 
or emotional disturbance that existed and 
was documented prior to the adoption or 
was at high risk of future physical or 
mental handicap or emotional disturbance 

as a result of conditions exposed to prior 
to the adoption; and 

(c) Resides in the state of Washington 
with an adoptive parent who lacks the 
necessary financial means to care for the 
child's special need. 

(3) If a family is accepted for 
registration and meets the criteria in 
subsection (2) of this section, the 
department may enter into an agreement for 
services. Prior to entering into an 
agreement for services through the 
program, the medical needs of the child 
must be reviewed and approved by the 
department. 

(4) Any services provided pursuant to 
an agreement between a family and the 
department shall be met from the 
department's medical program. Such 
services shall be limited to: 

(a) Services provided after 
finalization of an agreement between a 
family and the department pursuant to this 
section; 

(b) Services not covered by the 
family's insurance or other available 
assistance; and 

(c) Services related to the eligible 
child's identified physical or mental 
handicap or emotional disturbance that 
existed prior to the adoption. 

(5) Any payment by the department for 
services provided pursuant to an agreement 
shall be made directly to the physician or 
provider of services according to the 
department's established procedures. 

(6) The total costs payable by the 
department for services provided pursuant 
to an agreement shall not exceed twenty 
thousand dollars per child. 

Sec. 504.  RCW 74.13B.005 and 2012 c 
205 s 1 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) The legislature finds that: 

(a) The state of Washington and several 
Indian tribes in the state of Washington 
assume legal responsibility for abused or 
neglected children when their parents or 
caregivers are unable or unwilling to 
adequately provide for their safety, 
health, and welfare; 

(b) Washington state has a strong 
history of partnership between the 
department ((of social and health 
services)) and contracted service 
providers who currently serve children and 
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families in the child welfare system. The 
department and its contracted service 
providers have responsibility for 
providing services to address parenting 
deficiencies resulting in child 
maltreatment, and the needs of children 
impacted by maltreatment; 

(c) Department caseworkers and 
contracted service providers each play a 
critical and complementary role in the 
child welfare system; 

(d) The current system of contracting 
for services needed by children and 
families in the child welfare system is 
fragmented, inflexible, and lacks 
incentives for improving outcomes for 
children and families. 

(2) The legislature intends: 

(a) To reform the delivery of certain 
services to children and families in the 
child welfare system by creating a 
flexible, accountable community-based 
system of care that utilizes 
performance-based contracting, maximizes 
the use of evidence-based, research-based, 
and promising practices, and expands the 
capacity of community-based agencies to 
leverage local funding and other resources 
to benefit children and families served by 
the department; 

(b) To achieve improved child safety, 
child permanency, including 
reunification, and child well-being 
outcomes through the collaborative efforts 
of the department and contracted service 
providers and the prioritization of these 
goals in performance-based contracting; 
and 

(c) To implement performance-based 
contracting under chapter 205, Laws of 
2012 in a manner that supports and 
complies with the federal and Washington 
state Indian child welfare act. 

Sec. 505.  RCW 74.13B.010 and 2012 c 
205 s 2 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

For purposes of this chapter: 

(1) "Case management" means convening 
family meetings, developing, revising, and 
monitoring implementation of any case plan 
or individual service and safety plan, 
coordinating and monitoring services 
needed by the child and family, 
caseworker-child visits, family visits, 
and the assumption of court-related 
duties, excluding legal representation, 
including preparing court reports, 
attending judicial hearings and permanency 

hearings, and ensuring that the child is 
progressing toward permanency within state 
and federal mandates, including the Indian 
child welfare act. 

(2) "Child" means: 

(a) A person less than eighteen years 
of age; or 

(b) A person age eighteen to twenty-one 
years who is eligible to receive the 
extended foster care services authorized 
under RCW 74.13.031. 

(3) "Child-placing agency" has the same 
meaning as in RCW 74.15.020. 

(4) "Child welfare services" means 
social services including voluntary and 
in-home services, out-of-home care, case 
management, and adoption services which 
strengthen, supplement, or substitute for, 
parental care and supervision for the 
purpose of: 

(a) Preventing or remedying, or 
assisting in the solution of problems 
which may result in families in conflict, 
or the neglect, abuse, exploitation, or 
criminal behavior of children; 

(b) Protecting and caring for 
dependent, abused, or neglected children; 

(c) Assisting children who are in 
conflict with their parents, and assisting 
parents who are in conflict with their 
children, with services designed to 
resolve such conflicts; 

(d) Protecting and promoting the 
welfare of children, including the 
strengthening of their own homes where 
possible, or, where needed; 

(e) Providing adequate care of children 
away from their homes in foster family 
homes or day care or other child care 
agencies or facilities. 

(5) "Department" means the department 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families. 

(6) "Evidence-based" means a program or 
practice that is cost-effective and 
includes at least two randomized or 
statistically controlled evaluations that 
have demonstrated improved outcomes for 
its intended population. 

(7) "Network administrator" means an 
entity that contracts with the department 
to provide defined services to children 
and families in the child welfare system 
through its provider network, as provided 
in RCW 74.13B.020. 
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(8) "Performance-based contracting" 
means structuring all aspects of the 
procurement of services around the purpose 
of the work to be performed and the desired 
results with the contract requirements set 
forth in clear, specific, and objective 
terms with measurable outcomes and linking 
payment for services to contractor 
performance. 

(9) "Promising practice" means a 
practice that presents, based upon 
preliminary information, potential for 
becoming a research-based or 
consensus-based practice. 

(10) "Provider network" means those 
service providers who contract with a 
network administrator to provide services 
to children and families in the geographic 
area served by the network administrator. 

(11) "Research-based" means a program 
or practice that has some research 
demonstrating effectiveness, but that does 
not yet meet the standard of 
evidence-based practices. 

Sec. 506.  RCW 74.14B.010 and 2013 c 
254 s 5 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) Caseworkers employed in children 
services shall meet minimum standards 
established by the department ((of social 
and health services)). Comprehensive 
training for caseworkers shall be 
completed before such caseworkers are 
assigned to case-carrying 
responsibilities without direct 
supervision. Intermittent, part-time, and 
standby workers shall be subject to the 
same minimum standards and training. 

(2) Ongoing specialized training shall 
be provided for persons responsible for 
investigating child sexual abuse. Training 
participants shall have the opportunity to 
practice interview skills and receive 
feedback from instructors. 

(3) The department, the criminal 
justice training commission, the 
Washington association of sheriffs and 
police chiefs, and the Washington 
association of prosecuting attorneys shall 
design and implement statewide training 
that contains consistent elements for 
persons engaged in the interviewing of 
children, including law enforcement, 
prosecution, and child protective 
services. 

(4) The training shall: (a) Be based on 
research-based practices and standards; 
(b) minimize the trauma of all persons who 

are interviewed during abuse 
investigations; (c) provide methods of 
reducing the number of investigative 
interviews necessary whenever possible; 
(d) assure, to the extent possible, that 
investigative interviews are thorough, 
objective, and complete; (e) recognize 
needs of special populations, such as 
persons with developmental disabilities; 
(f) recognize the nature and consequences 
of victimization; (g) require 
investigative interviews to be conducted 
in a manner most likely to permit the 
interviewed persons the maximum emotional 
comfort under the circumstances; (h) 
address record retention and retrieval; 
and (i) documentation of investigative 
interviews. 

(5) The identification of domestic 
violence is critical in ensuring the 
safety of children in the child welfare 
system. As a result, ongoing domestic 
violence training and consultation shall 
be provided to caseworkers, including how 
to use the children's administration's 
practice guide to domestic violence. 

Sec. 507.  RCW 74.14B.050 and 1987 c 
503 s 14 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The department ((of social and health 
services)) shall inform victims of child 
abuse and neglect and their families of 
the availability of state-supported 
counseling through the crime victims' 
compensation program, community mental 
health centers, domestic violence and 
sexual assault programs, and other related 
programs. The department shall assist 
victims with referrals to these services. 

Sec. 508.  RCW 74.14B.070 and 1990 c 3 
s 1403 are each amended to read as follows: 

The department ((of social and health 
services through its division of children 
and family services)) shall, subject to 
available funds, establish a system of 
early identification and referral to 
treatment of child victims of sexual 
assault or sexual abuse. The system shall 
include schools, physicians, sexual 
assault centers, domestic violence 
centers, child protective services, and 
foster parents. A mechanism shall be 
developed to identify communities that 
have experienced success in this area and 
share their expertise and methodology with 
other communities statewide. 

Sec. 509.  RCW 74.14B.080 and 1991 c 
283 s 2 are each amended to read as 
follows: 
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(1) Subject to subsection (2) of this 
section, the secretary ((of social and 
health services)) shall provide liability 
insurance to foster parents licensed under 
chapter 74.15 RCW. The coverage shall be 
for personal injury and property damage 
caused by foster parents or foster 
children that occurred while the children 
were in foster care. Such insurance shall 
cover acts of ordinary negligence but 
shall not cover illegal conduct or bad 
faith acts taken by foster parents in 
providing foster care. Moneys paid from 
liability insurance for any claim are 
limited to the amount by which the claim 
exceeds the amount available to the 
claimant from any valid and collectible 
liability insurance. 

(2) The secretary ((of social and 
health services)) may purchase the 
insurance required in subsection (1) of 
this section or may choose a self-
insurance method. The total moneys 
expended pursuant to this authorization 
shall not exceed five hundred thousand 
dollars per biennium. If the secretary 
elects a method of self-insurance, the 
expenditure shall include all 
administrative and staff costs. If the 
secretary elects a method of self-
insurance, he or she may, by rule, place 
a limit on the maximum amount to be paid 
on each claim. 

(3) Nothing in this section or RCW 
4.24.590 is intended to modify the foster 
parent reimbursement plan in place on July 
1, 1991. 

(4) The liability insurance program 
shall be available by July 1, 1991. 

Sec. 510.  RCW 74.14C.005 and 1995 c 
311 s 1 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) The legislature believes that 
protecting the health and safety of 
children is paramount. The legislature 
recognizes that the number of children 
entering out-of-home care is increasing 
and that a number of children receive 
long-term foster care protection. 
Reasonable efforts by the department to 
shorten out-of-home placement or avoid it 
altogether should be a major focus of the 
child welfare system. It is intended that 
providing up-front services decrease the 
number of children entering out-of-home 
care and have the effect of eventually 
lowering foster care expenditures and 
strengthening the family unit. 

Within available funds, the legislature 
directs the department to focus child 

welfare services on protecting the child, 
strengthening families and, to the extent 
possible, providing necessary services in 
the family setting, while drawing upon the 
strengths of the family. The legislature 
intends services be locally based and 
offered as early as possible to avoid 
disruption to the family, out-of-home 
placement of the child, and entry into the 
dependency system. The legislature also 
intends that these services be used for 
those families whose children are 
returning to the home from out-of-home 
care. These services are known as family 
preservation services and intensive family 
preservation services and are 
characterized by the following values, 
beliefs, and goals: 

(a) Safety of the child is always the 
first concern; 

(b) Children need their families and 
should be raised by their own families 
whenever possible; 

(c) Interventions should focus on 
family strengths and be responsive to the 
individual family's cultural values and 
needs;  

(d) Participation should be voluntary; 
and 

(e) Improvement of family functioning 
is essential in order to promote the 
child's health, safety, and welfare and 
thereby allow the family to remain intact 
and allow children to remain at home. 

(2) Subject to the availability of 
funds for such purposes, the legislature 
intends for these services to be made 
available to all eligible families on a 
statewide basis through a phased-in 
process. Except as otherwise specified by 
statute, the department ((of social and 
health services)) shall have the authority 
and discretion to implement and expand 
these services as provided in ((this 
chapter)) RCW 74.14C.010 through 
74.14C.100. The department shall consult 
with the community public health and 
safety networks when assessing a 
community's resources and need for 
services. 

(3) It is the legislature's intent 
that, within available funds, the 
department develop services in accordance 
with ((this chapter)) RCW 74.14C.010 
through 74.14C.100. 

(4) Nothing in ((this chapter)) RCW 
74.14C.010 through 74.14C.100 shall be 
construed to create an entitlement to 
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services nor to create judicial authority 
to order the provision of preservation 
services to any person or family if the 
services are unavailable or unsuitable or 
that the child or family are not eligible 
for such services. 

Sec. 511.  RCW 74.14C.010 and 1996 c 
240 s 2 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

Unless the context clearly requires 
otherwise, the definitions in this section 
apply throughout this chapter. 

(1) "Department" means the department 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families. 

(2) "Community support systems" means 
the support that may be organized through 
extended family members, friends, 
neighbors, religious organizations, 
community programs, cultural and ethnic 
organizations, or other support groups or 
organizations. 

(3) "Family preservation services" 
means in-home or community-based services 
drawing on the strengths of the family and 
its individual members while addressing 
family needs to strengthen and keep the 
family together where possible and may 
include: 

(a) Respite care of children to provide 
temporary relief for parents and other 
caregivers; 

(b) Services designed to improve 
parenting skills with respect to such 
matters as child development, family 
budgeting, coping with stress, health, 
safety, and nutrition; and 

(c) Services designed to promote the 
well-being of children and families, 
increase the strength and stability of 
families, increase parents' confidence and 
competence in their parenting abilities, 
promote a safe, stable, and supportive 
family environment for children, and 
otherwise enhance children's development. 

Family preservation services shall have 
the characteristics delineated in RCW 
74.14C.020 (2) and (3). 

(4) "Imminent" means a decision has 
been made by the department that, without 
intensive family preservation services, a 
petition requesting the removal of a child 
from the family home will be immediately 
filed under chapter 13.32A or 13.34 RCW, 
or that a voluntary placement agreement 
will be immediately initiated. 

(5) "Intensive family preservation 
services" means community-based services 
that are delivered primarily in the home, 
that follow intensive service models with 
demonstrated effectiveness in reducing or 
avoiding the need for unnecessary imminent 
out-of-home placement, and that have all 
of the characteristics delineated in RCW 
74.14C.020 (1) and (3). 

(6) "Out-of-home placement" means a 
placement in a foster family home or group 
care facility licensed pursuant to chapter 
74.15 RCW or placement in a home, other 
than that of the child's parent, guardian, 
or legal custodian, not required to be 
licensed pursuant to chapter 74.15 RCW. 

(7) "Paraprofessional worker" means any 
individual who is trained and qualified to 
provide assistance and community support 
systems development to families and who 
acts under the supervision of a 
preservation services therapist. The 
paraprofessional worker is not intended to 
replace the role and responsibilities of 
the preservation services therapist. 

(8) "Preservation services" means 
family preservation services and intensive 
family preservation services that consider 
the individual family's cultural values 
and needs. 

(9) "Secretary" means the secretary of 
the department. 

Sec. 512.  RCW 74.14C.070 and 2003 c 
207 s 3 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The secretary ((of social and health 
services,)) or the secretary's 
((regional)) designee((,)) may transfer 
funds appropriated for foster care 
services to purchase preservation services 
and other preventive services for children 
at imminent risk of out-of-home placement 
or who face a substantial likelihood of 
out-of-home placement. This transfer may 
be made in those regions that lower foster 
care expenditures through efficient use of 
preservation services and permanency 
planning efforts. The transfer shall be 
equivalent to the amount of reduced foster 
care expenditures and shall be made in 
accordance with the provisions of this 
chapter and with the approval of the 
office of financial management. The 
department shall present an annual report 
to the legislature regarding any transfers 
under this section only if transfers 
occur. The department shall include 
caseload, expenditure, cost avoidance, 
identified improvements to the out-of-home 
care system, and outcome data related to 
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the transfer in the report. The department 
shall also include in the report 
information regarding: 

(1) The percent of cases where a child 
is placed in out-of-home care after the 
provision of intensive family preservation 
services or family preservation services; 

(2) The average length of time before 
the child is placed out-of-home; 

(3) The average length of time the child 
is placed out-of-home; and 

(4) The number of families that refused 
the offer of either family preservation 
services or intensive family preservation 
services. 

Sec. 513.  RCW 74.14C.090 and 1995 c 
311 s 8 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

Each department caseworker who refers a 
client for preservation services shall 
file a report with his or her direct 
supervisor stating the reasons for which 
the client was referred. The caseworker's 
supervisor shall verify in writing his or 
her belief that the family who is the 
subject of a referral for preservation 
services meets the eligibility criteria 
for services as provided in this chapter. 
The direct supervisor shall report monthly 
to the regional administrator on the 
provision of these services. The regional 
administrator shall report to the 
((assistant)) secretary quarterly on the 
provision of these services for the entire 
region. The ((assistant)) secretary shall 
((make)) post on the department's web site 
a semiannual report ((to the secretary)) 
on the provision of these services on a 
statewide basis. 

PART VI 

TRANSFER OF JUVENILE JUSTICE 

Sec. 601.  RCW 13.04.011 and 2017 c 276 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

For purposes of this title: 

(1) "Adjudication" has the same meaning 
as "conviction" in RCW 9.94A.030, but only 
for the purposes of sentencing under 
chapter 9.94A RCW; 

(2) Except as specifically provided in 
RCW 13.40.020 and chapters 13.24 and 13.34 
RCW, "juvenile," "youth," and "child" mean 
any individual who is under the 
chronological age of eighteen years; 

(3) "Juvenile offender" and "juvenile 
offense" have the meaning ascribed in RCW 
13.40.020; 

(4) "Court" when used without further 
qualification means the juvenile court 
judge(s) or commissioner(s); 

(5) "Parent" or "parents," except as 
used in chapter 13.34 RCW, means that 
parent or parents who have the right of 
legal custody of the child; 

(6) "Custodian" means that person who 
has the legal right to custody of the 
child; 

(7) "Department" means the department 
of children, youth, and families. 

Sec. 602.  RCW 13.04.030 and 2009 c 526 
s 1 and 2009 c 454 s 1 are each reenacted 
and amended to read as follows: 

(1) Except as provided in this section, 
the juvenile courts in this state shall 
have exclusive original jurisdiction over 
all proceedings: 

(a) Under the interstate compact on 
placement of children as provided in 
chapter 26.34 RCW; 

(b) Relating to children alleged or 
found to be dependent as provided in 
chapter 26.44 RCW and in RCW 13.34.030 
through 13.34.161; 

(c) Relating to the termination of a 
parent and child relationship as provided 
in RCW 13.34.180 through 13.34.210; 

(d) To approve or disapprove out-of-
home placement as provided in RCW 
13.32A.170; 

(e) Relating to juveniles alleged or 
found to have committed offenses, traffic 
or civil infractions, or violations as 
provided in RCW 13.40.020 through 
13.40.230, unless: 

(i) The juvenile court transfers 
jurisdiction of a particular juvenile to 
adult criminal court pursuant to RCW 
13.40.110; 

(ii) The statute of limitations 
applicable to adult prosecution for the 
offense, traffic or civil infraction, or 
violation has expired; 

(iii) The alleged offense or infraction 
is a traffic, fish, boating, or game 
offense, or traffic or civil infraction 
committed by a juvenile sixteen years of 
age or older and would, if committed by an 
adult, be tried or heard in a court of 
limited jurisdiction, in which instance 
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the appropriate court of limited 
jurisdiction shall have jurisdiction over 
the alleged offense or infraction, and no 
guardian ad litem is required in any such 
proceeding due to the juvenile's age. If 
such an alleged offense or infraction and 
an alleged offense or infraction subject 
to juvenile court jurisdiction arise out 
of the same event or incident, the 
juvenile court may have jurisdiction of 
both matters. The jurisdiction under this 
subsection does not constitute "transfer" 
or a "decline" for purposes of RCW 
13.40.110 (1) or (2) or (e)(i) of this 
subsection. Courts of limited jurisdiction 
which confine juveniles for an alleged 
offense or infraction may place juveniles 
in juvenile detention facilities under an 
agreement with the officials responsible 
for the administration of the juvenile 
detention facility in RCW 13.04.035 and 
13.20.060; 

(iv) The alleged offense is a traffic 
or civil infraction, a violation of 
compulsory school attendance provisions 
under chapter 28A.225 RCW, or a 
misdemeanor, and a court of limited 
jurisdiction has assumed concurrent 
jurisdiction over those offenses as 
provided in RCW 13.04.0301; or 

(v) The juvenile is sixteen or 
seventeen years old on the date the 
alleged offense is committed and the 
alleged offense is: 

(A) A serious violent offense as 
defined in RCW 9.94A.030; 

(B) A violent offense as defined in RCW 
9.94A.030 and the juvenile has a criminal 
history consisting of: (I) One or more 
prior serious violent offenses; (II) two 
or more prior violent offenses; or (III) 
three or more of any combination of the 
following offenses: Any class A felony, 
any class B felony, vehicular assault, or 
manslaughter in the second degree, all of 
which must have been committed after the 
juvenile's thirteenth birthday and 
prosecuted separately; 

(C) Robbery in the first degree, rape 
of a child in the first degree, or drive-
by shooting, committed on or after July 1, 
1997; 

(D) Burglary in the first degree 
committed on or after July 1, 1997, and 
the juvenile has a criminal history 
consisting of one or more prior felony or 
misdemeanor offenses; or 

(E) Any violent offense as defined in 
RCW 9.94A.030 committed on or after July 

1, 1997, and the juvenile is alleged to 
have been armed with a firearm. 

(I) In such a case the adult criminal 
court shall have exclusive original 
jurisdiction, except as provided in 
(e)(v)(E)(II) and (III) of this 
subsection. 

(II) The juvenile court shall have 
exclusive jurisdiction over the 
disposition of any remaining charges in 
any case in which the juvenile is found 
not guilty in the adult criminal court of 
the charge or charges for which he or she 
was transferred, or is convicted in the 
adult criminal court of a lesser included 
offense that is not also an offense listed 
in (e)(v) of this subsection. The juvenile 
court shall enter an order extending 
juvenile court jurisdiction if the 
juvenile has turned eighteen years of age 
during the adult criminal court 
proceedings pursuant to RCW 13.40.300. 
However, once the case is returned to 
juvenile court, the court may hold a 
decline hearing pursuant to RCW 13.40.110 
to determine whether to retain the case in 
juvenile court for the purpose of 
disposition or return the case to adult 
criminal court for sentencing. 

(III) The prosecutor and respondent may 
agree to juvenile court jurisdiction and 
waive application of exclusive adult 
criminal jurisdiction in (e)(v)(A) through 
(E) of this subsection and remove the 
proceeding back to juvenile court with the 
court's approval. 

If the juvenile challenges the state's 
determination of the juvenile's criminal 
history under (e)(v) of this subsection, 
the state may establish the offender's 
criminal history by a preponderance of the 
evidence. If the criminal history consists 
of adjudications entered upon a plea of 
guilty, the state shall not bear a burden 
of establishing the knowing and 
voluntariness of the plea; 

(f) Under the interstate compact on 
juveniles as provided in chapter 13.24 
RCW; 

(g) Relating to termination of a 
diversion agreement under RCW 13.40.080, 
including a proceeding in which the 
divertee has attained eighteen years of 
age; 

(h) Relating to court validation of a 
voluntary consent to an out-of-home 
placement under chapter 13.34 RCW, by the 
parent or Indian custodian of an Indian 
child, except if the parent or Indian 
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custodian and child are residents of or 
domiciled within the boundaries of a 
federally recognized Indian reservation 
over which the tribe exercises exclusive 
jurisdiction; 

(i) Relating to petitions to compel 
disclosure of information filed by the 
department of social and health services 
pursuant to RCW 74.13.042; and 

(j) Relating to judicial determinations 
and permanency planning hearings involving 
developmentally disabled children who have 
been placed in out-of-home care pursuant 
to a voluntary placement agreement between 
the child's parent, guardian, or legal 
custodian and the department of social and 
health services and the department of 
children, youth, and families. 

(2) The family court shall have 
concurrent original jurisdiction with the 
juvenile court over all proceedings under 
this section if the superior court judges 
of a county authorize concurrent 
jurisdiction as provided in RCW 26.12.010. 

(3) The juvenile court shall have 
concurrent original jurisdiction with the 
family court over child custody 
proceedings under chapter 26.10 RCW and 
parenting plans or residential schedules 
under chapters 26.09 and 26.26 RCW as 
provided for in RCW 13.34.155. 

(4) A juvenile subject to adult 
superior court jurisdiction under 
subsection (1)(e)(i) through (v) of this 
section, who is detained pending trial, 
may be detained in a detention facility as 
defined in RCW 13.40.020 pending 
sentencing or a dismissal. 

Sec. 603.  RCW 13.04.116 and 1987 c 462 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A juvenile shall not be confined in 
a jail or holding facility for adults, 
except: 

(a) For a period not exceeding twenty-
four hours excluding weekends and holidays 
and only for the purpose of an initial 
court appearance in a county where no 
juvenile detention facility is available, 
a juvenile may be held in an adult facility 
provided that the confinement is separate 
from the sight and sound of adult inmates; 
or 

(b) For not more than six hours and 
pursuant to a lawful detention in the 
course of an investigation, a juvenile may 
be held in an adult facility provided that 
the confinement is separate from the sight 
and sound of adult inmates. 

(2) For purposes of this section a 
juvenile is an individual under the 
chronological age of eighteen years who 
has not been transferred previously to 
adult courts. 

(3) The department ((of social and 
health services)) shall monitor and 
enforce compliance with this section. 

(4) This section shall not be construed 
to expand or limit the authority to 
lawfully detain juveniles. 

Sec. 604.  RCW 13.04.145 and 2014 c 157 
s 5 are each amended to read as follows: 

A program of education shall be 
provided for by the several counties and 
school districts of the state for common 
school-age persons confined in each of the 
detention facilities staffed and 
maintained by the several counties of the 
state under this chapter and chapters 
13.16 and 13.20 RCW. The division of 
duties, authority, and liabilities of the 
several counties and school districts of 
the state respecting the educational 
programs is the same in all respects as 
set forth in chapter 28A.190 RCW 
respecting programs of education for state 
residential school residents. For the 
purposes of this section, the terms 
"department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families," 
"residential school" or "schools," and 
"superintendent or chief administrator of 
a residential school" as used in chapter 
28A.190 RCW shall be respectively 
construed to mean "the several counties of 
the state," "detention facilities," and 
"the administrator of juvenile court 
detention services." Nothing in this 
section shall prohibit a school district 
from utilizing the services of an 
educational service district subject to 
RCW 28A.310.180. 

Sec. 605.  RCW 13.40.020 and 2016 c 136 
s 2 and 2016 c 106 s 1 are each reenacted 
and amended to read as follows: 

For the purposes of this chapter: 

(1) "Assessment" means an 
individualized examination of a child to 
determine the child's psychosocial needs 
and problems, including the type and 
extent of any mental health, substance 
abuse, or co-occurring mental health and 
substance abuse disorders, and 
recommendations for treatment. 
"Assessment" includes, but is not limited 
to, drug and alcohol evaluations, 
psychological and psychiatric 
evaluations, records review, clinical 
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interview, and administration of a formal 
test or instrument; 

(2) "Community-based rehabilitation" 
means one or more of the following: 
Employment; attendance of information 
classes; literacy classes; counseling, 
outpatient substance abuse treatment 
programs, outpatient mental health 
programs, anger management classes, 
education or outpatient treatment programs 
to prevent animal cruelty, or other 
services including, when appropriate, 
restorative justice programs; or 
attendance at school or other educational 
programs appropriate for the juvenile as 
determined by the school district. 
Placement in community-based 
rehabilitation programs is subject to 
available funds; 

(3) "Community-based sanctions" may 
include one or more of the following: 

(a) A fine, not to exceed five hundred 
dollars; 

(b) Community restitution not to exceed 
one hundred fifty hours of community 
restitution; 

(4) "Community restitution" means 
compulsory service, without compensation, 
performed for the benefit of the community 
by the offender as punishment for 
committing an offense. Community 
restitution may be performed through 
public or private organizations or through 
work crews; 

(5) "Community supervision" means an 
order of disposition by the court of an 
adjudicated youth not committed to the 
department or an order granting a deferred 
disposition. A community supervision order 
for a single offense may be for a period 
of up to two years for a sex offense as 
defined by RCW 9.94A.030 and up to one 
year for other offenses. As a mandatory 
condition of any term of community 
supervision, the court shall order the 
juvenile to refrain from committing new 
offenses. As a mandatory condition of 
community supervision, the court shall 
order the juvenile to comply with the 
mandatory school attendance provisions of 
chapter 28A.225 RCW and to inform the 
school of the existence of this 
requirement. Community supervision is an 
individualized program comprised of one or 
more of the following: 

(a) Community-based sanctions; 

(b) Community-based rehabilitation; 

(c) Monitoring and reporting 
requirements; 

(d) Posting of a probation bond; 

(e) Residential treatment, where 
substance abuse, mental health, and/or co-
occurring disorders have been identified 
in an assessment by a qualified mental 
health professional, psychologist, 
psychiatrist, or chemical dependency 
professional and a funded bed is 
available. If a child agrees to voluntary 
placement in a state-funded long-term 
evaluation and treatment facility, the 
case must follow the existing placement 
procedure including consideration of less 
restrictive treatment options and medical 
necessity. 

(i) A court may order residential 
treatment after consideration and findings 
regarding whether: 

(A) The referral is necessary to 
rehabilitate the child; 

(B) The referral is necessary to 
protect the public or the child; 

(C) The referral is in the child's best 
interest; 

(D) The child has been given the 
opportunity to engage in less restrictive 
treatment and has been unable or unwilling 
to comply; and 

(E) Inpatient treatment is the least 
restrictive action consistent with the 
child's needs and circumstances. 

(ii) In any case where a court orders a 
child to inpatient treatment under this 
section, the court must hold a review 
hearing no later than sixty days after the 
youth begins inpatient treatment, and 
every thirty days thereafter, as long as 
the youth is in inpatient treatment; 

(6) "Confinement" means physical 
custody by the department of ((social and 
health services)) children, youth, and 
families in a facility operated by or 
pursuant to a contract with the state, or 
physical custody in a detention facility 
operated by or pursuant to a contract with 
any county. The county may operate or 
contract with vendors to operate county 
detention facilities. The department may 
operate or contract to operate detention 
facilities for juveniles committed to the 
department. Pretrial confinement or 
confinement of less than thirty-one days 
imposed as part of a disposition or 
modification order may be served 
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consecutively or intermittently, in the 
discretion of the court; 

(7) "Court," when used without further 
qualification, means the juvenile court 
judge(s) or commissioner(s); 

(8) "Criminal history" includes all 
criminal complaints against the respondent 
for which, prior to the commission of a 
current offense: 

(a) The allegations were found correct 
by a court. If a respondent is convicted 
of two or more charges arising out of the 
same course of conduct, only the highest 
charge from among these shall count as an 
offense for the purposes of this chapter; 
or 

(b) The criminal complaint was diverted 
by a prosecutor pursuant to the provisions 
of this chapter on agreement of the 
respondent and after an advisement to the 
respondent that the criminal complaint 
would be considered as part of the 
respondent's criminal history. A 
successfully completed deferred 
adjudication that was entered before July 
1, 1998, or a deferred disposition shall 
not be considered part of the respondent's 
criminal history; 

(9) "Department" means the department 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families; 

(10) "Detention facility" means a 
county facility, paid for by the county, 
for the physical confinement of a juvenile 
alleged to have committed an offense or an 
adjudicated offender subject to a 
disposition or modification order. 
"Detention facility" includes county group 
homes, inpatient substance abuse programs, 
juvenile basic training camps, and 
electronic monitoring; 

(11) "Diversion unit" means any 
probation counselor who enters into a 
diversion agreement with an alleged 
youthful offender, or any other person, 
community accountability board, youth 
court under the supervision of the 
juvenile court, or other entity except a 
law enforcement official or entity, with 
whom the juvenile court administrator has 
contracted to arrange and supervise such 
agreements pursuant to RCW 13.40.080, or 
any person, community accountability 
board, or other entity specially funded by 
the legislature to arrange and supervise 
diversion agreements in accordance with 
the requirements of this chapter. For 
purposes of this subsection, "community 
accountability board" means a board 

comprised of members of the local 
community in which the juvenile offender 
resides. The superior court shall appoint 
the members. The boards shall consist of 
at least three and not more than seven 
members. If possible, the board should 
include a variety of representatives from 
the community, such as a law enforcement 
officer, teacher or school administrator, 
high school student, parent, and business 
owner, and should represent the cultural 
diversity of the local community; 

(12) "Foster care" means temporary 
physical care in a foster family home or 
group care facility as defined in RCW 
74.15.020 and licensed by the department, 
or other legally authorized care; 

(13) "Institution" means a juvenile 
facility established pursuant to chapters 
72.05 and 72.16 through 72.20 RCW; 

(14) "Intensive supervision program" 
means a parole program that requires 
intensive supervision and monitoring, 
offers an array of individualized 
treatment and transitional services, and 
emphasizes community involvement and 
support in order to reduce the likelihood 
a juvenile offender will commit further 
offenses; 

(15) "Juvenile," "youth," and "child" 
mean any individual who is under the 
chronological age of eighteen years and 
who has not been previously transferred to 
adult court pursuant to RCW 13.40.110, 
unless the individual was convicted of a 
lesser charge or acquitted of the charge 
for which he or she was previously 
transferred pursuant to RCW 13.40.110 or 
who is not otherwise under adult court 
jurisdiction; 

(16) "Juvenile offender" means any 
juvenile who has been found by the 
juvenile court to have committed an 
offense, including a person eighteen years 
of age or older over whom jurisdiction has 
been extended under RCW 13.40.300; 

(17) "Labor" means the period of time 
before a birth during which contractions 
are of sufficient frequency, intensity, 
and duration to bring about effacement and 
progressive dilation of the cervix; 

(18) "Local sanctions" means one or 
more of the following: (a) 0-30 days of 
confinement; (b) 0-12 months of community 
supervision; (c) 0-150 hours of community 
restitution; or (d) $0-$500 fine; 

(19) "Manifest injustice" means a 
disposition that would either impose an 
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excessive penalty on the juvenile or would 
impose a serious, and clear danger to 
society in light of the purposes of this 
chapter; 

(20) "Monitoring and reporting 
requirements" means one or more of the 
following: Curfews; requirements to remain 
at home, school, work, or court-ordered 
treatment programs during specified hours; 
restrictions from leaving or entering 
specified geographical areas; 
requirements to report to the probation 
officer as directed and to remain under 
the probation officer's supervision; and 
other conditions or limitations as the 
court may require which may not include 
confinement; 

(21) "Offense" means an act designated 
a violation or a crime if committed by an 
adult under the law of this state, under 
any ordinance of any city or county of 
this state, under any federal law, or 
under the law of another state if the act 
occurred in that state; 

(22) "Physical restraint" means the use 
of any bodily force or physical 
intervention to control a juvenile 
offender or limit a juvenile offender's 
freedom of movement in a way that does not 
involve a mechanical restraint. Physical 
restraint does not include momentary 
periods of minimal physical restriction by 
direct person-to-person contact, without 
the aid of mechanical restraint, 
accomplished with limited force and 
designed to: 

(a) Prevent a juvenile offender from 
completing an act that would result in 
potential bodily harm to self or others or 
damage property; 

(b) Remove a disruptive juvenile 
offender who is unwilling to leave the 
area voluntarily; or 

(c) Guide a juvenile offender from one 
location to another; 

(23) "Postpartum recovery" means (a) 
the entire period a woman or youth is in 
the hospital, birthing center, or clinic 
after giving birth and (b) an additional 
time period, if any, a treating physician 
determines is necessary for healing after 
the youth leaves the hospital, birthing 
center, or clinic; 

(24) "Probation bond" means a bond, 
posted with sufficient security by a 
surety justified and approved by the 
court, to secure the offender's appearance 
at required court proceedings and 

compliance with court-ordered community 
supervision or conditions of release 
ordered pursuant to RCW 13.40.040 or 
13.40.050. It also means a deposit of cash 
or posting of other collateral in lieu of 
a bond if approved by the court; 

(25) "Respondent" means a juvenile who 
is alleged or proven to have committed an 
offense; 

(26) "Restitution" means financial 
reimbursement by the offender to the 
victim, and shall be limited to easily 
ascertainable damages for injury to or 
loss of property, actual expenses incurred 
for medical treatment for physical injury 
to persons, lost wages resulting from 
physical injury, and costs of the victim's 
counseling reasonably related to the 
offense. Restitution shall not include 
reimbursement for damages for mental 
anguish, pain and suffering, or other 
intangible losses. Nothing in this chapter 
shall limit or replace civil remedies or 
defenses available to the victim or 
offender; 

(27) "Restorative justice" means 
practices, policies, and programs informed 
by and sensitive to the needs of crime 
victims that are designed to encourage 
offenders to accept responsibility for 
repairing the harm caused by their offense 
by providing safe and supportive 
opportunities for voluntary participation 
and communication between the victim, the 
offender, their families, and relevant 
community members; 

(28) "Restraints" means anything used 
to control the movement of a person's body 
or limbs and includes: 

(a) Physical restraint; or 

(b) Mechanical device including but not 
limited to: Metal handcuffs, plastic ties, 
ankle restraints, leather cuffs, other 
hospital-type restraints, tasers, or 
batons; 

(29) "Screening" means a process that 
is designed to identify a child who is at 
risk of having mental health, substance 
abuse, or co-occurring mental health and 
substance abuse disorders that warrant 
immediate attention, intervention, or more 
comprehensive assessment. A screening may 
be undertaken with or without the 
administration of a formal instrument; 

(30) "Secretary" means the secretary of 
the department ((of social and health 
services. "Assistant secretary" means the 
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assistant secretary for juvenile 
rehabilitation for the department)); 

(31) "Services" means services which 
provide alternatives to incarceration for 
those juveniles who have pleaded or been 
adjudicated guilty of an offense or have 
signed a diversion agreement pursuant to 
this chapter; 

(32) "Sex offense" means an offense 
defined as a sex offense in RCW 9.94A.030; 

(33) "Sexual motivation" means that one 
of the purposes for which the respondent 
committed the offense was for the purpose 
of his or her sexual gratification; 

(34) "Surety" means an entity licensed 
under state insurance laws or by the state 
department of licensing, to write 
corporate, property, or probation bonds 
within the state, and justified and 
approved by the superior court of the 
county having jurisdiction of the case; 

(35) "Transportation" means the 
conveying, by any means, of an 
incarcerated pregnant youth from the 
institution or detention facility to 
another location from the moment she 
leaves the institution or detention 
facility to the time of arrival at the 
other location, and includes the escorting 
of the pregnant incarcerated youth from 
the institution or detention facility to 
a transport vehicle and from the vehicle 
to the other location; 

(36) "Violation" means an act or 
omission, which if committed by an adult, 
must be proven beyond a reasonable doubt, 
and is punishable by sanctions which do 
not include incarceration; 

(37) "Violent offense" means a violent 
offense as defined in RCW 9.94A.030; 

(38) "Youth court" means a diversion 
unit under the supervision of the juvenile 
court. 

Sec. 606.  RCW 13.40.040 and 2002 c 171 
s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A juvenile may be taken into 
custody: 

(a) Pursuant to a court order if a 
complaint is filed with the court 
alleging, and the court finds probable 
cause to believe, that the juvenile has 
committed an offense or has violated terms 
of a disposition order or release order; 
or 

(b) Without a court order, by a law 
enforcement officer if grounds exist for 

the arrest of an adult in identical 
circumstances. Admission to, and continued 
custody in, a court detention facility 
shall be governed by subsection (2) of 
this section; or 

(c) Pursuant to a court order that the 
juvenile be held as a material witness; or 

(d) Where the secretary or the 
secretary's designee has suspended the 
parole of a juvenile offender. 

(2) A juvenile may not be held in 
detention unless there is probable cause 
to believe that: 

(a) The juvenile has committed an 
offense or has violated the terms of a 
disposition order; and 

(i) The juvenile will likely fail to 
appear for further proceedings; or 

(ii) Detention is required to protect 
the juvenile from himself or herself; or 

(iii) The juvenile is a threat to 
community safety; or 

(iv) The juvenile will intimidate 
witnesses or otherwise unlawfully 
interfere with the administration of 
justice; or 

(v) The juvenile has committed a crime 
while another case was pending; or 

(b) The juvenile is a fugitive from 
justice; or 

(c) The juvenile's parole has been 
suspended or modified; or 

(d) The juvenile is a material witness. 

(3) Notwithstanding subsection (2) of 
this section, and within available funds, 
a juvenile who has been found guilty of 
one of the following offenses shall be 
detained pending disposition: Rape in the 
first or second degree (RCW 9A.44.040 and 
9A.44.050); or rape of a child in the first 
degree (RCW 9A.44.073). 

(4) Upon a finding that members of the 
community have threatened the health of a 
juvenile taken into custody, at the 
juvenile's request the court may order 
continued detention pending further order 
of the court. 

(5) Except as provided in RCW 9.41.280, 
a juvenile detained under this section may 
be released upon posting a probation bond 
set by the court. The juvenile's parent or 
guardian may sign for the probation bond. 
A court authorizing such a release shall 
issue an order containing a statement of 
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conditions imposed upon the juvenile and 
shall set the date of his or her next court 
appearance. The court shall advise the 
juvenile of any conditions specified in 
the order and may at any time amend such 
an order in order to impose additional or 
different conditions of release upon the 
juvenile or to return the juvenile to 
custody for failing to conform to the 
conditions imposed. In addition to 
requiring the juvenile to appear at the 
next court date, the court may condition 
the probation bond on the juvenile's 
compliance with conditions of release. The 
juvenile's parent or guardian may notify 
the court that the juvenile has failed to 
conform to the conditions of release or 
the provisions in the probation bond. If 
the parent notifies the court of the 
juvenile's failure to comply with the 
probation bond, the court shall notify the 
surety. As provided in the terms of the 
bond, the surety shall provide notice to 
the court of the offender's noncompliance. 
A juvenile may be released only to a 
responsible adult or the department of 
((social and health services)) children, 
youth, and families. Failure to appear on 
the date scheduled by the court pursuant 
to this section shall constitute the crime 
of bail jumping. 

Sec. 607.  RCW 13.40.045 and 1997 c 338 
s 14 are each amended to read as follows: 

The secretary((, assistant secretary,)) 
or the secretary's designee shall issue 
arrest warrants for juveniles who escape 
from department residential custody. The 
secretary((, assistant secretary,)) or the 
secretary's designee may issue arrest 
warrants for juveniles who abscond from 
parole supervision or fail to meet 
conditions of parole. These arrest 
warrants shall authorize any law 
enforcement, probation and parole, or 
peace officer of this state, or any other 
state where the juvenile is located, to 
arrest the juvenile and to place the 
juvenile in physical custody pending the 
juvenile's return to confinement in a 
state juvenile rehabilitation facility. 

Sec. 608.  RCW 13.40.185 and 1994 sp.s. 
c 7 s 524 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) Any term of confinement imposed for 
an offense which exceeds thirty days shall 
be served under the supervision of the 
department. If the period of confinement 
imposed for more than one offense exceeds 
thirty days but the term imposed for each 
offense is less than thirty days, the 
confinement may, in the discretion of the 

court, be served in a juvenile facility 
operated by or pursuant to a contract with 
the state or a county. 

(2) Whenever a juvenile is confined in 
a detention facility or is committed to 
the department, the court may not directly 
order a juvenile into a particular county 
or state facility. The juvenile court 
administrator and the secretary((, 
assistant secretary,)) or the secretary's 
designee, as appropriate, has the sole 
discretion to determine in which facility 
a juvenile should be confined or 
committed. The counties may operate a 
variety of detention facilities as 
determined by the county legislative 
authority subject to available funds. 

Sec. 609.  RCW 13.40.210 and 2014 c 117 
s 3 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The secretary shall set a release 
date for each juvenile committed to its 
custody. The release date shall be within 
the prescribed range to which a juvenile 
has been committed under RCW 13.40.0357 or 
13.40.030 except as provided in RCW 
13.40.320 concerning offenders the 
department determines are eligible for the 
juvenile offender basic training camp 
program. Such dates shall be determined 
prior to the expiration of sixty percent 
of a juvenile's minimum term of 
confinement included within the prescribed 
range to which the juvenile has been 
committed. The secretary shall release any 
juvenile committed to the custody of the 
department within four calendar days prior 
to the juvenile's release date or on the 
release date set under this chapter. Days 
spent in the custody of the department 
shall be tolled by any period of time 
during which a juvenile has absented 
himself or herself from the department's 
supervision without the prior approval of 
the secretary or the secretary's designee. 

(2) The secretary shall monitor the 
average daily population of the state's 
juvenile residential facilities. When the 
secretary concludes that in-residence 
population of residential facilities 
exceeds one hundred five percent of the 
rated bed capacity specified in statute, 
or in absence of such specification, as 
specified by the department in rule, the 
secretary may recommend reductions to the 
governor. On certification by the governor 
that the recommended reductions are 
necessary, the secretary has authority to 
administratively release a sufficient 
number of offenders to reduce in-residence 
population to one hundred percent of rated 
bed capacity. The secretary shall release 
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those offenders who have served the 
greatest proportion of their sentence. 
However, the secretary may deny release in 
a particular case at the request of an 
offender, or if the secretary finds that 
there is no responsible custodian, as 
determined by the department, to whom to 
release the offender, or if the release of 
the offender would pose a clear danger to 
society. The department shall notify the 
committing court of the release at the 
time of release if any such early releases 
have occurred as a result of excessive in-
residence population. In no event shall an 
offender adjudicated of a violent offense 
be granted release under the provisions of 
this subsection. 

(3)(a) Following the release of any 
juvenile under subsection (1) of this 
section, the secretary may require the 
juvenile to comply with a program of 
parole to be administered by the 
department in his or her community which 
shall last no longer than eighteen months, 
except that in the case of a juvenile 
sentenced for rape in the first or second 
degree, rape of a child in the first or 
second degree, child molestation in the 
first degree, or indecent liberties with 
forcible compulsion, the period of parole 
shall be twenty-four months and, in the 
discretion of the secretary, may be up to 
thirty-six months when the secretary finds 
that an additional period of parole is 
necessary and appropriate in the interests 
of public safety or to meet the ongoing 
needs of the juvenile. A parole program is 
mandatory for offenders released under 
subsection (2) of this section and for 
offenders who receive a juvenile 
residential commitment sentence for theft 
of a motor vehicle, possession of a stolen 
motor vehicle, or taking a motor vehicle 
without permission 1. A juvenile 
adjudicated for unlawful possession of a 
firearm, possession of a stolen firearm, 
theft of a firearm, or drive-by shooting 
may participate in aggression replacement 
training, functional family therapy, or 
functional family parole aftercare if the 
juvenile meets eligibility requirements 
for these services. The decision to place 
an offender in an evidence-based parole 
program shall be based on an assessment by 
the department of the offender's risk for 
reoffending upon release and an assessment 
of the ongoing treatment needs of the 
juvenile. The department shall prioritize 
available parole resources to provide 
supervision and services to offenders at 
moderate to high risk for reoffending. 

(b) The secretary shall, for the period 
of parole, facilitate the juvenile's 
reintegration into his or her community 
and to further this goal shall require the 
juvenile to refrain from possessing a 
firearm or using a deadly weapon and 
refrain from committing new offenses and 
may require the juvenile to: (i) Undergo 
available medical, psychiatric, drug and 
alcohol, sex offender, mental health, and 
other offense-related treatment services; 
(ii) report as directed to a parole 
officer and/or designee; (iii) pursue a 
course of study, vocational training, or 
employment; (iv) notify the parole officer 
of the current address where he or she 
resides; (v) be present at a particular 
address during specified hours; (vi) 
remain within prescribed geographical 
boundaries; (vii) submit to electronic 
monitoring; (viii) refrain from using 
illegal drugs and alcohol, and submit to 
random urinalysis when requested by the 
assigned parole officer; (ix) refrain from 
contact with specific individuals or a 
specified class of individuals; (x) meet 
other conditions determined by the parole 
officer to further enhance the juvenile's 
reintegration into the community; (xi) pay 
any court-ordered fines or restitution; 
and (xii) perform community restitution. 
Community restitution for the purpose of 
this section means compulsory service, 
without compensation, performed for the 
benefit of the community by the offender. 
Community restitution may be performed 
through public or private organizations or 
through work crews. 

(c) The secretary may further require 
up to twenty-five percent of the highest 
risk juvenile offenders who are placed on 
parole to participate in an intensive 
supervision program. Offenders 
participating in an intensive supervision 
program shall be required to comply with 
all terms and conditions listed in (b) of 
this subsection and shall also be required 
to comply with the following additional 
terms and conditions: (i) Obey all laws 
and refrain from any conduct that 
threatens public safety; (ii) report at 
least once a week to an assigned community 
case manager; and (iii) meet all other 
requirements imposed by the community case 
manager related to participating in the 
intensive supervision program. As a part 
of the intensive supervision program, the 
secretary may require day reporting. 

(d) After termination of the parole 
period, the juvenile shall be discharged 
from the department's supervision. 
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(4)(a) The department may also modify 
parole for violation thereof. If, after 
affording a juvenile all of the due 
process rights to which he or she would be 
entitled if the juvenile were an adult, 
the secretary finds that a juvenile has 
violated a condition of his or her parole, 
the secretary shall order one of the 
following which is reasonably likely to 
effectuate the purpose of the parole and 
to protect the public: (i) Continued 
supervision under the same conditions 
previously imposed; (ii) intensified 
supervision with increased reporting 
requirements; (iii) additional conditions 
of supervision authorized by this chapter; 
(iv) except as provided in (a)(v) and (vi) 
of this subsection, imposition of a period 
of confinement not to exceed thirty days 
in a facility operated by or pursuant to 
a contract with the state of Washington or 
any city or county for a portion of each 
day or for a certain number of days each 
week with the balance of the days or weeks 
spent under supervision; (v) the secretary 
may order any of the conditions or may 
return the offender to confinement for the 
remainder of the sentence range if the 
offense for which the offender was 
sentenced is rape in the first or second 
degree, rape of a child in the first or 
second degree, child molestation in the 
first degree, indecent liberties with 
forcible compulsion, or a sex offense that 
is also a serious violent offense as 
defined by RCW 9.94A.030; and (vi) the 
secretary may order any of the conditions 
or may return the offender to confinement 
for the remainder of the sentence range if 
the youth has completed the basic training 
camp program as described in RCW 
13.40.320. 

(b) The secretary may modify parole and 
order any of the conditions or may return 
the offender to confinement for up to 
twenty-four weeks if the offender was 
sentenced for a sex offense as defined 
under RCW ((9A.44.130)) 9A.44.128 and is 
known to have violated the terms of 
parole. Confinement beyond thirty days is 
intended to only be used for a small and 
limited number of sex offenders. It shall 
only be used when other graduated 
sanctions or interventions have not been 
effective or the behavior is so egregious 
it warrants the use of the higher level 
intervention and the violation: (i) Is a 
known pattern of behavior consistent with 
a previous sex offense that puts the youth 
at high risk for reoffending sexually; 
(ii) consists of sexual behavior that is 
determined to be predatory as defined in 

RCW 71.09.020; or (iii) requires a review 
under chapter 71.09 RCW, due to a recent 
overt act. The total number of days of 
confinement for violations of parole 
conditions during the parole period shall 
not exceed the number of days provided by 
the maximum sentence imposed by the 
disposition for the underlying offense 
pursuant to RCW 13.40.0357. The department 
shall not aggregate multiple parole 
violations that occur prior to the parole 
revocation hearing and impose consecutive 
twenty-four week periods of confinement 
for each parole violation. The department 
is authorized to engage in rule making 
pursuant to chapter 34.05 RCW, to 
implement this subsection, including 
narrowly defining the behaviors that could 
lead to this higher level intervention. 

(c) If the department finds that any 
juvenile in a program of parole has 
possessed a firearm or used a deadly 
weapon during the program of parole, the 
department shall modify the parole under 
(a) of this subsection and confine the 
juvenile for at least thirty days. 
Confinement shall be in a facility 
operated by or pursuant to a contract with 
the state or any county. 

(5) A parole officer of the department 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families shall have 
the power to arrest a juvenile under his 
or her supervision on the same grounds as 
a law enforcement officer would be 
authorized to arrest the person. 

(6) If so requested and approved under 
chapter 13.06 RCW, the secretary shall 
permit a county or group of counties to 
perform functions under subsections (3) 
through (5) of this section. 

Sec. 610.  RCW 13.40.220 and 1995 c 300 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Whenever legal custody of a child 
is vested in someone other than his or her 
parents, under this chapter, and not 
vested in the department ((of social and 
health services)), after due notice to the 
parents or other persons legally obligated 
to care for and support the child, and 
after a hearing, the court may order and 
decree that the parent or other legally 
obligated person shall pay in such a 
manner as the court may direct a 
reasonable sum representing in whole or in 
part the costs of support, treatment, and 
confinement of the child after the decree 
is entered. 

(2) If the parent or other legally 
obligated person willfully fails or 
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refuses to pay such sum, the court may 
proceed against such person for contempt. 

(3) Whenever legal custody of a child 
is vested in the department under this 
chapter, the parents or other persons 
legally obligated to care for and support 
the child shall be liable for the costs of 
support, treatment, and confinement of the 
child, in accordance with the department's 
reimbursement of cost schedule. The 
department shall adopt a reimbursement of 
cost schedule based on the costs of 
providing such services, and shall 
determine an obligation based on the 
responsible parents' or other legally 
obligated person's ability to pay. The 
department is authorized to adopt 
additional rules as appropriate to enforce 
this section. 

(4) To enforce subsection (3) of this 
section, the department shall serve on the 
parents or other person legally obligated 
to care for and support the child a notice 
and finding of financial responsibility 
requiring the parents or other legally 
obligated person to appear and show cause 
in an adjudicative proceeding why the 
finding of responsibility and/or the 
amount thereof is incorrect and should not 
be ordered. This notice and finding shall 
relate to the costs of support, treatment, 
and confinement of the child in accordance 
with the department's reimbursement of 
cost schedule adopted under this section, 
including periodic payments to be made in 
the future. The hearing shall be held 
pursuant to chapter 34.05 RCW, the 
administrative procedure act, and the 
rules of the department. 

(5) The notice and finding of financial 
responsibility shall be served in the same 
manner prescribed for the service of a 
summons in a civil action or may be served 
on the parent or legally obligated person 
by certified mail, return receipt 
requested. The receipt shall be prima 
facie evidence of service. 

(6) If the parents or other legally 
obligated person objects to the notice and 
finding of financial responsibility, then 
an application for an adjudicative hearing 
may be filed within twenty days of the 
date of service of the notice. If an 
application for an adjudicative proceeding 
is filed, the presiding or reviewing 
officer shall determine the past liability 
and responsibility, if any, of the parents 
or other legally obligated person and 
shall also determine the amount of 
periodic payments to be made in the 
future. If the parents or other legally 

responsible person fails to file an 
application within twenty days, the notice 
and finding of financial responsibility 
shall become a final administrative order. 

(7) Debts determined pursuant to this 
section are subject to collection action 
without further necessity of action by a 
presiding or reviewing officer. The 
department may collect the debt in 
accordance with RCW 43.20B.635, 
43.20B.640, 74.20A.060, and 74.20A.070. 
The department shall exempt from payment 
parents receiving adoption support under 
RCW ((74.13.100 through 74.13.145)) 
74.13A.005 through 74.13A.080, parents 
eligible to receive adoption support under 
RCW ((74.13.150)) 74.13A.085, and a parent 
or other legally obligated person when the 
parent or other legally obligated person, 
or such person's child, spouse, or 
spouse's child, was the victim of the 
offense for which the child was committed. 

(8) An administrative order entered 
pursuant to this section shall supersede 
any court order entered prior to June 13, 
1994. 

(9) The department shall be subrogated 
to the right of the child and his or her 
parents or other legally responsible 
person to receive support payments for the 
benefit of the child from any parent or 
legally obligated person pursuant to a 
support order established by a superior 
court or pursuant to RCW 74.20A.055. The 
department's right of subrogation under 
this section is limited to the liability 
established in accordance with its cost 
schedule for support, treatment, and 
confinement, except as addressed in 
subsection (10) of this section. 

(10) Nothing in this section precludes 
the department from recouping such 
additional support payments from the 
child's parents or other legally obligated 
person as required to qualify for receipt 
of federal funds. The department may adopt 
such rules dealing with liability for 
recoupment of support, treatment, or 
confinement costs as may become necessary 
to entitle the state to participate in 
federal funds unless such rules would be 
expressly prohibited by law. If any law 
dealing with liability for recoupment of 
support, treatment, or confinement costs 
is ruled to be in conflict with federal 
requirements which are a prescribed 
condition of the allocation of federal 
funds, such conflicting law is declared to 
be inoperative solely to the extent of the 
conflict. 
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Sec. 611.  RCW 13.40.280 and 1989 c 410 
s 2 and 1989 c 407 s 8 are each reenacted 
and amended to read as follows: 

(1) The secretary of the department of 
children, youth, and families, with the 
consent of the secretary of the department 
of corrections, has the authority to 
transfer a juvenile presently or hereafter 
committed to the department of ((social 
and health services)) children, youth, and 
families to the department of corrections 
for appropriate institutional placement in 
accordance with this section. 

(2) The secretary of the department of 
((social and health services)) children, 
youth, and families may, with the consent 
of the secretary of the department of 
corrections, transfer a juvenile offender 
to the department of corrections if it is 
established at a hearing before a review 
board that continued placement of the 
juvenile offender in an institution for 
juvenile offenders presents a continuing 
and serious threat to the safety of others 
in the institution. The department of 
((social and health services)) children, 
youth, and families shall establish rules 
for the conduct of the hearing, including 
provision of counsel for the juvenile 
offender. 

(3) Assaults made against any staff 
member at a juvenile corrections 
institution that are reported to a local 
law enforcement agency shall require a 
hearing held by the department of ((social 
and health services)) children, youth, and 
families review board within ten judicial 
working days. The board shall determine 
whether the accused juvenile offender 
represents a continuing and serious threat 
to the safety of others in the 
institution. 

(4) Upon conviction in a court of law 
for custodial assault as defined in RCW 
9A.36.100, the department of ((social and 
health services)) children, youth, and 
families review board shall conduct a 
second hearing, within five judicial 
working days, to recommend to the 
secretary of the department of ((social 
and health services)) children, youth, and 
families that the convicted juvenile be 
transferred to an adult correctional 
facility if the review board has 
determined the juvenile offender 
represents a continuing and serious threat 
to the safety of others in the 
institution. 

The juvenile has the burden to show 
cause why the transfer to an adult 
correctional facility should not occur. 

(5) A juvenile offender transferred to 
an institution operated by the department 
of corrections shall not remain in such an 
institution beyond the maximum term of 
confinement imposed by the juvenile court. 

(6) A juvenile offender who has been 
transferred to the department of 
corrections under this section may, in the 
discretion of the secretary of the 
department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families 
and with the consent of the secretary of 
the department of corrections, be 
transferred from an institution operated 
by the department of corrections to a 
facility for juvenile offenders deemed 
appropriate by the secretary. 

Sec. 612.  RCW 13.40.285 and 1983 c 191 
s 23 are each amended to read as follows: 

A juvenile offender ordered to serve a 
term of confinement with the department of 
((social and health services)) children, 
youth, and families who is subsequently 
sentenced to the department of corrections 
may, with the consent of the department of 
corrections, be transferred by the 
secretary of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families 
to the department of corrections to serve 
the balance of the term of confinement 
ordered by the juvenile court. The 
juvenile and adult sentences shall be 
served consecutively. In no case shall the 
secretary credit time served as a result 
of an adult conviction against the term of 
confinement ordered by the juvenile court. 

Sec. 613.  RCW 13.40.300 and 2005 c 238 
s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) In no case may a juvenile offender 
be committed by the juvenile court to the 
department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families 
for placement in a juvenile correctional 
institution beyond the juvenile offender's 
twenty-first birthday. A juvenile may be 
under the jurisdiction of the juvenile 
court or the authority of the department 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families beyond the 
juvenile's eighteenth birthday only if 
prior to the juvenile's eighteenth 
birthday: 

(a) Proceedings are pending seeking the 
adjudication of a juvenile offense and the 
court by written order setting forth its 
reasons extends jurisdiction of juvenile 
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court over the juvenile beyond his or her 
eighteenth birthday; 

(b) The juvenile has been found guilty 
after a fact finding or after a plea of 
guilty and an automatic extension is 
necessary to allow for the imposition of 
disposition; 

(c) Disposition has been held and an 
automatic extension is necessary to allow 
for the execution and enforcement of the 
court's order of disposition. If an order 
of disposition imposes commitment to the 
department, then jurisdiction is 
automatically extended to include a period 
of up to twelve months of parole, in no 
case extending beyond the offender's 
twenty-first birthday; or 

(d) While proceedings are pending in a 
case in which jurisdiction has been 
transferred to the adult criminal court 
pursuant to RCW 13.04.030, the juvenile 
turns eighteen years of age and is 
subsequently found not guilty of the 
charge for which he or she was 
transferred, or is convicted in the adult 
criminal court of a lesser included 
offense, and an automatic extension is 
necessary to impose the disposition as 
required by RCW 13.04.030(1)(e)(v)(E). 

(2) If the juvenile court previously 
has extended jurisdiction beyond the 
juvenile offender's eighteenth birthday 
and that period of extension has not 
expired, the court may further extend 
jurisdiction by written order setting 
forth its reasons. 

(3) In no event may the juvenile court 
have authority to extend jurisdiction over 
any juvenile offender beyond the juvenile 
offender's twenty-first birthday except 
for the purpose of enforcing an order of 
restitution or penalty assessment. 

(4) Notwithstanding any extension of 
jurisdiction over a person pursuant to 
this section, the juvenile court has no 
jurisdiction over any offenses alleged to 
have been committed by a person eighteen 
years of age or older. 

Sec. 614.  RCW 13.40.310 and 1991 c 326 
s 4 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The department ((of social and 
health services)) may contract with a 
community-based nonprofit organization to 
establish a three-step transitional 
treatment program for gang and drug-
involved juvenile offenders committed to 
the custody of the department under this 
chapter ((13.40 RCW)). Any such program 

shall provide six to twenty-four months of 
treatment. The program shall emphasize the 
principles of self-determination, unity, 
collective work and responsibility, 
cooperative economics, and creativity. The 
program shall be culturally relevant and 
appropriate and shall include: 

(a) A culturally relevant and 
appropriate institution-based program 
that provides comprehensive drug and 
alcohol services, individual and family 
counseling, and a wilderness experience of 
constructive group living, rigorous 
physical exercise, and academic studies; 

(b) A culturally relevant and 
appropriate community-based structured 
group living program that focuses on 
individual goals, positive community 
involvement, coordinated drug and alcohol 
treatment, coordinated individual and 
family counseling, academic and vocational 
training, and employment in 
apprenticeship, internship, and 
entrepreneurial programs; and 

(c) A culturally relevant and 
appropriate transitional group living 
program that provides support services, 
academic services, and coordinated 
individual and family counseling. 

(2) Participation in any such program 
shall be on a voluntary basis. 

(3) The department shall adopt rules as 
necessary to implement any such program. 

Sec. 615.  RCW 13.40.320 and 2015 3rd 
sp.s. c 23 s 1 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) The department ((of social and 
health services)) may establish a medium 
security juvenile offender basic training 
camp program. This program for juvenile 
offenders serving a term of confinement 
under the supervision of the department is 
exempt from the licensing requirements of 
chapter 74.15 RCW. 

(2) The department may contract under 
this chapter with private companies, the 
national guard, or other federal, state, 
or local agencies to operate the juvenile 
offender basic training camp. 

(3) The juvenile offender basic 
training camp shall be a structured and 
regimented model emphasizing the building 
up of an offender's self-esteem, 
confidence, and discipline. The juvenile 
offender basic training camp program shall 
provide participants with basic education, 
prevocational training, work-based 
learning, work experience, work ethic 
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skills, conflict resolution counseling, 
substance abuse intervention, anger 
management counseling, and structured 
intensive physical training. The juvenile 
offender basic training camp program shall 
have a curriculum training and work 
schedule that incorporates a balanced 
assignment of these or other 
rehabilitation and training components for 
no less than sixteen hours per day, six 
days a week. 

The department shall develop standards 
for the safe and effective operation of 
the juvenile offender basic training camp 
program, for an offender's successful 
program completion, and for the continued 
after-care supervision of offenders who 
have successfully completed the program. 

(4) Offenders eligible for the juvenile 
offender basic training camp option shall 
be those with a disposition of not more 
than sixty-five weeks. Violent and sex 
offenders shall not be eligible for the 
juvenile offender basic training camp 
program. 

(5) If the court determines that the 
offender is eligible for the juvenile 
offender basic training camp option, the 
court may recommend that the department 
place the offender in the program. The 
department shall evaluate the offender and 
may place the offender in the program. The 
evaluation shall include, at a minimum, a 
risk assessment developed by the 
department and designed to determine the 
offender's suitability for the program. No 
juvenile who is assessed as a high risk 
offender or suffers from any mental or 
physical problems that could endanger his 
or her health or drastically affect his or 
her performance in the program shall be 
admitted to or retained in the juvenile 
offender basic training camp program. 

(6) All juvenile offenders eligible for 
the juvenile offender basic training camp 
sentencing option shall spend one hundred 
twenty days of their disposition in a 
juvenile offender basic training camp. 
This period may be extended for up to forty 
days by the secretary if a juvenile 
offender requires additional time to 
successfully complete the basic training 
camp program. If the juvenile offender's 
activities while in the juvenile offender 
basic training camp are so disruptive to 
the juvenile offender basic training camp 
program, as determined by the secretary 
according to standards developed by the 
department, as to result in the removal of 
the juvenile offender from the juvenile 
offender basic training camp program, or 

if the offender cannot complete the 
juvenile offender basic training camp 
program due to medical problems, the 
secretary shall require that the offender 
be committed to a juvenile institution to 
serve the entire remainder of his or her 
disposition, less the amount of time 
already served in the juvenile offender 
basic training camp program. 

(7) All offenders who successfully 
graduate from the juvenile offender basic 
training camp program shall spend the 
remainder of their disposition on parole 
in a department juvenile rehabilitation 
((administration)) intensive aftercare 
program in the local community. Violation 
of the conditions of parole is subject to 
sanctions specified in RCW 13.40.210(4). 
The program shall provide for the needs of 
the offender based on his or her progress 
in the aftercare program as indicated by 
ongoing assessment of those needs and 
progress. The intensive aftercare program 
shall monitor postprogram juvenile 
offenders and assist them to successfully 
reintegrate into the community. In 
addition, the program shall develop a 
process for closely monitoring and 
assessing public safety risks. The 
intensive aftercare program shall be 
designed and funded by the department ((of 
social and health services)). 

(8) The department shall also develop 
and maintain a database to measure 
recidivism rates specific to this 
incarceration program. The database shall 
maintain data on all juvenile offenders 
who complete the juvenile offender basic 
training camp program for a period of two 
years after they have completed the 
program. The database shall also maintain 
data on the criminal activity, educational 
progress, and employment activities of all 
juvenile offenders who participated in the 
program. 

Sec. 616.  RCW 13.40.460 and 2003 c 229 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

The secretary((, assistant secretary,)) 
or the secretary's designee shall manage 
and administer the department's juvenile 
rehabilitation responsibilities, 
including but not limited to the operation 
of all state institutions or facilities 
used for juvenile rehabilitation. 

The secretary or ((assistant 
secretary)) the secretary's designee 
shall: 

(1) Prepare a biennial budget request 
sufficient to meet the confinement and 
rehabilitative needs of the juvenile 
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rehabilitation program, as forecast by the 
office of financial management; 

(2) Create by rule a formal system for 
inmate classification. This 
classification system shall consider: 

(a) Public safety; 

(b) Internal security and staff safety; 

(c) Rehabilitative resources both 
within and outside the department; 

(d) An assessment of each offender's 
risk of sexually aggressive behavior as 
provided in RCW 13.40.470; and 

(e) An assessment of each offender's 
vulnerability to sexually aggressive 
behavior as provided in RCW 13.40.470; 

(3) Develop agreements with local 
jurisdictions to develop regional 
facilities with a variety of custody 
levels; 

(4) Adopt rules establishing effective 
disciplinary policies to maintain order 
within institutions; 

(5) Develop a comprehensive diagnostic 
evaluation process to be used at intake, 
including but not limited to evaluation 
for substance addiction or abuse, 
literacy, learning disabilities, fetal 
alcohol syndrome or effect, attention 
deficit disorder, and mental health; 

(6) Develop placement criteria: 

(a) To avoid assigning youth who 
present a moderate or high risk of 
sexually aggressive behavior to the same 
sleeping quarters as youth assessed as 
vulnerable to sexual victimization under 
RCW 13.40.470(1)(c); and 

(b) To avoid placing a juvenile 
offender on parole status who has been 
assessed as a moderate to high risk for 
sexually aggressive behavior in a 
department community residential program 
with another child who is: (i) Dependent 
under chapter 13.34 RCW, or an at-risk 
youth or child in need of services under 
chapter 13.32A RCW; and (ii) not also a 
juvenile offender on parole status;  

(7) Develop a plan to implement, by July 
1, 1995: 

(a) Substance abuse treatment programs 
for all state juvenile rehabilitation 
facilities and institutions; 

(b) Vocational education and 
instruction programs at all state juvenile 

rehabilitation facilities and 
institutions; and 

(c) An educational program to establish 
self-worth and responsibility in juvenile 
offenders. This educational program shall 
emphasize instruction in character-
building principles such as: Respect for 
self, others, and authority; victim 
awareness; accountability; work ethics; 
good citizenship; and life skills; and 

(8)(a) The ((juvenile rehabilitation 
administration)) department shall develop 
uniform policies related to custodial 
assaults consistent with RCW 72.01.045 and 
9A.36.100 that are to be followed in all 
juvenile rehabilitation 
((administration)) facilities; and 

(b) The ((juvenile rehabilitation 
administration)) department will report 
assaults in accordance with the policies 
developed in (a) of this subsection. 

Sec. 617.  RCW 13.40.462 and 2011 1st 
sp.s. c 32 s 4 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) The department ((of social and 
health services juvenile rehabilitation 
administration)) shall establish a 
reinvesting in youth program that awards 
grants to counties for implementing 
research-based early intervention 
services that target juvenile justice-
involved youth and reduce crime, subject 
to the availability of amounts 
appropriated for this specific purpose. 

(2) Effective July 1, 2007, any county 
or group of counties may apply for 
participation in the reinvesting in youth 
program. 

(3) Counties that participate in the 
reinvesting in youth program shall have a 
portion of their costs of serving youth 
through the research-based intervention 
service models paid for with moneys from 
the reinvesting in youth account 
established pursuant to RCW 13.40.466. 

(4) The department ((of social and 
health services juvenile rehabilitation 
administration)) shall review county 
applications for funding through the 
reinvesting in youth program and shall 
select the counties that will be awarded 
grants with funds appropriated to 
implement this program. The department, in 
consultation with the Washington state 
institute for public policy, shall develop 
guidelines to determine which counties 
will be awarded funding in accordance with 
the reinvesting in youth program. At a 
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minimum, counties must meet the following 
criteria in order to participate in the 
reinvesting in youth program: 

(a) Counties must match state moneys 
awarded for research-based early 
intervention services with nonstate 
resources that are at least proportional 
to the expected local government share of 
state and local government cost avoidance 
that would result from the implementation 
of such services; 

(b) Counties must demonstrate that 
state funds allocated pursuant to this 
section are used only for the intervention 
service models authorized pursuant to RCW 
13.40.464; 

(c) Counties must participate fully in 
the state quality assurance program 
established in RCW 13.40.468 to ensure 
fidelity of program implementation. If no 
state quality assurance program is in 
effect for a particular selected research-
based service, the county must submit a 
quality assurance plan for state approval 
with its grant application. Failure to 
demonstrate continuing compliance with 
quality assurance plans shall be grounds 
for termination of state funding; and 

(d) Counties that submit joint 
applications must submit for approval by 
the department ((of social and health 
services juvenile rehabilitation 
administration)) multicounty plans for 
efficient program delivery. 

Sec. 618.  RCW 13.40.464 and 2006 c 304 
s 3 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1)(a) In order to receive funding 
through the reinvesting in youth program 
established pursuant to RCW 13.40.462, 
intervention service models must meet the 
following minimum criteria: 

(i) There must be scientific evidence 
from at least one rigorous evaluation 
study of the specific service model that 
measures recidivism reduction; 

(ii) There must be evidence that the 
specific service model's results can be 
replicated outside of an academic research 
environment; 

(iii) The evaluation or evaluations of 
the service model must permit dollar cost 
estimates of both benefits and costs so 
that the benefit-cost ratio of the model 
can be calculated; and 

(iv) The public taxpayer benefits to 
all levels of state and local government 
must exceed the service model costs. 

(b) In calendar year 2006, for use 
beginning in fiscal year 2008, the 
Washington state institute for public 
policy shall publish a list of service 
models that are eligible for reimbursement 
through the investing in youth program. As 
authorized by the board of the institute 
and to the extent necessary to respond to 
new research and information, the 
institute shall periodically update the 
list of service models. The institute 
shall use the technical advisory committee 
established in RCW 13.40.462(5) to review 
and provide comments on the list of 
service models that are eligible for 
reimbursement. 

(2) In calendar year 2006, for use 
beginning in fiscal year 2008, the 
Washington state institute for public 
policy shall review and update the 
methodology for calculating cost savings 
resulting from implementation of this 
program. As authorized by the board of the 
institute and to the extent necessary to 
respond to new research and information, 
the institute shall periodically further 
review and update the methodology. As 
authorized by the board of the institute, 
when the institute reviews and updates the 
methodology for calculating cost savings, 
the institute shall provide an estimate of 
savings and avoided costs resulting from 
this program, along with a projection of 
future savings and avoided costs, to the 
appropriate committees of the legislature. 
The institute shall use the technical 
advisory committee established in RCW 
13.40.462(5) to review and provide 
comments on its methodology and cost 
calculations. 

(3) In calendar year 2006, for use 
beginning in fiscal year 2008, the 
department ((of social and health 
services' juvenile rehabilitation 
administration)) shall establish a 
distribution formula to provide funding to 
local governments that implement research-
based intervention services pursuant to 
this program. The department shall 
periodically update the distribution 
formula. The distribution formula shall 
require that the state allocation to local 
governments be proportional to the 
expected state government share of state 
and local government cost avoidance that 
would result from the implementation of 
such services based on the methodology 
maintained by the Washington state 
institute for public policy pursuant to 
subsection (2) of this section. The 
department shall use the technical 
advisory committee established in RCW 
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13.40.462(5) to review and provide 
comments on its proposed distribution 
formula. 

(((4) The department of social and 
health services juvenile rehabilitation 
administration shall provide a report to 
the legislature on the initial cost 
savings calculation methodology and 
distribution formula by October 1, 2006.)) 

Sec. 619.  RCW 13.40.466 and 2013 2nd 
sp.s. c 4 s 953 are each amended to read 
as follows: 

(1) The reinvesting in youth account is 
created in the state treasury. Moneys in 
the account shall be spent only after 
appropriation. Expenditures from the 
account may be used to reimburse local 
governments for the implementation of the 
reinvesting in youth program established 
in RCW 13.40.462 and 13.40.464. During the 
2013-2015 fiscal biennium, the legislature 
may appropriate moneys from the 
reinvesting in youth account for juvenile 
rehabilitation purposes. 

(2) Revenues to the reinvesting in 
youth account consist of revenues 
appropriated to or deposited in the 
account. 

(3) The department ((of social and 
health services juvenile rehabilitation 
administration)) shall review and monitor 
the expenditures made by any county or 
group of counties that is funded, in whole 
or in part, with funds provided through 
the reinvesting in youth account. Counties 
shall repay any funds that are not spent 
in accordance with RCW 13.40.462 and 
13.40.464. 

Sec. 620.  RCW 13.40.468 and 2006 c 304 
s 6 are each amended to read as follows: 

The department ((of social and health 
services juvenile rehabilitation 
administration)) shall establish a state 
quality assurance program. The ((juvenile 
rehabilitation administration)) 
department shall monitor the 
implementation of intervention services 
funded pursuant to RCW 13.40.466 and shall 
evaluate adherence to service model design 
and service completion rate. 

Sec. 621.  RCW 13.40.510 and 2010 1st 
sp.s. c 7 s 62 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) In order to receive funds under RCW 
13.40.500 through 13.40.540, local 
governments may, through their respective 
agencies that administer funding for 
consolidated juvenile services, submit 

proposals that establish community 
juvenile accountability programs within 
their communities. These proposals must be 
submitted to the ((juvenile rehabilitation 
administration of the)) department ((of 
social and health services)) for 
certification. 

(2) The proposals must: 

(a) Demonstrate that the proposals were 
developed with the input of the local law 
and justice councils established under RCW 
72.09.300; 

(b) Describe how local community groups 
or members are involved in the 
implementation of the programs funded 
under RCW 13.40.500 through 13.40.540; 

(c) Include a description of how the 
grant funds will contribute to the 
expected outcomes of the program and the 
reduction of youth violence and juvenile 
crime in their community. Data approaches 
are not required to be replicated if the 
networks have information that addresses 
risks in the community for juvenile 
offenders. 

(3) A local government receiving a 
grant under this section shall agree that 
any funds received must be used 
efficiently to encourage the use of 
community-based programs that reduce the 
reliance on secure confinement as the sole 
means of holding juvenile offenders 
accountable for their crimes. The local 
government shall also agree to account for 
the expenditure of all funds received 
under the grant and to submit to audits 
for compliance with the grant criteria 
developed under RCW 13.40.520. 

(4) The ((juvenile rehabilitation 
administration)) department, in 
consultation with the Washington 
association of juvenile court 
administrators and the state law and 
justice advisory council, shall establish 
guidelines for programs that may be funded 
under RCW 13.40.500 through 13.40.540. The 
guidelines must: 

(a) Target diverted and adjudicated 
juvenile offenders; 

(b) Include assessment methods to 
determine services, programs, and 
intervention strategies most likely to 
change behaviors and norms of juvenile 
offenders; 

(c) Provide maximum structured 
supervision in the community. Programs 
should use natural surveillance and 
community guardians such as employers, 
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relatives, teachers, clergy, and community 
mentors to the greatest extent possible; 

(d) Promote good work ethic values and 
educational skills and competencies 
necessary for the juvenile offender to 
function effectively and positively in the 
community; 

(e) Maximize the efficient delivery of 
treatment services aimed at reducing risk 
factors associated with the commission of 
juvenile offenses; 

(f) Maximize the reintegration of the 
juvenile offender into the community upon 
release from confinement; 

(g) Maximize the juvenile offender's 
opportunities to make full restitution to 
the victims and amends to the community; 

(h) Support and encourage increased 
court discretion in imposing community-
based intervention strategies; 

(i) Be compatible with research that 
shows which prevention and early 
intervention strategies work with juvenile 
offenders; 

(j) Be outcome-based in that it 
describes what outcomes will be achieved 
or what outcomes have already been 
achieved; 

(k) Include an evaluation component; 
and 

(l) Recognize the diversity of local 
needs. 

(5) The state law and justice advisory 
council may provide support and technical 
assistance to local governments for 
training and education regarding 
community-based prevention and 
intervention strategies. 

Sec. 622.  RCW 13.40.520 and 1997 c 338 
s 62 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The state may make grants to local 
governments for the provision of 
community-based programs for juvenile 
offenders. The grants must be made under 
a grant formula developed by the 
((juvenile rehabilitation 
administration)) department, in 
consultation with the Washington 
association of juvenile court 
administrators. 

(2) Upon certification by the 
((juvenile rehabilitation 
administration)) department that a 
proposal satisfies the application and 
selection criteria, grant funds will be 

distributed to the local government agency 
that administers funding for consolidated 
juvenile services. 

Sec. 623.  RCW 13.40.540 and 1997 c 338 
s 64 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Each community juvenile 
accountability program approved and funded 
under RCW 13.40.500 through 13.40.540 
shall comply with the information 
collection requirements in subsection (2) 
of this section and the reporting 
requirements in subsection (3) of this 
section. 

(2) The information collected by each 
community juvenile accountability program 
must include, at a minimum for each 
juvenile participant: (a) The name, date 
of birth, gender, social security number, 
and, when available, the juvenile 
information system (JUVIS) control number; 
(b) an initial intake assessment of each 
juvenile participating in the program; (c) 
a list of all juveniles who completed the 
program; and (d) an assessment upon 
completion or termination of each 
juvenile, including outcomes and, where 
applicable, reasons for termination. 

(3) The ((juvenile rehabilitation 
administration)) department shall 
annually compile the data and report to 
the legislature on: (a) The programs 
funded under RCW 13.40.500 through 
13.40.540; (b) the total cost for each 
funded program and cost per juvenile; and 
(c) the essential elements of the program. 

Sec. 624.  RCW 13.40.560 and 1999 c 182 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

The juvenile accountability incentive 
account is created in the custody of the 
state treasurer. Federal awards for 
juvenile accountability incentives 
received by the secretary of the 
department ((of social and health 
services)) shall be deposited into the 
account. Interest earned from the 
inception of the trust account shall be 
deposited in the account. Expenditures 
from the account may be used only for the 
purposes specified in the federal award or 
awards. Moneys in the account may be spent 
only after appropriation. 

Sec. 625.  RCW 74.14A.030 and 1983 c 
192 s 3 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The department of children, youth, and 
families shall address the needs of 
juvenile offenders whose standard range 
sentences do not include commitment by 
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developing nonresidential community-based 
programs designed to reduce the incidence 
of manifest injustice commitments when 
consistent with public safety. 

Sec. 626.  RCW 74.14A.040 and 1983 c 
192 s 4 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The department of children, youth, and 
families shall involve a juvenile 
offender's family as a unit in the 
treatment process. The department need not 
involve the family as a unit in cases when 
family ties have by necessity been 
irrevocably broken. When the natural 
parents have been or will be replaced by 
a foster family or guardian, the new 
family will be involved in the treatment 
process. 

Sec. 627.  RCW 72.01.045 and 2002 c 77 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) For purposes of this section only, 
"assault" means an unauthorized touching 
of an employee by a resident, patient, or 
juvenile offender resulting in physical 
injury to the employee. 

(2) In recognition of the hazardous 
nature of employment in state 
institutions, the legislature hereby 
provides a supplementary program to 
reimburse employees of the department of 
social and health services, the department 
of natural resources, the department of 
children, youth, and families, and the 
department of veterans affairs for some of 
their costs attributable to their being 
the victims of assault by residents, 
patients, or juvenile offenders. This 
program shall be limited to the 
reimbursement provided in this section. 

(3) An employee is only entitled to 
receive the reimbursement provided in this 
section if the secretary of social and 
health services, the commissioner of 
public lands, the secretary of the 
department of children, youth, and 
families, or the director of the 
department of veterans affairs, or the 
secretary's, commissioner's, or 
director's designee, finds that each of 
the following has occurred: 

(a) A resident or patient has assaulted 
the employee and as a result thereof the 
employee has sustained demonstrated 
physical injuries which have required the 
employee to miss days of work; 

(b) The assault cannot be attributable 
to any extent to the employee's 
negligence, misconduct, or failure to 

comply with any rules or conditions of 
employment; and 

(c) The department of labor and 
industries has approved the employee's 
workers' compensation application 
pursuant to chapter 51.32 RCW. 

(4) The reimbursement authorized under 
this section shall be as follows: 

(a) The employee's accumulated sick 
leave days shall not be reduced for the 
workdays missed; 

(b) For each workday missed for which 
the employee is not eligible to receive 
compensation under chapter 51.32 RCW, the 
employee shall receive full pay; and 

(c) In respect to workdays missed for 
which the employee will receive or has 
received compensation under chapter 51.32 
RCW, the employee shall be reimbursed in 
an amount which, when added to that 
compensation, will result in the employee 
receiving full pay for the workdays 
missed. 

(5) Reimbursement under this section 
may not last longer than three hundred 
sixty-five consecutive days after the date 
of the injury. 

(6) The employee shall not be entitled 
to the reimbursement provided in 
subsection (4) of this section for any 
workday for which the secretary, 
commissioner, director, or applicable 
designee, finds that the employee has not 
diligently pursued his or her compensation 
remedies under chapter 51.32 RCW. 

(7) The reimbursement shall only be 
made for absences which the secretary, 
commissioner, director, or applicable 
designee believes are justified. 

(8) While the employee is receiving 
reimbursement under this section, he or 
she shall continue to be classified as a 
state employee and the reimbursement 
amount shall be considered as salary or 
wages. 

(9) All reimbursement payments required 
to be made to employees under this section 
shall be made by the employing department. 
The payments shall be considered as a 
salary or wage expense and shall be paid 
by the department in the same manner and 
from the same appropriations as other 
salary and wage expenses of the 
department. 

(10) Should the legislature revoke the 
reimbursement authorized under this 
section or repeal this section, no 
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affected employee is entitled thereafter 
to receive the reimbursement as a matter 
of contractual right. 

Sec. 628.  RCW 72.01.050 and 1992 c 7 s 
51 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The secretary of social and health 
services shall have full power to manage 
and govern the following public 
institutions: The western state hospital, 
the eastern state hospital, the northern 
state hospital, ((the state training 
school, the state school for girls,)) 
Lakeland Village, the Rainier school, and 
such other institutions as authorized by 
law, subject only to the limitations 
contained in laws relating to the 
management of such institutions. 

(2) The secretary of corrections shall 
have full power to manage, govern, and 
name all state correctional facilities, 
subject only to the limitations contained 
in laws relating to the management of such 
institutions. 

(3) If any state correctional facility 
is fully or partially destroyed by natural 
causes or otherwise, the secretary of 
corrections may, with the approval of the 
governor, provide for the establishment 
and operation of additional residential 
correctional facilities to place those 
inmates displaced by such destruction. 
However, such additional facilities may 
not be established if there are existing 
residential correctional facilities to 
which all of the displaced inmates can be 
appropriately placed. The establishment 
and operation of any additional facility 
shall be on a temporary basis, and the 
facility may not be operated beyond July 
1 of the year following the year in which 
it was partially or fully destroyed. 

(4) The secretary of the department of 
children, youth, and families shall have 
full power to manage and govern Echo Glen, 
the Green Hill school, and such other 
institutions as authorized by law, subject 
only to the limitations contained in laws 
relating to the management of such 
institutions. 

Sec. 629.  RCW 13.16.100 and 1994 sp.s. 
c 7 s 807 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

Motion pictures unrated after November 
1968 or rated R, X, or NC-17 by the motion 
picture association of America shall not 
be shown in juvenile detention facilities 
or facilities operated by the ((division 
of juvenile rehabilitation in the)) 

department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families. 

Sec. 630.  RCW 28A.225.010 and 2014 c 
168 s 3 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) All parents in this state of any 
child eight years of age and under 
eighteen years of age shall cause such 
child to attend the public school of the 
district in which the child resides and 
such child shall have the responsibility 
to and therefore shall attend for the full 
time when such school may be in session 
unless: 

(a) The child is attending an approved 
private school for the same time or is 
enrolled in an extension program as 
provided in RCW 28A.195.010(4); 

(b) The child is receiving home-based 
instruction as provided in subsection (4) 
of this section; 

(c) The child is attending an education 
center as provided in chapter 28A.205 RCW; 

(d) The school district superintendent 
of the district in which the child resides 
shall have excused such child from 
attendance because the child is physically 
or mentally unable to attend school, is 
attending a residential school operated by 
the department of social and health 
services or the department of children, 
youth, and families, is incarcerated in an 
adult correctional facility, or has been 
temporarily excused upon the request of 
his or her parents for purposes agreed 
upon by the school authorities and the 
parent: PROVIDED, That such excused 
absences shall not be permitted if deemed 
to cause a serious adverse effect upon the 
student's educational progress: PROVIDED 
FURTHER, That students excused for such 
temporary absences may be claimed as full-
time equivalent students to the extent 
they would otherwise have been so claimed 
for the purposes of RCW 28A.150.250 and 
28A.150.260 and shall not affect school 
district compliance with the provisions of 
RCW 28A.150.220; 

(e) The child is excused from school 
subject to approval by the student's 
parent for a reason of faith or 
conscience, or an organized activity 
conducted under the auspices of a 
religious denomination, church, or 
religious organization, for up to two days 
per school year without any penalty. Such 
absences may not mandate school closures. 
Students excused for such temporary 
absences may be claimed as full-time 
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equivalent students to the extent they 
would otherwise have been so claimed for 
the purposes of RCW 28A.150.250 and 
28A.150.260 and may not affect school 
district compliance with the provisions of 
RCW 28A.150.220; or 

(f) The child is sixteen years of age 
or older and: 

(i) The child is regularly and lawfully 
employed and either the parent agrees that 
the child should not be required to attend 
school or the child is emancipated in 
accordance with chapter 13.64 RCW; 

(ii) The child has already met 
graduation requirements in accordance with 
state board of education rules and 
regulations; or 

(iii) The child has received a 
certificate of educational competence 
under rules and regulations established by 
the state board of education under RCW 
28A.305.190. 

(2) A parent for the purpose of this 
chapter means a parent, guardian, or 
person having legal custody of a child. 

(3) An approved private school for the 
purposes of this chapter and chapter 
28A.200 RCW shall be one approved under 
regulations established by the state board 
of education pursuant to RCW 28A.305.130. 

(4) For the purposes of this chapter 
and chapter 28A.200 RCW, instruction shall 
be home-based if it consists of planned 
and supervised instructional and related 
educational activities, including a 
curriculum and instruction in the basic 
skills of occupational education, science, 
mathematics, language, social studies, 
history, health, reading, writing, 
spelling, and the development of an 
appreciation of art and music, provided 
for a number of hours equivalent to the 
total annual program hours per grade level 
established for approved private schools 
under RCW 28A.195.010 and 28A.195.040 and 
if such activities are: 

(a) Provided by a parent who is 
instructing his or her child only and are 
supervised by a certificated person. A 
certificated person for purposes of this 
chapter and chapter 28A.200 RCW shall be 
a person certified under chapter 28A.410 
RCW. For purposes of this section, 
"supervised by a certificated person" 
means: The planning by the certificated 
person and the parent of objectives 
consistent with this subsection; a minimum 
each month of an average of one contact 

hour per week with the child being 
supervised by the certificated person; and 
evaluation of such child's progress by the 
certificated person. The number of 
children supervised by the certificated 
person shall not exceed thirty for 
purposes of this subsection; or 

(b) Provided by a parent who is 
instructing his or her child only and who 
has either earned forty-five college level 
quarter credit hours or its equivalent in 
semester hours or has completed a course 
in home-based instruction at a 
postsecondary institution or a vocational-
technical institute; or 

(c) Provided by a parent who is deemed 
sufficiently qualified to provide home-
based instruction by the superintendent of 
the local school district in which the 
child resides. 

(5) The legislature recognizes that 
home-based instruction is less structured 
and more experiential than the instruction 
normally provided in a classroom setting. 
Therefore, the provisions of subsection 
(4) of this section relating to the nature 
and quantity of instructional and related 
educational activities shall be liberally 
construed. 

Sec. 631.  RCW 72.09.337 and 2001 2nd 
sp.s. c 12 s 502 are each amended to read 
as follows: 

The secretary of corrections, the 
secretary of social and health services, 
the secretary of children, youth, and 
families, and the indeterminate sentence 
review board may adopt rules to implement 
chapter 12, Laws of 2001 2nd sp. sess. 

PART VII 

TRANSFER OF CHILDREN AND YOUTH 
RESIDENTIAL AND CUSTODIAL SERVICES 

Sec. 701.  RCW 72.05.010 and 1985 c 378 
s 9 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The purposes of RCW 72.05.010 
through 72.05.210 are: To provide for 
every child with behavior problems, 
mentally and physically handicapped 
persons, and hearing and visually impaired 
children, within the purview of RCW 
72.05.010 through 72.05.210, as now or 
hereafter amended, such care, guidance and 
instruction, control and treatment as will 
best serve the welfare of the child or 
person and society; to insure nonpolitical 
and qualified operation, supervision, 
management, and control of the Green Hill 
school, ((the Maple Lane school,)) the 
Naselle Youth Camp, ((the Mission Creek 
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Youth Camp,)) Echo Glen, ((the Cascadia 
Diagnostic Center,)) Lakeland Village, 
Rainier school, the Yakima Valley school, 
((Interlake school,)) Fircrest school, 
((the Francis Haddon Morgan Center,)) the 
Child Study and Treatment Center and 
Secondary School of western state 
hospital, and like residential state 
schools, camps, and centers hereafter 
established((, and to place them under the 
department of social and health services 
except where specified otherwise)); and to 
provide for the persons committed or 
admitted to those schools that type of 
care, instruction, and treatment most 
likely to accomplish their rehabilitation 
and restoration to normal citizenship. 

(2) To further such purposes, Green 
Hill School, Echo Glen, Naselle Youth 
Camp, and such other juvenile 
rehabilitation facilities, as may 
hereafter be established, are placed under 
the department of children, youth, and 
families; Lakeland Village, Rainier 
school, the Yakima Valley school, Fircrest 
school, the Child Study and Treatment 
Center and Secondary School of western 
state hospital, and like residential state 
schools, camps, and centers, hereafter 
established, are placed under the 
department of social and health services. 

Sec. 702.  RCW 72.05.020 and 2010 c 181 
s 7 are each amended to read as follows: 

As used in this chapter, unless the 
context requires otherwise: 

(1) "Community facility" means a group 
care facility operated for the care of 
juveniles committed to the department 
under RCW 13.40.185. A county detention 
facility that houses juveniles committed 
to the department under RCW 13.40.185 
pursuant to a contract with the department 
is not a community facility. 

(2) "Department" means the department 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families. 

(3) "Juvenile" means a person under the 
age of twenty-one who has been sentenced 
to a term of confinement under the 
supervision of the department under RCW 
13.40.185. 

(4) "Labor" means the period of time 
before a birth during which contractions 
are of sufficient frequency, intensity, 
and duration to bring about effacement and 
progressive dilation of the cervix. 

(5) "Physical restraint" means the use 
of any bodily force or physical 

intervention to control an offender or 
limit a juvenile offender's freedom of 
movement in a way that does not involve a 
mechanical restraint. Physical restraint 
does not include momentary periods of 
minimal physical restriction by direct 
person-to-person contact, without the aid 
of mechanical restraint, accomplished with 
limited force and designed to: 

(a) Prevent a juvenile offender from 
completing an act that would result in 
potential bodily harm to self or others or 
damage property; 

(b) Remove a disruptive juvenile 
offender who is unwilling to leave the 
area voluntarily; or 

(c) Guide a juvenile offender from one 
location to another. 

(6) "Postpartum recovery" means (a) the 
entire period a youth is in the hospital, 
birthing center, or clinic after giving 
birth and (b) an additional time period, 
if any, a treating physician determines is 
necessary for healing after the youth 
leaves the hospital, birthing center, or 
clinic. 

(7) "Restraints" means anything used to 
control the movement of a person's body or 
limbs and includes: 

(a) Physical restraint; or 

(b) Mechanical device including but not 
limited to: Metal handcuffs, plastic ties, 
ankle restraints, leather cuffs, other 
hospital-type restraints, tasers, or 
batons. 

(8) "Secretary" means the secretary of 
the department. 

(9) "Service provider" means the entity 
that operates a community facility. 

(((9))) (10) "Transportation" means the 
conveying, by any means, of an 
incarcerated pregnant woman or youth from 
the institution or community facility to 
another location from the moment she 
leaves the institution or community 
facility to the time of arrival at the 
other location, and includes the escorting 
of the pregnant incarcerated woman or 
youth from the institution or community 
facility to a transport vehicle and from 
the vehicle to the other location. 

Sec. 703.  RCW 72.05.130 and 1990 c 33 
s 592 are each amended to read as follows: 

The department of social and health 
services and the department of children, 
youth, and families shall establish, 
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maintain, operate and administer a 
comprehensive program for the custody, 
care, education, treatment, instruction, 
guidance, control, and rehabilitation of 
all persons who may be committed or 
admitted to institutions, schools, or 
other facilities ((controlled and operated 
by the department)), placed under the 
control of each, except for the programs 
of education provided pursuant to RCW 
28A.190.030 through 28A.190.050 which 
shall be established, operated, and 
administered by the school district 
conducting the program, and in order to 
accomplish these purposes, the powers and 
duties of the secretary of the department 
of social and health services and the 
secretary of the department of children, 
youth, and families for the institutions 
placed under the respective department 
shall include the following: 

(1) The assembling, analyzing, 
tabulating, and reproduction in report 
form, of statistics and other data with 
respect to children with behavior problems 
in the state of Washington, including, but 
not limited to, the extent, kind, and 
causes of such behavior problems in the 
different areas and population centers of 
the state. Such reports shall not be open 
to public inspection, but shall be open to 
the inspection of the governor and to the 
superior court judges of the state of 
Washington. 

(2) The establishment and supervision 
of diagnostic facilities and services in 
connection with the custody, care, and 
treatment of mentally and physically 
handicapped, and behavior problem children 
who may be committed or admitted to any of 
the institutions, schools, or facilities 
controlled and operated by the department, 
or who may be referred for such diagnosis 
and treatment by any superior court of 
this state. Such diagnostic services may 
be established in connection with, or 
apart from, any other state institution 
under the supervision and direction of the 
secretary of the department of social and 
health services or the secretary of the 
department of children, youth, and 
families. Such diagnostic services shall 
be available to the superior courts of the 
state for persons referred for such 
services by them prior to commitment, or 
admission to, any school, institution, or 
other facility. Such diagnostic services 
shall also be available to other 
departments of the state. When the 
secretary of the department of social and 
health services or the secretary of the 
department of children, youth, and 

families determines it necessary, the 
secretary of the department of social and 
health services or the secretary of the 
department of children, youth, and 
families may create waiting lists and set 
priorities for use of diagnostic services 
for juvenile offenders on the basis of 
those most severely in need. 

(3) The supervision of all persons 
committed or admitted to any institution, 
school, or other facility operated by the 
department of social and health services 
or the department of children, youth, and 
families, and the transfer of such persons 
from any such institution, school, or 
facility to any other such school, 
institution, or facility: PROVIDED, That 
where a person has been committed to a 
minimum security institution, school, or 
facility by any of the superior courts of 
this state, a transfer to a close security 
institution shall be made only with the 
consent and approval of such court. 

(4) The supervision of parole, 
discharge, or other release, and the post-
institutional placement of all persons 
committed to Green Hill school ((and Maple 
Lane school)), or such as may be assigned, 
paroled, or transferred therefrom to other 
facilities operated by the department. 
Green Hill school ((and Maple Lane school 
are)) is hereby designated as a "close 
security" institution((s)) to which shall 
be given the custody of children with the 
most serious behavior problems. 

Sec. 704.  RCW 72.05.154 and 2012 c 117 
s 460 are each amended to read as follows: 

From and after July 1, 1973, any inmate 
working in a juvenile forest camp 
established and operated pursuant to RCW 
72.05.150, pursuant to an agreement 
between the department of ((social and 
health services)) children, youth, and 
families and the department of natural 
resources shall be eligible for the 
benefits provided by Title 51 RCW, as now 
or hereafter amended, relating to 
industrial insurance, with the exceptions 
provided by this section. 

No inmate as described in RCW 
72.05.152, until released upon an order of 
parole by the department of ((social and 
health services)) children, youth, and 
families, or discharged from custody upon 
expiration of sentence, or discharged from 
custody by order of a court of appropriate 
jurisdiction, or his or her dependents or 
beneficiaries, shall be entitled to any 
payment for temporary disability or 
permanent total disability as provided for 
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in RCW 51.32.090 or 51.32.060 
respectively, as now or hereafter amended, 
or to the benefits of chapter 51.36 RCW 
relating to medical aid: PROVIDED, That 
RCW 72.05.152 and ((72.05.154)) this 
section shall not affect the eligibility, 
payment or distribution of benefits for 
any industrial injury to the inmate which 
occurred prior to his or her existing 
commitment to the department of ((social 
and health services)) children, youth, and 
families. 

Any and all premiums or assessments as 
may arise under this section pursuant to 
the provisions of Title 51 RCW shall be 
the obligation of and be paid by the state 
department of natural resources. 

Sec. 705.  RCW 72.05.415 and 1998 c 269 
s 9 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) ((Promptly following the report due 
under section 17, chapter 269, Laws of 
1998,)) The secretary shall develop a 
process with local governments that allows 
each community to establish a community 
placement oversight committee. The 
department may conduct community awareness 
activities. The community placement 
oversight committees developed pursuant to 
this section shall be implemented no later 
than September 1, 1999. 

(2) The community placement oversight 
committees may review and make 
recommendations regarding the placement of 
any juvenile who the secretary proposes to 
place in the community facility. 

(3) The community placement oversight 
committees, their members, and any agency 
represented by a member shall not be 
liable in any cause of action as a result 
of its decision in regard to a proposed 
placement of a juvenile unless the 
committee acts with gross negligence or 
bad faith in making a placement decision. 

(4) Members of the committee shall be 
reimbursed for travel expenses as provided 
in RCW 43.03.050 and 43.03.060. 

(5) Except as provided in RCW 
13.40.215, at least seventy-two hours 
prior to placing a juvenile in a community 
facility the secretary shall provide to 
the chief law enforcement officer of the 
jurisdiction in which the community 
facility is sited: (a) The name of the 
juvenile; (b) the juvenile's criminal 
history; and (c) such other relevant and 
disclosable information as the law 
enforcement officer may require. 

Sec. 706.  RCW 72.05.435 and 1998 c 269 
s 15 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The department shall establish by 
rule a policy for the common use of 
residential group homes for juvenile 
offenders under the jurisdiction of the 
((juvenile rehabilitation administration 
and the children's administration)) 
department. 

(2) A juvenile confined under the 
jurisdiction of the ((juvenile 
rehabilitation administration)) 
department who is convicted of a class A 
felony is not eligible for placement in a 
community facility operated by 
((children's administration)) the 
department that houses juveniles ((who are 
not under the jurisdiction of juvenile 
rehabilitation administration)) under the 
department's care pursuant to a dependency 
proceeding under chapter 13.34 RCW unless: 

(a) The juvenile is housed in a separate 
living unit solely for juvenile offenders; 

(b) The community facility is a 
specialized treatment program and the 
youth is not assessed as sexually 
aggressive under RCW 13.40.470; or 

(c) The community facility is a 
specialized treatment program that houses 
one or more sexually aggressive youth and 
the juvenile is not assessed as sexually 
vulnerable under RCW 13.40.470. 

Sec. 707.  RCW 72.05.440 and 1998 c 269 
s 16 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A person shall not be eligible for 
an employed or volunteer position within 
the ((juvenile rehabilitation 
administration)) department of children, 
youth, and families or any agency with 
which it contracts in which the person may 
have regular access to juveniles under the 
jurisdiction of the department of ((social 
and health services)) children, youth, and 
families or the department of corrections 
if the person has been convicted of one or 
more of the following: 

(a) Any felony sex offense; 

(b) Any violent offense, as defined in 
RCW 9.94A.030. 

(2) Subsection (1) of this section 
applies only to persons hired by the 
department or any of its contracting 
agencies after September 1, 1998. 

(3) Any person employed by the 
((juvenile rehabilitation 
administration)) department of children, 
youth, and families, or by any contracting 



3062 JOURNAL OF THE HOUSE 

 

agency, who may have regular access to 
juveniles under the jurisdiction of the 
department of children, youth, and 
families or the department of corrections 
and who is convicted of an offense set 
forth in this section after September 1, 
1998, shall report the conviction to his 
or her supervisor. The report must be made 
within seven days of conviction. Failure 
to report within seven days of conviction 
constitutes misconduct under Title 50 RCW. 

(4) For purposes of this section "may 
have regular access to juveniles" means 
access for more than a nominal amount of 
time. 

(5) The department shall adopt rules to 
implement this section. 

Sec. 708.  RCW 72.19.010 and 1979 c 141 
s 222 are each amended to read as follows: 

There is hereby established under the 
supervision and control of the secretary 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families a 
correctional institution for the 
confinement and rehabilitation of 
juveniles committed by the juvenile courts 
to the department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families. 
Such institution shall be situated upon 
publicly owned lands within King county, 
under the supervision of the department of 
natural resources, which land is located 
in the vicinity of Echo Lake and more 
particularly situated in Section 34, 
Township 24 North, Range 7 East W.M. and 
that portion of Section 3, Township 23 
North, Range 7 East W.M. lying north of 
U.S. Highway 10, together with necessary 
access routes thereto, all of which tract 
is leased by the department of natural 
resources to the department of ((social 
and health services)) children, youth, and 
families for the establishment and 
construction of the correctional 
institution authorized and provided for in 
this chapter. 

Sec. 709.  RCW 72.19.020 and 1979 c 141 
s 223 are each amended to read as follows: 

The secretary of children, youth, and 
families may make, amend, and repeal rules 
((and regulations)) for the administration 
of the juvenile correctional institution 
established by this chapter in furtherance 
of the provisions of this chapter and not 
inconsistent with law. 

Sec. 710.  RCW 72.19.030 and 1983 1st 
ex.s. c 41 s 27 are each amended to read 
as follows: 

The superintendent of the correctional 
institution established by this chapter 
shall be appointed by the secretary of 
children, youth, and families. 

Sec. 711.  RCW 72.19.040 and 2012 c 117 
s 461 are each amended to read as follows: 

The superintendent, subject to the 
approval of the secretary of children, 
youth, and families, shall appoint such 
associate superintendents as shall be 
deemed necessary. In the event the 
superintendent shall be absent from the 
institution, or during periods of illness 
or other situations incapacitating the 
superintendent from properly performing 
his or her duties, one of the associate 
superintendents of such institution shall 
act as superintendent during such period 
of absence, illness, or incapacity as may 
be designated by the secretary of 
children, youth, and families. 

Sec. 712.  RCW 72.19.050 and 1993 c 281 
s 65 are each amended to read as follows: 

The superintendent shall have the 
following powers, duties and 
responsibilities: 

(1) Subject to the rules of the 
department of children, youth, and 
families, the superintendent shall have 
the supervision and management of the 
institution, of the grounds and buildings, 
the subordinate officers and employees, 
and of the juveniles received at such 
institution and the custody of such 
persons until released or transferred as 
provided by law. 

(2) Subject to the rules of the 
department of children, youth, and 
families and the ((Washington personnel 
resources board)) office of financial 
management, appoint all subordinate 
officers and employees. 

(3) The superintendent shall be the 
custodian of the personal property of all 
juveniles in the institution and shall 
make rules governing the accounting and 
disposition of all moneys received by such 
juveniles, not inconsistent with the law, 
and subject to the approval of the 
secretary of the department of children, 
youth, and families. 

Sec. 713.  RCW 72.19.060 and 1979 c 141 
s 227 are each amended to read as follows: 

The plans and construction of the 
juvenile correctional institution 
established by this chapter shall provide 
for adequate separation of the residential 
housing of the male juvenile from the 
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female juvenile. In all other respects, 
the juvenile correctional programs for 
both boys and girls may be combined or 
separated as the secretary of children, 
youth, and families deems most reasonable 
and effective to accomplish the 
reformation, training and rehabilitation 
of the juvenile offender, realizing all 
possible economies from the lack of 
necessity for duplication of facilities. 

Sec. 714.  RCW 72.72.030 and 1991 sp.s. 
c 13 s 10 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) There is hereby created, in the 
state treasury, an institutional impact 
account. The secretary of ((social and 
health services)) children, youth, and 
families may reimburse political 
subdivisions for criminal justice costs 
incurred directly as a result of crimes 
committed by offenders residing in an 
institution as defined herein under the 
jurisdiction of the secretary of ((social 
and health services)) children, youth, and 
families. Such reimbursement shall be made 
to the extent funds are available from the 
institutional impact account. 
Reimbursements shall be limited to law 
enforcement, prosecutorial, judicial, and 
jail facilities costs which are documented 
to be strictly related to the criminal 
activities of the offender. 

(2) The secretary of corrections may 
reimburse political subdivisions for 
criminal justice costs incurred directly 
as a result of crimes committed by 
offenders residing in an institution as 
defined herein under the jurisdiction of 
the secretary of corrections. Such 
reimbursement shall be made to the extent 
funds are available from the institutional 
impact account. Reimbursements shall be 
limited to law enforcement, prosecutorial, 
judicial, and jail facilities costs which 
are documented to be strictly related to 
the criminal activities of the offender. 

Sec. 715.  RCW 72.72.040 and 1983 c 279 
s 3 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The secretary of ((social and 
health services)) children, youth, and 
families and the secretary of corrections 
shall each promulgate rules pursuant to 
chapter 34.05 RCW regarding the 
reimbursement process for their respective 
agencies. 

(2) Reimbursement shall not be made if 
otherwise provided pursuant to other 
provisions of state law. 

Sec. 716.  RCW 13.06.020 and 1983 c 191 
s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 

From any state moneys made available 
for such purpose, the state of Washington, 
through the department of ((social and 
health services)) children, youth, and 
families, shall, in accordance with this 
chapter and applicable departmental rules, 
share in the cost of providing services to 
juveniles. 

Sec. 717.  RCW 13.06.030 and 1983 c 191 
s 3 are each amended to read as follows: 

The department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families 
shall adopt rules prescribing minimum 
standards for the operation of 
consolidated juvenile services programs 
for juvenile offenders and such other 
rules as may be necessary for the 
administration of the provisions of this 
chapter. Consolidated juvenile services is 
a mechanism through which the department 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families supports 
local county comprehensive program plans 
in providing services to offender groups. 
Standards shall be sufficiently flexible 
to support current programs which have 
demonstrated effectiveness and 
efficiency, to foster development of 
innovative and improved services for 
juvenile offenders, to permit direct 
contracting with private vendors, and to 
encourage community support for and 
assistance to local programs. The 
secretary of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families 
shall seek advice from appropriate 
juvenile justice system participants in 
developing standards and procedures for 
the operation of consolidated juvenile 
services programs and the distribution of 
funds under this chapter. 

Sec. 718.  RCW 13.06.040 and 1983 c 191 
s 4 are each amended to read as follows: 

Any county or group of counties may make 
application to the department of ((social 
and health services)) children, youth, and 
families in the manner and form prescribed 
by the department for financial aid for 
the cost of consolidated juvenile services 
programs. Any such application must 
include a plan or plans for providing 
consolidated services to juvenile 
offenders in accordance with standards of 
the department. 

Sec. 719.  RCW 13.06.050 and 1993 c 415 
s 7 are each amended to read as follows: 
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No county shall be entitled to receive 
any state funds provided by this chapter 
until its application and plan are 
approved, and unless and until the minimum 
standards prescribed by the department of 
((social and health services)) children, 
youth, and families are complied with and 
then only on such terms as are set forth 
in this section. In addition, any county 
making application for state funds under 
this chapter that also operates a juvenile 
detention facility must have standards of 
operations in place that include: Intake 
and admissions, medical and health care, 
communication, correspondence, visiting 
and telephone use, security and control, 
sanitation and hygiene, juvenile rights, 
rules and discipline, property, juvenile 
records, safety and emergency procedures, 
programming, release and transfer, 
training and staff development, and food 
service. 

(1) The distribution of funds to a 
county or a group of counties shall be 
based on criteria including but not 
limited to the county's per capita income, 
regional or county at-risk populations, 
juvenile crime or arrest rates, rates of 
poverty, size of racial minority 
populations, existing programs, and the 
effectiveness and efficiency of 
consolidating local programs towards 
reducing commitments to state correctional 
facilities for offenders whose standard 
range disposition does not include 
commitment of the offender to the 
department and reducing reliance on other 
traditional departmental services. 

(2) The secretary of children, youth, 
and families will reimburse a county upon 
presentation and approval of a valid claim 
pursuant to the provisions of this chapter 
based on actual performance in meeting the 
terms and conditions of the approved plan 
and contract. Funds received by 
participating counties under this chapter 
shall not be used to replace local funds 
for existing programs. 

(3) The secretary of children, youth, 
and families, in conjunction with the 
human rights commission, shall evaluate 
the effectiveness of programs funded under 
this chapter in reducing racial 
disproportionality. The secretary shall 
investigate whether implementation of such 
programs has reduced disproportionality in 
counties with initially high levels of 
disproportionality. The analysis shall 
indicate which programs are cost-effective 
in reducing disproportionality in such 
areas as alternatives to detention, intake 

and risk assessment standards pursuant to 
RCW 13.40.038, alternatives to 
incarceration, and in the prosecution and 
adjudication of juveniles. The secretary 
shall report his or her findings to the 
legislature by ((December 1, 1994, and)) 
December 1st of each year ((thereafter)). 

Sec. 720.  RCW 28A.190.010 and 2014 c 
157 s 2 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

A program of education shall be 
provided for by the department of social 
and health services or the department of 
children, youth, and families and the 
several school districts of the state for 
common school-age persons who have been 
admitted to facilities staffed and 
maintained or contracted pursuant to RCW 
13.40.320 by the department of social and 
health services or the department of 
children, youth, and families for the 
education and treatment of juveniles who 
have been diverted or who have been found 
to have committed a juvenile offense. The 
division of duties, authority, and 
liabilities of the department of social 
and health services or the department of 
children, youth, and families and the 
several school districts of the state 
respecting the educational programs shall 
be the same in all respects as set forth 
in this chapter respecting programs of 
education for state residential school 
residents. For the purposes of this 
section, the term "residential school" or 
"schools" as used in this chapter shall be 
construed to mean a facility staffed and 
maintained by the department of social and 
health services or the department of 
children, youth, and families or a program 
established under RCW 13.40.320, for the 
education and treatment of juvenile 
offenders on probation or parole. Nothing 
in this section shall prohibit a school 
district from utilizing the services of an 
educational service district subject to 
RCW 28A.310.180. 

Sec. 721.  RCW 28A.190.020 and 2014 c 
157 s 3 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The term "residential school" as used 
in this chapter and RCW 72.01.200, 
72.05.010, and 72.05.130 means Green Hill 
school, ((Maple Lane school,)) Naselle 
Youth Camp, ((Cedar Creek Youth Camp, 
Mission Creek Youth Camp,)) Echo Glen, 
Lakeland Village, Rainier school, Yakima 
Valley school, ((Interlake school,)) 
Fircrest school, ((Francis Haddon Morgan 
Center,)) the Child Study and Treatment 
Center and Secondary School of western 
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state hospital, and such other schools, 
camps, and centers as are now or hereafter 
established by the department of social 
and health services or the department of 
children, youth, and families for the 
diagnosis, confinement and rehabilitation 
of juveniles committed by the courts or 
for the care and treatment of persons who 
are exceptional in their needs by reason 
of mental and/or physical deficiency: 
PROVIDED, That the term shall not include 
the state schools for the deaf and blind 
or adult correctional institutions. 

Sec. 722.  RCW 28A.190.040 and 1990 c 
33 s 173 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The duties and authority of the 
department of social and health services 
or the department of children, youth, and 
families and of each superintendent or 
chief administrator of a residential 
school to support each program of 
education conducted by a school district 
pursuant to RCW 28A.190.030, shall include 
the following: 

(1) The provision of transportation for 
residential school students to and from 
the sites of the program of education 
through the purchase, lease or rental of 
school buses and other vehicles as 
necessary; 

(2) The provision of safe and healthy 
building and playground space for the 
conduct of the program of education 
through the construction, purchase, lease 
or rental of such space as necessary; 

(3) The provision of furniture, 
vocational instruction machines and tools, 
building and playground fixtures, and 
other equipment and fixtures for the 
conduct of the program of education 
through construction, purchase, lease or 
rental as necessary; 

(4) The provision of heat, lights, 
telephones, janitorial services, repair 
services, and other support services for 
the vehicles, building and playground 
spaces, equipment and fixtures provided 
for in this section; 

(5) The employment, supervision and 
control of persons to transport students 
and to maintain the vehicles, building and 
playground spaces, equipment and fixtures, 
provided for in this section; 

(6) Clinical and medical evaluation 
services necessary to a determination by 
the school district of the educational 
needs of residential school students; and 

(7) Such other support services and 
facilities as are reasonably necessary for 
the conduct of the program of education. 

Sec. 723.  RCW 28A.190.050 and 1990 c 
33 s 174 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

Each school district required to 
conduct a program of education pursuant to 
RCW 28A.190.030, and the department of 
social and health services and the 
department of children, youth, and 
families shall hereafter negotiate and 
execute a written contract for each school 
year or such longer period as may be agreed 
to which delineates the manner in which 
their respective duties and authority will 
be cooperatively performed and exercised, 
and any disputes and grievances resolved. 
Any such contract may provide for the 
performance of duties by a school district 
in addition to those set forth in RCW 
28A.190.030 (1) through (5), including 
duties imposed upon the department of 
social and health services and the 
department of children, youth, and 
families and ((its)) their agents pursuant 
to RCW 28A.190.040: PROVIDED, That funds 
identified in RCW 28A.190.030(6) and/or 
funds provided by the department of social 
and health services and the department of 
children, youth, and families are 
available to fully pay the direct and 
indirect costs of such additional duties 
and the district is otherwise authorized 
by law to perform such duties in 
connection with the maintenance and 
operation of a school district. 

Sec. 724.  RCW 28A.190.060 and 2014 c 
157 s 4 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The department of social and health 
services and the department of children, 
youth, and families shall provide written 
notice on or before April 15th of each 
school year to the superintendent of each 
school district conducting a program of 
education pursuant to this chapter of any 
foreseeable residential school closure, 
reduction in the number of residents, or 
any other cause for a reduction in the 
school district's staff for the next 
school year. In the event the department 
of social and health services and the 
department of children, youth, and 
families fail((s)) to provide notice as 
prescribed by this section, the 
departments shall be liable and 
responsible for the payment of the salary 
and employment related costs for the next 
school year of each school district 
employee whose contract the school 
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district would have nonrenewed but for the 
failure of the departments to provide 
notice. 

Sec. 725.  RCW 71.34.795 and 1985 c 354 
s 19 are each amended to read as follows: 

When in the judgment of the department 
of children, youth, and families the 
welfare of any person committed to or 
confined in any state juvenile 
correctional institution or facility 
necessitates that the person be 
transferred or moved for observation, 
diagnosis, or treatment to an evaluation 
and treatment facility, the secretary of 
children, youth, and families or the 
secretary's designee is authorized to 
order and effect such move or transfer for 
a period of up to fourteen days, provided 
that the secretary notifies the original 
committing court of the transfer and the 
evaluation and treatment facility is in 
agreement with the transfer. No person 
committed to or confined in any state 
juvenile correctional institution or 
facility may be transferred to an 
evaluation and treatment facility for more 
than fourteen days unless that person has 
been admitted as a voluntary patient or 
committed for one hundred eighty-day 
treatment under this chapter or ninety-day 
treatment under chapter 71.05 RCW if 
eighteen years of age or older. Underlying 
jurisdiction of minors transferred or 
committed under this section remains with 
the state correctional institution. A 
voluntary admitted minor or minors 
committed under this section and no longer 
meeting the criteria for one hundred 
eighty-day commitment shall be returned to 
the state correctional institution to 
serve the remaining time of the underlying 
dispositional order or sentence. The time 
spent by the minor at the evaluation and 
treatment facility shall be credited 
towards the minor's juvenile court 
sentence. 

Sec. 726.  RCW 72.01.010 and 1981 c 136 
s 66 are each amended to read as follows: 

As used in this chapter: 

"Department" means the departments of 
social and health services, children, 
youth, and families, and corrections; and 

"Secretary" means the secretaries of 
social and health services, children, 
youth, and families, and corrections. 

The powers and duties granted and 
imposed in this chapter, when applicable, 
apply to ((both)) the departments of 
social and health services, children, 

youth, and families, and corrections and 
the secretaries of social and health 
services, children, youth, and families 
and corrections, for institutions under 
their control. A power or duty may be 
exercised or fulfilled jointly if joint 
action is more efficient, as determined by 
the secretaries. 

Sec. 727.  RCW 72.01.210 and 2008 c 104 
s 3 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The secretary of corrections shall 
appoint institutional chaplains for the 
state correctional institutions for 
convicted felons. Institutional chaplains 
shall be appointed as employees of the 
department of corrections. The secretary 
of corrections may further contract with 
chaplains to be employed as is necessary 
to meet the religious needs of those 
inmates whose religious denominations are 
not represented by institutional chaplains 
and where volunteer chaplains are not 
available. 

(2) Institutional chaplains appointed 
by the department of corrections under 
this section shall have qualifications 
necessary to function as religious program 
coordinators for all faith groups 
represented within the department. Every 
chaplain so appointed or contracted with 
shall have qualifications consistent with 
community standards of the given faith 
group to which the chaplain belongs and 
shall not be required to violate the 
tenets of his or her faith when acting in 
an ecclesiastical role. 

(3) The secretary of ((social and 
health services)) children, youth, and 
families shall appoint chaplains for the 
correctional institutions for juveniles 
found delinquent by the juvenile courts; 
and the secretary of corrections and the 
secretary of social and health services 
shall appoint one or more chaplains for 
other custodial, correctional, and mental 
institutions under their control. 

(4) Except as provided in this section, 
the chaplains so appointed under this 
section shall have the qualifications and 
shall be compensated in an amount as 
recommended by the appointing department 
and approved by the Washington personnel 
resources board. 

Sec. 728.  RCW 72.01.410 and 2015 c 156 
s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Whenever any child under the age of 
eighteen is convicted as an adult in the 
courts of this state of a crime amounting 
to a felony, and is committed for a term 
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of confinement, that child shall be 
initially placed in a facility operated by 
the department of corrections to determine 
the child's earned release date. 

(a) If the earned release date is prior 
to the child's twenty-first birthday, the 
department of corrections shall transfer 
the child to the custody of the department 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families, or to such 
other institution as is now, or may 
hereafter be authorized by law to receive 
such child, until such time as the child 
completes the ordered term of confinement 
or arrives at the age of twenty-one years. 

(i) While in the custody of the 
department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families, 
the child must have the same treatment, 
housing options, transfer, and access to 
program resources as any other child 
committed directly to that juvenile 
correctional facility or institution 
pursuant to chapter 13.40 RCW. Treatment, 
placement, and program decisions shall be 
at the sole discretion of the department 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families. The youth 
shall only be transferred back to the 
custody of the department of corrections 
with the approval of the department of 
((social and health services)) children, 
youth, and families or when the child 
reaches the age of twenty-one. 

(ii) If the child's sentence includes a 
term of community custody, the department 
of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families shall not 
release the child to community custody 
until the department of corrections has 
approved the child's release plan pursuant 
to RCW 9.94A.729(5)(b). If a child is held 
past his or her earned release date 
pending release plan approval, the 
department of ((social and health 
services)) children, youth, and families 
shall retain custody until a plan is 
approved or the child completes the 
ordered term of confinement prior to age 
twenty-one. 

(iii) If the department of ((social and 
health services)) children, youth, and 
families determines that retaining custody 
of the child presents a safety risk, the 
child may be returned to the custody of 
the department of corrections. 

(b) If the child's earned release date 
is on or after the child's twenty-first 
birthday, the department of corrections 
shall, with the consent of the secretary 

of ((social and health services)) 
children, youth, and families, transfer 
the child to a facility or institution 
operated by the department of ((social and 
health services)) children, youth, and 
families. Despite the transfer, the 
department of corrections retains 
authority over custody decisions and must 
approve any leave from the facility. When 
the child turns age twenty-one, he or she 
must be transferred back to the department 
of corrections. The department of ((social 
and health services)) children, youth, and 
families has all routine and day-to-day 
operations authority for the child while 
in its custody. 

(2)(a) Except as provided in (b) and 
(c) of this subsection, an offender under 
the age of eighteen who is convicted in 
adult criminal court and who is committed 
to a term of confinement at the department 
of corrections must be placed in a housing 
unit, or a portion of a housing unit, that 
is separated from offenders eighteen years 
of age or older, until the offender 
reaches the age of eighteen. 

(b) An offender who reaches eighteen 
years of age may remain in a housing unit 
for offenders under the age of eighteen if 
the secretary of corrections determines 
that: (i) The offender's needs and the 
correctional goals for the offender could 
continue to be better met by the programs 
and housing environment that is separate 
from offenders eighteen years of age and 
older; and (ii) the programs or housing 
environment for offenders under the age of 
eighteen will not be substantially 
affected by the continued placement of the 
offender in that environment. The offender 
may remain placed in a housing unit for 
offenders under the age of eighteen until 
such time as the secretary of corrections 
determines that the offender's needs and 
correctional goals are no longer better 
met in that environment but in no case 
past the offender's twenty-first birthday. 

(c) An offender under the age of 
eighteen may be housed in an intensive 
management unit or administrative 
segregation unit containing offenders 
eighteen years of age or older if it is 
necessary for the safety or security of 
the offender or staff. In these cases, the 
offender must be kept physically separate 
from other offenders at all times. 

PART VIII 

ADMINISTRATIVE AND MISCELLANEOUS 
PROVISIONS 
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NEW SECTION.  Sec. 801.  (1) The 
secretary shall investigate the conviction 
records, pending charges, and disciplinary 
board final decisions of any current 
employee or applicant seeking or being 
considered for any position with the 
department who will or may have 
unsupervised access to children. This 
includes, but is not limited to, positions 
conducting comprehensive assessments, 
financial eligibility determinations, 
licensing and certification activities, 
investigations, surveys, or case 
management; or for state positions 
otherwise required by federal law to meet 
employment standards. 

(2) The secretary shall require a 
fingerprint-based background check 
through both the Washington state patrol 
and the federal bureau of investigation as 
provided in RCW 43.43.837. Unless 
otherwise authorized by law, the secretary 
shall use the information solely for the 
purpose of determining the character, 
suitability, and competence of the 
applicant. 

(3) Criminal justice agencies shall 
provide the secretary such information as 
they may have and that the secretary may 
require for such purpose. 

(4) Any person whose criminal history 
would otherwise disqualify the person 
under this section from a position that 
will or may have unsupervised access to 
children shall not be disqualified if the 
department of social and health services 
reviewed the person's otherwise 
disqualifying criminal history through the 
department of social and health services' 
background assessment review team process 
conducted in 2002 and determined that such 
person could remain in a position covered 
by this section, or if the otherwise 
disqualifying conviction or disposition 
has been the subject of a pardon, 
annulment, or other equivalent procedure. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 802.  (1) The 
department of early learning is hereby 
abolished and its powers, duties, and 
functions are hereby transferred to the 
department of children, youth, and 
families. All references to the secretary 
or the department of early learning in the 
Revised Code of Washington shall be 
construed to mean the secretary or the 
department of children, youth, and 
families. 

(2)(a) All reports, documents, surveys, 
books, records, files, papers, or written 
material in the possession of the 

department of early learning shall be 
delivered to the custody of the department 
of children, youth, and families. All 
cabinets, furniture, office equipment, 
motor vehicles, and other tangible 
property employed by the department of 
early learning shall be made available to 
the department of children, youth, and 
families. All funds, credits, or other 
assets held by the department of early 
learning shall be assigned to the 
department of children, youth, and 
families. 

(b) Any appropriations made to the 
department of early learning shall, on the 
effective date of this section, be 
transferred and credited to the department 
of children, youth, and families. 

(c) If any question arises as to the 
transfer of any personnel, funds, books, 
documents, records, papers, files, 
equipment, or other tangible property used 
or held in the exercise of the powers and 
the performance of the duties and 
functions transferred, the director of 
financial management shall make a 
determination as to the proper allocation 
and certify the same to the state agencies 
concerned. 

(3) All employees of the department of 
early learning are transferred to the 
jurisdiction of the department of 
children, youth, and families. All 
employees classified under chapter 41.06 
RCW, the state civil service law, are 
assigned to the department of children, 
youth, and families to perform their usual 
duties upon the same terms as formerly, 
without any loss of rights, subject to any 
action that may be appropriate thereafter 
in accordance with the laws and rules 
governing state civil service. 

(4) All rules and all pending business 
before the department of early learning 
shall be continued and acted upon by the 
department of children, youth, and 
families. All existing contracts and 
obligations shall remain in full force and 
shall be performed by the department of 
children, youth, and families. 

(5) The transfer of the powers, duties, 
functions, and personnel of the department 
of early learning shall not affect the 
validity of any act performed before the 
effective date of this section. 

(6) If apportionments of budgeted funds 
are required because of the transfers 
directed by this section, the director of 
financial management shall certify the 
apportionments to the agencies affected, 



 NINTH DAY, JUNE 29, 2017 3069 

 

the state auditor, and the state 
treasurer. Each of these shall make the 
appropriate transfer and adjustments in 
funds and appropriation accounts and 
equipment records in accordance with the 
certification. 

(7)(a) The bargaining units of 
employees at the department of early 
learning existing on the effective date of 
this section that are transferred to the 
department of children, youth, and 
families shall be considered separate 
appropriate units within the department of 
children, youth, and families unless and 
until modified by the public employment 
relations commission pursuant to Title 391 
WAC. The exclusive bargaining 
representatives recognized as 
representing the bargaining units of 
employees at the department of early 
learning existing on the effective date of 
this section shall continue as the 
exclusive bargaining representatives of 
the transferred bargaining units without 
the necessity of an election. 

(b) The public employment relations 
commission may review the appropriateness 
of the collective bargaining units that 
are a result of the transfer from the 
department of early learning to the 
department of children, youth, and 
families under chapter . . ., Laws of 2017 
3rd sp. sess. (this act). The employer or 
the exclusive bargaining representative 
may petition the public employment 
relations commission to review the 
bargaining units in accordance with this 
section. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 803.  (1) All powers, 
duties, and functions of the department of 
social and health services pertaining to 
child welfare services under chapters 
13.34, 13.36, 13.38, 13.50, 13.60, 13.64, 
26.33, 26.44, 74.13, 74.13A, 74.14B, 
74.14C, and 74.15 RCW are transferred to 
the department of children, youth, and 
families. All references to the secretary 
or the department of social and health 
services in the Revised Code of Washington 
shall be construed to mean the secretary 
or the department of children, youth, and 
families when referring to the functions 
transferred in this section. 

(2)(a) All reports, documents, surveys, 
books, records, files, papers, or written 
material in the possession of the 
department of social and health services 
pertaining to the powers, duties, and 
functions transferred shall be delivered 
to the custody of the department of 
children, youth, and families. All 

cabinets, furniture, office equipment, 
motor vehicles, and other tangible 
property employed by the department of 
social and health services in carrying out 
the powers, duties, and functions 
transferred shall be made available to the 
department of children, youth, and 
families. All funds, credits, or other 
assets held in connection with the powers, 
duties, and functions transferred shall be 
assigned to the department of children, 
youth, and families. 

(b) Any appropriations made to the 
department of social and health services 
for carrying out the powers, duties, and 
functions transferred shall, on the 
effective date of this section, be 
transferred and credited to the department 
of children, youth, and families. 

(c) Whenever any question arises as to 
the transfer of any personnel, funds, 
books, documents, records, papers, files, 
equipment, or other tangible property used 
or held in the exercise of the powers and 
the performance of the duties and 
functions transferred, the director of 
financial management shall make a 
determination as to the proper allocation 
and certify the same to the state agencies 
concerned. 

(3) All employees of the department of 
social and health services engaged in 
performing the powers, duties, and 
functions transferred are transferred to 
the jurisdiction of the department of 
children, youth, and families. All 
employees classified under chapter 41.06 
RCW, the state civil service law, are 
assigned to the department of children, 
youth, and families to perform their usual 
duties upon the same terms as formerly, 
without any loss of rights, subject to any 
action that may be appropriate thereafter 
in accordance with the laws and rules 
governing state civil service. 

(4) All rules and all pending business 
before the department of social and health 
services pertaining to the powers, duties, 
and functions transferred shall be 
continued and acted upon by the department 
of children, youth, and families. All 
existing contracts and obligations shall 
remain in full force and shall be 
performed by the department of children, 
youth, and families. 

(5) The transfer of the powers, duties, 
functions, and personnel of the department 
of social and health services shall not 
affect the validity of any act performed 
before the effective date of this section. 



3070 JOURNAL OF THE HOUSE 

 

(6) If apportionments of budgeted funds 
are required because of the transfers 
directed by this section, the director of 
financial management shall certify the 
apportionments to the agencies affected, 
the state auditor, and the state 
treasurer. Each of these shall make the 
appropriate transfer and adjustments in 
funds and appropriation accounts and 
equipment records in accordance with the 
certification. 

(7)(a) The portions of any bargaining 
units of employees at the department of 
social and health services existing on the 
effective date of this section that are 
transferred to the department of children, 
youth, and families shall be considered 
separate appropriate units within the 
department of children, youth, and 
families unless and until modified by the 
public employment relations commission 
pursuant to Title 391 WAC. The exclusive 
bargaining representatives recognized as 
representing the portions of the 
bargaining units of employees at the 
department of social and health services 
existing on the effective date of this 
section shall continue as the exclusive 
bargaining representatives of the 
transferred bargaining units without the 
necessity of an election. 

(b) The public employment relations 
commission may review the appropriateness 
of the collective bargaining units that 
are a result of the transfer from the 
department of social and health services 
to the department of children, youth, and 
families under chapter . . ., Laws of 2017 
3rd sp. sess. (this act). The employer or 
the exclusive bargaining representative 
may petition the public employment 
relations commission to review the 
bargaining units in accordance with this 
section. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 804.  (1) All powers, 
duties, and functions of the department of 
social and health services pertaining to 
juvenile justice services under chapters 
13.04, 13.06, 13.16, 13.40, 28A.190, 
28A.225, 74.14A, 72.01, 72.05, 72.09, 
72.19, 71.34, and 72.72 RCW are 
transferred to the department of children, 
youth, and families. All references to the 
secretary or the department of social and 
health services in the Revised Code of 
Washington shall be construed to mean the 
secretary or the department of children, 
youth, and families when referring to the 
functions transferred in this section. 

(2)(a) All reports, documents, surveys, 
books, records, files, papers, or written 

material in the possession of the 
department of social and health services 
pertaining to the powers, duties, and 
functions transferred shall be delivered 
to the custody of the department of 
children, youth, and families. All 
cabinets, furniture, office equipment, 
motor vehicles, and other tangible 
property employed by the department of 
social and health services in carrying out 
the powers, duties, and functions 
transferred shall be made available to the 
department of children, youth, and 
families. All funds, credits, or other 
assets held in connection with the powers, 
duties, and functions transferred shall be 
assigned to the department of children, 
youth, and families. 

(b) Any appropriations made to the 
department of social and health services 
for carrying out the powers, duties, and 
functions transferred shall, on the 
effective date of this section, be 
transferred and credited to the department 
of children, youth, and families. 

(c) Whenever any question arises as to 
the transfer of any personnel, funds, 
books, documents, records, papers, files, 
equipment, or other tangible property used 
or held in the exercise of the powers and 
the performance of the duties and 
functions transferred, the director of 
financial management shall make a 
determination as to the proper allocation 
and certify the same to the state agencies 
concerned. 

(3) All employees of the department of 
social and health services engaged in 
performing the powers, duties, and 
functions transferred are transferred to 
the jurisdiction of the department of 
children, youth, and families. All 
employees classified under chapter 41.06 
RCW, the state civil service law, are 
assigned to the department of children, 
youth, and families to perform their usual 
duties upon the same terms as formerly, 
without any loss of rights, subject to any 
action that may be appropriate thereafter 
in accordance with the laws and rules 
governing state civil service. 

(4) All rules and all pending business 
before the department of social and health 
services pertaining to the powers, duties, 
and functions transferred shall be 
continued and acted upon by the department 
of children, youth, and families. All 
existing contracts and obligations shall 
remain in full force and shall be 
performed by the department of children, 
youth, and families. 
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(5) The transfer of the powers, duties, 
functions, and personnel of the department 
of social and health services shall not 
affect the validity of any act performed 
before the effective date of this section. 

(6) If apportionments of budgeted funds 
are required because of the transfers 
directed by this section, the director of 
financial management shall certify the 
apportionments to the agencies affected, 
the state auditor, and the state 
treasurer. Each of these shall make the 
appropriate transfer and adjustments in 
funds and appropriation accounts and 
equipment records in accordance with the 
certification. 

(7)(a) The portions of any bargaining 
units of employees at the department of 
social and health services existing on the 
effective date of this section that are 
transferred to the department of children, 
youth, and families shall be considered 
separate appropriate units within the 
department of children, youth, and 
families unless and until modified by the 
public employment relations commission 
pursuant to Title 391 WAC. The exclusive 
bargaining representatives recognized as 
representing the portions of the 
bargaining units of employees at the 
department of social and health services 
existing on the effective date of this 
section shall continue as the exclusive 
bargaining representatives of the 
transferred bargaining units without the 
necessity of an election. 

(b) The public employment relations 
commission may review the appropriateness 
of the collective bargaining units that 
are a result of the transfer from the 
department of social and health services 
to the department of children, youth, and 
families under chapter . . ., Laws of 2017 
3rd sp. sess. (this act). The employer or 
the exclusive bargaining representative 
may petition the public employment 
relations commission to review the 
bargaining units in accordance with this 
section. 

Sec. 805.  RCW 9.96A.060 and 2001 c 296 
s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 

This chapter is not applicable to the 
department of social and health services 
or the department of children, youth, and 
families when employing a person, who in 
the course of his or her employment, has 
or may have unsupervised access to any 
person who is under the age of eighteen, 
who is under the age of twenty-one and has 
been sentenced to a term of confinement 

under the supervision of the department of 
((social and health services)) children, 
youth, and families under chapter 13.40 
RCW, who is a vulnerable adult under 
chapter 74.34 RCW, or who is a vulnerable 
person. For purposes of this section 
"vulnerable person" means an adult of any 
age who lacks the functional, mental, or 
physical ability to care for himself or 
herself. 

Sec. 806.  RCW 9.97.020 and 2017 c 281 
s 35 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Except as provided in this section, 
no state, county, or municipal department, 
board, officer, or agency authorized to 
assess the qualifications of any applicant 
for a license, certificate of authority, 
qualification to engage in the practice of 
a profession or business, or for admission 
to an examination to qualify for such a 
license or certificate may disqualify a 
qualified applicant, solely based on the 
applicant's criminal history, if the 
qualified applicant has obtained a 
certificate of restoration of opportunity 
and the applicant meets all other 
statutory and regulatory requirements, 
except as required by federal law or 
exempted under this subsection. Nothing in 
this section is interpreted as restoring 
or creating a means to restore any 
firearms rights or eligibility to obtain 
a firearm dealer license pursuant to RCW 
9.41.110 or requiring the removal of a 
protection order. 

(a)(i) Criminal justice agencies, as 
defined in RCW 10.97.030, and the 
Washington state bar association are 
exempt from this section. 

(ii) This section does not apply to the 
licensing, certification, or 
qualification of the following 
professionals: Accountants, RCW 
18.04.295; assisted living facilities 
employees, RCW 18.20.125; bail bond 
agents, RCW 18.185.020; escrow agents, RCW 
18.44.241; long-term care workers, RCW 
18.88B.080; nursing home administrators, 
RCW 18.52.071; nursing, chapter 18.79 RCW; 
physicians and physician assistants, 
chapters 18.71 and 18.71A RCW; private 
investigators, RCW 18.165.030; receivers, 
RCW 7.60.035; teachers, chapters 28A.405 
and 28A.410 RCW; notaries public, chapter 
42.--- RCW (the new chapter created in 
section 33, chapter 281, Laws of 2017); 
private investigators, chapter 18.165 RCW; 
real estate brokers and salespersons, 
chapters 18.85 and 18.86 RCW; security 
guards, chapter 18.170 RCW; and vulnerable 
adult care providers, RCW 43.43.842. 
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(iii) To the extent this section 
conflicts with the requirements for 
receipt of federal funding under the 
adoption and safe families act, 42 U.S.C. 
Sec. 671, this section does not apply. 

(b) Unless otherwise addressed in 
statute, in cases where an applicant would 
be disqualified under RCW 43.20A.710, and 
the applicant has obtained a certificate 
of restoration of opportunity, the 
department of social and health services 
and the department of children, youth, and 
families may, after review of relevant 
factors, including the nature and 
seriousness of the offense, time that has 
passed since conviction, changed 
circumstances since the offense occurred, 
and the nature of the employment or 
license sought, at ((its)) their 
discretion: 

(i) Allow the applicant to have 
unsupervised access to children, 
vulnerable adults, or individuals with 
mental illness or developmental 
disabilities if the applicant is otherwise 
qualified and suitable; or 

(ii) Disqualify the applicant solely 
based on the applicant's criminal history. 

(c) If the practice of a profession or 
business involves unsupervised contact 
with vulnerable adults, children, or 
individuals with mental illness or 
developmental disabilities, or 
populations otherwise defined by statute 
as vulnerable, the department of health 
may, after review of relevant factors, 
including the nature and seriousness of 
the offense, time that has passed since 
conviction, changed circumstances since 
the offense occurred, and the nature of 
the employment or license sought, at its 
discretion: 

(i) Disqualify an applicant who has 
obtained a certificate of restoration of 
opportunity, for a license, certification, 
or registration to engage in the practice 
of a health care profession or business 
solely based on the applicant's criminal 
history; or 

(ii) If such applicant is otherwise 
qualified and suitable, credential or 
credential with conditions an applicant 
who has obtained a certificate of 
restoration of opportunity for a license, 
certification, or registration to engage 
in the practice of a health care 
profession or business. 

(d) The state of Washington, any of its 
counties, cities, towns, municipal 

corporations, or quasi-municipal 
corporations, the department of health, 
and its officers, employees, contractors, 
and agents are immune from suit in law, 
equity, or any action under the 
administrative procedure act based upon 
its exercise of discretion under this 
section. This section does not create a 
protected class; private right of action; 
any right, privilege, or duty; or change 
to any right, privilege, or duty existing 
under law. This section does not modify a 
licensing or certification applicant's 
right to a review of an agency's decision 
under the administrative procedure act or 
other applicable statute or agency rule. 
A certificate of restoration of 
opportunity does not remove or alter 
citizenship or legal residency 
requirements already in place for state 
agencies and employers. 

(2) A qualified court has jurisdiction 
to issue a certificate of restoration of 
opportunity to a qualified applicant.  

(a) A court must determine, in its 
discretion whether the certificate: 

(i) Applies to all past criminal 
history; or 

(ii) Applies only to the convictions or 
adjudications in the jurisdiction of the 
court. 

(b) The certificate does not apply to 
any future criminal justice involvement 
that occurs after the certificate is 
issued. 

(c) A court must determine whether to 
issue a certificate by determining whether 
the applicant is a qualified applicant as 
defined in RCW 9.97.010. 

(3) An employer or housing provider 
may, in its sole discretion, determine 
whether to consider a certificate of 
restoration of opportunity issued under 
this chapter in making employment or 
rental decisions. An employer or housing 
provider is immune from suit in law, 
equity, or under the administrative 
procedure act for damages based upon its 
exercise of discretion under this section 
or the refusal to exercise such 
discretion. In any action at law against 
an employer or housing provider arising 
out of the employment of or provision of 
housing to the recipient of a certificate 
of restoration of opportunity, evidence of 
the crime for which a certificate of 
restoration of opportunity has been issued 
may not be introduced as evidence of 
negligence or intentionally tortious 
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conduct on the part of the employer or 
housing provider. This subsection does not 
create a protected class, private right of 
action, any right, privilege, or duty, or 
to change any right, privilege, or duty 
existing under law related to employment 
or housing except as provided in RCW 
7.60.035. 

(4)(a) Department of social and health 
services: A certificate of restoration of 
opportunity does not apply to the state 
abuse and neglect registry. No finding of 
abuse, neglect, or misappropriation of 
property may be removed from the registry 
based solely on a certificate. The 
department must include such certificates 
as part of its criminal history record 
reports, qualifying letters, or other 
assessments pursuant to RCW 43.43.830 
through 43.43.838. The department shall 
adopt rules to implement this subsection. 

(b) Washington state patrol: The 
Washington state patrol is not required to 
remove any records based solely on a 
certificate of restoration of 
opportunity. The state patrol must include 
a certificate as part of its criminal 
history record report. 

(c) Court records: 

(i) A certificate of restoration of 
opportunity has no effect on any other 
court records, including records in the 
judicial information system. The court 
records related to a certificate of 
restoration of opportunity must be 
processed and recorded in the same manner 
as any other record. 

(ii) The qualified court where the 
applicant seeks the certificate of 
restoration of opportunity must administer 
the court records regarding the 
certificate in the same manner as it does 
regarding all other proceedings. 

(d) Effect in other judicial 
proceedings: A certificate of restoration 
of opportunity may only be submitted to a 
court to demonstrate that the individual 
met the specific requirements of this 
section and not for any other procedure, 
including evidence of character, 
reputation, or conduct. A certificate is 
not an equivalent procedure under Rule of 
Evidence 609(c). 

(e) Department of health: The 
department of health must include a 
certificate of restoration of opportunity 
on its public web site if: 

(i) Its web site includes an order, 
stipulation to informal disposition, or 
notice of decision related to the 
conviction identified in the certificate 
of restoration of opportunity; and 

(ii) The credential holder has provided 
a certified copy of the certificate of 
restoration of opportunity to the 
department of health. 

(f) Department of children, youth, and 
families: A certificate of restoration of 
opportunity does not apply to founded 
findings of child abuse or neglect. No 
finding of child abuse or neglect may be 
destroyed based solely on a certificate. 
The department of children, youth, and 
families must include such certificates as 
part of its criminal history record 
reports, qualifying letters, or other 
assessments pursuant to RCW 43.43.830 
through 43.43.838. The department of 
children, youth, and families shall adopt 
rules to implement this subsection (4)(f). 

(5) In all cases, an applicant must 
provide notice to the prosecutor in the 
county where he or she seeks a certificate 
of restoration of opportunity of the 
pendency of such application. If the 
applicant has been sentenced by any other 
jurisdiction in the five years preceding 
the application for a certificate, the 
applicant must also notify the prosecuting 
attorney in those jurisdictions. The 
prosecutor in the county where an 
applicant applies for a certificate shall 
provide the court with a report of the 
applicant's criminal history. 

(6) Application for a certificate of 
restoration of opportunity must be filed 
as a civil action. 

(7) A superior court in the county in 
which the applicant resides may decline to 
consider the application for certificate 
of restoration of opportunity. If the 
superior court in which the applicant 
resides declines to consider the 
application, the court must dismiss the 
application without prejudice and the 
applicant may refile the application in 
another qualified court. The court must 
state the reason for the dismissal on the 
order. If the court determines that the 
applicant does not meet the required 
qualifications, then the court must 
dismiss the application without prejudice 
and state the reason(s) on the order. The 
superior court in the county of the 
applicant's conviction or adjudication may 
not decline to consider the application. 
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(8) Unless the qualified court 
determines that a hearing on an 
application for certificate of restoration 
is necessary, the court must decide 
without a hearing whether to grant the 
certificate of restoration of opportunity 
based on a review of the application filed 
by the applicant and pleadings filed by 
the prosecuting attorney. 

(9) The clerk of the court in which the 
certificate of restoration of opportunity 
is granted shall transmit the certificate 
of restoration of opportunity to the 
Washington state patrol identification 
section, which holds criminal history 
information for the person who is the 
subject of the conviction. The Washington 
state patrol shall update its records to 
reflect the certificate of restoration of 
opportunity. 

(10)(a) The administrative office of 
the courts shall develop and prepare 
instructions, forms, and an informational 
brochure designed to assist applicants 
applying for a certificate of restoration 
of opportunity. 

(b) The instructions must include, at 
least, a sample of a standard application 
and a form order for a certificate of 
restoration of opportunity. 

(c) The administrative office of the 
courts shall distribute a master copy of 
the instructions, informational brochure, 
and sample application and form order to 
all county clerks and a master copy of the 
application and order to all superior 
courts by January 1, 2017. 

(d) The administrative office of the 
courts shall determine the significant 
non-English-speaking or limited English-
speaking populations in the state. The 
administrator shall then arrange for 
translation of the instructions, which 
shall contain a sample of the standard 
application and order, and the 
informational brochure into languages 
spoken by those significant non-English-
speaking populations and shall distribute 
a master copy of the translated 
instructions and informational brochures 
to the county clerks by January 1, 2017. 

(e) The administrative office of the 
courts shall update the instructions, 
brochures, standard application and order, 
and translations when changes in the law 
make an update necessary. 

Sec. 807.  RCW 41.06.475 and 2007 c 387 
s 8 are each amended to read as follows: 

The director shall adopt rules, in 
cooperation with the ((director)) 
secretary of the department of ((early 
learning)) children, youth, and families, 
for the background investigation of 
current employees and of persons being 
actively considered for positions with the 
department who will or may have 
unsupervised access to children. The 
director shall also adopt rules, in 
cooperation with the ((director)) 
secretary of the department of ((early 
learning)) children, youth, and families, 
for background investigation of positions 
otherwise required by federal law to meet 
employment standards. "Considered for 
positions" includes decisions about (1) 
initial hiring, layoffs, reallocations, 
transfers, promotions, or demotions, or 
(2) other decisions that result in an 
individual being in a position that will 
or may have unsupervised access to 
children as an employee, an intern, or a 
volunteer. 

Sec. 808.  RCW 41.56.030 and 2015 2nd 
sp.s. c 6 s 1 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

As used in this chapter: 

(1) "Adult family home provider" means 
a provider as defined in RCW 70.128.010 
who receives payments from the medicaid 
and state-funded long-term care programs. 

(2) "Bargaining representative" means 
any lawful organization which has as one 
of its primary purposes the representation 
of employees in their employment relations 
with employers. 

(3) "Child care subsidy" means a 
payment from the state through a child 
care subsidy program established pursuant 
to RCW 74.12.340 or 74.08A.340, 45 C.F.R. 
Sec. 98.1 through 98.17, or any successor 
program. 

(4) "Collective bargaining" means the 
performance of the mutual obligations of 
the public employer and the exclusive 
bargaining representative to meet at 
reasonable times, to confer and negotiate 
in good faith, and to execute a written 
agreement with respect to grievance 
procedures and collective negotiations on 
personnel matters, including wages, hours 
and working conditions, which may be 
peculiar to an appropriate bargaining unit 
of such public employer, except that by 
such obligation neither party shall be 
compelled to agree to a proposal or be 
required to make a concession unless 
otherwise provided in this chapter. 
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(5) "Commission" means the public 
employment relations commission. 

(6) "Executive director" means the 
executive director of the commission. 

(7) "Family child care provider" means 
a person who: (a) Provides regularly 
scheduled care for a child or children in 
the home of the provider or in the home of 
the child or children for periods of less 
than twenty-four hours or, if necessary 
due to the nature of the parent's work, 
for periods equal to or greater than 
twenty-four hours; (b) receives child care 
subsidies; and (c) under chapter 43.215 
RCW (as recodified by this act), is either 
licensed by the state ((under RCW 
74.15.030)) or is exempt from licensing 
((under chapter 74.15 RCW)). 

(8) "Individual provider" means an 
individual provider as defined in RCW 
74.39A.240(4) who, solely for the purposes 
of collective bargaining, is a public 
employee as provided in RCW 74.39A.270. 

(9) "Institution of higher education" 
means the University of Washington, 
Washington State University, Central 
Washington University, Eastern Washington 
University, Western Washington 
University, The Evergreen State College, 
and the various state community colleges. 

(10)(a) "Language access provider" 
means any independent contractor who 
provides spoken language interpreter 
services for department of social and 
health services appointments or medicaid 
enrollee appointments, or department of 
children, youth, and families 
appointments, or provided these services 
on or after January 1, 2009, and before 
June 10, 2010, whether paid by a broker, 
language access agency, or the department. 

(b) "Language access provider" does not 
mean an owner, manager, or employee of a 
broker or a language access agency. 

(11) "Public employee" means any 
employee of a public employer except any 
person (a) elected by popular vote, or (b) 
appointed to office pursuant to statute, 
ordinance or resolution for a specified 
term of office as a member of a multimember 
board, commission, or committee, whether 
appointed by the executive head or body of 
the public employer, or (c) whose duties 
as deputy, administrative assistant or 
secretary necessarily imply a confidential 
relationship to (i) the executive head or 
body of the applicable bargaining unit, or 
(ii) any person elected by popular vote, 
or (iii) any person appointed to office 

pursuant to statute, ordinance or 
resolution for a specified term of office 
as a member of a multimember board, 
commission, or committee, whether 
appointed by the executive head or body of 
the public employer, or (d) who is a court 
commissioner or a court magistrate of 
superior court, district court, or a 
department of a district court organized 
under chapter 3.46 RCW, or (e) who is a 
personal assistant to a district court 
judge, superior court judge, or court 
commissioner. For the purpose of (e) of 
this subsection, no more than one 
assistant for each judge or commissioner 
may be excluded from a bargaining unit. 

(12) "Public employer" means any 
officer, board, commission, council, or 
other person or body acting on behalf of 
any public body governed by this chapter, 
or any subdivision of such public body. 
For the purposes of this section, the 
public employer of district court or 
superior court employees for wage-related 
matters is the respective county 
legislative authority, or person or body 
acting on behalf of the legislative 
authority, and the public employer for 
nonwage-related matters is the judge or 
judge's designee of the respective 
district court or superior court. 

(13) "Uniformed personnel" means: (a) 
Law enforcement officers as defined in RCW 
41.26.030 employed by the governing body 
of any city or town with a population of 
two thousand five hundred or more and law 
enforcement officers employed by the 
governing body of any county with a 
population of ten thousand or more; (b) 
correctional employees who are uniformed 
and nonuniformed, commissioned and 
noncommissioned security personnel 
employed in a jail as defined in RCW 
70.48.020(9), by a county with a 
population of seventy thousand or more, 
and who are trained for and charged with 
the responsibility of controlling and 
maintaining custody of inmates in the jail 
and safeguarding inmates from other 
inmates; (c) general authority Washington 
peace officers as defined in RCW 10.93.020 
employed by a port district in a county 
with a population of one million or more; 
(d) security forces established under RCW 
43.52.520; (e) firefighters as that term 
is defined in RCW 41.26.030; (f) employees 
of a port district in a county with a 
population of one million or more whose 
duties include crash fire rescue or other 
firefighting duties; (g) employees of fire 
departments of public employers who 
dispatch exclusively either fire or 
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emergency medical services, or both; (h) 
employees in the several classes of 
advanced life support technicians, as 
defined in RCW 18.71.200, who are employed 
by a public employer; or (i) court 
marshals of any county who are employed 
by, trained for, and commissioned by the 
county sheriff and charged with the 
responsibility of enforcing laws, 
protecting and maintaining security in all 
county-owned or contracted property, and 
performing any other duties assigned to 
them by the county sheriff or mandated by 
judicial order. 

Sec. 809.  RCW 41.56.510 and 2010 c 296 
s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) In addition to the entities listed 
in RCW 41.56.020, this chapter applies to 
the governor with respect to language 
access providers. Solely for the purposes 
of collective bargaining and as expressly 
limited under subsections (2) and (3) of 
this section, the governor is the public 
employer of language access providers who, 
solely for the purposes of collective 
bargaining, are public employees. The 
governor or the governor's designee shall 
represent the public employer for 
bargaining purposes. 

(2) There shall be collective 
bargaining, as defined in RCW 41.56.030, 
between the governor and language access 
providers, except as follows: 

(a) A statewide unit of all language 
access providers is the only unit 
appropriate for purposes of collective 
bargaining under RCW 41.56.060; 

(b) The exclusive bargaining 
representative of language access 
providers in the unit specified in (a) of 
this subsection shall be the 
representative chosen in an election 
conducted pursuant to RCW 41.56.070. 

Bargaining authorization cards 
furnished as the showing of interest in 
support of any representation petition or 
motion for intervention filed under this 
section are exempt from disclosure under 
chapter 42.56 RCW; 

(c) Notwithstanding the definition of 
"collective bargaining" in RCW 
41.56.030(4), the scope of collective 
bargaining for language access providers 
under this section is limited solely to: 
(i) Economic compensation, such as the 
manner and rate of payments; (ii) 
professional development and training; 
(iii) labor-management committees; and 
(iv) grievance procedures. Retirement 

benefits are not subject to collective 
bargaining. By such obligation neither 
party may be compelled to agree to a 
proposal or be required to make a 
concession unless otherwise provided in 
this chapter; 

(d) In addition to the entities listed 
in the mediation and interest arbitration 
provisions of RCW 41.56.430 through 
41.56.470 and 41.56.480, the provisions 
apply to the governor or the governor's 
designee and the exclusive bargaining 
representative of language access 
providers, except that: 

(i) In addition to the factors to be 
taken into consideration by an interest 
arbitration panel under RCW 41.56.465, the 
panel shall consider the financial ability 
of the state to pay for the compensation 
and benefit provisions of a collective 
bargaining agreement; 

(ii) The decision of the arbitration 
panel is not binding on the legislature 
and, if the legislature does not approve 
the request for funds necessary to 
implement the compensation and benefit 
provisions of the arbitrated collective 
bargaining agreement, the decision is not 
binding on the state; 

(e) Language access providers do not 
have the right to strike. 

(3) Language access providers who are 
public employees solely for the purposes 
of collective bargaining under subsection 
(1) of this section are not, for that 
reason, employees of the state for any 
other purpose. This section applies only 
to the governance of the collective 
bargaining relationship between the 
employer and language access providers as 
provided in subsections (1) and (2) of 
this section. 

(4) Each party with whom the department 
of social and health services or the 
department of children, youth, and 
families contracts for language access 
services and each of their subcontractors 
shall provide to the department an 
accurate list of language access 
providers, as defined in RCW 41.56.030, 
including their names, addresses, and 
other contact information, annually by 
January 30th, except that initially the 
lists must be provided within thirty days 
of June 10, 2010. The department shall, 
upon request, provide a list of all 
language access providers, including their 
names, addresses, and other contact 
information, to a labor union seeking to 
represent language access providers. 
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(5) This section does not create or 
modify: 

(a) The department's obligation to 
comply with the federal statute and 
regulations; and 

(b) The legislature's right to make 
programmatic modifications to the delivery 
of state services under chapter 74.04 RCW. 
The governor may not enter into, extend, 
or renew any agreement under this chapter 
that does not expressly reserve the 
legislative rights described in this 
subsection. 

(6) Upon meeting the requirements of 
subsection (7) of this section, the 
governor must submit, as a part of the 
proposed biennial or supplemental 
operating budget submitted to the 
legislature under RCW 43.88.030, a request 
for funds necessary to implement the 
compensation and benefit provisions of a 
collective bargaining agreement entered 
into under this section or for legislation 
necessary to implement the agreement. 

(7) A request for funds necessary to 
implement the compensation and benefit 
provisions of a collective bargaining 
agreement entered into under this section 
may not be submitted by the governor to 
the legislature unless the request has 
been: 

(a) Submitted to the director of 
financial management by October 1st prior 
to the legislative session at which the 
requests are to be considered, except 
that, for initial negotiations under this 
section, the request may not be submitted 
before July 1, 2011; and 

(b) Certified by the director of 
financial management as financially 
feasible for the state or reflective of a 
binding decision of an arbitration panel 
reached under subsection (2)(d) of this 
section. 

(8) The legislature must approve or 
reject the submission of the request for 
funds as a whole. If the legislature 
rejects or fails to act on the submission, 
any collective bargaining agreement must 
be reopened for the sole purpose of 
renegotiating the funds necessary to 
implement the agreement. 

(9) If, after the compensation and 
benefit provisions of an agreement are 
approved by the legislature, a significant 
revenue shortfall occurs resulting in 
reduced appropriations, as declared by 
proclamation of the governor or by 

resolution of the legislature, both 
parties shall immediately enter into 
collective bargaining for a mutually 
agreed upon modification of the agreement. 

(10) After the expiration date of any 
collective bargaining agreement entered 
into under this section, all of the terms 
and conditions specified in the agreement 
remain in effect until the effective date 
of a subsequent agreement, not to exceed 
one year from the expiration date stated 
in the agreement. 

(11) In enacting this section, the 
legislature intends to provide state 
action immunity under federal and state 
antitrust laws for the joint activities of 
language access providers and their 
exclusive bargaining representative to the 
extent the activities are authorized by 
this chapter. 

Sec. 810.  RCW 43.06A.100 and 2015 c 
199 s 2 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) The department of ((social and 
health services and the department of 
early learning)) children, youth, and 
families shall: 

(a) Allow the ombuds or the ombuds's 
designee to communicate privately with any 
child in the custody of the department of 
((social and health services)) children, 
youth, and families, or any child who is 
part of a near fatality investigation by 
the department of ((early learning)) 
children, youth, and families, for the 
purposes of carrying out its duties under 
this chapter; 

(b) Permit the ombuds or the ombuds 
designee physical access to state 
institutions serving children, and state 
licensed facilities or residences for the 
purpose of carrying out its duties under 
this chapter; 

(c) Upon the ombuds's request, grant 
the ombuds or the ombuds's designee the 
right to access, inspect, and copy all 
relevant information, records, or 
documents in the possession or control of 
the department of ((social and health 
services or the department of early 
learning)) children, youth, and families 
that the ombuds considers necessary in an 
investigation; and 

(d) Grant the office of the family and 
children's ombuds unrestricted online 
access to the child welfare case 
management information system and the 
department of ((early learning)) children, 
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youth, and families data information 
system for the purpose of carrying out its 
duties under this chapter. 

(2) For the purposes of this section, 
"near fatality" means an act that, as 
certified by a physician, places the child 
in serious or critical condition. 

(3) Nothing in this section creates a 
duty for the office of the family and 
children's ombuds under RCW 43.06A.030 as 
related to children in the care of an early 
learning program described in RCW 
43.215.400 through 43.215.450 (as 
recodified by this act), a licensed child 
care center, or a licensed child care 
home. 

Sec. 811.  RCW 43.20A.090 and 1994 sp.s. 
c 7 s 515 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

The secretary shall appoint a deputy 
secretary, a department personnel director 
and such assistant secretaries as shall be 
needed to administer the department. The 
deputy secretary shall have charge and 
general supervision of the department in 
the absence or disability of the 
secretary, and in case of a vacancy in the 
office of secretary, shall continue in 
charge of the department until a successor 
is appointed and qualified, or until the 
governor shall appoint an acting 
secretary. ((The secretary shall appoint 
an assistant secretary to administer the 
juvenile rehabilitation responsibilities 
required of the department by chapters 
13.04, 13.40, and 13.50 RCW.)) The 
officers appointed under this section, and 
exempt from the provisions of the state 
civil service law by the terms of RCW 
41.06.076, shall be paid salaries to be 
fixed by the governor in accordance with 
the procedure established by law for the 
fixing of salaries for officers exempt 
from the operation of the state civil 
service law. 

Sec. 812.  RCW 43.06A.060 and 2013 c 23 
s 75 are each amended to read as follows: 

Neither the ombuds nor the ombuds's 
staff may be compelled, in any judicial or 
administrative proceeding, to testify or 
to produce evidence regarding the exercise 
of the official duties of the ombuds or of 
the ombuds's staff. All related memoranda, 
work product, notes, and case files of the 
ombuds's office are confidential, are not 
subject to discovery, judicial or 
administrative subpoena, or other method 
of legal compulsion, and are not 
admissible in evidence in a judicial or 
administrative proceeding. This section 

shall not apply to the ((legislative 
children's oversight committee)) 
oversight board for children, youth, and 
families. 

Sec. 813.  RCW 43.06A.070 and 2013 c 23 
s 76 are each amended to read as follows: 

Identifying information about 
complainants or witnesses shall not be 
subject to any method of legal compulsion, 
nor shall such information be revealed to 
the ((legislative children's oversight 
committee)) oversight board for children, 
youth, and families or the governor except 
under the following circumstances: (1) The 
complainant or witness waives 
confidentiality; (2) under a legislative 
subpoena when there is a legislative 
investigation for neglect of duty or 
misconduct by the ombuds or ombuds's 
office when the identifying information is 
necessary to the investigation of the 
ombuds's acts; or (3) under an 
investigation or inquiry by the governor 
as to neglect of duty or misconduct by the 
ombuds or ombuds's office when the 
identifying information is necessary to 
the investigation of the ombuds's acts. 

For the purposes of this section, 
"identifying information" includes the 
complainant's or witness's name, location, 
telephone number, likeness, social 
security number or other identification 
number, or identification of immediate 
family members. 

Sec. 814.  RCW 43.15.020 and 2015 c 225 
s 61 are each amended to read as follows: 

The lieutenant governor serves as 
president of the senate and is responsible 
for making appointments to, and serving 
on, the committees and boards as set forth 
in this section. 

(1) The lieutenant governor serves on 
the following boards and committees: 

(a) Capitol furnishings preservation 
committee, RCW 27.48.040; 

(b) Washington higher education 
facilities authority, RCW 28B.07.030; 

(c) Productivity board, also known as 
the employee involvement and recognition 
board, RCW 41.60.015; 

(d) State finance committee, RCW 
43.33.010; 

(e) State capitol committee, RCW 
43.34.010; 

(f) Washington health care facilities 
authority, RCW 70.37.030; 
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(g) State medal of merit nominating 
committee, RCW 1.40.020; 

(h) Medal of valor committee, RCW 
1.60.020; and 

(i) Association of Washington generals, 
RCW 43.15.030. 

(2) The lieutenant governor, and when 
serving as president of the senate, 
appoints members to the following boards 
and committees: 

(a) Civil legal aid oversight 
committee, RCW 2.53.010; 

(b) Office of public defense advisory 
committee, RCW 2.70.030; 

(c) Washington state gambling 
commission, RCW 9.46.040; 

(d) Sentencing guidelines commission, 
RCW 9.94A.860; 

(e) State building code council, RCW 
19.27.070; 

(f) Financial education public-private 
partnership, RCW 28A.300.450; 

(g) Joint administrative rules review 
committee, RCW 34.05.610; 

(h) Capital projects advisory review 
board, RCW 39.10.220; 

(i) Select committee on pension policy, 
RCW 41.04.276; 

(j) Legislative ethics board, RCW 
42.52.310; 

(k) Washington citizens' commission on 
salaries, RCW 43.03.305; 

(l) Legislative oral history committee, 
RCW 44.04.325; 

(m) State council on aging, RCW 
43.20A.685; 

(n) State investment board, RCW 
43.33A.020; 

(o) Capitol campus design advisory 
committee, RCW 43.34.080; 

(p) Washington state arts commission, 
RCW 43.46.015; 

(q) PNWER-Net working subgroup under 
chapter 43.147 RCW; 

(r) Community economic revitalization 
board, RCW 43.160.030; 

(s) Washington economic development 
finance authority, RCW 43.163.020; 

(t) Life sciences discovery fund 
authority, RCW 43.350.020; 

(u) ((Legislative children's oversight 
committee, RCW 44.04.220; 

(v))) Joint legislative audit and 
review committee, RCW 44.28.010; 

(((w))) (v) Joint committee on energy 
supply and energy conservation, RCW 
44.39.015; 

(((x))) (w) Legislative evaluation and 
accountability program committee, RCW 
44.48.010; 

(((y))) (x) Agency council on 
coordinated transportation, RCW 
47.06B.020; 

(((z))) (y) Washington horse racing 
commission, RCW 67.16.014; 

(((aa))) (z) Correctional industries 
board of directors, RCW 72.09.080; 

(((bb))) (aa) Joint committee on 
veterans' and military affairs, RCW 
73.04.150; 

(((cc))) (bb) Joint legislative 
committee on water supply during drought, 
RCW 90.86.020; 

(((dd))) (cc) Statute law committee, 
RCW 1.08.001; and 

(((ee))) (dd) Joint legislative 
oversight committee on trade policy, RCW 
44.55.020. 

Sec. 815.  RCW 70.02.200 and 2017 c 298 
s 3 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) In addition to the disclosures 
authorized by RCW 70.02.050 and 70.02.210, 
a health care provider or health care 
facility may disclose health care 
information, except for information and 
records related to sexually transmitted 
diseases and information related to mental 
health services which are addressed by RCW 
70.02.220 through 70.02.260, about a 
patient without the patient's 
authorization, to: 

(a) Any other health care provider or 
health care facility reasonably believed 
to have previously provided health care to 
the patient, to the extent necessary to 
provide health care to the patient, unless 
the patient has instructed the health care 
provider or health care facility in 
writing not to make the disclosure; 

(b) Persons under RCW 70.02.--- 
(section 1, chapter 298, Laws of 2017) if 
the conditions in RCW 70.02.--- (section 
1, chapter 298, Laws of 2017) are met; 
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(c) A health care provider or health 
care facility who is the successor in 
interest to the health care provider or 
health care facility maintaining the 
health care information; 

(d) A person who obtains information 
for purposes of an audit, if that person 
agrees in writing to: 

(i) Remove or destroy, at the earliest 
opportunity consistent with the purpose of 
the audit, information that would enable 
the patient to be identified; and 

(ii) Not to disclose the information 
further, except to accomplish the audit or 
report unlawful or improper conduct 
involving fraud in payment for health care 
by a health care provider or patient, or 
other unlawful conduct by the health care 
provider; 

(e) Provide directory information, 
unless the patient has instructed the 
health care provider or health care 
facility not to make the disclosure; 

(f) Fire, police, sheriff, or other 
public authority, that brought, or caused 
to be brought, the patient to the health 
care facility or health care provider if 
the disclosure is limited to the patient's 
name, residence, sex, age, occupation, 
condition, diagnosis, estimated or actual 
discharge date, or extent and location of 
injuries as determined by a physician, and 
whether the patient was conscious when 
admitted; 

(g) Federal, state, or local law 
enforcement authorities and the health 
care provider, health care facility, or 
third-party payor believes in good faith 
that the health care information disclosed 
constitutes evidence of criminal conduct 
that occurred on the premises of the 
health care provider, health care 
facility, or third-party payor; 

(h) Another health care provider, 
health care facility, or third-party payor 
for the health care operations of the 
health care provider, health care 
facility, or third-party payor that 
receives the information, if each entity 
has or had a relationship with the patient 
who is the subject of the health care 
information being requested, the health 
care information pertains to such 
relationship, and the disclosure is for 
the purposes described in RCW 
70.02.010(17) (a) and (b); 

(i) An official of a penal or other 
custodial institution in which the patient 
is detained; and 

(j) Any law enforcement officer, 
corrections officer, or guard supplied by 
a law enforcement or corrections agency 
who is accompanying a patient pursuant to 
RCW 10.110.020, only to the extent the 
disclosure is incidental to the 
fulfillment of the role of the law 
enforcement officer, corrections officer, 
or guard under RCW 10.110.020. 

(2) In addition to the disclosures 
required by RCW 70.02.050 and 70.02.210, 
a health care provider shall disclose 
health care information, except for 
information related to sexually 
transmitted diseases and information 
related to mental health services which 
are addressed by RCW 70.02.220 through 
70.02.260, about a patient without the 
patient's authorization if the disclosure 
is: 

(a) To federal, state, or local law 
enforcement authorities to the extent the 
health care provider is required by law; 

(b) To federal, state, or local law 
enforcement authorities, upon receipt of 
a written or oral request made to a nursing 
supervisor, administrator, or designated 
privacy official, in a case in which the 
patient is being treated or has been 
treated for a bullet wound, gunshot wound, 
powder burn, or other injury arising from 
or caused by the discharge of a firearm, 
or an injury caused by a knife, an ice 
pick, or any other sharp or pointed 
instrument which federal, state, or local 
law enforcement authorities reasonably 
believe to have been intentionally 
inflicted upon a person, or a blunt force 
injury that federal, state, or local law 
enforcement authorities reasonably 
believe resulted from a criminal act, the 
following information, if known: 

(i) The name of the patient; 

(ii) The patient's residence; 

(iii) The patient's sex; 

(iv) The patient's age; 

(v) The patient's condition; 

(vi) The patient's diagnosis, or extent 
and location of injuries as determined by 
a health care provider; 

(vii) Whether the patient was conscious 
when admitted; 
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(viii) The name of the health care 
provider making the determination in 
(b)(v), (vi), and (vii) of this 
subsection; 

(ix) Whether the patient has been 
transferred to another facility; and 

(x) The patient's discharge time and 
date; 

(c) Pursuant to compulsory process in 
accordance with RCW 70.02.060. 

(3) To the extent they retain health 
care information subject to this chapter, 
the department of social and health 
services and the health care authority 
shall disclose to the department of 
children, youth, and families health care 
information, except for information and 
records related to sexually transmitted 
diseases and information related to mental 
health services that are addressed by RCW 
70.02.220 through 70.02.260, about a 
patient without the patient's 
authorization, for the purpose of 
investigating and preventing child abuse 
and neglect and providing for the health 
care coordination and the well-being of 
children in foster care. Disclosure under 
this subsection is mandatory for the 
purposes of the federal health insurance 
portability and accountability act. 

Sec. 816.  RCW 70.02.230 and 2017 c 325 
s 2 and 2017 c 298 s 6 are each reenacted 
and amended to read as follows: 

(1) Except as provided in this section, 
RCW 70.02.050, 71.05.445, 74.09.295, 
70.02.210, 70.02.240, 70.02.250, and 
70.02.260, or pursuant to a valid 
authorization under RCW 70.02.030, the 
fact of admission to a provider for mental 
health services and all information and 
records compiled, obtained, or maintained 
in the course of providing mental health 
services to either voluntary or 
involuntary recipients of services at 
public or private agencies must be 
confidential. 

(2) Information and records related to 
mental health services, other than those 
obtained through treatment under chapter 
71.34 RCW, may be disclosed only: 

(a) In communications between qualified 
professional persons to meet the 
requirements of chapter 71.05 RCW, in the 
provision of services or appropriate 
referrals, or in the course of 
guardianship proceedings if provided to a 
professional person: 

(i) Employed by the facility; 

(ii) Who has medical responsibility for 
the patient's care; 

(iii) Who is a designated crisis 
responder; 

(iv) Who is providing services under 
chapter 71.24 RCW; 

(v) Who is employed by a state or local 
correctional facility where the person is 
confined or supervised; or 

(vi) Who is providing evaluation, 
treatment, or follow-up services under 
chapter 10.77 RCW; 

(b) When the communications regard the 
special needs of a patient and the 
necessary circumstances giving rise to 
such needs and the disclosure is made by 
a facility providing services to the 
operator of a facility in which the 
patient resides or will reside; 

(c)(i) When the person receiving 
services, or his or her guardian, 
designates persons to whom information or 
records may be released, or if the person 
is a minor, when his or her parents make 
such a designation; 

(ii) A public or private agency shall 
release to a person's next of kin, 
attorney, personal representative, 
guardian, or conservator, if any: 

(A) The information that the person is 
presently a patient in the facility or 
that the person is seriously physically 
ill; 

(B) A statement evaluating the mental 
and physical condition of the patient, and 
a statement of the probable duration of 
the patient's confinement, if such 
information is requested by the next of 
kin, attorney, personal representative, 
guardian, or conservator; and 

(iii) Other information requested by 
the next of kin or attorney as may be 
necessary to decide whether or not 
proceedings should be instituted to 
appoint a guardian or conservator; 

(d)(i) To the courts as necessary to 
the administration of chapter 71.05 RCW or 
to a court ordering an evaluation or 
treatment under chapter 10.77 RCW solely 
for the purpose of preventing the entry of 
any evaluation or treatment order that is 
inconsistent with any order entered under 
chapter 71.05 RCW. 

(ii) To a court or its designee in which 
a motion under chapter 10.77 RCW has been 
made for involuntary medication of a 
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defendant for the purpose of competency 
restoration. 

(iii) Disclosure under this subsection 
is mandatory for the purpose of the 
federal health insurance portability and 
accountability act; 

(e)(i) When a mental health 
professional or designated crisis 
responder is requested by a representative 
of a law enforcement or corrections 
agency, including a police officer, 
sheriff, community corrections officer, a 
municipal attorney, or prosecuting 
attorney to undertake an investigation or 
provide treatment under RCW 71.05.150, 
10.31.110, or 71.05.153, the mental health 
professional or designated crisis 
responder shall, if requested to do so, 
advise the representative in writing of 
the results of the investigation including 
a statement of reasons for the decision to 
detain or release the person investigated. 
The written report must be submitted 
within seventy-two hours of the completion 
of the investigation or the request from 
the law enforcement or corrections 
representative, whichever occurs later. 

(ii) Disclosure under this subsection 
is mandatory for the purposes of the 
federal health insurance portability and 
accountability act; 

(f) To the attorney of the detained 
person; 

(g) To the prosecuting attorney as 
necessary to carry out the 
responsibilities of the office under RCW 
71.05.330(2), 71.05.340(1)(b), and 
71.05.335. The prosecutor must be provided 
access to records regarding the committed 
person's treatment and prognosis, 
medication, behavior problems, and other 
records relevant to the issue of whether 
treatment less restrictive than inpatient 
treatment is in the best interest of the 
committed person or others. Information 
must be disclosed only after giving notice 
to the committed person and the person's 
counsel; 

(h)(i) To appropriate law enforcement 
agencies and to a person, when the 
identity of the person is known to the 
public or private agency, whose health and 
safety has been threatened, or who is 
known to have been repeatedly harassed, by 
the patient. The person may designate a 
representative to receive the disclosure. 
The disclosure must be made by the 
professional person in charge of the 
public or private agency or his or her 
designee and must include the dates of 

commitment, admission, discharge, or 
release, authorized or unauthorized 
absence from the agency's facility, and 
only any other information that is 
pertinent to the threat or harassment. The 
agency or its employees are not civilly 
liable for the decision to disclose or 
not, so long as the decision was reached 
in good faith and without gross 
negligence. 

(ii) Disclosure under this subsection 
is mandatory for the purposes of the 
federal health insurance portability and 
accountability act; 

(i)(i) To appropriate corrections and 
law enforcement agencies all necessary and 
relevant information in the event of a 
crisis or emergent situation that poses a 
significant and imminent risk to the 
public. The mental health service agency 
or its employees are not civilly liable 
for the decision to disclose or not so 
long as the decision was reached in good 
faith and without gross negligence. 

(ii) Disclosure under this subsection 
is mandatory for the purposes of the 
health insurance portability and 
accountability act; 

(j) To the persons designated in RCW 
71.05.425 for the purposes described in 
those sections; 

(k) Upon the death of a person. The 
person's next of kin, personal 
representative, guardian, or conservator, 
if any, must be notified. Next of kin who 
are of legal age and competent must be 
notified under this section in the 
following order: Spouse, parents, 
children, brothers and sisters, and other 
relatives according to the degree of 
relation. Access to all records and 
information compiled, obtained, or 
maintained in the course of providing 
services to a deceased patient are 
governed by RCW 70.02.140; 

(l) To mark headstones or otherwise 
memorialize patients interred at state 
hospital cemeteries. The department of 
social and health services shall make 
available the name, date of birth, and 
date of death of patients buried in state 
hospital cemeteries fifty years after the 
death of a patient; 

(m) To law enforcement officers and to 
prosecuting attorneys as are necessary to 
enforce RCW 9.41.040(2)(a)(iii). The 
extent of information that may be released 
is limited as follows: 
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(i) Only the fact, place, and date of 
involuntary commitment, an official copy 
of any order or orders of commitment, and 
an official copy of any written or oral 
notice of ineligibility to possess a 
firearm that was provided to the person 
pursuant to RCW 9.41.047(1), must be 
disclosed upon request; 

(ii) The law enforcement and 
prosecuting attorneys may only release the 
information obtained to the person's 
attorney as required by court rule and to 
a jury or judge, if a jury is waived, that 
presides over any trial at which the 
person is charged with violating RCW 
9.41.040(2)(a)(iii); 

(iii) Disclosure under this subsection 
is mandatory for the purposes of the 
federal health insurance portability and 
accountability act; 

(n) When a patient would otherwise be 
subject to the provisions of this section 
and disclosure is necessary for the 
protection of the patient or others due to 
his or her unauthorized disappearance from 
the facility, and his or her whereabouts 
is unknown, notice of the disappearance, 
along with relevant information, may be 
made to relatives, the department of 
corrections when the person is under the 
supervision of the department, and 
governmental law enforcement agencies 
designated by the physician or psychiatric 
advanced registered nurse practitioner in 
charge of the patient or the professional 
person in charge of the facility, or his 
or her professional designee; 

(o) Pursuant to lawful order of a court; 

(p) To qualified staff members of the 
department, to the director of behavioral 
health organizations, to resource 
management services responsible for 
serving a patient, or to service providers 
designated by resource management services 
as necessary to determine the progress and 
adequacy of treatment and to determine 
whether the person should be transferred 
to a less restrictive or more appropriate 
treatment modality or facility; 

(q) Within the mental health service 
agency where the patient is receiving 
treatment, confidential information may be 
disclosed to persons employed, serving in 
bona fide training programs, or 
participating in supervised volunteer 
programs, at the facility when it is 
necessary to perform their duties; 

(r) Within the department as necessary 
to coordinate treatment for mental 

illness, developmental disabilities, 
alcoholism, or drug abuse of persons who 
are under the supervision of the 
department; 

(s) Between the department of social 
and health services, the department of 
children, youth, and families, and the 
health care authority as necessary to 
coordinate treatment for mental illness, 
developmental disabilities, alcoholism, 
or drug abuse of persons who are under the 
supervision of the department of social 
and health services or the department of 
children, youth, and families; 

(t) To a licensed physician or 
psychiatric advanced registered nurse 
practitioner who has determined that the 
life or health of the person is in danger 
and that treatment without the information 
and records related to mental health 
services could be injurious to the 
patient's health. Disclosure must be 
limited to the portions of the records 
necessary to meet the medical emergency; 

(((t))) (u)(i) Consistent with the 
requirements of the federal health 
insurance portability and accountability 
act, to: 

(A) A health care provider who is 
providing care to a patient, or to whom a 
patient has been referred for evaluation 
or treatment; or 

(B) Any other person who is working in 
a care coordinator role for a health care 
facility or health care provider or is 
under an agreement pursuant to the federal 
health insurance portability and 
accountability act with a health care 
facility or a health care provider and 
requires the information and records to 
assure coordinated care and treatment of 
that patient. 

(ii) A person authorized to use or 
disclose information and records related 
to mental health services under this 
subsection (2)(((t))) (u) must take 
appropriate steps to protect the 
information and records relating to mental 
health services. 

(iii) Psychotherapy notes may not be 
released without authorization of the 
patient who is the subject of the request 
for release of information; 

(((u))) (v) To administrative and 
office support staff designated to obtain 
medical records for those licensed 
professionals listed in (((t))) (u) of 
this subsection; 
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(((v))) (w) To a facility that is to 
receive a person who is involuntarily 
committed under chapter 71.05 RCW, or upon 
transfer of the person from one evaluation 
and treatment facility to another. The 
release of records under this subsection 
is limited to the information and records 
related to mental health services required 
by law, a record or summary of all somatic 
treatments, and a discharge summary. The 
discharge summary may include a statement 
of the patient's problem, the treatment 
goals, the type of treatment which has 
been provided, and recommendation for 
future treatment, but may not include the 
patient's complete treatment record; 

(((w))) (x) To the person's counsel or 
guardian ad litem, without modification, 
at any time in order to prepare for 
involuntary commitment or recommitment 
proceedings, reexaminations, appeals, or 
other actions relating to detention, 
admission, commitment, or patient's rights 
under chapter 71.05 RCW; 

(((x))) (y) To staff members of the 
protection and advocacy agency or to staff 
members of a private, nonprofit 
corporation for the purpose of protecting 
and advocating the rights of persons with 
mental disorders or developmental 
disabilities. Resource management 
services may limit the release of 
information to the name, birthdate, and 
county of residence of the patient, 
information regarding whether the patient 
was voluntarily admitted, or involuntarily 
committed, the date and place of 
admission, placement, or commitment, the 
name and address of a guardian of the 
patient, and the date and place of the 
guardian's appointment. Any staff member 
who wishes to obtain additional 
information must notify the patient's 
resource management services in writing of 
the request and of the resource management 
services' right to object. The staff 
member shall send the notice by mail to 
the guardian's address. If the guardian 
does not object in writing within fifteen 
days after the notice is mailed, the staff 
member may obtain the additional 
information. If the guardian objects in 
writing within fifteen days after the 
notice is mailed, the staff member may not 
obtain the additional information; 

(((y))) (z) To all current treating 
providers of the patient with prescriptive 
authority who have written a prescription 
for the patient within the last twelve 
months. For purposes of coordinating 
health care, the department may release 

without written authorization of the 
patient, information acquired for billing 
and collection purposes as described in 
RCW 70.02.050(1)(d). The department shall 
notify the patient that billing and 
collection information has been released 
to named providers, and provide the 
substance of the information released and 
the dates of such release. The department 
may not release counseling, inpatient 
psychiatric hospitalization, or drug and 
alcohol treatment information without a 
signed written release from the client; 

(((z))) (aa)(i) To the secretary of 
social and health services for either 
program evaluation or research, or both so 
long as the secretary adopts rules for the 
conduct of the evaluation or research, or 
both. Such rules must include, but need 
not be limited to, the requirement that 
all evaluators and researchers sign an 
oath of confidentiality substantially as 
follows: 

"As a condition of conducting 
evaluation or research concerning persons 
who have received services from (fill in 
the facility, agency, or person) I, 
. . . . . ., agree not to divulge, 
publish, or otherwise make known to 
unauthorized persons or the public any 
information obtained in the course of such 
evaluation or research regarding persons 
who have received services such that the 
person who received such services is 
identifiable. 

I recognize that unauthorized release 
of confidential information may subject me 
to civil liability under the provisions of 
state law. 

/s/ . . . . . ." 

(ii) Nothing in this chapter may be 
construed to prohibit the compilation and 
publication of statistical data for use by 
government or researchers under standards, 
including standards to assure maintenance 
of confidentiality, set forth by the 
secretary; 

(((aa))) (bb) To any person if the 
conditions in RCW 70.02.--- (section 1, 
chapter 298, Laws of 2017) are met. 

(3) Whenever federal law or federal 
regulations restrict the release of 
information contained in the information 
and records related to mental health 
services of any patient who receives 
treatment for chemical dependency, the 
department may restrict the release of the 
information as necessary to comply with 
federal law and regulations. 
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(4) Civil liability and immunity for 
the release of information about a 
particular person who is committed to the 
department of social and health services 
under RCW 71.05.280(3) and 71.05.320(4)(c) 
after dismissal of a sex offense as 
defined in RCW 9.94A.030, is governed by 
RCW 4.24.550. 

(5) The fact of admission to a provider 
of mental health services, as well as all 
records, files, evidence, findings, or 
orders made, prepared, collected, or 
maintained pursuant to chapter 71.05 RCW 
are not admissible as evidence in any 
legal proceeding outside that chapter 
without the written authorization of the 
person who was the subject of the 
proceeding except as provided in RCW 
70.02.260, in a subsequent criminal 
prosecution of a person committed pursuant 
to RCW 71.05.280(3) or 71.05.320(4)(c) on 
charges that were dismissed pursuant to 
chapter 10.77 RCW due to incompetency to 
stand trial, in a civil commitment 
proceeding pursuant to chapter 71.09 RCW, 
or, in the case of a minor, a guardianship 
or dependency proceeding. The records and 
files maintained in any court proceeding 
pursuant to chapter 71.05 RCW must be 
confidential and available subsequent to 
such proceedings only to the person who 
was the subject of the proceeding or his 
or her attorney. In addition, the court 
may order the subsequent release or use of 
such records or files only upon good cause 
shown if the court finds that appropriate 
safeguards for strict confidentiality are 
and will be maintained. 

(6)(a) Except as provided in RCW 
4.24.550, any person may bring an action 
against an individual who has willfully 
released confidential information or 
records concerning him or her in violation 
of the provisions of this section, for the 
greater of the following amounts: 

(i) One thousand dollars; or 

(ii) Three times the amount of actual 
damages sustained, if any. 

(b) It is not a prerequisite to recovery 
under this subsection that the plaintiff 
suffered or was threatened with special, 
as contrasted with general, damages. 

(c) Any person may bring an action to 
enjoin the release of confidential 
information or records concerning him or 
her or his or her ward, in violation of 
the provisions of this section, and may in 
the same action seek damages as provided 
in this subsection. 

(d) The court may award to the 
plaintiff, should he or she prevail in any 
action authorized by this subsection, 
reasonable attorney fees in addition to 
those otherwise provided by law. 

(e) If an action is brought under this 
subsection, no action may be brought under 
RCW 70.02.170. 

Sec. 817.  RCW 74.04.060 and 2011 1st 
sp.s. c 15 s 66 are each amended to read 
as follows: 

(1)(a) For the protection of applicants 
and recipients, the department, the 
authority, and the county offices and 
their respective officers and employees 
are prohibited, except as hereinafter 
provided, from disclosing the contents of 
any records, files, papers and 
communications, except for purposes 
directly connected with the administration 
of the programs of this title. In any 
judicial proceeding, except such 
proceeding as is directly concerned with 
the administration of these programs, such 
records, files, papers and communications, 
and their contents, shall be deemed 
privileged communications and except for 
the right of any individual to inquire of 
the office whether a named individual is 
a recipient of welfare assistance and such 
person shall be entitled to an affirmative 
or negative answer. 

(b) Unless prohibited by federal law, 
for the purpose of investigating and 
preventing child abuse and neglect and 
providing for the health care coordination 
and well-being of children in foster care, 
the department and the authority shall 
disclose to the department of children, 
youth, and families the following 
information: Developmental disabilities 
administration client records; home and 
community services client records; long-
term care facility or certified community 
residential supports records; health care 
information; child support information; 
food assistance information; and public 
assistance information. Disclosure under 
this subsection (1)(b) is mandatory for 
the purposes of the federal health 
insurance portability and accountability 
act. 

(c) Upon written request of a parent 
who has been awarded visitation rights in 
an action for divorce or separation or any 
parent with legal custody of the child, 
the department shall disclose to him or 
her the last known address and location of 
his or her natural or adopted children. 
The secretary shall adopt rules which 
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establish procedures for disclosing the 
address of the children and providing, 
when appropriate, for prior notice to the 
custodian of the children. The notice 
shall state that a request for disclosure 
has been received and will be complied 
with by the department unless the 
department receives a copy of a court 
order which enjoins the disclosure of the 
information or restricts or limits the 
requesting party's right to contact or 
visit the other party or the child. 
Information supplied to a parent by the 
department shall be used only for purposes 
directly related to the enforcement of the 
visitation and custody provisions of the 
court order of separation or decree of 
divorce. No parent shall disclose such 
information to any other person except for 
the purpose of enforcing visitation 
provisions of the said order or decree. 

(((c))) (d) The department shall review 
methods to improve the protection and 
confidentiality of information for 
recipients of welfare assistance who have 
disclosed to the department that they are 
past or current victims of domestic 
violence or stalking. 

(2) The county offices shall maintain 
monthly at their offices a report showing 
the names and addresses of all recipients 
in the county receiving public assistance 
under this title, together with the amount 
paid to each during the preceding month. 

(3) The provisions of this section 
shall not apply to duly designated 
representatives of approved private 
welfare agencies, public officials, 
members of legislative interim committees 
and advisory committees when performing 
duties directly connected with the 
administration of this title, such as 
regulation and investigation directly 
connected therewith: PROVIDED, HOWEVER, 
That any information so obtained by such 
persons or groups shall be treated with 
such degree of confidentiality as is 
required by the federal social security 
law. 

(4) It shall be unlawful, except as 
provided in this section, for any person, 
body, association, firm, corporation or 
other agency to solicit, publish, 
disclose, receive, make use of, or to 
authorize, knowingly permit, participate 
in or acquiesce in the use of any lists or 
names for commercial or political purposes 
of any nature. The violation of this 
section shall be a gross misdemeanor.  

Sec. 818.  RCW 74.34.063 and 2005 c 274 
s 354 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The department shall initiate a 
response to a report, no later than 
twenty-four hours after knowledge of the 
report, of suspected abandonment, abuse, 
financial exploitation, neglect, or self-
neglect of a vulnerable adult. 

(2) When the initial report or 
investigation by the department indicates 
that the alleged abandonment, abuse, 
financial exploitation, or neglect may be 
criminal, the department shall make an 
immediate report to the appropriate law 
enforcement agency. The department and law 
enforcement will coordinate in 
investigating reports made under this 
chapter. The department may provide 
protective services and other remedies as 
specified in this chapter. 

(3) The law enforcement agency or the 
department shall report the incident in 
writing to the proper county prosecutor or 
city attorney for appropriate action 
whenever the investigation reveals that a 
crime may have been committed. 

(4) The department and law enforcement 
may share information contained in reports 
and findings of abandonment, abuse, 
financial exploitation, and neglect of 
vulnerable adults, consistent with RCW 
74.04.060, chapter 42.56 RCW, and other 
applicable confidentiality laws. 

(5) Unless prohibited by federal law, 
the department of social and health 
services may share with the department of 
children, youth, and families information 
contained in reports and findings of 
abandonment, abuse, financial 
exploitation, and neglect of vulnerable 
adults. 

(6) The department shall notify the 
proper licensing authority concerning any 
report received under this chapter that 
alleges that a person who is 
professionally licensed, certified, or 
registered under Title 18 RCW has 
abandoned, abused, financially exploited, 
or neglected a vulnerable adult. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 819.  The following 
acts or parts of acts are each repealed: 

(1)RCW 43.20A.780 (Administration of 
family services and programs) and 1992 c 
198 s 9; 

(2)RCW 43.20A.850 (Group homes—
Availability of evaluations and data) and 
1994 sp.s. c 7 s 322; and 
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(3)RCW 43.215.040 (Director—Power and 
duties) and 2006 c 265 s 105. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 820.  The following 
sections are decodified: 

(1) RCW 13.40.800 (Juvenile offenses 
with firearms—Data—Reports); 

(2) RCW 43.215.005 (Finding—Purpose); 

(3) RCW 43.215.125 (Washington head 
start program proposal—Report); 

(4) RCW 43.215.907 (Evaluation of 
department by joint legislative audit and 
review committee); 

(5) RCW 72.05.300 (Parental schools—
Leases, purchases—Powers of school 
district); and 

(6) RCW 74.14B.900 (Captions). 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 821.  The following 
sections are recodified in the new chapter 
created in section 822 of this act in the 
following order with the following 
subchapter headings: 

GENERAL PROVISIONS 

RCW 43.215.010 

RCW 43.215.020 

RCW 43.215.030 

RCW 43.215.050 

RCW 43.215.060 

RCW 43.215.065 

RCW 43.215.070 

RCW 43.215.080 

RCW 43.215.090 

RCW 43.215.099 

RCW 43.215.100 

RCW 43.215.1001 

RCW 43.215.101 

RCW 43.215.102 

RCW 43.215.103 

RCW 43.215.105 

RCW 43.215.110 

RCW 43.215.120 

RCW 43.215.130 

RCW 43.215.135 

RCW 43.215.1351 

RCW 43.215.1352 

RCW 43.215.136 

RCW 43.215.137 

RCW 43.215.140 

RCW 43.215.145 

RCW 43.215.146 

RCW 43.215.147 

RCW 43.215.195 

RCW 43.215.--- (section 3, chapter 178, 
Laws of 2017) 

LICENSING 

RCW 43.215.200 

RCW 43.215.201 

RCW 43.215.205 

RCW 43.215.210 

RCW 43.215.215 

RCW 43.215.216 

RCW 43.215.217 

RCW 43.215.218 

RCW 43.215.220 

RCW 43.215.230 

RCW 43.215.240 

RCW 43.215.250 

RCW 43.215.255 

RCW 43.215.260 

RCW 43.215.270 

RCW 43.215.280 

RCW 43.215.290 

RCW 43.215.300 

RCW 43.215.305 

RCW 43.215.307 

RCW 43.215.308 

RCW 43.215.310 

RCW 43.215.320 

RCW 43.215.330 

RCW 43.215.335 

RCW 43.215.340 

RCW 43.215.350 

RCW 43.215.355 

RCW 43.215.360 

RCW 43.215.370 
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RCW 43.215.371 

RCW 43.215.--- (section 2, chapter 162, 
Laws of 2017) 

EARLY CHILDHOOD EDUCATION AND 
ASSISTANCE 

RCW 43.215.400 

RCW 43.215.405 

RCW 43.215.410 

RCW 43.215.415 

RCW 43.215.420 

RCW 43.215.425 

RCW 43.215.430 

RCW 43.215.435 

RCW 43.215.440 

RCW 43.215.445 

RCW 43.215.450 

RCW 43.215.455 

RCW 43.215.456 

RCW 43.215.457 

RCW 43.215.460 

RCW 43.215.470 

RCW 43.215.472 

RCW 43.215.474 

RCW 43.215.476 

CHILD CARE 

RCW 43.215.490 

RCW 43.215.492 

RCW 43.215.495 

RCW 43.215.500 

RCW 43.215.502 

RCW 43.215.505 

RCW 43.215.510 

RCW 43.215.520 

RCW 43.215.525 

RCW 43.215.530 

RCW 43.215.532 

RCW 43.215.535 

RCW 43.215.540 

RCW 43.215.545 

RCW 43.215.550 

RCW 43.215.555 

RCW 43.215.560 

RCW 43.215.562 

RCW 43.215.564 

RCW 43.215.--- (section 5, chapter 202, 
Laws of 2017) 

TECHNICAL PROVISIONS 

RCW 43.215.900 

RCW 43.215.901 

RCW 43.215.903 

RCW 43.215.905 

RCW 43.215.908 

RCW 43.215.909 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 822.  Sections 101, 
104, 106 through 108, 114, and 801 through 
803 of this act constitute a new chapter 
in Title 43 RCW. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 823.  If any part of 
this act is found to be in conflict with 
federal requirements that are a prescribed 
condition to the allocation of federal 
funds to the state, the conflicting part 
of this act is inoperative solely to the 
extent of the conflict and with respect to 
the agencies directly affected, and this 
finding does not affect the operation of 
the remainder of this act in its 
application to the agencies concerned. 
Rules adopted under this act must meet 
federal requirements that are a necessary 
condition to the receipt of federal funds 
by the state. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 824.  Sections 101 
and 103 of this act are necessary for the 
immediate preservation of the public 
peace, health, or safety, or support of 
the state government and its existing 
public institutions, and take effect 
immediately. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 825.  Sections 102, 
104 through 115, 201 through 227, 301 
through 337, 401 through 419, 501 through 
513, and 801 through 803 and 805 through 
822 of this act take effect July 1, 2018. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 826.  Sections 601 
through 631, 701 through 728, and 804 of 
this act take effect July 1, 2019." 

Correct the title. 

Representative Dent moved the adoption 
of amendment (625) to the striking 
amendment (624): 
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On page 15, beginning on line 20 of the 
amendment, after "November 1," strike all 
material through "process" on line 24, and 
insert "2018, that includes: 

(i) A review of the current process for 
addressing foster parent complaints and 
concerns through the department and 
through the office of the family and 
children's ombuds established in chapter 
43.06A RCW that includes an examination of 
any deficiencies of the current system; 
and 

(ii) Recommendations for expanding, 
modifying, and enhancing the current 
system for addressing individual foster 
parent complaints to improve child 
welfare, the experience of foster parents, 
and the overall functioning of the child 
welfare system" 

 Representatives Dent and Kagi spoke in favor of the 
adoption of the amendment (625) to the striking amendment 
(624). 
 

Amendment (625) to the striking amendment (624) was 
adopted. 
 

Amendment (624), as amended, was adopted.  
 
The bill was ordered engrossed. 
 
There being no objection, the rules were suspended, the 

second reading considered the third and the bill was placed 
on final passage. 

 
 Representatives Kagi and Dent spoke in favor of the 
passage of the bill. 

 
MOTIONS 

 
On motion of Representative Griffey, Representatives 

Hargrove, Hayes, and Holy were excused.  
 
On motion of Representative Riccelli, Representative 

Morris was excused. 
 
The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 

the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Second Engrossed Second Substitute House Bill No. 1661. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of Second 
Engrossed Second Substitute House Bill No. 1661, and the 
bill passed the House by the following vote:Yeas, 77; Nays, 
17; Absent, 0; Excused, 4. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Fey, 
Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, Griffey, 
Haler, Hansen, Harris, Hudgins, Irwin, Jinkins, Johnson, 
Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Kraft, Kristiansen, 

Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, McBride, 
McCabe, McDonald, Muri, Nealey, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-
Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, 
Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, 
Sells, Senn, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, 
Steele, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Tharinger, Valdez, 
Wilcox, Wylie and Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives Condotta, Dye, 
Harmsworth, Jenkin, Koster, Kretz, Maycumber, McCaslin, 
Schmick, Shea, Stokesbary, Taylor, Van Werven, Vick, 
Volz, J. Walsh and Young. 
 Excused: Representatives Hargrove, Hayes, Holy and 
Morris. 
 

SECOND ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE 
HOUSE BILL NO. 1661, having received the necessary 
constitutional majority, was declared passed. 

 
THIRD READING 

 
SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1777, 

by House Committee on Capital Budget (originally 
sponsored by Representatives Kagi, Johnson, Doglio, 
Dent, Ryu, MacEwen, Senn, Farrell, Nealey, Ortiz-Self, 
McBride, Macri, Fey, Slatter and Jinkins)  

 
Concerning the financing of early learning facilities. 
 
There being no objection, the rules were suspended, and 

SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1777 was 
returned to second reading for the purpose of amendment. 

 
SECOND READING 

 
Representative Kagi moved the adoption of the striking 

amendment (613): 
 

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  The legislature 
finds that there is a significant and 
critical need for additional early 
learning facilities to meet the state's 
commitment to providing high quality early 
learning opportunities to low-income 
children, including the legal mandate to 
provide preschool opportunities through 
the early childhood education and 
assistance program to all eligible 
children by 2023. 

The legislature further finds that 
private and public partnerships and 
investments are critical to meeting the 
need for increased classrooms necessary to 
deliver high quality early learning 
opportunities to low-income children 
across Washington. 

The legislature intends to provide 
state financial assistance to leverage 
local and private resources to enable 
early childhood education and assistance 
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program contractors and child care 
providers to expand, remodel, purchase, or 
construct early learning facilities and 
classrooms necessary to support state-
funded early learning opportunities for 
low-income children. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 2.  The department 
of early learning, in consultation with 
stakeholders, shall review existing 
licensing standards including, but not 
limited to, plumbing, fixtures, and 
playground equipment, related to facility 
requirements to eliminate potential 
barriers to licensing while ensuring the 
health and safety of children in early 
learning programs. The department must 
create a process by which projects for 
eligible organizations and school 
districts receiving grants or loans from 
the early learning facilities revolving 
account or the early learning facilities 
development account created in section 4 
of this act can be preapproved under 
existing licensing standards related to 
facility requirements. The licensing 
standards accepted in the preapproval are 
the licensing standards that must be met 
upon project completion. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 3.  Unless the 
context clearly requires otherwise, the 
definitions in this section apply 
throughout this act: 

(1) "Department" means the department 
of commerce. 

(2) "Director" means the director of 
commerce. 

(3) "Early learning facility" means a 
facility providing regularly scheduled 
care for a group of children one month of 
age through twelve years of age for 
periods of less than twenty-four hours. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 4.  (1) The early 
learning facilities revolving account and 
the early learning facilities development 
account are created in the state treasury. 

(2) Revenues to the early learning 
facilities revolving account shall consist 
of appropriations by the legislature, 
early learning facilities grant and loan 
repayments, taxable bond proceeds, and all 
other sources deposited in the account. 

(3) Revenues to the early learning 
facilities development account shall 
consist of tax-exempt bond proceeds. 

(4) Expenditures from the accounts 
shall be used, in combination with other 
private and public funding, for state 
matching funds for the planning, 

renovation, purchase, and construction of 
early learning facilities as established 
in sections 6 through 12 of this act. 

(5) Expenditures from the accounts are 
subject to appropriation and the allotment 
provisions of chapter 43.88 RCW. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 5.  (1) The 
department, in consultation with the 
department of early learning, shall 
oversee the early learning facilities 
revolving account and the early learning 
facilities development account, and is the 
lead state agency for the early learning 
facilities grant and loan program. 

(2) It is the intent of the legislature 
that state funds invested in the accounts 
be matched by private or local government 
funding. Every effort shall be made to 
maximize funding available for early 
learning facilities from public schools, 
community colleges, education service 
districts, local governments, and private 
funders. 

(3) Amounts used for program 
administration by the department may not 
exceed an average of four percent of the 
appropriated funds. 

(4) Commitment of state funds for 
construction, purchase, or renovation of 
early learning facilities may be given 
only after private or public match funds 
are committed. Private or public match 
funds may consist of cash, equipment, 
land, buildings, or like-kind. In 
determining the level of match required, 
the department shall take into 
consideration the financial need of the 
applicant and the economic conditions of 
the location of the proposed facility. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 6.  (1) The 
department must expend moneys from the 
early learning facilities revolving 
account to provide state matching funds 
for early learning facilities grants or 
loans to provide classrooms necessary for 
children to participate in the early 
childhood education and assistance program 
and working connections child care. 

(2) The department must expend moneys 
from the early learning facilities 
development account to provide state 
matching funds for early learning 
facilities grants to provide classrooms 
necessary for children to participate in 
the early childhood education and 
assistance program and working connections 
child care. 
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(3) Funds expended from the accounts as 
specified in subsections (1) and (2) of 
this section may fund projects only for: 

(a) Eligible organizations identified 
in section 7 of this act; and 

(b) School districts. 

(4)(a) Beginning August 1, 2017, the 
department shall: 

(i) In consultation with the office of 
the superintendent of public instruction, 
implement and administer the early 
learning facilities grant and loan program 
for school districts as described in 
sections 9(3) and 10(1) of this act; and 

(ii) Contract with one or more 
nongovernmental private-public 
partnerships that are certified by the 
community development financial 
institutions fund to implement and 
administer grants and loans funded through 
the early learning facilities revolving 
account or for a grant funded through the 
early learning facilities development 
account, for eligible organizations. Any 
nongovernmental private-public 
partnership that is certified by the 
community development financial 
institutions fund that is seeking early 
learning fund resources must demonstrate 
an ability to raise funding from private 
and other public entities for early 
learning facilities construction 
projects. 

(b) The department may allow the 
application of an eligible organization 
for a grant or loan from the early learning 
facilities revolving account or for a 
grant from the early learning facilities 
development account created in section 4 
of this act to be considered without the 
involvement of the nongovernmental 
private-public partnership that is 
certified by the community development 
financial institutions fund if a 
nongovernmental private-public 
partnership certified by the community 
development financial institutions fund is 
not reasonably available to the location 
of the proposed facility or if the 
eligible organization has sufficient 
ability and capacity to proceed with a 
project absent the involvement of a 
nongovernmental private-public 
partnership that is certified by the 
community development financial 
institutions fund. 

(5) The department shall monitor 
performance of the early learning 
facilities grant and loan program. Any 

nongovernmental private-public 
partnership that is certified by the 
community development financial 
institutions fund receiving state funds 
for purposes of this act shall provide 
annual reports, beginning July 1, 2018, to 
the department. The reports must include, 
but are not limited to, the following: 

(a) A list of projects funded through 
the early learning facilities grant and 
loan program for eligible organizations to 
include: 

(i) Name; 

(ii) Location; 

(iii) Grant or loan amount; 

(iv) Private match amount; 

(v) Public match amount; 

(vi) Number of early learners served; 
and 

(vii) Other elements as required by the 
department; 

(b) A demonstration of sufficient 
investment of private match funds; and 

(c) A description of how the projects 
met the criteria described in section 10 
of this act. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 7.  (1) Organizations 
eligible to receive funding from the early 
learning facilities grant and loan program 
include: 

(a) Early childhood education and 
assistance program providers; 

(b) Working connections child care 
providers who are eligible to receive 
state subsidies; 

(c) Licensed early learning centers not 
currently participating in the early 
childhood education and assistance 
program, but intending to do so; 

(d) Developers of housing and community 
facilities; 

(e) Community and technical colleges; 

(f) Educational service districts; 

(g) Local governments; 

(h) Federally recognized tribes in the 
state; and 

(i) Religiously affiliated entities. 

(2) To be eligible to receive funding 
from the early learning facilities grant 
and loan program for activities described 
in section 8(1) (b) and (c) and (2) of 



3092 JOURNAL OF THE HOUSE 

 

this act, eligible organizations and 
school districts must: 

(a) Commit to being an active 
participant in good standing with the 
early achievers program as defined by 
chapter 43.215 RCW; 

(b) Demonstrate that projects receiving 
construction, purchase, or renovation 
grants or loans less than two hundred 
thousand dollars must also: 

(i) Demonstrate that the project site 
is under the applicant's control for a 
minimum of ten years, either through 
ownership or a long-term lease; and 

(ii) Commit to using the facility 
funded by the grant or loan for the 
purposes of providing preschool or child 
care for a minimum of ten years; 

(c) Demonstrate that projects receiving 
construction, purchase, or renovation 
grants or loans of two hundred thousand 
dollars or more must also: 

(i) Demonstrate that the project site 
is under the applicant's control for a 
minimum of twenty years, either through 
ownership or a long-term lease; and 

(ii) Commit to using the facility 
funded by the grant or loan for the 
purposes of providing preschool or child 
care for a minimum of twenty years. 

(3) To be eligible to receive funding 
from the early learning facilities grant 
and loan program for activities described 
in section 8(1) (b) and (c) and (2) of 
this act, religiously affiliated entities 
must use the facility to provide child 
care and education services consistent 
with subsection (4)(a) of this section. 

(4)(a) Upon receiving a grant or loan, 
the recipient must continue to be an 
active participant and in good standing 
with the early achievers program. 

(b) If the recipient does not meet the 
conditions specified in (a) of this 
subsection, the grants shall be repaid to 
the early learning facilities revolving 
account or the early learning facilities 
development account, as directed by the 
department. So long as an eligible 
organization continues to provide an early 
learning program in the facility, the 
facility is used as authorized, and the 
eligible organization continues to be an 
active participant and in good standing 
with the early achievers program, the 
grant repayment is waived. 

(c) The department, in consultation 
with the department of early learning, 
must adopt rules to implement this 
section. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 8.  (1) Activities 
eligible for funding through the early 
learning facilities grant and loan program 
for eligible organizations include: 

(a) Facility predesign grants or loans 
of no more than ten thousand dollars to 
allow eligible organizations to secure 
professional services or consult with 
organizations certified by the community 
development financial institutions fund to 
plan for and assess the feasibility of 
early learning facilities projects or 
receive other technical assistance to 
design and develop projects for 
construction funding; 

(b) Grants or loans of no more than one 
hundred thousand dollars for minor 
renovations or repairs of existing early 
learning facilities; and 

(c) Major construction and renovation 
grants or loans and grants or loans for 
facility purchases of no more than eight 
hundred thousand dollars to create or 
expand early learning facilities. 

(2) Activities eligible for funding 
through the early learning facilities 
grant and loan program for school 
districts include major construction, 
purchase, and renovation grants or loans 
of no more than eight hundred thousand 
dollars to create or expand early learning 
facilities that received priority and 
ranking as described in section 10 of this 
act. 

(3) Beginning July 1, 2018, amounts in 
this section must be increased annually by 
the United States implicit price deflator 
for state and local government 
construction provided by the office of 
financial management. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 9.  (1) It is the 
intent of the legislature that state funds 
invested in the early learning facilities 
grant and loan program be matched by 
private or local government funding. Every 
effort shall be made to maximize funding 
available for early learning facilities 
from public schools, community colleges, 
education service districts, local 
governments, and private funders. 

(2) In the administration of the early 
learning facilities grant and loan program 
for eligible organizations, any 
nongovernmental private-public 
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partnership that is certified by the 
community development financial 
institutions fund contracted with the 
department shall award grants or loans as 
described in section 8 of this act, that 
meet the criteria described in section 10 
of this act, through an application 
process or in compliance with state and 
federal requirements of the funding 
source. 

(3) In the administration of the early 
learning facilities grant and loan program 
for school districts, the department, in 
coordination with the office of the 
superintendent of public instruction, 
shall submit a ranked and prioritized list 
of proposed purchases and major 
construction or renovation of early 
learning facilities projects for school 
districts subject to the prioritization 
methodology described in section 10 of 
this act to the office of financial 
management and the relevant legislative 
committees by December 15, 2017, and by 
September 15th of even-numbered years 
thereafter. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 10.  (1) The 
department shall convene a committee of 
early learning facilities experts to 
advise the department regarding the 
prioritization methodology of 
applications for projects described in 
section 8 of this act including no less 
than one representative each from the 
department of early learning, the 
Washington state housing finance 
commission, an organization certified by 
the community development financial 
institutions fund, and the office of the 
superintendent of public instruction. 

(2) When developing a prioritization 
methodology under this section, the 
committee shall consider, but is not 
limited to: 

(a) Projects that add part-day, full-
day, or extended day early childhood 
education and assistance program slots in 
areas with the highest unmet need; 

(b) Projects benefiting low-income 
children; 

(c) Projects located in low-income 
neighborhoods; 

(d) Projects that provide more access 
to the early childhood education and 
assistance program as a ratio of the 
children eligible to participate in the 
program; 

(e) Projects that are geographically 
disbursed relative to statewide need; 

(f) Projects that include new or 
renovated kitchen facilities equipped to 
support the use of from scratch, modified 
scratch, or other cooking methods that 
enhance overall student nutrition; 

(g) Projects that balance mixed-use 
development and rural locations; and 

(h) Projects that maximize resources 
available from the state with funding from 
other public and private organizations, 
including the use of state lands or 
facilities. 

(3) Committee members shall serve 
without compensation, but may request 
reimbursement for travel expenses as 
provided in RCW 43.03.050 and 43.03.060. 

(4) Committee members are not liable to 
the state, the early learning facilities 
revolving account, the early learning 
facilities development account, or to any 
other person, as a result of their 
activities, whether ministerial or 
discretionary, as members except for 
willful dishonesty or intentional 
violation of the law. 

(5) The department may purchase 
liability insurance for members and may 
indemnify these persons against the claims 
of others. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 11.  When funding is 
provided in the previous biennium, the 
department, in collaboration with the 
department of early learning, shall submit 
a report no later than December 1st of 
even-numbered years, to the governor and 
the appropriate committees of the 
legislature that provides an update on the 
status of the early learning facilities 
grant and loan program that includes, but 
is not limited to: 

(1) The total amount of funds, by grant 
and loan, spent or contracted to be spent; 
and 

(2) A list of projects awarded funding 
including, but not limited to, information 
about whether the project is a renovation 
or new construction or some other 
category, where the project is located, 
and the number of slots the project 
supports. 

Sec. 12.  RCW 43.84.092 and 2016 c 194 
s 5, 2016 c 161 s 20, and 2016 c 112 s 4 
are each reenacted and amended to read as 
follows: 
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(1) All earnings of investments of 
surplus balances in the state treasury 
shall be deposited to the treasury income 
account, which account is hereby 
established in the state treasury. 

(2) The treasury income account shall 
be utilized to pay or receive funds 
associated with federal programs as 
required by the federal cash management 
improvement act of 1990. The treasury 
income account is subject in all respects 
to chapter 43.88 RCW, but no appropriation 
is required for refunds or allocations of 
interest earnings required by the cash 
management improvement act. Refunds of 
interest to the federal treasury required 
under the cash management improvement act 
fall under RCW 43.88.180 and shall not 
require appropriation. The office of 
financial management shall determine the 
amounts due to or from the federal 
government pursuant to the cash management 
improvement act. The office of financial 
management may direct transfers of funds 
between accounts as deemed necessary to 
implement the provisions of the cash 
management improvement act, and this 
subsection. Refunds or allocations shall 
occur prior to the distributions of 
earnings set forth in subsection (4) of 
this section. 

(3) Except for the provisions of RCW 
43.84.160, the treasury income account may 
be utilized for the payment of purchased 
banking services on behalf of treasury 
funds including, but not limited to, 
depository, safekeeping, and disbursement 
functions for the state treasury and 
affected state agencies. The treasury 
income account is subject in all respects 
to chapter 43.88 RCW, but no appropriation 
is required for payments to financial 
institutions. Payments shall occur prior 
to distribution of earnings set forth in 
subsection (4) of this section. 

(4) Monthly, the state treasurer shall 
distribute the earnings credited to the 
treasury income account. The state 
treasurer shall credit the general fund 
with all the earnings credited to the 
treasury income account except: 

(a) The following accounts and funds 
shall receive their proportionate share of 
earnings based upon each account's and 
fund's average daily balance for the 
period: The aeronautics account, the 
aircraft search and rescue account, the 
Alaskan Way viaduct replacement project 
account, the brownfield redevelopment 
trust fund account, the budget 
stabilization account, the capital vessel 

replacement account, the capitol building 
construction account, the Cedar River 
channel construction and operation 
account, the Central Washington University 
capital projects account, the charitable, 
educational, penal and reformatory 
institutions account, the Chehalis basin 
account, the cleanup settlement account, 
the Columbia river basin water supply 
development account, the Columbia river 
basin taxable bond water supply 
development account, the Columbia river 
basin water supply revenue recovery 
account, the common school construction 
fund, the community forest trust account, 
the connecting Washington account, the 
county arterial preservation account, the 
county criminal justice assistance 
account, the deferred compensation 
administrative account, the deferred 
compensation principal account, the 
department of licensing services account, 
the department of retirement systems 
expense account, the developmental 
disabilities community trust account, the 
diesel idle reduction account, the 
drinking water assistance account, the 
drinking water assistance administrative 
account, the drinking water assistance 
repayment account, the early learning 
facilities development account, the early 
learning facilities revolving account, the 
Eastern Washington University capital 
projects account, the Interstate 405 
express toll lanes operations account, the 
education construction fund, the education 
legacy trust account, the election 
account, the electric vehicle charging 
infrastructure account, the energy freedom 
account, the energy recovery act account, 
the essential rail assistance account, The 
Evergreen State College capital projects 
account, the federal forest revolving 
account, the ferry bond retirement fund, 
the freight mobility investment account, 
the freight mobility multimodal account, 
the grade crossing protective fund, the 
public health services account, the high 
capacity transportation account, the state 
higher education construction account, the 
higher education construction account, the 
highway bond retirement fund, the highway 
infrastructure account, the highway safety 
fund, the high occupancy toll lanes 
operations account, the hospital safety 
net assessment fund, the industrial 
insurance premium refund account, the 
judges' retirement account, the judicial 
retirement administrative account, the 
judicial retirement principal account, the 
local leasehold excise tax account, the 
local real estate excise tax account, the 
local sales and use tax account, the 
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marine resources stewardship trust 
account, the medical aid account, the 
mobile home park relocation fund, the 
money-purchase retirement savings 
administrative account, the money-
purchase retirement savings principal 
account, the motor vehicle fund, the 
motorcycle safety education account, the 
multimodal transportation account, the 
multiuse roadway safety account, the 
municipal criminal justice assistance 
account, the natural resources deposit 
account, the oyster reserve land account, 
the pension funding stabilization account, 
the perpetual surveillance and maintenance 
account, the pollution liability insurance 
agency underground storage tank revolving 
account, the public employees' retirement 
system plan 1 account, the public 
employees' retirement system combined plan 
2 and plan 3 account, the public 
facilities construction loan revolving 
account beginning July 1, 2004, the public 
health supplemental account, the public 
works assistance account, the Puget Sound 
capital construction account, the Puget 
Sound ferry operations account, the Puget 
Sound taxpayer accountability account, the 
real estate appraiser commission account, 
the recreational vehicle account, the 
regional mobility grant program account, 
the resource management cost account, the 
rural arterial trust account, the rural 
mobility grant program account, the rural 
Washington loan fund, the site closure 
account, the skilled nursing facility 
safety net trust fund, the small city 
pavement and sidewalk account, the special 
category C account, the special wildlife 
account, the state employees' insurance 
account, the state employees' insurance 
reserve account, the state investment 
board expense account, the state 
investment board commingled trust fund 
accounts, the state patrol highway 
account, the state route number 520 civil 
penalties account, the state route number 
520 corridor account, the state wildlife 
account, the supplemental pension account, 
the Tacoma Narrows toll bridge account, 
the teachers' retirement system plan 1 
account, the teachers' retirement system 
combined plan 2 and plan 3 account, the 
tobacco prevention and control account, 
the tobacco settlement account, the toll 
facility bond retirement account, the 
transportation 2003 account (nickel 
account), the transportation equipment 
fund, the transportation fund, the 
transportation future funding program 
account, the transportation improvement 
account, the transportation improvement 
board bond retirement account, the 

transportation infrastructure account, 
the transportation partnership account, 
the traumatic brain injury account, the 
tuition recovery trust fund, the 
University of Washington bond retirement 
fund, the University of Washington 
building account, the volunteer 
firefighters' and reserve officers' relief 
and pension principal fund, the volunteer 
firefighters' and reserve officers' 
administrative fund, the Washington 
judicial retirement system account, the 
Washington law enforcement officers' and 
firefighters' system plan 1 retirement 
account, the Washington law enforcement 
officers' and firefighters' system plan 2 
retirement account, the Washington public 
safety employees' plan 2 retirement 
account, the Washington school employees' 
retirement system combined plan 2 and 3 
account, the Washington state health 
insurance pool account, the Washington 
state patrol retirement account, the 
Washington State University building 
account, the Washington State University 
bond retirement fund, the water pollution 
control revolving administration account, 
the water pollution control revolving 
fund, the Western Washington University 
capital projects account, the Yakima 
integrated plan implementation account, 
the Yakima integrated plan implementation 
revenue recovery account, and the Yakima 
integrated plan implementation taxable 
bond account. Earnings derived from 
investing balances of the agricultural 
permanent fund, the normal school 
permanent fund, the permanent common 
school fund, the scientific permanent 
fund, the state university permanent fund, 
and the state reclamation revolving 
account shall be allocated to their 
respective beneficiary accounts. 

(b) Any state agency that has 
independent authority over accounts or 
funds not statutorily required to be held 
in the state treasury that deposits funds 
into a fund or account in the state 
treasury pursuant to an agreement with the 
office of the state treasurer shall 
receive its proportionate share of 
earnings based upon each account's or 
fund's average daily balance for the 
period. 

(5) In conformance with Article II, 
section 37 of the state Constitution, no 
treasury accounts or funds shall be 
allocated earnings without the specific 
affirmative directive of this section. 

Sec. 13.  RCW 43.185.050 and 2013 c 145 
s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 
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(1) The department must use moneys from 
the housing trust fund and other 
legislative appropriations to finance in 
whole or in part any loans or grant 
projects that will provide housing for 
persons and families with special housing 
needs and with incomes at or below fifty 
percent of the median family income for 
the county or standard metropolitan 
statistical area where the project is 
located. At least thirty percent of these 
moneys used in any given funding cycle 
shall be for the benefit of projects 
located in rural areas of the state as 
defined by the department. If the 
department determines that it has not 
received an adequate number of suitable 
applications for rural projects during any 
given funding cycle, the department may 
allocate unused moneys for projects in 
nonrural areas of the state. 

(2) Activities eligible for assistance 
from the housing trust fund and other 
legislative appropriations include, but 
are not limited to: 

(a) New construction, rehabilitation, 
or acquisition of low and very low-income 
housing units; 

(b) Rent subsidies; 

(c) Matching funds for social services 
directly related to providing housing for 
special-need tenants in assisted projects; 

(d) Technical assistance, design and 
finance services and consultation, and 
administrative costs for eligible 
nonprofit community or neighborhood-based 
organizations; 

(e) Administrative costs for housing 
assistance groups or organizations when 
such grant or loan will substantially 
increase the recipient's access to housing 
funds other than those available under 
this chapter; 

(f) Shelters and related services for 
the homeless, including emergency shelters 
and overnight youth shelters; 

(g) Mortgage subsidies, including 
temporary rental and mortgage payment 
subsidies to prevent homelessness; 

(h) Mortgage insurance guarantee or 
payments for eligible projects; 

(i) Down payment or closing cost 
assistance for eligible first-time home 
buyers; 

(j) Acquisition of housing units for 
the purpose of preservation as low-income 
or very low-income housing; and 

(k) Projects making housing more 
accessible to families with members who 
have disabilities. 

(3) Preference shall be given for 
projects that include an early learning 
facility. 

(4) Legislative appropriations from 
capital bond proceeds may be used only for 
the costs of projects authorized under 
subsection (2)(a), (i), and (j) of this 
section, and not for the administrative 
costs of the department. 

(((4))) (5) Moneys from repayment of 
loans from appropriations from capital 
bond proceeds may be used for all 
activities necessary for the proper 
functioning of the housing assistance 
program except for activities authorized 
under subsection (2)(b) and (c) of this 
section. 

(((5))) (6) Administrative costs 
associated with application, 
distribution, and project development 
activities of the department may not 
exceed three percent of the annual funds 
available for the housing assistance 
program. Reappropriations must not be 
included in the calculation of the annual 
funds available for determining the 
administrative costs. 

(((6))) (7) Administrative costs 
associated with compliance and monitoring 
activities of the department may not 
exceed one-quarter of one percent annually 
of the contracted amount of state 
investment in the housing assistance 
program. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 14.  Sections 2 
through 11 of this act are each added to 
chapter 43.31 RCW. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 15.  This act is 
necessary for the immediate preservation 
of the public peace, health, or safety, or 
support of the state government and its 
existing public institutions, and takes 
effect immediately." 

Correct the title. 

 Representatives Kagi and Smith spoke in favor of the 
adoption of the striking amendment (613). 

 
Amendment (613) was adopted. 
 
The bill was ordered engrossed. 
 
There being no objection, the rules were suspended, the 

second reading considered the third and the bill was placed 
on final passage. 
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 Representatives Kagi and Dent spoke in favor of the 
passage of the bill. 

 
The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 

the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Engrossed Second Substitute House Bill No. 1777. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Engrossed Second Substitute House Bill No. 1777, and the 
bill passed the House by the following vote: Yeas, 79; Nays, 
15; Absent, 0; Excused, 4. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, 
Cody, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, 
Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, Griffey, Haler, Hansen, 
Harmsworth, Harris, Hudgins, Irwin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, 
Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kristiansen, 
Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, McBride, 
McCabe, McDonald, Muri, Nealey, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-
Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pollet, 
Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, 
Sells, Senn, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, 
Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Tharinger, 
Valdez, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie and Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives Buys, Condotta, Dye, 
Jenkin, Kretz, Maycumber, McCaslin, Pike, Schmick, Shea, 
Taylor, Van Werven, Vick, Volz and Young. 
 Excused: Representatives Hargrove, Hayes, Holy and 
Morris. 
 

ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 
NO. 1777, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 

 
THIRD READING 

 
SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1624, by House 

Committee on Appropriations (originally sponsored by 
Representatives Senn, Dent, Kagi, Lytton, Farrell, 
Pettigrew, Hudgins, Goodman, Frame and Slatter) 

 
Concerning working connections child care eligibility 

for vulnerable children. 
 
The bill was read the third time. 
 
 Representatives Senn and Dent spoke in favor of the 

passage of the bill. 
 
The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 

the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1624. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Substitute House Bill No. 1624, and the bill passed the 
House by the following vote:  Yeas, 80; Nays, 14; Absent, 
0; Excused, 4. 

 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chapman, Clibborn, Cody, 
DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, 
Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, Griffey, Haler, Hansen, 
Harmsworth, Hudgins, Irwin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, 
Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kristiansen, 
Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Maycumber, McBride, 
McCabe, McDonald, Muri, Nealey, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-
Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pollet, 
Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, 
Sells, Senn, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, 
Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Tharinger, 
Valdez, Van Werven, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie and 
Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives Chandler, Condotta, Dye, 
Harris, Jenkin, Kretz, Manweller, McCaslin, Pike, Schmick, 
Shea, Taylor, Vick and Young. 
 Excused: Representatives Hargrove, Hayes, Holy and 
Morris. 

 
 SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1624, having 

received the necessary constitutional majority, was declared 
passed. 

 
HOUSE BILL NO. 1716, by Representatives Hudgins 

and Manweller 
 
Creating the construction registration inspection 

account as a dedicated account to fund contractor 
registration and compliance, manufactured and mobile 
homes, recreational and commercial vehicles, factory 
built housing and commercial structures, elevators, 
lifting devices, and moving walks. 

 
The bill was read the third time. 
 
 Representatives Hudgins and Manweller spoke in favor 

of the passage of the bill. 
 
The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 

the question before the House to be the final passage of 
House Bill No. 1716. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of House 
Bill No. 1716, and the bill passed the House by the following 
vote:  Yeas, 94; Nays, 0; Absent, 0; Excused, 4. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, 
Dye, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Harmsworth, Harris, Hudgins, 
Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, 
Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, 
Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, Maycumber, 
McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, Muri, Nealey, 
Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, 
Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, 
Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, 
Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, 
Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Taylor, Tharinger, Valdez, Van 
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Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and 
Mr. Speaker. 
 Excused: Representatives Hargrove, Hayes, Holy and 
Morris. 

 
 HOUSE BILL NO. 1716, having received the necessary 

constitutional majority, was declared passed. 
 
With the consent of the House, the bills previously acted 

upon were immediately transmitted to the Senate. 
 
There being no objection, the House reverted to the sixth 

order of business. 
 

SECOND READING 
 

HOUSE BILL NO. 1140, by Representatives Jinkins, 
Rodne and Ormsby  

 
Extending surcharges on court filing fees for deposit 

in the judicial stabilization trust account to July 1, 2021. 
 

 The bill was read the second time. 
 
There being no objection, the rules were suspended, the 

second reading considered the third and the bill was placed 
on final passage. 

 
 Representatives Jinkins and Rodne spoke in favor of the 
passage of the bill. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
House Bill No. 1140. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of House 

Bill No. 1140, and the bill passed the House by the following 
vote:  Yeas, 79; Nays, 15; Absent, 0; Excused, 4. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Caldier, Chapman, Clibborn, Cody, 
DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, 
Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, Griffey, Haler, Hansen, 
Harmsworth, Hudgins, Irwin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, 
Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kristiansen, Lovick, 
Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, McBride, McCabe, 
McDonald, Muri, Nealey, Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, 
Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pollet, Reeves, 
Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, 
Sells, Senn, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, 
Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Tharinger, 
Valdez, Vick, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives Buys, Chandler, Condotta, 
Harris, Jenkin, Kraft, Kretz, Maycumber, McCaslin, Pike, 
Shea, Taylor, Van Werven, Volz and J. Walsh. 
 Excused: Representatives Hargrove, Hayes, Holy and 
Morris. 
 

HOUSE BILL NO. 1140, having received the necessary 
constitutional majority, was declared passed.  

 

HOUSE BILL NO. 1406, by Representatives Barkis, 
Blake, Chandler, Fitzgibbon and Wilcox  

 
Adjusting the surface mining funding structure. 
 

 The bill was read the second time. 
 
There being no objection, the rules were suspended, the 

second reading considered the third and the bill was placed 
on final passage. 

 
 Representatives Barkis and Blake spoke in favor of the 
passage of the bill. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
House Bill No. 1406. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of House 

Bill No. 1406, and the bill passed the House by the following 
vote:  Yeas, 94; Nays, 0; Absent, 0; Excused, 4. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, 
Dye, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Harmsworth, Harris, Hudgins, 
Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, 
Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, 
Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, Maycumber, 
McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, Muri, Nealey, 
Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, 
Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, 
Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, 
Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, 
Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Taylor, Tharinger, Valdez, Van 
Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and 
Mr. Speaker. 
 Excused: Representatives Hargrove, Hayes, Holy and 
Morris. 
 

HOUSE BILL NO. 1406, having received the necessary 
constitutional majority, was declared passed.  

 
THIRD ENGROSSED SENATE BILL NO. 5517, by 

Senators Wilson, Rivers, Cleveland, Hobbs, King, 
Sheldon, Miloscia, Brown, Angel, Warnick, Keiser and 
Schoesler  

 
Concerning rail dependent uses for purposes of the 

growth management act and related development 
regulations. 

 
 The bill was read the second time. 

 
There being no objection, the rules were suspended, the 

second reading considered the third and the bill was placed 
on final passage. 

 
 Representatives Fitzgibbon and Pike spoke in favor of 
the passage of the bill. 
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 Representative Taylor spoke against the passage of the 
bill. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of Third 
Engrossed Senate Bill No. 5517. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of Third 

Engrossed Senate Bill No. 5517, and the bill passed the 
House by the following vote:  Yeas, 82; Nays, 12; Absent, 
0; Excused, 4. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Barkis, Blake, Buys, 
Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, Clibborn, Cody, Condotta, 
DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, 
Graves, Gregerson, Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Harmsworth, 
Harris, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kilduff, 
Kirby, Klippert, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, 
Lytton, MacEwen, Manweller, Maycumber, McBride, 
McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, Muri, Nealey, Orcutt, Ortiz-
Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Reeves, 
Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, 
Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Steele, 
Stokesbary, Sullivan, Tarleton, Tharinger, Valdez, Van 
Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and 
Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives Appleton, Bergquist, 
Goodman, Kagi, Kloba, Macri, Ormsby, Pollet, Ryu, 
Stanford, Stonier and Taylor. 
 Excused: Representatives Hargrove, Hayes, Holy and 
Morris. 
 

THIRD ENGROSSED SENATE BILL NO. 5517, 
having received the necessary constitutional majority, was 
declared passed.  

 
ENGROSSED SENATE BILL NO. 5646, by Senators 

Honeyford, King, Chase, Keiser and Conway  
 
Concerning services provided by residential 

habilitation centers. 
 

 The bill was read the second time. 
 
There being no objection, the rules were suspended, the 

second reading considered the third and the bill was placed 
on final passage. 

 
 Representatives Kagi, Smith, Dent, Appleton and 
Johnson spoke in favor of the passage of the bill. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Engrossed Senate Bill No. 5646. 

 
 

ROLL CALL 
 
The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 

Engrossed Senate Bill No. 5646, and the bill passed the 

House by the following vote:  Yeas, 93; Nays, 1; Absent, 0; 
Excused, 4. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, 
Dye, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Harmsworth, Harris, Hudgins, 
Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, 
Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, 
Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, Maycumber, 
McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, Muri, Nealey, 
Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, 
Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, 
Ryu, Santos, Schmick, Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, 
Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, 
Sullivan, Tarleton, Taylor, Tharinger, Valdez, Van Werven, 
Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and Mr. 
Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representative Sawyer. 
 Excused: Representatives Hargrove, Hayes, Holy and 
Morris. 
 

ENGROSSED SENATE BILL NO. 5646, having 
received the necessary constitutional majority, was declared 
passed.  

 
With the consent of the House, the bills previously acted 

upon were immediately transmitted to the Senate. 
  
There being no objection, the House reverted to the third 

order of business. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 
 

June 29, 2017 
MR. SPEAKER: 
 
The Senate has passed: 
 

SENATE BILL NO. 5252, 
ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 

5254, 
ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5303, 
ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5838, 

SECOND ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 
5890, 

SENATE BILL NO. 5969, 
 

and the same are herewith transmitted. 
 

Hunter G. Goodman, Secretary 
 
There being no objection, the House advanced to the 

fourth order of business. 
 

INTRODUCTION & FIRST READING 
 

HB 2240 by Representative Tharinger 
 
AN ACT Relating to providing continuity for state-
funded capital budget activities by making 2015-2017 
appropriations for supplemental capital projects, 2017-
2019 appropriations for previously authorized capital 
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projects, and 2017-2019 appropriations for oversight 
and review of projects and facilities; amending RCW 
70.340.130 and 28B.10.027; amending 2015 3rd sp.s. c 
3 ss 1002, 1026, 1028, 6005, 3118, 3101, 3198, 3200, 
3202, 3204, 3197, 3188, 3187, and 5034 (uncodified); 
amending 2016 sp.s. c 35 ss 1008, 1015, 1016, 2011, 
3018, and 5004 (uncodified); reenacting and amending 
RCW 43.19.501; adding new sections to 2015 3rd sp.s. 
c 3 (uncodified); creating new sections; making 
appropriations; providing an expiration date; and 
declaring an emergency. 

 
Referred to Committee on Capital Budget. 

 
HB 2241 by Representative DeBolt 

 
AN ACT Relating to the capital budget; making 
appropriations and authorizing expenditures for capital 
improvements; amending RCW 70.340.130, 
28B.10.027, and 28B.50.360; amending 2015 3rd sp.s. 
c 3 ss 1002, 1026, 1028, 6005, 3118, 3101, 3198, 3200, 
3202, 3204, 3197, 3188, 3187, and 5034 (uncodified); 
amending 2016 sp.s. c 35 ss 1008, 1015, 1016, 2011, 
3018, 3026, and 5004 (uncodified); reenacting and 
amending RCW 43.19.501; adding new sections to 
2015 3rd sp.s. c 3 (uncodified); creating new sections; 
making appropriations; providing an expiration date; 
and declaring an emergency. 

 
Referred to Committee on Capital Budget. 

 
HB 2242 by Representatives Sullivan, Harris, Lytton and 

Taylor 
 
AN ACT Relating to funding fully the state's program 
of basic education by providing equitable education 
opportunities through reform of state and local 
education contributions; amending RCW 28A.150.410, 
28A.400.205, 28A.400.200, 84.52.053, 84.52.0531, 
84.52.0531, 28A.500.010, 28A.500.050, 84.52.065, 
84.55.010, 84.52.043, 84.52.043, 84.48.080, 84.52.070, 
84.55.070, 84.69.020, 84.36.381, 84.36.630, 84.52.067, 
84.52.825, 79.64.110, 28A.150.200, 28A.150.260, 
28A.165.005, 28A.165.015, 28A.165.055, 
28A.150.390, 28A.150.392, 28A.185.020, 
28A.150.1981, 28A.150.220, 28A.320.330, 
28A.505.140, 28A.505.100, 28A.505.040, 
28A.505.050, 28A.505.060, 41.59.935, 41.05.021, 
41.05.022, 41.05.026, 41.05.050, 41.05.055, 41.05.075, 
41.05.130, 41.05.143, 41.05.670, 28A.400.270, 
28A.400.275, 28A.400.280, 28A.400.350, 41.56.500, 
41.59.105, 48.02.210, 28A.545.030, 28A.545.070, and 
28A.510.250; reenacting and amending RCW 
84.48.110, 84.55.092, 41.05.011, and 41.05.120; 
adding new sections to chapter 28A.150 RCW; adding 
new sections to chapter 28A.415 RCW; adding a new 
section to chapter 28A.505 RCW; adding a new section 
to chapter 28A.500 RCW; adding new sections to 
chapter 28A.300 RCW; adding a new section to chapter 
43.09 RCW; adding a new section to chapter 28A.320 
RCW; adding new sections to chapter 28A.400 RCW; 
adding new sections to chapter 41.56 RCW; adding 

new sections to chapter 41.59 RCW; adding a new 
section to chapter 41.05 RCW; creating new sections; 
recodifying RCW 28A.300.600, 28A.300.602, 
28A.300.604, and 28A.500.050; repealing RCW 
28A.500.020, 28A.500.030, 28A.150.261, 
28A.400.201, 28A.415.020, 28A.415.023, 
28A.415.024, and 28A.415.025; repealing 2015 c 2 s 2; 
repealing 2015 3rd sp.s. c 38 ss 1, 3, and 4, and 2015 c 
2 ss 1, 4, and 5 (uncodified); providing effective dates; 
providing expiration dates; and declaring an 
emergency. 

 
 

 
HB 2243 by Representatives McCaslin and Barkis 

 
AN ACT Relating to the siting of schools and school 
facilities; and adding a new section to chapter 36.70A 
RCW. 

 
SB 5252 by Senators Angel and Wilson 

 
AN ACT Relating to measuring the effectiveness of 
document recording fee surcharge funds that support 
homeless programs; amending RCW 43.185C.040; and 
creating a new section. 

 
Referred to Committee on Appropriations. 

 
E2SSB 5254 by Senate Committee on Ways & Means 

(originally sponsored by Senators Fain, Palumbo, 
Zeiger, Angel, Hobbs and Mullet) 

 
AN ACT Relating to ensuring adequacy of buildable 
lands and zoning in urban growth areas and providing 
funding for low-income housing and homelessness 
programs; amending RCW 36.70A.115, 36.70A.215, 
36.70A.070, 47.80.023, 36.70A.210, 43.62.035, 
36.22.179, 82.46.037, 43.185C.030, 43.185C.040, 
43.185C.160, 36.22.178, 36.22.1791, 43.185C.240, 
43.21C.440, 43.21C.229, and 82.14.530; adding a new 
section to chapter 36.70A RCW; adding a new section 
to chapter 43.185C RCW; adding a new chapter to Title 
84 RCW; and creating new sections. 
 

ESSB 5303 by Senate Committee on Natural Resources 
& Parks (originally sponsored by Senators 
Honeyford, Rolfes, Chase, Hawkins, Warnick, 
Bailey and Ranker) 

 
AN ACT Relating to aquatic invasive species 
management; amending RCW 43.43.400, 77.120.110, 
82.16.020, 77.120.070, 77.135.160, 77.120.010, 
77.135.110, and 77.135.120; reenacting and amending 
RCW 88.02.640, 88.02.640, 77.15.160, and 
77.135.010; adding new sections to chapter 77.135 
RCW; adding new sections to chapter 77.120 RCW; 
creating a new section; repealing RCW 77.12.879; 
prescribing penalties; providing an effective date; and 
providing an expiration date. 
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Referred to Committee on Agriculture & Natural 
Resources. 

 
ESSB 5838 by Senate Committee on Ways & Means 

(originally sponsored by Senators Rossi, Kuderer, 
Palumbo, Braun, Hunt, Fain, O'Ban, Hawkins, 
Brown, Sheldon, Rivers, Zeiger, Angel, Bailey, 
Honeyford, Miloscia, Walsh, Wilson, Becker, 
Warnick, Mullet and Hobbs) 

 
AN ACT Relating to the capital construction of and 
bonding for addressing the facilities maintenance 
backlog for the state parks and recreation commission; 
and adding a new chapter to Title 79A RCW. 

 
Referred to Committee on Capital Budget. 

 
2ESSB 5890 by Senate Committee on Ways & Means 

(originally sponsored by Senators O'Ban, Braun 
and Rolfes) 

 
AN ACT Relating to foster care and adoption support; 
amending RCW 74.13.270, 74.15.125, 74.15.110, 
13.34.136, 74.13A.025, 74.13A.030, 74.13A.047, and 
28B.118.010; reenacting and amending RCW 
13.34.138 and 13.34.145; adding a new section to 
chapter 41.04 RCW; adding a new section to chapter 
43.06 RCW; adding a new section to chapter 74.13 
RCW; creating new sections; repealing RCW 
74.13.107, 74.12.037, 43.131.415, and 43.131.416; 
providing effective dates; providing an expiration date; 
and declaring an emergency. 

 
Referred to Committee on Appropriations. 

 
There being no objection, the bills listed on the day’s 

introduction sheet under the fourth order of business were 
referred to the committees so designated, with the exception 
of the following bills: 

 
ENGROSSED HOUSE BILL NO. 2242, 

HOUSE BILL NO. 2243, 
SENATE BILL NO. 5252, 

ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE SENATE 
BILL NO. 5254, 

ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 
5303, 

ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 
5838, 

SECOND ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE 
BILL NO. 5890, 

 
which were read the first time, and under suspension of the 
rules, were placed on the second reading calendar. 

 
The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) called 

upon Representative Stanford to preside. 
 
There being no objection, the House reverted to the third 

order of business. 
 

MESSAGE FROM THE SENATE 

 
June 29, 2017 

MR. SPEAKER: 
 
The Senate has passed: 
 
SECOND ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE SENATE 

BILL NO. 5239, 
ENGROSSED SENATE BILL NO. 5375, 
SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5901, 

 
and the same are herewith transmitted. 
 

Hunter G. Goodman, Secretary 
 
There being no objection, the House advanced to the 

fourth order of business. 
 

SUPPLEMENTAL INTRODUCTION & FIRST 
READING 

 
SSB 5901 by Senate Committee on Ways & Means 

(originally sponsored by Senator Braun) 
 
AN ACT Relating to eligibility for the early childhood 
education and assistance program; and amending RCW 
43.215.456. 

 
Referred to Committee on Appropriations. 

 
SB 5969 by Senators Keiser, Braun, Hobbs, Mullet and 

Conway 
 
AN ACT Relating to increasing transparency in public 
employee collective bargaining through the posting of 
the content of bargaining agreements and meetings of 
the joint committee of employment relations; amending 
RCW 41.80.010; adding a new section to chapter 43.88 
RCW; and adding a new section to chapter 41.80 RCW. 

 
There being no objection, the bills listed on the day’s 

supplemental introduction sheet under the fourth order of 
business were read the first time, and under suspension of 
the rules, were placed on the second reading calendar. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Stanford presiding) called 
upon Representative Lovick to preside. 

 
There being no objection, the House reverted to the third 

order of business. 
 

MESSAGES FROM THE SENATE 
 

June 29, 2017 
 

MR. SPEAKER: 
 
The Senate has passed: 
 

SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1624, 
HOUSE BILL NO. 1716, 

 
and the same are herewith transmitted. 
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Hunter G. Goodman, Secretary 

 
June 29, 2017 

 
MR. SPEAKER: 
 
The President has signed: 
 

THIRD ENGROSSED SENATE BILL NO. 5517, 
ENGROSSED SENATE BILL NO. 5646, 

 
and the same are herewith transmitted. 
 

Hunter G. Goodman, Secretary 
 
There being no objection, the House advanced to the 

sixth order of business. 
 

SECOND READING 
 

HOUSE BILL NO. 1597, by Representatives Blake, 
Kretz and Doglio 

 
Increasing revenue to the state wildlife account by 

increasing commercial fishing license fees and 
streamlining wholesale fish dealing, buying, and selling 
requirements. 

 
 The bill was read the second time. 

 
There being no objection, Substitute House Bill No. 

1597 was substituted for House Bill No. 1597 and the 
substitute bill was placed on the second reading calendar. 

 
SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1597 was read the 

second time. 
 
Representative Buys moved the adoption of the striking 

amendment (630): 
 

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  (1) The 
legislature finds that the commercial 
fishing industry is a benefit to the state 
as a whole, but particularly to coastal 
communities where it creates and sustains 
opportunities for employment. Maintaining 
a stable and economically viable 
commercial fishing industry requires: 

(a) Preserving fishing opportunities by 
providing a fee structure for all 
commercial fishing permits that is not 
overly burdensome on the fishing industry; 
and 

(b) Avoiding a strain on fish resources 
beyond sustainable spawning needs. 

(2) The legislature intends to balance 
those needs by making certain adjustments 
to commercial fishing fees. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 77.08.010 and 2016 c 2 s 2 
(Initiative Measure No. 1401) are each 
reenacted and amended to read as follows: 

The definitions in this section apply 
throughout this title or rules adopted 
under this title unless the context 
clearly requires otherwise. 

(1) (("Anadromous game fish buyer" 
means a person who purchases or sells 
steelhead trout and other anadromous game 
fish harvested by Indian fishers lawfully 
exercising fishing rights reserved by 
federal statute, treaty, or executive 
order, under conditions prescribed by rule 
of the director. 

(2))) "Angling gear" means a line 
attached to a rod and reel capable of being 
held in hand while landing the fish or a 
handheld line operated without rod or 
reel. 

(((3))) (2) "Bag limit" means the 
maximum number of game animals, game 
birds, or game fish which may be taken, 
caught, killed, or possessed by a person, 
as specified by rule of the commission for 
a particular period of time, or as to size, 
sex, or species. 

(((4))) (3) "Building" means a private 
domicile, garage, barn, or public or 
commercial building. 

(((5))) (4) "Closed area" means a place 
where the hunting of some or all species 
of wild animals or wild birds is 
prohibited. 

(((6))) (5) "Closed season" means all 
times, manners of taking, and places or 
waters other than those established by 
rule of the commission as an open 
season. "Closed season" also means all 
hunting, fishing, taking, or possession of 
game animals, game birds, game fish, food 
fish, or shellfish that do not conform to 
the special restrictions or physical 
descriptions established by rule of the 
commission as an open season or that have 
not otherwise been deemed legal to hunt, 
fish, take, harvest, or possess by rule of 
the commission as an open season. 

(((7))) (6) "Closed waters" means all 
or part of a lake, river, stream, or other 
body of water, where fishing or harvesting 
is prohibited. 



 NINTH DAY, JUNE 29, 2017 3103 

 

(((8))) (7) "Commercial" means related 
to or connected with buying, selling, or 
bartering. 

(((9))) (8) "Commission" means the 
state fish and wildlife commission. 

(((10))) (9) "Concurrent waters of the 
Columbia river" means those waters of the 
Columbia river that coincide with the 
Washington-Oregon state boundary. 

(((11))) (10) "Contraband" means any 
property that is unlawful to produce or 
possess. 

(((12))) (11) "Covered animal species" 
means any species of elephant, rhinoceros, 
tiger, lion, leopard, cheetah, pangolin, 
marine turtle, shark, or ray either: (a) 
Listed in appendix I or appendix II of the 
convention on international trade in 
endangered species of wild flora and 
fauna; or (b) listed as critically 
endangered, endangered, or vulnerable on 
the international union for conservation 
of nature and natural resources red list 
of threatened species. 

(((13))) (12) "Covered animal species 
part or product" means any item that 
contains, or is wholly or partially made 
from, any covered animal species. 

(((14))) (13) "Deleterious exotic 
wildlife" means species of the animal 
kingdom not native to Washington and 
designated as dangerous to the environment 
or wildlife of the state. 

(((15))) (14) "Department" means the 
department of fish and wildlife. 

(((16))) (15) "Director" means the 
director of fish and wildlife. 

(((17))) (16) "Distribute" or 
"distribution" means either a change in 
possession for consideration or a change 
in legal ownership. 

(((18))) (17) "Endangered species" 
means wildlife designated by the 
commission as seriously threatened with 
extinction. 

(((19))) (18) "Ex officio fish and 
wildlife officer" means: 

(a) A commissioned officer of a 
municipal, county, or state agency having 
as its primary function the enforcement of 
criminal laws in general, while the 
officer is acting in the respective 
jurisdiction of that agency; 

(b) An officer or special agent 
commissioned by one of the following: The 

national marine fisheries service; the 
Washington state parks and recreation 
commission; the United States fish and 
wildlife service; the Washington state 
department of natural resources; the 
United States forest service; or the 
United States parks service, if the agent 
or officer is in the respective 
jurisdiction of the primary commissioning 
agency and is acting under a mutual law 
enforcement assistance agreement between 
the department and the primary 
commissioning agency; 

(c) A commissioned fish and wildlife 
peace officer from another state who meets 
the training standards set by the 
Washington state criminal justice training 
commission pursuant to RCW 10.93.090, 
43.101.080, and 43.101.200, and who is 
acting under a mutual law enforcement 
assistance agreement between the 
department and the primary commissioning 
agency; or 

(d) A Washington state tribal police 
officer who successfully completes the 
requirements set forth under RCW 
43.101.157, is employed by a tribal nation 
that has complied with RCW 10.92.020(2) 
(a) and (b), and is acting under a mutual 
law enforcement assistance agreement 
between the department and the tribal 
government. 

(((20))) (19) "Fish" includes all 
species classified as game fish or food 
fish by statute or rule, as well as all 
fin fish not currently classified as food 
fish or game fish if such species exist in 
state waters. The term "fish" includes all 
stages of development and the bodily parts 
of fish species. 

(((21))) (20) "Fish and wildlife 
officer" means a person appointed and 
commissioned by the director, with 
authority to enforce this title and rules 
adopted pursuant to this title, and other 
statutes as prescribed by the 
legislature. Fish and wildlife officer 
includes a person commissioned before June 
11, 1998, as a wildlife agent or a 
fisheries patrol officer. 

(((22))) (21) "Fish broker" means a 
person ((whose business it is to bring a 
seller of fish and shellfish and a 
purchaser of those fish and shellfish 
together. 

(23) "Fish buyer" means: 

(a) A wholesale fish dealer or a retail 
seller who directly receives fish or 
shellfish from a commercial fisher or 
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receives fish or shellfish in interstate 
or foreign commerce; or 

(b) A person engaged by a wholesale fish 
dealer who receives fish or shellfish from 
a commercial fisher)) who facilitates the 
sale or purchase of raw or frozen fish or 
shellfish on a fee or commission basis, 
without assuming title to the fish or 
shellfish. 

(((24))) (22) "Fish dealer" means a 
person who engages in any activity that 
triggers the need to obtain a fish dealer 
license under RCW 77.65.280. 

(23) "Fishery" means the taking of one 
or more particular species of fish or 
shellfish with particular gear in a 
particular geographical area. 

(((25))) (24) "Food, food waste, or 
other substance" includes human and pet 
food or other waste or garbage that could 
attract large wild carnivores. 

(((26))) (25) "Freshwater" means all 
waters not defined as saltwater including, 
but not limited to, rivers upstream of the 
river mouth, lakes, ponds, and reservoirs. 

(((27))) (26) "Fur-bearing animals" 
means game animals that shall not be 
trapped except as authorized by the 
commission. 

(((28))) (27) "Fur dealer" means a 
person who purchases, receives, or resells 
raw furs for commercial purposes. 

(((29))) (28) "Game animals" means wild 
animals that shall not be hunted except as 
authorized by the commission. 

(((30))) (29) "Game birds" means wild 
birds that shall not be hunted except as 
authorized by the commission. 

(((31))) (30) "Game farm" means 
property on which wildlife is held, 
confined, propagated, hatched, fed, or 
otherwise raised for commercial purposes, 
trade, or gift. The term "game farm" does 
not include publicly owned facilities. 

(((32))) (31) "Game reserve" means a 
closed area where hunting for all wild 
animals and wild birds is prohibited. 

(((33))) (32) "Illegal items" means 
those items unlawful to be possessed. 

(((34))) (33)(a) "Intentionally feed, 
attempt to feed, or attract" means to 
purposefully or knowingly provide, leave, 
or place in, on, or about any land or 
building any food, food waste, or other 
substance that attracts or could attract 

large wild carnivores to that land or 
building. 

(b) "Intentionally feed, attempt to 
feed, or attract" does not include keeping 
food, food waste, or other substance in an 
enclosed garbage receptacle or other 
enclosed container unless specifically 
directed by a fish and wildlife officer or 
animal control authority to secure the 
receptacle or container in another manner. 

(((35))) (34) "Large wild carnivore" 
includes wild bear, cougar, and wolf. 

(((36))) (35) "License year" means the 
period of time for which a recreational 
license is valid. The license year begins 
April 1st, and ends March 31st. 

(((37))) (36) "Limited-entry license" 
means a license subject to a license 
limitation program established in chapter 
77.70 RCW. 

(37) "Limited fish seller" means a 
licensed commercial fisher who sells his 
or her fish or shellfish to anyone other 
than a wholesale fish buyer thereby 
triggering the need to obtain a limited 
fish seller endorsement under RCW 
77.65.510. 

(38) "Money" means all currency, 
script, personal checks, money orders, or 
other negotiable instruments. 

(39) "Natural person" means a human 
being. 

(40)(a) "Negligently feed, attempt to 
feed, or attract" means to provide, leave, 
or place in, on, or about any land or 
building any food, food waste, or other 
substance that attracts or could attract 
large wild carnivores to that land or 
building, without the awareness that a 
reasonable person in the same situation 
would have with regard to the likelihood 
that the food, food waste, or other 
substance could attract large wild 
carnivores to the land or building. 

(b) "Negligently feed, attempt to feed, 
or attract" does not include keeping food, 
food waste, or other substance in an 
enclosed garbage receptacle or other 
enclosed container unless specifically 
directed by a fish and wildlife officer or 
animal control authority to secure the 
receptacle or container in another manner. 

(41) "Nonresident" means a person who 
has not fulfilled the qualifications of a 
resident. 

(42) "Offshore waters" means marine 
waters of the Pacific Ocean outside the 
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territorial boundaries of the state, 
including the marine waters of other 
states and countries. 

(43) "Open season" means those times, 
manners of taking, and places or waters 
established by rule of the commission for 
the lawful hunting, fishing, taking, or 
possession of game animals, game birds, 
game fish, food fish, or shellfish that 
conform to the special restrictions or 
physical descriptions established by rule 
of the commission or that have otherwise 
been deemed legal to hunt, fish, take, or 
possess by rule of the commission. "Open 
season" includes the first and last days 
of the established time. 

(44) "Owner" means the person in whom 
is vested the ownership dominion, or title 
of the property. 

(45) "Person" means and includes an 
individual; a corporation; a public or 
private entity or organization; a local, 
state, or federal agency; all business 
organizations, including corporations and 
partnerships; or a group of two or more 
individuals acting with a common purpose 
whether acting in an individual, 
representative, or official capacity. 

(46) "Personal property" or "property" 
includes both corporeal and incorporeal 
personal property and includes, among 
other property, contraband and money. 

(47) "Personal use" means for the 
private use of the individual taking the 
fish or shellfish and not for sale or 
barter. 

(48) "Predatory birds" means wild birds 
that may be hunted throughout the year as 
authorized by the commission. 

(49) "Protected wildlife" means 
wildlife designated by the commission that 
shall not be hunted or fished. 

(50) "Raffle" means an activity in 
which tickets bearing an individual number 
are sold for not more than twenty-five 
dollars each and in which a permit or 
permits are awarded to hunt or for access 
to hunt big game animals or wild turkeys 
on the basis of a drawing from the tickets 
by the person or persons conducting the 
raffle. 

(51) "Resident" has the same meaning as 
defined in RCW 77.08.075. 

(52) (("Retail-eligible species" means 
commercially harvested salmon, crab, and 
sturgeon. 

(53))) "Saltwater" means those marine 
waters seaward of river mouths. 

(((54))) (53) "Seaweed" means marine 
aquatic plant species that are dependent 
upon the marine aquatic or tidal 
environment, and exist in either an 
attached or free floating form, and 
includes but is not limited to marine 
aquatic plants in the classes Chlorophyta, 
Phaeophyta, and Rhodophyta. 

(((55))) (54) "Senior" means a person 
seventy years old or older. 

(((56))) (55) "Shark fin" means a raw, 
dried, or otherwise processed detached fin 
or tail of a shark. 

(((57))) (56)(a) "Shark fin derivative 
product" means any product intended for 
use by humans or animals that is derived 
in whole or in part from shark fins or 
shark fin cartilage. 

(b) "Shark fin derivative product" does 
not include a drug approved by the United 
States food and drug administration and 
available by prescription only or medical 
device or vaccine approved by the United 
States food and drug administration. 

(((58))) (57) "Shellfish" means those 
species of marine and freshwater 
invertebrates that have been classified 
and that shall not be taken or possessed 
except as authorized by rule of the 
commission. The term "shellfish" includes 
all stages of development and the bodily 
parts of shellfish species. 

(((59))) (58) "State waters" means all 
marine waters and fresh waters within 
ordinary high water lines and within the 
territorial boundaries of the state. 

(((60))) (59) "Taxidermist" means a 
person who, for commercial purposes, 
creates lifelike representations of fish 
and wildlife using fish and wildlife parts 
and various supporting structures. 

(((61))) (60) "To fish" and its 
derivatives means an effort to kill, 
injure, harass, harvest, or capture a fish 
or shellfish. 

(((62))) (61) "To hunt" and its 
derivatives means an effort to kill, 
injure, harass, harvest, or capture a wild 
animal or wild bird. 

(((63))) (62) "To process" and its 
derivatives mean preparing or preserving 
fish, wildlife, or shellfish. 

(((64))) (63) "To take" and its 
derivatives means to kill, injure, 
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harvest, or capture a fish, shellfish, 
wild animal, bird, or seaweed. 

(((65))) (64) "To trap" and its 
derivatives means a method of hunting 
using devices to capture wild animals or 
wild birds. 

(((66))) (65) "To waste" or "to be 
wasted" means to allow any edible portion 
of any game bird, food fish, game fish, 
shellfish, or big game animal other than 
cougar to be rendered unfit for human 
consumption, or to fail to retrieve edible 
portions of such a game bird, food fish, 
game fish, shellfish, or big game animal 
other than cougar from the field. For 
purposes of this chapter, edible portions 
of game birds must include, at a minimum, 
the breast meat of those birds. Entrails, 
including the heart and liver, of any 
wildlife species are not considered 
edible. 

(((67))) (66) "Trafficking" means 
offering, attempting to engage, or 
engaging in sale, barter, or purchase of 
fish, shellfish, wildlife, or deleterious 
exotic wildlife. 

(((68))) (67) "Unclaimed" means that no 
owner of the property has been identified 
or has requested, in writing, the release 
of the property to themselves nor has the 
owner of the property designated an 
individual to receive the property or paid 
the required postage to effect delivery of 
the property. 

(((69))) (68) "Unclassified wildlife" 
means wildlife existing in Washington in 
a wild state that have not been classified 
as big game, game animals, game birds, 
predatory birds, protected wildlife, 
endangered wildlife, or deleterious exotic 
wildlife. 

(((70))) (69) "Wholesale fish 
((dealer)) buyer" means a person who((, 
acting for commercial purposes, takes 
possession or ownership of fish or 
shellfish and sells, barters, or exchanges 
or attempts to sell, barter, or exchange 
fish or shellfish that have been landed 
into the state of Washington or entered 
the state of Washington in interstate or 
foreign commerce)) engages in any fish 
buying or selling activity that triggers 
the need to obtain a wholesale fish buyer 
endorsement under RCW 77.65.340. 

(((71))) (70) "Wild animals" means 
those species of the class Mammalia whose 
members exist in Washington in a wild 
state. The term "wild animal" does not 
include feral domestic mammals or old 

world rats and mice of the family Muridae 
of the order Rodentia. 

(((72))) (71) "Wild birds" means those 
species of the class Aves whose members 
exist in Washington in a wild state. 

(((73))) (72) "Wildlife" means all 
species of the animal kingdom whose 
members exist in Washington in a wild 
state. This includes but is not limited to 
mammals, birds, reptiles, amphibians, 
fish, and invertebrates. The term 
"wildlife" does not include feral domestic 
mammals, old world rats and mice of the 
family Muridae of the order Rodentia, or 
those fish, shellfish, and marine 
invertebrates classified as food fish or 
shellfish by the director. The term 
"wildlife" includes all stages of 
development and the bodily parts of 
wildlife members. 

(((74))) (73) "Wildlife meat cutter" 
means a person who packs, cuts, processes, 
or stores wildlife for consumption for 
another for commercial purposes. 

(((75))) (74) "Youth" means a person 
fifteen years old for fishing and under 
sixteen years old for hunting. 

Sec. 3.  RCW 77.12.170 and 2016 c 30 s 
5 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) There is established in the state 
treasury the state wildlife account which 
consists of moneys received from: 

(a) Rentals or concessions of the 
department; 

(b) The sale of real or personal 
property held for department purposes, 
unless the property is seized or recovered 
through a fish, shellfish, or wildlife 
enforcement action; 

(c) The assessment of administrative 
penalties; 

(d) The sale of licenses, permits, 
tags, and stamps required by chapters 
77.32, 77.65, and 77.70 RCW((, RCW 
77.65.490,)) and application fees; 

(e) Fees for informational materials 
published by the department; 

(f) Fees for personalized vehicle, Wild 
on Washington, and Endangered Wildlife 
license plates, Washington's Wildlife 
license plate collection, and Washington's 
fish license plate collection as provided 
in chapter 46.17 RCW; 

(g) Articles or wildlife sold by the 
director under this title; 
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(h) Compensation for damage to 
department property or wildlife losses or 
contributions, gifts, or grants received 
under RCW 77.12.320. However, this 
excludes fish and shellfish overages, and 
court-ordered restitution or donations 
associated with any fish, shellfish, or 
wildlife enforcement action, as such 
moneys must be deposited pursuant to RCW 
77.15.425; 

(i) Excise tax on anadromous game fish 
collected under chapter 82.27 RCW; 

(j) The department's share of revenues 
from auctions and raffles authorized by 
the commission; 

(k) The sale of watchable wildlife 
decals under RCW 77.32.560; 

(l) Moneys received from the recreation 
access pass account created in RCW 
79A.80.090 must be dedicated to 
stewardship, operations, and maintenance 
of department lands used for public 
recreation purposes; and 

(m) Donations received by the director 
under RCW 77.12.039. 

(2) State and county officers receiving 
any moneys listed in subsection (1) of 
this section shall deposit them in the 
state treasury to be credited to the state 
wildlife account. 

Sec. 4.  RCW 77.12.177 and 2015 c 225 s 
114 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Except as provided in this title, 
state and county officers receiving the 
following moneys shall deposit them in the 
state ((general fund)) wildlife account: 

(a) The sale of commercial licenses 
required under this title((, except for 
licenses issued under RCW 77.65.490)); and 

(b) Moneys received for damages to 
((food)) fish ((or)), shellfish, or 
wildlife. 

(2) ((The director shall make weekly 
remittances to the state treasurer of 
moneys collected by the department.)) 
Beginning with fiscal year 2018, and each 
fiscal year thereafter, the director must 
determine both the total amount of fees 
deposited in the state wildlife account 
for the sale of commercial licenses 
required under this title, and the portion 
of those fees that is attributable to the 
fee increases enacted in this act. The 
director must certify these amounts to the 
state treasurer, who must transfer the 
difference between these two amounts to 
the state general fund within one month of 

the close of the fiscal year. The portion 
of those fees that is attributable to the 
fee increases enacted in this act is 
retained in the state wildlife account. 

(3) All fines and forfeitures collected 
or assessed by a district court for a 
violation of this title or rule of the 
department shall be remitted as provided 
in chapter 3.62 RCW. 

(4) Proceeds from the sale of ((food)) 
fish or shellfish taken in test fishing 
conducted by the department, to the extent 
that these proceeds exceed the estimates 
in the budget approved by the legislature, 
may be allocated as unanticipated receipts 
under RCW 43.79.270 to reimburse the 
department for unanticipated costs for 
test fishing operations in excess of the 
allowance in the budget approved by the 
legislature. 

(5) Proceeds from the sale of salmon 
carcasses and salmon eggs from state 
general funded hatcheries by the 
department shall be deposited in the 
regional fisheries enhancement group 
account established in RCW 77.95.090. 

(6) Proceeds from the sale of herring 
spawn on kelp fishery licenses by the 
department, to the extent those proceeds 
exceed estimates in the budget approved by 
the legislature, may be allocated as 
unanticipated receipts under RCW 
43.79.270. Allocations under this 
subsection shall be made only for herring 
management, enhancement, and enforcement. 

Sec. 5.  RCW 77.15.096 and 2002 c 128 s 
5 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Fish and wildlife officers may 
inspect without warrant at reasonable 
times and in a reasonable manner: 

(a) The premises, containers, fishing 
equipment, fish, seaweed, shellfish, and 
wildlife((, and records required by the 
department)) of any commercial fisher or 
wholesale dealer or fish ((buyer)) dealer; 
and 

(b) Records required by the department 
of any commercial fisher or wholesale fish 
buyer or fish dealer. 

(2) Fish and wildlife officers and ex 
officio fish and wildlife officers may 
((similarly)) inspect without warrant at 
reasonable times and in a reasonable 
manner: 

(a) The premises, containers, fishing 
equipment, fish, shellfish, ((and)) 
wildlife,(( and records required by the 
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department)) or covered animal species of 
any ((shipping agent or other person 
placing or attempting to place fish, 
shellfish, or wildlife into interstate 
commerce,)) person trafficking or 
otherwise distributing or receiving fish, 
shellfish, wildlife, or covered animal 
species; 

(b) Records required by the department 
of any person trafficking or otherwise 
distributing or receiving fish, shellfish, 
wildlife, or covered animal species; 

(c) Any cold storage plant that ((the 
department)) a fish and wildlife officer 
has probable cause to believe contains 
fish, shellfish, or wildlife((, or)); 

(d) The premises, containers, fish, 
shellfish, wildlife, or covered animal 
species of any taxidermist or fur buyer; 
or 

(e) The records required by the 
department of any taxidermist or fur 
buyer. 

(3) Fish and wildlife officers may 
inspect without warrant, at reasonable 
times and in a reasonable manner, the 
records required by the department of any 
retail outlet selling fish, shellfish, or 
wildlife, and, if the officers have 
probable cause to believe a violation of 
this title or rules of the commission has 
occurred, they may inspect without warrant 
the premises, containers, and fish, 
shellfish, and wildlife of any retail 
outlet selling fish, shellfish, or 
wildlife. 

(4) Authority granted under this 
section does not extend to quarters in a 
boat, building, or other property used 
exclusively as a private domicile, does 
not extend to transitory residences in 
which a person has a reasonable 
expectation of privacy, and does not allow 
search and seizure without a warrant if 
the thing or place is protected from 
search without warrant within the meaning 
of Article I, section 7 of the state 
Constitution. 

Sec. 6.  RCW 69.04.933 and 2013 c 290 s 
4 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) It is unlawful to knowingly sell or 
offer for sale at wholesale or retail any 
fresh, frozen, or processed ((food)) fish 
or shellfish without identifying for the 
buyer at the point of sale the species of 
((food)) fish or shellfish by its common 
name, such that the buyer can make an 

informed purchasing decision for his or 
her protection, health, and safety. 

(2) It is unlawful to knowingly label 
or offer for sale any ((food)) fish 
designated as halibut, with or without 
additional descriptive words, unless the 
((food)) fish product is Hippoglossus 
hippoglossus or Hippoglossus stenolepsis. 

(3) This section does not apply to 
salmon that is minced, pulverized, coated 
with batter, or breaded. 

(4) This section does not apply to a 
commercial fisher properly licensed under 
chapter 77.65 or 77.70 RCW and engaged in 
sales of fish to a wholesale fish buyer. 

(5) A violation of this section 
constitutes misbranding under RCW 
69.04.938 and is punishable as a 
misdemeanor, gross misdemeanor, or felony 
depending on the fair market value of the 
fish or shellfish involved in the 
violation. 

(6)(a) The common names for salmon 
species are as listed in RCW 69.04.932. 

(b) The common names for all other 
((food)) fish and shellfish are the common 
names for ((food)) fish and shellfish 
species as defined by rule of the 
((director)) department of fish and 
wildlife. If the common name for a species 
is not defined by rule of the ((director)) 
department of fish and wildlife, then the 
common name is the acceptable market name 
or common name as provided in the United 
States food and drug administration's 
publication "Seafood list - FDA's guide to 
acceptable market names for seafood sold 
in interstate commerce," as the 
publication existed on July 28, 2013. 

(7) For the purposes of this section, 
"processed" means ((food)) fish or 
shellfish processed by heat for human 
consumption, such as ((food)) fish or 
shellfish that is kippered, smoked, 
boiled, canned, cleaned, portioned, or 
prepared for sale or attempted sale for 
human consumption. 

(8) Nothing in this section precludes 
using additional descriptive language or 
trade names to describe ((food)) fish or 
shellfish as long as the labeling 
requirements in this section are met. 

Sec. 7.  RCW 69.04.934 and 2013 c 290 s 
5 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) It is unlawful to knowingly sell or 
offer for sale at wholesale or retail any 
fresh, frozen, or processed salmon without 



 NINTH DAY, JUNE 29, 2017 3109 

 

identifying private sector cultured 
aquatic salmon or salmon products as farm-
raised salmon, or identifying commercially 
caught salmon or salmon products as 
commercially caught salmon. 

(2) Identification of the products 
under subsection (1) of this section must 
be made to the buyer at the point of sale 
such that the buyer can make an informed 
purchasing decision for his or her 
protection, health, and safety. 

(3) A violation of this section 
constitutes misbranding under RCW 
69.04.938 and is punishable as a 
misdemeanor, gross misdemeanor, or felony 
depending on the fair market value of the 
fish or shellfish involved in the 
violation. 

(4) This section does not apply to 
salmon that is minced, pulverized, coated 
with batter, or breaded. 

(5) This section does not apply to a 
commercial fisher properly licensed under 
chapter 77.65 or 77.70 RCW and lawfully 
engaged in the sale of fish to a wholesale 
fish buyer. 

(6) Nothing in this section precludes 
using additional descriptive language or 
trade names to describe ((food)) fish or 
shellfish as long as the labeling 
requirements of this section are met. 

Sec. 8.  RCW 77.15.110 and 2012 c 176 s 
13 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) For purposes of this chapter, a 
person acts for commercial purposes if the 
person engages in conduct that relates to 
commerce in fish, seaweed, shellfish, or 
wildlife or any parts thereof. Commercial 
conduct may include taking, delivering, 
selling, buying, brokering, or trading 
fish, seaweed, shellfish, or wildlife 
where there is present or future exchange 
of money, goods, or any valuable 
consideration. Evidence that a person acts 
for commercial purposes includes, but is 
not limited to, the following conduct: 

(a) Using gear typical of that used in 
commercial fisheries; 

(b) Exceeding the bag or possession 
limits for personal use by taking or 
possessing more than three times the 
amount of fish, seaweed, shellfish, or 
wildlife allowed; 

(c) Delivering or attempting to deliver 
fish, seaweed, shellfish, or wildlife to 
a person who sells or resells ((fish, 
seaweed, shellfish, or wildlife including 

any licensed or unlicensed wholesaler)) 
it; 

(d) Taking fish or shellfish using a 
vessel designated on a commercial fishery 
license or using gear not authorized in a 
personal use fishery; 

(e) Using a commercial fishery license; 

(f) Selling or dealing in raw furs for 
a fee or in exchange for goods or services; 

(g) Performing taxidermy service on 
fish, shellfish, or wildlife belonging to 
another person for a fee or receipt of 
goods or services; or 

(h) Packs, cuts, processes, or stores 
the meat of wildlife for consumption, for 
a fee or in exchange for goods or services. 

(2) For purposes of this chapter, the 
value of any fish, seaweed, shellfish, or 
wildlife may be proved based on evidence 
of legal or illegal sales involving the 
person charged or any other person, of 
offers to sell or solicitation of offers 
to sell by the person charged or by any 
other person, or of any market price for 
the fish, seaweed, shellfish, or wildlife 
including market price for farm-raised 
game animals. The value assigned to 
specific fish, seaweed, shellfish, or 
wildlife by RCW 77.15.420 may be presumed 
to be the value of such fish, seaweed, 
shellfish, or wildlife. It is not relevant 
to proof of value that the person charged 
misrepresented that the fish, seaweed, 
shellfish, or wildlife was taken in 
compliance with law if the fish, seaweed, 
shellfish, or wildlife was unlawfully 
taken and had no lawful market value. 

Sec. 9.  RCW 77.15.170 and 2014 c 48 s 
8 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A person is guilty of waste of fish 
and wildlife if the person: 

(a) Takes or possesses wildlife 
classified as food fish, game fish, 
shellfish, or game birds having a value of 
two hundred fifty dollars or more, or 
wildlife classified as big game; and 

(b) Recklessly allows such fish, 
shellfish, or wildlife to be wasted. 

(2) Waste of fish and wildlife is a 
gross misdemeanor. Upon conviction, the 
department shall revoke any license or tag 
used in the crime and shall order 
suspension of the person's privileges to 
engage in the activity in which the person 
committed waste of fish and wildlife for 
a period of one year. 
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(3) It is prima facie evidence of waste 
if: 

(a) A ((processor)) fish dealer 
purchases or engages a quantity of food 
fish, shellfish, or game fish that cannot 
be processed within sixty hours after the 
food fish, game fish, or shellfish are 
taken from the water, unless the food 
fish, game fish, or shellfish are 
preserved in good marketable condition; or 

(b) A person brings a big game animal 
to a wildlife meat cutter and then 
abandons the animal. For purposes of this 
subsection (3)(b), a big game animal is 
deemed to be abandoned when its carcass is 
placed in the custody of a wildlife meat 
cutter for butchering and processing and: 

(i) Having been placed in such custody 
for an unspecified period of time, the 
meat is not removed within thirty days 
after the wildlife meat cutter gives 
notice to the person who brought in the 
carcass or, having been so notified, the 
person who brought in the carcass refuses 
or fails to pay the agreed upon or 
reasonable charges for the butchering or 
processing of the carcass; or 

(ii) Having been placed in such custody 
for a specified period of time, the meat 
is not removed at the end of the specified 
period or the person who brought in the 
carcass refuses to pay the agreed upon or 
reasonable charges for the butchering or 
processing of the carcass. 

Sec. 10.  RCW 77.15.500 and 2000 c 107 
s 248 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A person is guilty of commercial 
fishing without a license in the second 
degree if the person fishes for, takes, or 
delivers ((food)) fish((,)) or 
shellfish((, or game fish)) while acting 
for commercial purposes and: 

(a) The person does not hold a fishery 
license or delivery license under chapter 
77.65 RCW for the ((food)) fish or 
shellfish; ((or)) 

(b) The person is not a licensed 
operator designated as an alternate 
operator on a fishery or delivery license 
under chapter 77.65 RCW for the ((food)) 
fish or shellfish; or 

(c) The person does not hold a 
crewmember license when required under 
section 15 of this act. 

(2) A person is guilty of commercial 
fishing without a license in the first 
degree if the person commits the act 

described by subsection (1) of this 
section and: 

(a) The violation involves taking, 
delivery, or possession of ((food)) fish 
or shellfish with a value of two hundred 
fifty dollars or more; or 

(b) The violation involves taking, 
delivery, or possession of ((food)) fish 
or shellfish from an area that was closed 
to the taking of ((such food)) the fish or 
shellfish by any statute or rule. 

(3)(a) Commercial fishing without a 
license in the second degree is a gross 
misdemeanor. 

(b) Commercial fishing without a 
license in the first degree is a class C 
felony. 

Sec. 11.  RCW 77.15.565 and 2002 c 301 
s 6 are each amended to read as follows: 

Since violation of the rules of the 
department relating to the accounting of 
the commercial harvest of ((food)) fish 
and shellfish results in damage to the 
resources of the state, liability for 
damage to ((food)) fish and shellfish 
resources is imposed on a wholesale fish 
((dealer or the holder of a direct retail 
endorsement)) buyer or a limited fish 
seller for violation of a provision in 
chapters 77.65 and 77.70 RCW or a rule of 
the department related to the accounting 
of the commercial harvest of ((food)) fish 
and shellfish and shall be for the actual 
damages or for damages imposed as follows: 

(1) For violation of rules requiring 
the timely presentation to the department 
of documents relating to the accounting of 
commercial harvest, fifty dollars for each 
of the first fifteen documents in a series 
and ten dollars for each subsequent 
document in the same series. If documents 
relating to the accounting of commercial 
harvest of ((food)) fish and shellfish are 
lost or destroyed and the wholesale 
((dealer or holder of a direct retail 
endorsement)) fish buyer or limited fish 
seller notifies the department in writing 
within seven days of the loss or 
destruction, the director shall waive the 
requirement for timely presentation of the 
documents. 

(2) For violation of rules requiring 
accurate and legible information relating 
to species, value, harvest area, or amount 
of harvest, twenty-five dollars for each 
of the first five violations of this 
subsection ((following July 28, 1985)) per 
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calendar year, and fifty dollars for each 
violation after the first five violations. 

(3) For violations of rules requiring 
certain signatures, fifty dollars for each 
of the first two violations and one 
hundred dollars for each subsequent 
violation. For the purposes of this 
subsection, each signature is a separate 
requirement. 

(4) For other violations of rules 
relating to the accounting of the 
commercial harvest, fifty dollars for each 
separate violation. 

Sec. 12.  RCW 77.15.620 and 2012 c 176 
s 30 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A person is guilty of engaging in 
fish dealing activity without a license in 
the second degree if the activity involves 
fish or shellfish worth less than two 
hundred fifty dollars and the person: 

(a) Engages in ((the commercial 
processing of fish or shellfish, including 
custom canning or processing of personal 
use fish or shellfish and does not hold a 
wholesale dealer's license required by RCW 
77.65.280(1) or 77.65.480 for anadromous 
game fish, or a direct retail endorsement 
under RCW 77.65.510)) any fish dealing 
activity requiring a fish dealer license 
under RCW 77.65.280 without first 
obtaining the license; 

(b) Engages in ((the wholesale selling, 
buying, or brokering of food fish or 
shellfish and does not hold a wholesale 
dealer's or buying license required by RCW 
77.65.280(2) or 77.65.480 for anadromous 
game fish)) any fish buying or selling 
activity requiring a wholesale fish buyer 
endorsement under RCW 77.65.340 without 
first obtaining the endorsement; or 

(c) ((Is a fisher who lands and sells 
his or her catch or harvest in the state 
to anyone other than a licensed wholesale 
dealer within or outside the state and 
does not hold a direct retail endorsement 
required by RCW 77.65.510; or 

(d) Engages in the commercial 
manufacture or preparation of fertilizer, 
oil, meal, caviar, fish bait, or other by-
products from food fish or shellfish and 
does not hold a wholesale dealer's license 
required by RCW 77.65.280(4) or 77.65.480 
for anadromous game fish.)) Engages in any 
fish selling activity as a fisher that 
requires a limited fish seller endorsement 
under RCW 77.65.510 without first 
obtaining the endorsement. 

(2) A person is guilty of engaging in 
fish dealing activity without a license in 
the first degree if the person commits the 
act described by subsection (1) of this 
section and the violation involves fish or 
shellfish worth two hundred fifty dollars 
or more. 

(3)(a) Engaging in fish dealing 
activity without a license in the second 
degree is a gross misdemeanor. 

(b) Engaging in fish dealing activity 
without a license in the first degree is 
a class C felony. 

Sec. 13.  RCW 77.15.630 and 2014 c 48 s 
21 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A person licensed as a commercial 
fisher, wholesale fish ((dealer, direct 
retail seller, anadromous game fish buyer, 
or a fish)) buyer, or limited fish seller, 
or a person not so licensed but acting in 
such a capacity, is guilty of unlawful 
fish and shellfish catch accounting in the 
second degree if he or she receives or 
delivers for commercial purposes fish or 
shellfish worth less than two hundred 
fifty dollars; and 

(a) Fails to document such fish or 
shellfish with a fish-receiving ticket or 
other documentation required by statute or 
department rule;  

(b) Fails to sign the fish-receiving 
ticket or other required documentation, 
fails to provide all of the information 
required by statute or department rule on 
the fish-receiving ticket or other 
documentation, or both; or 

(c) Fails to submit the fish-receiving 
ticket to the department as required by 
statute or department rule. 

(2) A person is guilty of unlawful fish 
and shellfish catch accounting in the 
first degree if the person commits an act 
described by subsection (1) of this 
section and: 

(a) The violation involves fish or 
shellfish worth two hundred fifty dollars 
or more; 

(b) The person acted with knowledge 
that the fish or shellfish were taken from 
a closed area, at a closed time, or by a 
person not licensed to take such fish or 
shellfish for commercial purposes; or 

(c) The person acted with knowledge 
that the fish or shellfish were taken in 
violation of any tribal law. 
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(3)(a) Unlawful fish and shellfish 
catch accounting in the second degree is 
a gross misdemeanor. 

(b) Unlawful fish and shellfish catch 
accounting in the first degree is a class 
C felony. Upon conviction, the department 
shall suspend all privileges to engage in 
wholesale fish buying or dealing for two 
years. 

(4) For the purposes of this section: 

(a) A person "receives" fish or 
shellfish when title or control of the 
fish or shellfish is transferred or 
conveyed to the person. 

(b) A person "delivers" fish or 
shellfish when title or control of the 
fish or shellfish is transferred or 
conveyed from the person. 

Sec. 14.  RCW 77.15.640 and 2012 c 176 
s 32 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A person who holds a ((wholesale)) 
fish ((dealer's)) dealer license required 
by RCW 77.65.280, ((an anadromous game 
fish buyer's license required by RCW 
77.65.480,)) a wholesale fish ((buyer's 
license)) buyer endorsement required by 
RCW 77.65.340, or a ((direct retail)) 
limited fish seller endorsement under RCW 
77.65.510 is guilty of unlawful wholesale 
fish buying and dealing if the person: 

(a) Fails to possess or display his or 
her license when engaged in any act 
requiring the license; or 

(b) Fails to display or uses the license 
in violation of any department rule. 

(2) Unlawful wholesale fish buying and 
dealing is a gross misdemeanor. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 15.  A new section 
is added to chapter 77.65 RCW to read as 
follows: 

(1)(a) An individual age sixteen and 
older who works on board any vessel while 
operating in a commercial fishery 
regulated by the state must obtain a 
crewmember license from the department. 
However, an individual on the vessel 
designated as the primary or alternate 
operator on the commercial fishing license 
and an individual on the vessel licensed 
and working as a geoduck diver or geoduck 
tender do not also need a crewmember 
license. Crewmembers working for licensed 
charters or guides are not required to 
have a crewmember license. 

(b) A crewmember license is required 
for each individual who participates in 

the operation of the vessel or the 
harvest. For the purposes of this section, 
the term "harvest" includes participation 
in tending, deploying, retrieving, or 
baiting fishing gear, harvesting, or 
placing fish or shellfish in holds. 

(c) An albacore tuna crewmember license 
satisfies the requirements specified in 
(a) and (b) of this subsection on vessels 
fishing for albacore tuna or baitfish 
lampara. 

(2) A crewmember license must be 
purchased in the name of the individual 
working as the crewmember. The license 
holder may use the license aboard any 
commercial fishing vessel, except an 
albacore tuna crewmember license is only 
valid for participating in the albacore 
tuna fishery or baitfish lampara fishery. 
A crewmember license purchased by a 
crewmember may not be transferred to 
another individual. 

(3) Up to two crewmember licenses may 
be purchased and held by a commercial 
fishing license holder for use by any 
individual working on the vessel named in 
the commercial fishing license. Each 
crewmember license held by a commercial 
fishing license holder covers one 
crewmember per trip, but the same 
crewmember license may be used to 
authorize a different individual to act as 
a crewmember on a subsequent trip. 

(4) The fee for an annual crewmember 
license is thirty-five dollars for 
residents and one hundred ten dollars for 
nonresidents. The fee for an annual 
albacore tuna crewmember license is 
thirty-five dollars for residents and 
nonresidents. Additional application fees 
and surcharges do not apply except that if 
the license is purchased through the 
automated licensing system the fees 
authorized in RCW 77.32.050 apply. 

(5) The licenses must be available 
through the automated licensing system and 
transaction fees and dealer fees apply, 
except as provided in subsection (4) of 
this section. The annual crewmember 
license is valid for a calendar year. 

(6) Family members of the commercial 
license holder or alternate operators are 
exempt from the requirements of this 
section. For purposes of this section, 
family members include children, 
grandchildren, spouse, parents, or 
siblings of the commercial license holder. 

Sec. 16.  RCW 77.65.010 and 2015 c 97 s 
3 are each amended to read as follows: 
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(1) Except as otherwise provided by 
this title, a person must have a license 
((or permit)) issued by the director in 
order to engage in any of the following 
activities: 

(a) Commercially fish for or take food 
fish or shellfish; 

(b) Deliver from a commercial fishing 
vessel food fish or shellfish taken for 
commercial purposes in offshore waters. As 
used in this subsection, "deliver" means 
arrival at a place or port, and includes 
arrivals from offshore waters to waters 
within the state and arrivals from state 
or offshore waters; 

(c) Operate a charter boat or 
commercial fishing vessel engaged in a 
fishery; 

(d) Engage in ((processing or 
wholesaling food)) wholesale buying, 
selling, dealing, processing, or brokering 
of raw or frozen fish or shellfish; ((or)) 

(e) Sell his or her commercially 
harvested catch of fish or shellfish to 
anyone other than a licensed wholesale 
fish buyer within or outside the state; or 

(f) Act as a food fish guide or game 
fish guide for personal use, except that 
a charter boat license is required to 
operate a vessel from which a person may 
for a fee fish for food fish in state 
waters listed in RCW 77.65.150(4)(b). 

(2) No person may engage in the 
activities described in subsection (1) of 
this section unless the licenses ((or 
permits)) required by this title are in 
the person's possession, and the person is 
the named license holder or an alternate 
operator designated on the license and the 
person's license is not suspended. 

(3) A valid Oregon license that is 
equivalent to a license under this title 
is valid in the concurrent waters of the 
Columbia river if the state of Oregon 
recognizes as valid the equivalent 
Washington license. The director may 
identify by rule what Oregon licenses are 
equivalent. 

(4) No license ((or permit)) is 
required for the production or harvesting 
of private sector cultured aquatic 
products as defined in RCW 15.85.020 or 
for the delivery, processing, or 
wholesaling of such aquatic products. 
However, if a means of identifying such 
products is required by rules adopted 
under RCW 15.85.060, the exemption from 
licensing ((or permit)) requirements 

established by this subsection applies 
only if the aquatic products are 
identified in conformance with those 
rules. 

Sec. 17.  RCW 77.65.020 and 2011 c 339 
s 15 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Unless otherwise provided in this 
title, a license issued under this chapter 
is not transferable from the license 
holder to any other person. 

(2) The following restrictions apply to 
transfers of commercial fishery licenses, 
salmon delivery licenses, and salmon 
charter licenses that are transferable 
between license holders: 

(a) The license holder shall surrender 
the previously issued license to the 
department. 

(b) The department shall complete no 
more than one transfer of the license in 
any seven-day period. 

(c) The fee to transfer a license from 
one license holder to another is: 

(i) The same as the ((resident)) 
license renewal fee if the license is not 
limited under chapter 77.70 RCW; 

(ii) Three and one-half times the 
((resident)) renewal fee if the license is 
not a commercial salmon license and the 
license is limited under chapter 77.70 
RCW; 

(iii) Fifty dollars if the license is a 
commercial salmon license and is limited 
under chapter 77.70 RCW; or 

(iv) Five hundred dollars if the 
license is a Dungeness crab-coastal 
fishery license((; or 

(v) If a license is transferred from a 
resident to a nonresident, an additional 
fee is assessed that is equal to the 
difference between the resident and 
nonresident license fees at the time of 
transfer, to be paid by the transferee)). 

(d) In addition to the fees under (c) 
of this subsection, an application fee of 
one hundred five dollars applies to all 
commercial license transfers. 

(3) A commercial license that is 
transferable under this title survives the 
death of the holder. Though such licenses 
are not personal property, they shall be 
treated as analogous to personal property 
for purposes of inheritance and intestacy. 
Such licenses are subject to state laws 
governing wills, trusts, estates, 
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intestate succession, and community 
property, except that such licenses are 
exempt from claims of creditors of the 
estate and tax liens. The surviving 
spouse, estate, or beneficiary of the 
estate may apply for a renewal of the 
license. There is no fee for transfer of 
a license from a license holder to the 
license holder's surviving spouse or 
estate, or to a beneficiary of the estate. 

Sec. 18.  RCW 77.65.090 and 2011 c 339 
s 16 are each amended to read as follows: 

This section applies to all commercial 
fishery licenses, delivery licenses, and 
charter licenses, except for emergency 
salmon delivery licenses. 

(1) The holder of a license subject to 
this section may substitute the vessel 
designated on the license or designate a 
vessel if none has previously been 
designated if the license holder: 

(a) Surrenders the previously issued 
license to the department; 

(b) Submits to the department an 
application that identifies the currently 
designated vessel, the vessel proposed to 
be designated, and any other information 
required by the department; and 

(c) Pays to the department a fee of 
thirty-five dollars and an application fee 
of one hundred five dollars. 

(2) Unless the license holder owns all 
vessels identified on the application 
described in subsection (1)(b) of this 
section or unless the vessel is designated 
on a Dungeness crab-coastal ((or a 
Dungeness crab-coastal class B)) fishery 
license, the following restrictions apply 
to changes in vessel designation: 

(a) The department shall change the 
vessel designation on the license no more 
than four times per calendar year. 

(b) The department shall change the 
vessel designation on the license no more 
than once in any seven-day period. 

Sec. 19.  RCW 77.65.110 and 2011 c 339 
s 17 are each amended to read as follows: 

This section applies to all commercial 
fishery licenses((, charter boat 
licenses,)) and delivery licenses. 

(1) A person designated as an alternate 
operator must possess an alternate 
operator license issued under RCW 
77.65.130, and be designated on the 
fishery license prior to engaging in the 
activities authorized by the license. The 

holder of the commercial fishery 
license((, charter boat license,)) or 
delivery license may designate up to two 
alternate operators for the license, 
except: 

(a) Whiting—Puget Sound fishery 
licensees may not designate alternate 
operators; 

(b) Emergency salmon delivery licensees 
may not designate alternate operators; 

(c) Shrimp pot-Puget Sound fishery 
licensees may designate no more than one 
alternate operator at a time; and 

(d) Shrimp trawl-Puget Sound fishery 
licensees may designate no more than one 
alternate operator at a time. 

(2) The fee to change the alternate 
operator designation is twenty-two dollars 
in addition to the application fee of one 
hundred five dollars. 

(3) An alternate operator license is 
not required for an individual to operate 
a vessel designated as a charter boat 
under a charter boat license. 

Sec. 20.  RCW 77.65.120 and 2000 c 107 
s 33 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) Only the fishery license holder and 
any alternate operators designated on the 
license may sell or deliver ((food)) fish 
or shellfish under a commercial fishery 
license or delivery license. A commercial 
fishery license or delivery license 
authorizes no taking or delivery of 
((food)) fish or shellfish unless the 
license holder or an alternate operator 
designated on the license is present or 
aboard the vessel. 

(2) ((Notwithstanding RCW 
77.65.010(1)(c), an alternate operator 
license is not required for an individual 
to operate a vessel as a charter boat.)) 
Only the fishery license holder and any 
alternate operator designated on a license 
with a limited fish seller endorsement 
under RCW 77.65.510 may sell the 
licensee's commercially harvested catch 
directly to consumers at retail. 

Sec. 21.  RCW 77.65.150 and 2011 c 339 
s 18 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) ((The director shall issue the 
charter licenses and angler permits listed 
in this section according to the 
requirements of this title.)) The licenses 
and permits and their annual license fees, 
application fees, and surcharges are: 
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Lice
nse 

or 

Perm
it 

Annual Fee 

(RCW 77.95.090
Surcharge) 

(RCW 77.12.702
Surcharge) 

App
li-
cation 
Fee 

Gover
ning 

Secti
on 

  
Resid

ent 
Nonres

ident   

(a
) 

Non-
salmon 
charter 

(($2
25)) 
$375  

(plus 
$35 for 
RCW 
77.12.70
2 
Surcharg
e) 

(($375
)) $450 

(plus 
$35 for 
RCW 
77.12.702 
Surcharge) 

$ 
70 

 

(b
) 

Salm
on 
charter 

(($3
80)) 
$460 

(plus 
$100) 

(plus 
$35 for 
RCW 
77.12.70
2 
Surcharg
e) 

(($685
)) $535 

(plus 
$100) 

(plus 
$35 for 
RCW 
77.12.702 
Surcharge) 

$10
5 

RCW 
77.70.05
0 

(c
) 

Salm
on 
angler 

$   0 $   0 $   
0 

RCW 
77.70.06
0 

((
(d)  

Salm
on roe 

$ 95 $ 95 $ 
70 

RCW 
77.65.35
0)) 

(2) A salmon charter license 
designating a vessel is required to 
operate a charter boat from which persons 
may, for a fee, fish for salmon, other 
((food)) fish, and shellfish. The director 
may issue a salmon charter license only to 
a person who meets the qualifications of 
RCW 77.70.050. 

(3) A nonsalmon charter license 
designating a vessel is required to 
operate a charter boat from which persons 
may, for a fee, fish for ((food)) 
shellfish and fish other than salmon((,)) 
or albacore tuna((, and shellfish)). 

(4)(a) "Charter boat" means a vessel 
from which persons may, for a fee, fish 
for food fish or shellfish for personal 
use in those state waters set forth in (b) 
of this subsection. "Charter boat" also 
means a vessel from which persons may, for 
a fee, fish for ((food)) fish or shellfish 
for personal use in offshore waters or in 
the waters of other states. The director 

may specify by rule when a vessel is a 
"charter boat" within this definition. 

(b) A person may not operate a vessel 
from which persons may, for a fee, fish 
for food fish or shellfish in Puget Sound, 
Grays Harbor, Willapa Bay, Pacific Ocean 
waters, Lake Washington, or the Columbia 
river below the bridge at Longview unless 
the vessel is designated on a charter boat 
license. 

(5) A charter boat licensed in Oregon 
may fish without a Washington charter 
license under the same rules as Washington 
charter boat operators in ocean waters 
within the jurisdiction of Washington 
state from the southern border of the 
state of Washington to Leadbetter Point, 
as long as the Oregon vessel does not take 
on or discharge passengers for any purpose 
from any Washington port, the Washington 
shore, or a dock, landing, or other point 
in Washington. The provisions of this 
subsection shall be in effect as long as 
the state of Oregon has reciprocal laws 
and regulations. 

(6) A salmon charter license under 
subsection (1)(b) of this section may be 
renewed if the license holder notifies the 
department by May 1st of that year that he 
or she will not participate in the fishery 
during that calendar year. The license 
holder must pay the one hundred dollar 
enhancement surcharge, a thirty-five 
dollar surcharge to be deposited in the 
rockfish research account created in RCW 
77.12.702, plus a one hundred five dollar 
application fee, in order to be considered 
a valid renewal and eligible to renew the 
license the following year. 

Sec. 22.  RCW 77.65.160 and 2011 c 339 
s 19 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The following commercial salmon 
fishery licenses are required for the 
license holder to use the specified gear 
to fish for salmon in state waters. Only 
a person who meets the qualifications of 
RCW 77.70.090 may hold a license listed in 
this subsection. The licenses and their 
annual license fees, application fees, and 
surcharges under RCW 77.95.090 are: 

Fis
hery 

Lic
ense 

Resi
dent 

Fee 

Nonres
ident 

Fee 

Surch
arge 

Applic
ation Fee

(
a) 

Sal
mon 
Gill 
Net—
Grays 

$380 (($685
)) 

$455 

plus 
$100 

$105
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Harbor
-
Columb
ia 
river 

(
b) 

Sal
mon 
Gill 
Net—
Puget 
Sound 

$380 (($685
)) 

$455 

plus 
$100 

$105

(
c) 

Sal
mon 
Gill 
Net—
Willap
a Bay-
Columb
ia 
river 

$380 (($685
)) 

$455 

plus 
$100 

$105

(
d) 

Sal
mon 
purse 
seine 

(($5
30)) 

$545 

(($985
)) 

$620 

plus 
$100 

$105

(
e) 

Sal
mon 
reef 
net 

$380 (($685
)) 

$455 

plus 
$100 

$105

(
f) 

Sal
mon 
troll 

$380 (($685
)) 

$455 

plus 
$100 

$105

(2) A license issued under this section 
authorizes no taking or delivery of salmon 
or other food fish unless a vessel is 
designated under RCW 77.65.100. 

(3) Holders of commercial salmon 
fishery licenses may retain incidentally 
caught food fish other than salmon, 
subject to rules of the department. 

(4) A salmon troll license includes a 
salmon delivery license. 

(5) A salmon gill net license 
authorizes the taking of salmon only in 
the geographical area for which the 
license is issued. The geographical 
designations in subsection (1) of this 
section have the following meanings: 

(a) "Puget Sound" includes waters of 
the Strait of Juan de Fuca, Georgia 
Strait, Puget Sound and all bays, inlets, 
canals, coves, sounds, and estuaries lying 
easterly and southerly of the 
international boundary line and a line at 
the entrance to the Strait of Juan de Fuca 
projected northerly from Cape Flattery to 
the lighthouse on Tatoosh Island and then 
to Bonilla Point on Vancouver Island. 

(b) "Grays Harbor-Columbia river" 
includes waters of Grays Harbor and 

tributary estuaries lying easterly of a 
line projected northerly from Point 
Chehalis Light to Point Brown and those 
waters of the Columbia river and tributary 
sloughs and estuaries easterly of a line 
at the entrance to the Columbia river 
projected southerly from the most westerly 
point of the North jetty to the most 
westerly point of the South jetty. 

(c) "Willapa Bay-Columbia river" 
includes waters of Willapa Bay and 
tributary estuaries and easterly of a line 
projected northerly from Leadbetter Point 
to the Cape Shoalwater tower and those 
waters of the Columbia river and tributary 
sloughs described in (b) of this 
subsection. 

(6) A commercial salmon troll fishery 
license may be renewed under this section 
if the license holder notifies the 
department by May 1st of that year that he 
or she will not participate in the fishery 
during that calendar year. A commercial 
salmon gill net, reef net, or seine 
fishery license may be renewed under this 
section if the license holder notifies the 
department before the third Monday in 
September of that year that he or she will 
not participate in the fishery during that 
calendar year. The license holder must pay 
the one hundred dollar enhancement 
surcharge, plus a one hundred five dollar 
application fee before the third Monday in 
September, in order to be considered a 
valid renewal and eligible to renew the 
license the following year. 

(7) Notwithstanding the annual license 
fees and surcharges established in 
subsection (1) of this section, a person 
who holds a resident commercial salmon 
fishery license shall pay an annual 
license fee of one hundred dollars plus 
the surcharge and application fee if all 
of the following conditions are met: 

(a) The license holder is at least 
seventy-five years of age; 

(b) The license holder owns a fishing 
vessel and has fished with a resident 
commercial salmon fishery license for at 
least thirty years; and 

(c) The commercial salmon fishery 
license is for a geographical area other 
than the Puget Sound. 

An alternate operator may not be 
designated for a license renewed at the 
one hundred dollar annual fee under this 
subsection (7). 
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Sec. 23.  RCW 77.65.170 and 2011 c 339 
s 20 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A salmon delivery license is 
required for a commercial fishing vessel 
to deliver salmon taken for commercial 
purposes in offshore waters to a place or 
port in the state. As used in this section, 
"deliver" and "delivery" mean arrival at 
a place or port, and include arrivals from 
offshore waters to waters within the state 
and arrivals ashore from offshore waters. 
The annual fee for a salmon delivery 
license is ((three)) four hundred 
((eighty)) thirty dollars for residents 
and ((six)) five hundred ((eighty-five)) 
five dollars for nonresidents. The 
application fee for a salmon delivery 
license is one hundred five dollars. The 
annual surcharge under RCW 77.95.090 is 
one hundred dollars for each license. 
Holders of nonlimited entry delivery 
licenses issued under RCW 77.65.210 may 
apply the nonlimited entry delivery 
license fee against the salmon delivery 
license fee. 

(2) Only a person who meets the 
qualifications established in RCW 
77.70.090 may hold a salmon delivery 
license issued under this section. 

(3) A salmon delivery license 
authorizes no taking of salmon or other 
((food)) fish or shellfish from the waters 
of the state. 

(4) If the director determines that the 
operation of a vessel under a salmon 
delivery license results in the depletion 
or destruction of the state's salmon 
resource or the delivery into this state 
of salmon products prohibited by law, the 
director may revoke the license under the 
procedures of chapter 34.05 RCW. 

Sec. 24.  RCW 77.65.190 and 2011 c 339 
s 21 are each amended to read as follows: 

A person who does not qualify for a 
license under RCW 77.70.090 shall obtain 
a nontransferable emergency salmon 
delivery license to make one delivery from 
a commercial fishing vessel of salmon 
taken for commercial purposes in offshore 
waters. As used in this section, 
"delivery" means arrival at a place or 
port, and include arrivals from offshore 
waters to waters within the state and 
arrivals ashore from offshore waters. The 
director shall not issue an emergency 
salmon delivery license unless, as 
determined by the director, a bona fide 
emergency exists. The license fee is two 
hundred ((twenty-five)) seventy-five 
dollars for residents and ((four)) three 

hundred ((seventy-five)) fifty dollars for 
nonresidents. The application fee is one 
hundred five dollars. An applicant for an 
emergency salmon delivery license shall 
designate no more than one vessel that 
will be used with the license. Alternate 
operator licenses are not required of 
persons delivering salmon under an 
emergency salmon delivery license. 
Emergency salmon delivery licenses are not 
renewable. 

Sec. 25.  RCW 77.65.200 and 2011 c 339 
s 22 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) This section establishes commercial 
fishery licenses required for food fish 
fisheries and the annual fees for those 
licenses. As used in this section, "food 
fish" does not include salmon. The 
director may issue a limited-entry 
commercial fishery license only to a 
person who meets the qualifications 
established in applicable governing 
sections of this title. 

Fish
ery 

(Gov
erning 
section
(s)) 

Annual Fee Appli
cation 
Fee 

Vess
el 

Requ
ired? 

Limi
ted 

Entr
y? 

 Res
ident 

Nonre
sident 

   

(a) 
Baitfis
h 
Lampara

(($
185)) 
$335 

(($2
95)) 
$410 

$ 70 Yes No

(b) 
Baitfis
h purse 
seine 

(($
530)) 
$380 

(($9
85)) 
$655 

$ 70 Yes No

(c) 
Bottom 
fish 
jig 

(($
130)) 
$180 

(($1
85)) 
$255 

$ 70 Yes No

(d) 
Bottom 
fish 
pot 

(($
130)) 
$180 

(($1
85)) 
$255 

$ 70 Yes No

(e) 
Bottom 
fish 
troll 

(($
130)) 
$180 

(($1
85)) 
$255 

$ 70 Yes No

(f) 
Carp 

(($
130)) 
$180 

(($1
85)) 
$255 

$ 70 No No

(g) 
Columbi
a river 
smelt 

(($
380)) 
$430 

(($6
85)) 
$505 

$ 70 No No
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(h) 
((Dog 
fish 
set net 

$13
0 

$185 $ 70 Yes No

(i))
) 
Emergin
g  
commerc
ial  
fishery 
(RCW  
77.70.1
60  and 
77.65.4
00) 

(($
185)) 
$335 

(($2
95)) 
$410 

$105 Dete
rmined 
by rule

Dete
rmined 
by rule

(((j
))) (i)
Food 
fish 
drag 
seine 

(($
130)) 
$180 

(($1
85)) 
$255 

$ 70 Yes No

(((k
))) (j)
Food 
fish 
set 
line 

(($
130)) 
$180 

(($1
85)) 
$255 

$ 70 Yes No

(((l
) Food 
fish 
trawl- 

$24
0 

$405 $ 70 Yes No

Non-
Puget 
Sound 

     

(m) 
Food 
fish 
trawl- 

$18
5 

$295 $ 70 Yes No

Puge
t Sound 

     

(n))
) (k)
Herring 
dip bag 
net 

(($
175)) 
$325 

(($2
75)) 
$400 

$ 70 Yes Yes

(RCW 
77.70.1
20) 

     

(((o
))) (l)
Herring 
drag 
seine 

(($
175)) 
$325 

(($2
75)) 
$400 

$ 70 Yes Yes

(RCW 
77.70.1
20) 

     

(((p
))) (m)
Herring 

(($
175)) 
$325 

(($2
75)) 
$400 

$105 Yes Yes

gill 
net 

(RCW 
77.70.1
20) 

     

(((q
))) (n)
Herring 
Lampara

(($
175)) 
$325 

(($2
75)) 
$400 

$ 70 Yes Yes

(RCW 
77.70.1
20) 

     

(((r
))) (o)
Herring 
purse 
seine 

(($
175)) 
$325 

(($2
75)) 
$400 

$105 Yes Yes

(RCW 
77.70.1
20) 

     

(((s
))) (p)
Herring 
spawn-
on-kelp 
(RCW  
77.70.2
10) 

N/A N/A N/A Yes Yes

(((t
))) (q)
Sardine 
purse 
seine  
(RCW  
77.70.4
80) 

(($
185)) 
$335 

(($2
95)) 
$410 

$105 Yes Yes

(((u
))) (r)
Sardine 
purse 
seine 
tempora
ry (RCW 
77.70.4
80) 

(($
185)) 
$335 

(($2
95)) 
$410 

$105 Yes No

(((v
))) (s)
Smelt 
dip bag 
net 

(($
130)) 
$180 

(($1
85)) 
$255 

$ 70 No No

(((w
))) (t)
Smelt 
gill 
net 

(($
380)) 
$430 

(($6
85)) 
$505 

$ 70 Yes No

(((x
))) (v)
Whiting
-Puget  
Sound  
(RCW  

(($
295)) 
$345 

(($5
20)) 
$420 

 

$105 Yes

 

Yes
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77.70.1
30) 

(2) The director may by rule determine 
the species of food fish that may be taken 
with the commercial fishery licenses 
established in this section, the gear that 
may be used with the licenses, and the 
areas or waters in which the licenses may 
be used. Where a fishery license has been 
established for a particular species, 
gear, geographical area, or combination 
thereof, a more general fishery license 
may not be used to take food fish in that 
fishery. 

Sec. 26.  RCW 77.65.210 and 2011 c 339 
s 23 and 2011 c 147 s 3 are each reenacted 
and amended to read as follows: 

(1) Except as provided in subsection 
(2) of this section, a person may not use 
a commercial fishing vessel to deliver 
food fish or shellfish taken for 
commercial purposes in offshore waters to 
a port in the state without a nonlimited 
entry delivery license. As used in this 
section, "deliver" and "delivery" mean 
arrival at a place or port, and include 
arrivals from offshore waters to waters 
within the state and arrivals ashore from 
offshore waters. As used in this section, 
"food fish" does not include salmon. As 
used in this section, "shellfish" does not 
include ocean pink shrimp, coastal crab, 
coastal spot shrimp, or fish or shellfish 
taken under an emerging commercial 
fisheries license if taken from off-shore 
waters. The annual license fee for a 
nonlimited entry delivery license is 
((one)) two hundred ((ten)) sixty dollars 
for residents and ((two)) three hundred 
thirty-five dollars for nonresidents, and 
an additional thirty-five dollar surcharge 
for both residents and nonresidents to be 
deposited in the rockfish research account 
created in RCW 77.12.702. The application 
fee for a nonlimited entry delivery 
license is one hundred five dollars. 

(2) Holders of the following licenses 
may deliver food fish or shellfish taken 
in offshore waters without a nonlimited 
entry delivery license: Salmon troll 
fishery licenses issued under RCW 
77.65.160; salmon delivery licenses issued 
under RCW 77.65.170; crab pot fishery 
licenses issued under RCW 77.65.220; food 
fish trawl—Non-Puget Sound fishery 
licenses, and emerging commercial fishery 
licenses issued under RCW 77.65.200; 
Dungeness crab—coastal fishery licenses; 
ocean pink shrimp delivery licenses; 
((shrimp trawl—Non-Puget Sound fishery 
licenses,)) Washington coastal spot shrimp 

pot fishery licenses issued under chapter 
77.70 RCW; and emerging commercial fishery 
licenses issued under RCW 77.65.220. 

(3) A nonlimited entry delivery license 
authorizes no taking of ((food)) fish or 
shellfish from state waters. 

Sec. 27.  RCW 77.65.220 and 2011 c 339 
s 24 and 2011 c 147 s 4 are each reenacted 
and amended to read as follows: 

(1) This section establishes commercial 
fishery licenses required for shellfish 
fisheries and the annual fees for those 
licenses. The director may issue a 
limited-entry commercial fishery license 
only to a person who meets the 
qualifications established in applicable 
governing sections of this title. 

Fish
ery 

(Gov
erning 
section
(s)) 

Annual Fee Appli
cation 
Fee 

Vess
el 

Requ
ired? 

Limi
ted 

Entr
y? 

 Res
ident 

Nonre
sident 

   

(a) 
Burrowi
ng 
shrimp 

(($
185)) 
$235 

(($2
95)) 
$310 

$105 Yes No

(b) 
((Crab 
ring 
net- 

$13
0 

$185 $ 70 Yes No

Non-
Puget 
Sound 

     

(c))
) Crab 
ring 
net- 

(($
130)) 
$180 

(($1
85)) 
$255 

$ 70 Yes No

Puge
t Sound

     

(((d
))) (c)
Dungene
ss 
crab-
coastal 
(RCW 
77.70.2
80) 

(($
295)) 
$345 

(($5
20)) 
$420 

$105 Yes Yes

(((e
) 
Dungene
ss 
crab- 

$29
5 

$520 $105 Yes Yes
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coas
tal, 
class B 

     

(RCW 
77.70.2
80) 

     

(f))
) (d)
Dungene
ss 
crab- 

(($
130)) 
$180 

(($1
85)) 
$255 

$105 Yes Yes

Puge
t Sound 

     

(RCW 
77.70.1
10) 

     

(((g
))) (e)
Emergin
g 
commerc
ial  
fishery 
(RCW 
77.70.1
60  and 
77.65.4
00) 

(($
185)) 
$335 

(($2
95)) 
$410 

$105 Dete
rmined 

by 
rule 

Dete
rmined 

by 
rule 

(((h
))) (f)
Geoduck 
(RCW 

$  0 $  0 $ 70 Yes Yes

77.7
0.220) 

     

(((i
))) (g)
Hardshe
ll clam 

(($
530)) 
$580 

(($9
85)) 
$655 

$ 70 Yes No

mech
anical 

harv
ester 

     

(RCW 
77.65.2
50) 

     

(((j
))) (h)
Oyster 
reserve 

(($
130)) 
$180 

(($1
85)) 
$255 

$ 70 No No

(RCW 
77.65.2
60) 

     

(((k
))) (i)
Razor 
clam 

(($
130)) 
$180 

(($1
85)) 
$255 

$105 No No

(((l
))) (j)
Sea 

(($
130)) 
$280 

(($1
85)) 
$355 

$105 Yes Yes

cucumbe
r dive 

(RCW 
77.70.1
90) 

     

(((m
))) (k)
Sea 
urchin 
dive 

(($
130)) 
$280 

(($1
85)) 
$355 

$105 Yes Yes

(RCW 
77.70.1
50) 

     

(((n
))) (l)
Shellfi
sh dive

(($
130)) 
$180 

(($1
85)) 
$255 

$ 70 Yes No

(((o
))) (m)
Shellfi
sh pot 

(($
130)) 
$180 

(($1
85)) 
$255 

$ 70 Yes No

(((p
))) (n)
Shrimp 
pot- 

(($
185)) 
$335 

(($2
95)) 
$410 

$105 Yes Yes

Puge
t Sound

     

(RCW 
77.70.4
10) 

     

(((q
) 
Shrimp 
trawl- 

$24
0 

$405 $105 Yes No

Non-
Puget 
Sound 

     

(r))
) (o)
Shrimp 
trawl- 

(($
185)) 
$335 

(($2
95)) 
$410 

$105 Yes Yes

Puge
t Sound

     

(RCW 
77.70.4
20) 

     

(((s
))) (p)
Spot 
shrimp-
coastal

(($
185)) 
$335 

(($2
95)) 
$410 

$ 70 Yes Yes

(((t
))) (q)
Squid 

(($
185)) 
$335 

(($2
95)) 
$410 

$ 70 Yes No

(2) The director may by rule determine 
the species of shellfish that may be taken 
with the commercial fishery licenses 
established in this section, the gear that 
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may be used with the licenses, and the 
areas or waters in which the licenses may 
be used. Where a fishery license has been 
established for a particular species, 
gear, geographical area, or combination 
thereof, a more general fishery license 
may not be used to take shellfish in that 
fishery. 

Sec. 28.  RCW 77.65.240 and 2000 c 107 
s 45 are each amended to read as follows: 

A surcharge of one hundred twenty 
dollars shall be collected with each 
Dungeness crab-coastal fishery license 
((and with each Dungeness crab-coastal 
class B fishery license)) issued under RCW 
77.65.220. Moneys collected under this 
section shall be placed in the coastal 
crab account created under RCW 77.70.320. 

Sec. 29.  RCW 77.65.280 and 2014 c 48 s 
27 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A ((wholesale)) fish ((dealer's)) 
dealer license is required for((: 

(a) A business in the state to engage 
in the commercial processing of food fish 
or shellfish, including custom canning or 
processing of personal use food fish or 
shellfish. 

(b) A business in the state to engage 
in the wholesale selling, buying, or 
brokering of food fish or shellfish. A 
wholesale fish dealer's license is not 
required of those businesses which buy 
exclusively from Washington licensed 
wholesale dealers and sell solely at 
retail. 

(c) Fishers who land and sell their 
catch or harvest in the state to anyone 
other than a licensed wholesale dealer 
within or outside the state, unless the 
fisher has a direct retail endorsement. 

(d) A business to engage in the 
commercial manufacture or preparation of 
fertilizer, oil, meal, caviar, fish bait, 
or other by-products from food fish or 
shellfish. 

(e) A business engaging a fish buyer as 
defined under RCW 77.65.340. 

(2))) a person in the state who: 

(a) Takes possession of raw or frozen 
fish or shellfish, in whole or in parts, 
to prepare, repackage, process, or 
preserve. This includes, but is not 
limited to: 

(i) Canning or processing of fish or 
shellfish for payment, whether the fish or 

shellfish is commercially harvested or 
taken for personal use; and 

(ii) The commercial manufacture or 
preparation of fertilizer, oil, meal, 
caviar, fish bait, or any other by-
products from fish or shellfish; 

(b) Engages in the wholesale selling, 
buying, or brokering of raw or frozen fish 
or shellfish. Certain buyers may be 
additionally required to obtain a 
wholesale fish buyer endorsement as 
specified in RCW 77.65.340. 

(2) A fish dealer license is not 
required for: 

(a) Licensed commercial fish or 
shellfish harvesters who either sell only 
to licensed wholesale fish buyers or who 
possess a limited fish seller endorsement; 

(b) Retail businesses that purchase 
exclusively from Washington licensed 
wholesale fish buyers or from limited fish 
sellers for sale to end consumers. 

(3) A business engaged in any activity 
requiring a fish dealer license only needs 
to purchase one fish dealer license to 
cover the actions of all employees. 

(4) The annual license fee for a 
((wholesale)) resident fish dealer is 
((two)) four hundred ((fifty)) dollars. 
The fee for a nonresident fish dealer 
license is four hundred seventy-five 
dollars. The application fee for both 
resident and nonresident licenses is one 
hundred five dollars. ((A wholesale fish 
dealer's license is not required for 
persons engaged in the processing, 
wholesale selling, buying, or brokering of 
private sector cultured aquatic products 
as defined in RCW 15.85.020. However, if 
a means of identifying such products is 
required by rules adopted under RCW 
15.85.060, the exemption from licensing 
requirements established by this 
subsection applies only if the aquatic 
products are identified in conformance 
with those rules.)) 

Sec. 30.  RCW 77.65.310 and 1996 c 267 
s 29 are each amended to read as follows: 

Wholesale fish ((dealers)) buyers and 
limited fish sellers are ((responsible for 
documenting)) required to document the 
commercial harvest of ((food)) fish and 
shellfish according to the rules of the 
department. ((The director may allow only 
wholesale fish dealers or their designees 
to receive the forms necessary for the 
accounting of the commercial harvest of 
food fish and shellfish.)) 
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Sec. 31.  RCW 77.65.320 and 2000 c 107 
s 49 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A wholesale fish ((dealer shall not 
take possession of food fish or shellfish 
until the dealer has deposited)) buyer or 
limited fish seller must deposit with the 
department an acceptable performance bond 
on forms prescribed and furnished by the 
department before engaging in fish selling 
or buying activities. This performance 
bond shall be a corporate surety bond 
executed in favor of the department by a 
corporation authorized to do business in 
the state of Washington under chapter 
48.28 RCW and approved by the department. 

(a) For wholesale fish buyers, the bond 
shall be filed and maintained in an amount 
equal to ((one)) two thousand dollars. For 
each additional buyer engaged by the 
wholesale ((dealer. In no case shall the 
bond be less than two thousand dollars nor 
more than fifty thousand dollars)) 
business, the bond must be increased an 
additional one thousand dollars. 

(b) For limited fish sellers, the bond 
shall be filed and maintained in an amount 
equal to one thousand dollars. 

(c) The department may increase the 
bond amount for persons who have violated 
rules relating to the accounting of 
commercial harvest. 

(2) ((A wholesale dealer shall, within 
seven days of engaging additional fish 
buyers, notify the department and increase 
the amount of the bonding required in 
subsection (1) of this section. 

(3))) The director may suspend and 
refuse to reissue a wholesale fish 
((dealer's license)) buyer endorsement of 
a ((dealer)) person who has taken 
possession of ((food)) fish or shellfish 
without an acceptable performance bond on 
deposit with the department. 

(3) The director may suspend and refuse 
to reissue a limited fish seller 
endorsement to a commercial fisher who has 
sold fish or shellfish without an 
acceptable performance bond on deposit 
with the department. 

(4) The bond shall be conditioned upon 
the compliance with the requirements of 
this chapter and rules of the department 
relating to the payment of fines for 
violations of rules for the accounting of 
the commercial harvest of ((food)) fish or 
shellfish. In lieu of the surety bond 
required by this section, the wholesale 
fish ((dealer)) buyer or limited fish 

seller may file with the department a cash 
deposit, negotiable securities acceptable 
to the department, or an assignment of a 
savings account or of a savings 
certificate in a Washington bank on an 
assignment form prescribed by the 
department. 

(5) ((Liability under the bond shall be 
maintained as long as the wholesale fish 
dealer engages in activities under RCW 
77.65.280 unless released.)) Liability 
under the bond may be released only upon 
written notification from the department. 
Notification shall be given upon 
acceptance by the department of a 
substitute bond or forty-five days after 
the expiration of the wholesale fish 
((dealer's annual license)) buyer or 
limited fish seller annual endorsement. In 
no event shall the liability of the surety 
exceed the amount of the surety bond 
required under this chapter. 

Sec. 32.  RCW 77.65.330 and 1985 c 248 
s 7 are each amended to read as follows: 

The director shall promptly notify by 
order a wholesale ((dealer)) fish buyer or 
limited fish seller and the appropriate 
surety when a violation of rules relating 
to the accounting of commercial harvest 
has occurred. The notification shall 
specify the type of violation, the 
liability to be imposed for damages caused 
by the violation, and a notice that the 
amount of liability is due and payable to 
the department by the wholesale fish 
((dealer)) buyer or limited fish seller 
and the surety. 

If the amount specified in the order is 
not paid within thirty days after receipt 
of the notice, the prosecuting attorney 
for any county in which the persons to 
whom the order is directed do business, or 
the attorney general upon request of the 
department, may bring an action on behalf 
of the state in the superior court for 
Thurston county or any county in which the 
persons to whom the order is directed do 
business to recover the amount specified 
in the final order of the department. The 
surety shall be liable to the state to the 
extent of the bond. 

Sec. 33.  RCW 77.65.340 and 2014 c 48 s 
28 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A ((fish buyer's license is 
required of and shall be carried by each 
individual engaged by a wholesale fish 
dealer to purchase food fish or shellfish 
from a commercial fisher. A fish buyer may 
represent only one wholesale fish dealer. 
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(2))) wholesale fish buyer endorsement 
is required for a licensed fish dealer: 

(a) To take first possession or 
ownership of fish or shellfish directly 
from a commercial fisher that is landed 
into the state of Washington; 

(b) To take first possession or 
ownership of raw or frozen fish or 
shellfish in the state of Washington from 
interstate or foreign commerce; or 

(c) To engage in the wholesale buying 
or selling of fish or shellfish harvested 
by Indian fishers lawfully exercising 
fishing rights reserved by federal 
statute, treaty, or executive order, and 
the dealer is also responsible for 
documenting the commercial harvest and 
sales according to the rules of the 
department. 

(2) A business licensed as a fish dealer 
must purchase at least one wholesale fish 
buyer endorsement to engage in the 
activities in subsection (1) of this 
section, which allows the business to buy 
or sell on its premises and which allows 
one named employee to buy and sell off 
premises. A business must obtain an 
additional wholesale fish buyer 
endorsement for each additional employee 
who buys and sells fish or shellfish off 
premises. 

(3) The annual fee for a resident 
wholesale fish buyer's ((license is 
ninety-five)) endorsement is two hundred 
forty-five dollars. The annual fee for a 
nonresident wholesale fish buyer's 
endorsement is three hundred twenty 
dollars. The application fee for both 
resident and nonresident endorsements is 
one hundred five dollars. 

Sec. 34.  RCW 77.65.350 and 1996 c 267 
s 31 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) ((A salmon roe license is required 
for a)) Crew members on a boat designated 
on a salmon charter license ((to)) may 
sell salmon roe ((as provided in 
subsection (2) of this section. An 
individual under sixteen years of age may 
hold a salmon roe license. 

(2) A crew member on a boat designated 
on a salmon charter license may sell 
salmon roe taken from fish caught for 
personal use, subject to rules of the 
department and the following conditions)) 
subject to rules of the department as long 
as: 

(a) The salmon is taken by an angler 
fishing on the charter boat and recorded 
on the angler's catch record card; 

(b) The roe is the property of the 
angler until the roe is given to the crew 
member. The crew member shall notify the 
charter boat's passengers of this fact; 

(c) The crew member sells the roe to a 
licensed wholesale ((dealer)) fish buyer; 
and 

(d) The crew member is ((licensed as 
provided in subsection (1) of this section 
and has the license in possession whenever 
the crew member sells salmon roe)) 
employed on a salmon charter boat 
designated on a valid license at the time 
of the sale. 

Sec. 35.  RCW 77.65.370 and 2015 c 103 
s 2 and 2015 c 97 s 4 are each reenacted 
and amended to read as follows: 

(1) A person shall not offer or perform 
the services of a food fish guide without 
a food fish guide license in the taking of 
food fish for personal use, except that a 
charter boat license is required to 
operate a vessel from which a person may 
for a fee fish for food fish in state 
waters listed in RCW 77.65.150(4)(b). 

(2) A person shall not offer or perform 
the services of a game fish guide without 
a game fish guide license in the taking of 
game fish for personal use. 

(3) Only an individual at least sixteen 
years of age may hold a food fish guide or 
game fish guide license. No individual may 
hold more than one food fish guide or game 
fish guide license. 

(4) An application for a food fish guide 
or game fish guide license must include 
the information required in RCW 77.65.560. 

(5) A food fish guide license purchased 
by a person, firm, or business on behalf 
of an employee is subject to RCW 
77.65.600. 

(6) A food fish guide, a game fish 
guide, or a combination guide may sell 
recreational one-day temporary 
combination fishing licenses as described 
in RCW 77.32.470. 

Sec. 36.  RCW 77.65.390 and 2011 c 339 
s 27 are each amended to read as follows: 

An ocean pink shrimp delivery license 
is required for a commercial fishing 
vessel to deliver ocean pink shrimp taken 
for commercial purposes in offshore waters 
and delivered to a port in the state. As 
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used in this section, "deliver" and 
"delivery" mean arrival at a place or 
port, and include arrivals from offshore 
waters to waters within the state and 
arrivals from state or offshore waters. 
The annual license fee is ((one)) three 
hundred ((fifty)) dollars for residents 
and three hundred seventy-five dollars for 
nonresidents. The application fee is one 
hundred five dollars. Ocean pink shrimp 
delivery licenses are transferable. 

Sec. 37.  RCW 77.65.440 and 2011 c 339 
s 28 are each amended to read as follows: 

The director shall issue the personal 
licenses listed in this section according 
to the requirements of this title. The 
licenses and their annual fees are: 

Perso
nal 

Licen
se 

Annual Fee 

(RCW 77.95.090
Surcharge) 

Appli
ca-tion 
Fee 

Govern
ing 

Sectio
n 

 Resid
ent 

Nonresi
dent 

  

(1) 
Alternat
e 

Opera
tor 

(($  
35)) 
$185 

(($  
35)) $260 

$ 70 RCW 
77.65.130

(2) 
Geoduck 
Diver 

(($18
5)) $355 

(($295)
) $410 

$ 70 RCW 
77.65.410

(3) 
Food 
Fish 
Guide 

(($13
0)) $280 

(($630)
) $355 

$ 70 RCW 
77.65.370

 (plus 
$20) 

(plus 

$100) 

  

Sec. 38.  RCW 77.65.480 and 2015 c 103 
s 3 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A taxidermy license allows the 
holder to practice taxidermy for 
commercial purposes, as that term is 
defined in RCW 77.15.110. The fee for this 
license is one hundred eighty dollars. The 
application fee is seventy dollars. 

(2) A fur dealer's license allows the 
holder to purchase, receive, or resell raw 
furs for commercial purposes, as that term 
is defined in RCW 77.15.110. The fee for 
this license is one hundred eighty 
dollars. The application fee is seventy 
dollars. 

(3)(a) A game fish guide license allows 
the holder to offer or perform the 
services of a game fish guide in the taking 
of game fish. The fee for this license is 

((one)) four hundred ((eighty)) ten 
dollars for a resident and ((six)) four 
hundred eighty-five dollars for a 
nonresident. The application fee is 
seventy dollars. An application for a game 
fish guide license must include the 
information required in RCW 77.65.560. 

(b) A game fish guide license purchased 
by a person, firm, or business on behalf 
of an employee is subject to RCW 
77.65.600. 

(4) A game farm license allows the 
holder to operate a game farm to acquire, 
breed, grow, keep, and sell wildlife under 
conditions prescribed by the rules adopted 
pursuant to this title. The fee for this 
license is seventy-two dollars for the 
first year and forty-eight dollars for 
each following year. The application fee 
is seventy dollars. 

(5) A game fish stocking permit allows 
the holder to release game fish into the 
waters of the state as prescribed by rule 
of the commission. The fee for this permit 
is twenty-four dollars. The application 
fee is seventy dollars. 

(6) A fishing or field trial permit 
allows the holder to promote, conduct, 
hold, or sponsor a fishing or field trial 
contest in accordance with rules of the 
commission. The fee for a fishing contest 
permit is twenty-four dollars. The fee for 
a field trial contest permit is twenty-
four dollars. The application fee is 
seventy dollars. 

(((7)(a) An anadromous game fish 
buyer's license allows the holder to 
purchase or sell steelhead trout and other 
anadromous game fish harvested by Indian 
fishers lawfully exercising fishing rights 
reserved by federal statute, treaty, or 
executive order, under conditions 
prescribed by rule of the director. The 
fee for this license is one hundred eighty 
dollars. The application fee is one 
hundred five dollars. 

(b) An anadromous game fish buyer's 
license is not required for those 
businesses that buy steelhead trout and 
other anadromous game fish from Washington 
licensed game fish dealers and sell solely 
at retail.)) 

Sec. 39.  RCW 77.65.490 and 2001 c 253 
s 56 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A license issued by the director is 
required to: 

(a) Practice taxidermy for commercial 
purposes; 
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(b) Deal in raw furs for commercial 
purposes; 

(c) Act as a fishing guide; or 

(d) Operate a game farm((; or 

(e) Purchase or sell anadromous game 
fish)). 

(2) A permit issued by the director is 
required to: 

(a) Conduct, hold, or sponsor hunting 
or fishing contests or competitive field 
trials using live wildlife; 

(b) Collect wild animals, wild birds, 
game fish, food fish, shellfish, or 
protected wildlife for research or 
display; 

(c) Stock game fish; or 

(d) Conduct commercial activities on 
department-owned or controlled lands. 

(3) Aquaculture as defined in RCW 
15.85.020 is exempt from the requirements 
of this section, except when being stocked 
in public waters under contract with the 
department. 

Sec. 40.  RCW 77.65.500 and 2015 c 97 s 
9 are each amended to read as follows: 

Licensed taxidermists, fur dealers, 
((anadromous game fish buyers)) fishing 
guides, game farmers, and persons stocking 
game fish or conducting a hunting, 
fishing, or field trial contest shall make 
reports as required by rules of the 
director. 

Sec. 41.  RCW 77.65.510 and 2011 c 339 
s 31 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The ((department must establish and 
administer a direct retail endorsement to 
serve as a single license that)) limited 
fish seller endorsement permits a 
((Washington)) license holder or alternate 
operator to ((commercially harvest retail-
eligible species and to)) clean, dress, 
and sell his or her commercially harvested 
catch directly to consumers at retail((, 
including over the internet)). The 
((direct retail endorsement must be issued 
as an optional addition to all holders of: 
(a) A commercial fishing license for 
retail-eligible species that the 
department offers under this chapter; and 
(b) an alternate operator license who are 
designated as an alternate operator on a 
commercial fishing license for retail 
eligible species)) limited seller 
endorsement may be issued as an optional 
addition to all holders of a commercial 

fishing license issued by the department 
and may be purchased at the time of the 
underlying license sale or any time 
thereafter. 

(2) ((The direct retail endorsement 
must be offered at the time of application 
for the qualifying commercial fishing 
license. Individuals in possession of a 
qualifying commercial fishing license 
issued under this chapter, and alternate 
operators designated on such a license, 
may add a direct retail endorsement to 
their current license at any time. 
Individuals who do not have a commercial 
fishing license for retail-eligible 
species issued under this chapter, and who 
are not designated as alternate operators 
on such a license, may not receive a direct 
retail endorsement. The costs, conditions, 
responsibilities, and privileges 
associated with the endorsed commercial 
fishing license is not affected or altered 
in any way by the addition of a direct 
retail endorsement. These costs include 
the base cost of the license and any 
revenue and excise taxes.)) The holder of 
a limited fish seller endorsement selling 
their own catch directly to consumers is 
exempt from the permitting requirements of 
chapter 246-215 WAC. To ensure food safety 
for consumers, the holder of a limited 
fish seller endorsement must follow these 
requirements: (a) Only sell fresh, whole 
fish or fresh fish that has been cleaned 
and dressed; (b) use ice from a commercial 
source to hold the fish; and (c) provide 
the buyer with a receipt stating the date 
of purchase, Washington fish-receiving 
ticket number documenting the original 
delivery, name, address, and phone number 
of the holder of the limited fish seller 
endorsement from whom the fish or 
shellfish was purchased, and the species 
and weight or number of fish or shellfish 
sold. Failure to satisfy these food safety 
requirements is punishable as an 
infraction under RCW 77.15.160. A licensed 
commercial fisher holding a limited fish 
seller endorsement may allow a designated 
alternate to sell under the authority of 
that endorsement. 

(3) An individual need only add one 
((direct retail)) limited fish seller 
endorsement to his or her license 
portfolio. If a ((direct retail)) limited 
fish seller endorsement is selected by an 
individual holding more than one 
commercial fishing license issued ((under 
this chapter, a single direct retail)) by 
the department, an endorsement is 
considered to be added to all 
((qualifying)) commercial fishing 
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licenses held by that individual, and is 
the only ((license)) endorsement required 
for the individual to sell at retail any 
((retail-eligible)) species permitted by 
((all)) any of the underlying endorsed 
licenses. ((If a direct retail endorsement 
is selected by an individual designated as 
an alternate operator on more than one 
commercial license issued under this 
chapter, a single direct retail 
endorsement is the only license required 
for the individual to sell at retail any 
retail-eligible species permitted by all 
of the underlying endorsed licenses on 
which the individual is designated as an 
alternate operator. The direct retail 
endorsement applies only to the Washington 
license holder or alternate operator 
obtaining the endorsement.)) 

(4) ((In addition to any fees charged 
for the endorsed licenses and harvest 
documentation as required by this chapter 
or the rules of the department, the 
department may set a reasonable annual fee 
not to exceed the administrative costs to 
the department for a direct retail 
endorsement.)) The fee for a resident 
limited fish seller endorsement is seventy 
dollars. The fee for a nonresident limited 
fish seller endorsement is one hundred 
forty-five dollars. The application fee 
for both a resident and nonresident 
endorsement is one hundred five dollars. 

(5) The holder of a ((direct retail)) 
limited fish seller endorsement is 
responsible for documenting the commercial 
harvest ((of salmon and crab)) and sales 
according to ((the provisions of this 
chapter,)) the rules of the department 
((for a wholesale fish dealer, and the 
reporting requirements of the endorsed 
license. Any retail-eligible species 
caught by the holder of a direct retail 
endorsement must be documented on fish 
tickets)). 

(6) ((The direct retail endorsement 
must be displayed in a readily visible 
manner by the seller wherever and whenever 
a sale to someone other than a licensed 
wholesale dealer occurs. The commission 
may require that the holder of a direct 
retail endorsement notify the department 
up to eighteen hours before conducting an 
in-person sale of retail-eligible species, 
except for in-person sales that have a 
cumulative retail sales value of less than 
one hundred fifty dollars in a twenty-four 
hour period that are sold directly from 
the vessel. For sales occurring in a venue 
other than in person, such as over the 
internet, through a catalog, or on the 

phone, the direct retail endorsement 
number of the seller must be provided to 
the buyer both at the time of sale and the 
time of delivery. All internet sales must 
be conducted in accordance with federal 
laws and regulations. 

(7))) The ((direct retail)) limited 
fish seller endorsement is to be held by 
a natural person and is not transferable 
or assignable. If the endorsed license is 
transferred, the ((direct retail)) limited 
fish seller endorsement immediately 
becomes void, and the transferor is not 
eligible for a full or prorated 
reimbursement of the annual fee paid for 
the ((direct retail)) limited fish seller 
endorsement. Upon becoming void, the 
holder of a ((direct retail)) limited fish 
seller endorsement must surrender the 
physical endorsement to the department. 

(((8) The holder of a direct retail 
endorsement must abide by the provisions 
of Title 69 RCW as they apply to the 
processing and retail sale of seafood. The 
department must distribute a pamphlet, 
provided by the department of agriculture, 
with the direct retail endorsement 
generally describing the labeling 
requirements set forth in chapter 69.04 
RCW as they apply to seafood. 

(9))) (7) The holder of a qualifying 
commercial fishing license ((issued under 
this chapter,)) or an alternate operator 
designated on such a license, must either 
possess a ((direct retail)) limited fish 
seller endorsement or a wholesale ((dealer 
license)) fish buyer endorsement provided 
for in RCW ((77.65.280)) 77.65.340 in 
order to lawfully sell their catch or 
harvest in the state to anyone other than 
a licensed wholesale ((dealer)) fish 
buyer. 

(((10) The direct retail endorsement 
entitles the holder to sell a retail-
eligible species only at a temporary food 
service establishment as that term is 
defined in RCW 69.06.045, or directly to 
a restaurant or other similar food service 
business.)) 

Sec. 42.  RCW 77.15.160 and 2014 c 202 
s 204 and 2014 c 48 s 7 are each reenacted 
and amended to read as follows: 

The following acts are infractions and 
must be cited and punished as provided 
under chapter 7.84 RCW: 

(1) Fishing and shellfishing 
infractions: 
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(a) Barbed hooks: Fishing for personal 
use with barbed hooks in violation of any 
department rule. 

(b) Catch recording: Failing to 
immediately record a catch of fish or 
shellfish on a catch record card as 
required by RCW 77.32.430 or department 
rule. 

(c) Catch reporting: Failing to return 
a catch record card to the department for 
other than Puget Sound Dungeness crab, as 
required by department rule. 

(d) Recreational fishing: Fishing for 
fish or shellfish and, without yet 
possessing fish or shellfish, the person: 

(i) Owns, but fails to have in the 
person's possession the license or the 
catch record card required by chapter 
77.32 RCW for such an activity; or 

(ii) Violates any department rule 
regarding seasons, closed areas, closed 
times, or any other rule addressing the 
manner or method of fishing for fish or 
shellfish. This subsection does not apply 
to use of a net to take fish under RCW 
77.15.580 or the unlawful use of shellfish 
gear for personal use under RCW 77.15.382. 

(e) Seaweed: Taking, possessing, or 
harvesting less than two times the daily 
possession limit of seaweed: 

(i) While owning, but not having in the 
person's possession, the license required 
by chapter 77.32 RCW; or 

(ii) In violation of any rule of the 
department or the department of natural 
resources regarding seasons, closed areas, 
closed times, or any other rule addressing 
the manner or method of taking, 
possessing, or harvesting of seaweed. 

(f) Unclassified fish or shellfish: 
Taking unclassified fish or shellfish in 
violation of any department rule by 
killing, fishing, taking, holding, 
possessing, or maliciously injuring or 
harming fish or shellfish that is not 
classified as game fish, food fish, 
shellfish, protected fish, or endangered 
fish. 

(g) Wasting fish or shellfish: Killing, 
taking, or possessing fish or shellfish 
having a value of less than two hundred 
fifty dollars and allowing the fish or 
shellfish to be wasted. 

(2) Hunting infractions: 

(a) Eggs or nests: Maliciously, and 
without permit authorization, destroying, 

taking, or harming the eggs or active 
nests of a wild bird not classified as 
endangered or protected. For purposes of 
this subsection, "active nests" means 
nests that contain eggs or fledglings. 

(b) Unclassified wildlife: Taking 
unclassified wildlife in violation of any 
department rule by killing, hunting, 
taking, holding, possessing, or 
maliciously injuring or harming wildlife 
that is not classified as big game, game 
animals, game birds, protected wildlife, 
or endangered wildlife. 

(c) Wasting wildlife: Killing, taking, 
or possessing wildlife that is not 
classified as big game and has a value of 
less than two hundred fifty dollars, and 
allowing the wildlife to be wasted. 

(d) Wild animals: Hunting for wild 
animals not classified as big game and, 
without yet possessing the wild animals, 
the person owns, but fails to have in the 
person's possession, all licenses, tags, 
or permits required by this title. 

(e) Wild birds: Hunting for and, 
without yet possessing a wild bird or 
birds, the person: 

(i) Owns, but fails to have in the 
person's possession, all licenses, tags, 
stamps, and permits required under this 
title; or 

(ii) Violates any department rule 
regarding seasons, closed areas, closed 
times, or any other rule addressing the 
manner or method of hunting wild birds. 

(3) Trapping, taxidermy, fur dealing, 
and wildlife meat cutting infractions: 

(a) Recordkeeping and reporting: If a 
person is a taxidermist, fur dealer, or 
wildlife meat cutter who is processing, 
holding, or storing wildlife for 
commercial purposes, failing to: 

(i) Maintain records as required by 
department rule; or 

(ii) Report information from these 
records as required by department rule. 

(b) Trapper's report: Failing to report 
trapping activity as required by 
department rule. 

(4) Limited fish seller infraction: 
Failure of a holder of a limited fish 
seller endorsement to satisfy the food 
safety requirements to consumers under RCW 
77.65.510(2). 
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(5)(a) Invasive species management 
infractions: 

(i) Out-of-state certification: 
Entering Washington in possession of an 
aquatic conveyance that does not meet 
certificate of inspection requirements as 
provided under RCW 77.135.100; 

(ii) Clean and drain requirements: 
Possessing an aquatic conveyance that does 
not meet clean and drain requirements 
under RCW 77.135.110; 

(iii) Clean and drain orders: 
Possessing an aquatic conveyance and 
failing to obey a clean and drain order 
under RCW 77.135.110 or 77.135.120; and 

(iv) Transporting aquatic plants: 
Transporting aquatic plants on any state 
or public road, including forest roads. 
However, this subsection does not apply to 
plants that are: 

(A) Being transported to the department 
or to another destination designated by 
the director, in a manner designated by 
the department, for purposes of 
identifying a species or reporting the 
presence of a species; 

(B) Legally obtained for aquarium use, 
wetland or lakeshore restoration, or 
ornamental purposes; 

(C) Located within or on a commercial 
aquatic plant harvester that is being 
transported to a suitable location to 
remove aquatic plants; 

(D) Being transported in a manner that 
prevents their unintentional dispersal, to 
a suitable location for disposal, 
research, or educational purposes; or 

(E) Being transported in such a way as 
the commission may otherwise prescribe. 

(b) Unless the context clearly requires 
otherwise, the definitions in both RCW 
77.08.010 and 77.135.010 apply throughout 
this subsection (((4))) (5). 

(((5))) (6) Other infractions: 

(a) Contests: Conducting, holding, or 
sponsoring a hunting contest, a fishing 
contest involving game fish, or a 
competitive field trial using live 
wildlife. 

(b) Other rules: Violating any other 
department rule that is designated by rule 
as an infraction. 

(c) Posting signs: Posting signs 
preventing hunting or fishing on any land 
not owned or leased by the person doing 

the posting, or without the permission of 
the person who owns, leases, or controls 
the land posted. 

(d) Scientific permits: Using a 
scientific permit issued by the director 
for fish, shellfish, or wildlife, but not 
including big game or big game parts, and 
the person: 

(i) Violates any terms or conditions of 
the scientific permit; or 

(ii) Violates any department rule 
applicable to the issuance or use of 
scientific permits. 

Sec. 43.  RCW 77.65.580 and 2015 c 97 s 
5 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The department must issue a 
department vessel registration number 
decal and an identifying decal to all food 
fish guides, game fish guides, and charter 
boat operators licensed under RCW 
77.65.010. ((The identifying decal must 
display the license number prominently.)) 

(2) Any person who acts or offers to 
act as a food fish guide, game fish guide, 
or charter boat operator must display 
((the identifying)) both decals on vessels 
in a location easily visible to customers 
and adjacent vessels. 

Sec. 44.  RCW 77.65.590 and 2015 c 97 s 
7 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A fish guide combination license 
allows the holder to offer or perform the 
services of a food fish guide((,)) and 
game fish guide((, salmon charter boat 
operator, and nonsalmon charter boat 
operator)). 

(2) The commission must adopt rules to 
create and sell a fish guide combination 
license. ((The commission may adopt rules 
to create and sell separate combination 
licenses, one for food fish and game fish 
guide activities only and another 
combination license for all food fish 
guide, game fish guide, salmon charter 
boat operator, and nonsalmon charter boat 
operator activities.)) The cost of the 
fish guide combination license or licenses 
must be below a fee equal to the total 
cost of the individual licenses contained 
within the combination. 

Sec. 45.  RCW 77.70.150 and 2010 c 193 
s 14 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A sea urchin dive fishery license 
is required to take sea urchins for 
commercial purposes. A sea urchin dive 
fishery license authorizes the use of only 
one diver in the water at any time during 
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sea urchin harvest operations. If the same 
vessel has been designated on two sea 
urchin dive fishery licenses, two divers 
may be in the water. A natural person may 
not hold more than two sea urchin dive 
fishery licenses. 

(2) Except as provided in subsection 
(((6))) (5) of this section, the director 
shall issue no new sea urchin dive fishery 
licenses. For licenses issued for the year 
2000 and thereafter, the director shall 
renew existing licenses only to a natural 
person who held the license at the end of 
the previous year. If a sea urchin dive 
fishery license is not held by a natural 
person as of December 31, 1999, it is not 
renewable. However, if the license is not 
held because of revocation or suspension 
of licensing privileges, the director 
shall renew the license in the name of a 
natural person at the end of the 
revocation or suspension if the license 
holder applies for renewal of the license 
before the end of the year in which the 
revocation or suspension ends. 

(3) Where a licensee failed to obtain 
the license during the previous year 
because of a license suspension or 
revocation by the director or the court, 
the licensee may qualify for a license by 
establishing that the person held such a 
license during the last year in which the 
person was eligible. 

(4) ((Surcharges as provided for in 
this section shall be collected and 
deposited into the sea urchin dive fishery 
account hereby created in the custody of 
the state treasurer. The collections and 
deposits must continue, as set forth in 
(a) and (b) of this subsection, through 
license year 2013, or until the number of 
licenses is reduced to twenty, whichever 
occurs first. Only the director or the 
director's designee may authorize 
expenditures from the account. The sea 
urchin dive fishery account is subject to 
allotment procedures under chapter 43.88 
RCW, but no appropriation is required for 
expenditures. Expenditures from the 
account shall only be used to retire sea 
urchin licenses until the number of 
licenses is reduced to twenty, and 
thereafter shall only be used for sea 
urchin management and enforcement. The 
director or the director's designee shall 
notify the department of revenue within 
thirty days when the number of licenses is 
reduced to twenty. 

(a) A surcharge of one hundred dollars 
shall be charged with each sea urchin dive 
fishery license renewal for licenses 

issued for license years 2000 through 
2013, or until the number of licenses is 
reduced to twenty, whichever occurs first. 

(b) For licenses issued for license 
years 2000 through 2013, or until the 
number of licenses is reduced to twenty, 
whichever occurs first, a surcharge shall 
be charged on the sea urchin dive fishery 
license for designating an alternate 
operator. The surcharge shall be as 
follows: Five hundred dollars for the 
first year or each of the first two 
consecutive years after 1999 that any 
alternate operator is designated and two 
thousand five hundred dollars each year 
thereafter that any alternate operator is 
designated. 

(5))) Sea urchin dive fishery licenses 
are transferable subject to the fees and 
restrictions in RCW 77.65.020(2). ((For 
licenses issued for license years 2000 
through 2013, or whenever the number of 
licenses is reduced to twenty, whichever 
occurs first, there is a surcharge to 
transfer a sea urchin dive fishery 
license. The surcharge is five hundred 
dollars for the first transfer of a 
license valid for license year 2000, and 
two thousand five hundred dollars for any 
subsequent transfer, occurring in the 
license years 2000 through 2013, or 
whenever the number of licenses is reduced 
to twenty, whichever occurs first. 
Notwithstanding this subsection, a one-
time transfer exempt from surcharge 
applies for a transfer from the natural 
person licensed on January 1, 2000, to 
that person's spouse or child. 

(6))) (5) If fewer than twenty natural 
persons are eligible for sea urchin dive 
fishery licenses, the director may accept 
applications for new licenses. The 
additional licenses may not cause more 
than twenty natural persons to be eligible 
for a sea urchin dive fishery license. New 
licenses issued under this section shall 
be distributed according to rules of the 
department that recover the value of such 
licensed privilege. 

Sec. 46.  RCW 77.70.190 and 2011 c 339 
s 33 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A sea cucumber dive fishery license 
is required to take sea cucumbers for 
commercial purposes. A sea cucumber dive 
fishery license authorizes the use of only 
one diver in the water at any time during 
sea cucumber harvest operations. If the 
same vessel has been designated on two sea 
cucumber dive fishery licenses, two divers 
may be in the water. A natural person may 
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not hold more than two sea cucumber dive 
fishery licenses. 

(2) Except as provided in subsection 
(((6))) (5) of this section, the director 
shall issue no new sea cucumber dive 
fishery licenses. For licenses issued for 
the year 2000 and thereafter, the director 
shall renew existing licenses only to a 
natural person who held the license at the 
end of the previous year. If a sea cucumber 
dive fishery license is not held by a 
natural person as of December 31, 1999, it 
is not renewable. However, if the license 
is not held because of revocation or 
suspension of licensing privileges, the 
director shall renew the license in the 
name of a natural person at the end of the 
revocation or suspension if the license 
holder applies for renewal of the license 
before the end of the year in which the 
revocation or suspension ends. 

(3) Where a licensee failed to obtain 
the license during either of the previous 
two years because of a license suspension 
by the director or the court, the licensee 
may qualify for a license by establishing 
that the person held such a license during 
the last year in which the person was 
eligible. 

(4) ((Surcharges as provided for in 
this section shall be collected and 
deposited into the sea cucumber dive 
fishery account hereby created in the 
custody of the state treasurer. The 
collections and deposits must continue, as 
set forth in (a) and (b) of this 
subsection, through license year 2013, or 
until the number of licenses is reduced to 
twenty, whichever occurs first. Only the 
director or the director's designee may 
authorize expenditures from the account. 
The sea cucumber dive fishery account is 
subject to allotment procedures under 
chapter 43.88 RCW, but no appropriation is 
required for expenditures. Expenditures 
from the account shall only be used to 
retire sea cucumber licenses until the 
number of licenses is reduced to twenty, 
and thereafter shall only be used for sea 
cucumber management and enforcement. The 
director or the director's designee shall 
notify the department of revenue within 
thirty days when the number of licenses is 
reduced to twenty. 

(a) A surcharge of one hundred dollars 
shall be charged with each sea cucumber 
dive fishery license renewal for licenses 
issued in 2000 through 2013, or until the 
number of licenses is reduced to twenty, 
whichever occurs first. 

(b) For licenses issued for license 
years 2000 through 2013, or until the 
number of licenses is reduced to twenty, 
whichever occurs first, a surcharge shall 
be charged on the sea cucumber dive 
fishery license for designating an 
alternate operator. The surcharge shall be 
as follows: Five hundred dollars for the 
first year or each of the first two 
consecutive years after 1999 that any 
alternate operator is designated and two 
thousand five hundred dollars each year 
thereafter that any alternate operator is 
designated. 

(5))) Sea cucumber dive fishery 
licenses are transferable subject to the 
fees and restrictions in RCW 77.65.020(2). 
((For licenses issued for license years 
2000 through 2013, or whenever the number 
of licenses is reduced to twenty, 
whichever occurs first, there is a 
surcharge to transfer a sea cucumber dive 
fishery license. The surcharge is five 
hundred dollars for the first transfer of 
a license valid for license year 2000 and 
two thousand five hundred dollars for any 
subsequent transfer, occurring in the 
license years 2000 through 2013, or 
whenever the number of licenses is reduced 
to twenty, whichever occurs first. The 
application fee to transfer a sea cucumber 
dive fishery license is one hundred five 
dollars. Notwithstanding this subsection, 
a one-time transfer exempt from surcharge 
applies for a transfer from the natural 
person licensed on January 1, 2000, to 
that person's spouse or child. 

(6))) (5) If fewer than twenty persons 
are eligible for sea cucumber dive fishery 
licenses, the director may accept 
applications for new licenses. The 
additional licenses may not cause more 
than twenty natural persons to be eligible 
for a sea cucumber dive fishery license. 
New licenses issued under this section 
shall be distributed according to rules of 
the department that recover the value of 
such licensed privilege. 

Sec. 47.  RCW 77.70.220 and 2011 c 339 
s 34 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A person shall not harvest geoduck 
clams commercially without a geoduck 
fishery license. This section does not 
apply to the harvest of private sector 
cultured aquatic products as defined in 
RCW 15.85.020. The geoduck fishery license 
fee and the application fee ((is seventy 
dollars)) are specified in RCW 77.65.220. 

(2) Only a person who has entered into 
a geoduck harvesting agreement with the 
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department of natural resources under RCW 
79.135.210 may hold a geoduck fishery 
license. 

(3) A geoduck fishery license 
authorizes no taking of geoducks outside 
the boundaries of the public lands 
designated in the underlying harvesting 
agreement, or beyond the harvest ceiling 
set in the underlying harvesting 
agreement. 

(4) A geoduck fishery license expires 
when the underlying geoduck harvesting 
agreement terminates. 

(5) The director shall determine the 
number of geoduck fishery licenses that 
may be issued for each geoduck harvesting 
agreement, the number of units of gear 
whose use the license authorizes, and the 
type of gear that may be used, subject to 
RCW 77.60.070. In making those 
determinations, the director shall seek to 
conserve the geoduck resource and prevent 
damage to its habitat. 

(6) The holder of a geoduck fishery 
license and the holder's agents and 
representatives shall comply with all 
applicable commercial diving safety 
regulations adopted by the federal 
occupational safety and health 
administration established under the 
federal occupational safety and health act 
of 1970 as such law exists on May 8, 1979, 
84 Stat. 1590 et seq.; 29 U.S.C. Sec. 651 
et seq. A violation of those regulations 
is a violation of this subsection. For the 
purposes of this section, persons who dive 
for geoducks are "employees" as defined by 
the federal occupational safety and health 
act. A violation of this subsection is 
grounds for suspension or revocation of a 
geoduck fishery license following a 
hearing under the procedures of chapter 
34.05 RCW. The director shall not suspend 
or revoke a geoduck fishery license if the 
violation has been corrected within ten 
days of the date the license holder 
receives written notice of the violation. 
If there is a substantial probability that 
a violation of the commercial diving 
standards could result in death or serious 
physical harm to a person engaged in 
harvesting geoduck clams, the director 
shall suspend the license immediately 
until the violation has been corrected. If 
the license holder is not the operator of 
the harvest vessel and has contracted with 
another person for the harvesting of 
geoducks, the director shall not suspend 
or revoke the license if the license 
holder terminates its business 
relationship with that person until 

compliance with this subsection is 
secured. 

(7) A person using a vessel in the 
geoduck fishery is required to apply for 
and obtain a vessel identification number 
from the department. The application fee 
for the vessel identification number is 
one hundred five dollars. 

Sec. 48.  RCW 77.70.280 and 2003 c 174 
s 5 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A person shall not commercially 
fish for coastal crab in Washington state 
waters without a Dungeness crab—coastal 
((or a Dungeness crab—coastal class B)) 
fishery license. Gear used must consist of 
one buoy attached to each crab pot. Each 
crab pot must be fished individually. 

(2) A Dungeness crab—coastal fishery 
license is transferable. Except as 
provided in subsections (3) and (((8))) 
(7) of this section, such a license shall 
only be issued to a person who proved 
active historical participation in the 
coastal crab fishery by having designated, 
after December 31, 1993, a vessel or a 
replacement vessel on the qualifying 
license that singly or in combination 
meets the following criteria: 

(a) Made a minimum of eight coastal crab 
landings totaling a minimum of five 
thousand pounds per season in at least two 
of the four qualifying seasons identified 
in subsection (((5))) (4) of this section, 
as documented by valid Washington state 
shellfish receiving tickets; and showed 
historical and continuous participation in 
the coastal crab fishery by having held 
one of the following licenses or their 
equivalents each calendar year beginning 
1990 through 1993, and was designated on 
the qualifying license of the person who 
held one of the following licenses in 
1994: 

(i) Crab pot—Non-Puget Sound license, 
issued under RCW 77.65.220(1)(b); 

(ii) Nonsalmon delivery license, issued 
under RCW 77.65.210; 

(iii) Salmon troll license, issued 
under RCW 77.65.160; 

(iv) Salmon delivery license, issued 
under RCW 77.65.170; 

(v) Food fish trawl license, issued 
under RCW 77.65.200; or 

(vi) Shrimp trawl license, issued under 
RCW 77.65.220; or 
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(b) Made a minimum of four Washington 
landings of coastal crab totaling two 
thousand pounds during the period from 
December 1, 1991, to March 20, 1992, and 
made a minimum of eight crab landings 
totaling a minimum of five thousand pounds 
of coastal crab during each of the 
following periods: December 1, 1991, to 
September 15, 1992; December 1, 1992, to 
September 15, 1993; and December 1, 1993, 
to September 15, 1994. For landings made 
after December 31, 1993, the vessel shall 
have been designated on the qualifying 
license of the person making the landings; 
or 

(c) Made any number of coastal crab 
landings totaling a minimum of twenty 
thousand pounds per season in at least two 
of the four qualifying seasons identified 
in subsection (((5))) (4) of this section, 
as documented by valid Washington state 
shellfish receiving tickets, showed 
historical and continuous participation in 
the coastal crab fishery by having held 
one of the qualifying licenses each 
calendar year beginning 1990 through 1993, 
and the vessel was designated on the 
qualifying license of the person who held 
that license in 1994. 

(3) A Dungeness crab-coastal fishery 
license shall be issued to a person who 
had a new vessel under construction 
between December 1, 1988, and September 
15, 1992, if the vessel made coastal crab 
landings totaling a minimum of five 
thousand pounds by September 15, 1993, and 
the new vessel was designated on the 
qualifying license of the person who held 
that license in 1994. All landings shall 
be documented by valid Washington state 
shellfish receiving tickets. License 
applications under this subsection may be 
subject to review by the advisory review 
board in accordance with RCW 77.70.030. 
For purposes of this subsection, "under 
construction" means either: 

(a)(i) A contract for any part of the 
work was signed before September 15, 1992; 
and 

(ii) The contract for the vessel under 
construction was not transferred or 
otherwise alienated from the contract 
holder between the date of the contract 
and the issuance of the Dungeness crab-
coastal fishery license; and 

(iii) Construction had not been 
completed before December 1, 1988; or 

(b)(i) The keel was laid before 
September 15, 1992; and 

(ii) Vessel ownership was not 
transferred or otherwise alienated from 
the owner between the time the keel was 
laid and the issuance of the Dungeness 
crab-coastal fishery license; and 

(iii) Construction had not been 
completed before December 1, 1988. 

(4) ((A Dungeness crab—coastal class B 
fishery license is not transferable. Such 
a license shall be issued to persons who 
do not meet the qualification criteria for 
a Dungeness crab—coastal fishery license, 
if the person has designated on a 
qualifying license after December 31, 
1993, a vessel or replacement vessel that, 
singly or in combination, made a minimum 
of four landings totaling a minimum of two 
thousand pounds of coastal crab, 
documented by valid Washington state 
shellfish receiving tickets, during at 
least one of the four qualifying seasons, 
and if the person has participated 
continuously in the coastal crab fishery 
by having held or by having owned a vessel 
that held one or more of the licenses 
listed in subsection (2) of this section 
in each calendar year subsequent to the 
qualifying season in which qualifying 
landings were made through 1994. Dungeness 
crab—coastal class B fishery licenses 
cease to exist after December 31, 1999, 
and the continuing license provisions of 
RCW 34.05.422(3) are not applicable. 

(5))) The four qualifying seasons for 
purposes of this section are: 

(a) December 1, 1988, through September 
15, 1989; 

(b) December 1, 1989, through September 
15, 1990; 

(c) December 1, 1990, through September 
15, 1991; and 

(d) December 1, 1991, through September 
15, 1992. 

(((6))) (5) For purposes of this 
section and RCW 77.70.340, "coastal crab" 
means Dungeness crab (cancer magister) 
taken in all Washington territorial and 
offshore waters south of the United 
States-Canada boundary and west of the 
Bonilla-Tatoosh line (a line from the 
western end of Cape Flattery to Tatoosh 
Island lighthouse, then to the buoy 
adjacent to Duntz Rock, then in a straight 
line to Bonilla Point of Vancouver 
island), Grays Harbor, Willapa Bay, and 
the Columbia river. 

(((7))) (6) For purposes of this 
section, "replacement vessel" means a 
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vessel used in the coastal crab fishery in 
1994, and that replaces a vessel used in 
the coastal crab fishery during any period 
from 1988 through 1993, and which vessel's 
licensing and catch history, together with 
the licensing and catch history of the 
vessel it replaces, qualifies a single 
applicant for a Dungeness crab—coastal 
((or Dungeness crab—coastal class B 
fishery)) license. A Dungeness crab—
coastal ((or Dungeness crab—coastal class 
B fishery)) license may only be issued to 
a person who designated a vessel in the 
1994 coastal crab fishery and who 
designated the same vessel in 1995. 

(((8))) (7) A Dungeness crab—coastal 
fishery license may not be issued to a 
person who participates in the federal 
fleet reduction program created in RCW 
77.70.460 within ten years of that 
person's participation in the federal 
program, if reciprocal restrictions are 
imposed by the states of Oregon and 
California on persons participating in the 
federal fleet reduction program. 

Sec. 49.  RCW 77.70.290 and 1997 c 418 
s 2 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The director shall allow the 
landing into Washington state of crab 
taken in offshore waters only if: 

(a) The crab are legally caught and 
landed by fishers with a valid Washington 
state Dungeness crab-coastal fishery 
license ((or a valid Dungeness crab-
coastal class B fishery license)); or 

(b)(i) The director determines that the 
landing of offshore Dungeness crab by 
fishers without a Washington state 
Dungeness crab-coastal fishery license 
((or a valid Dungeness crab-coastal class 
B fishery license)) is in the best 
interest of the coastal crab processing 
industry; (ii) the director has been 
requested to allow such landings by at 
least three Dungeness crab processors; 
(iii) the landings are permitted only 
between the dates of December 1st to 
February 15th inclusively; (iv) only crab 
fishers commercially licensed to fish by 
Oregon or California are permitted to 
land, if the crab was taken with gear that 
consisted of one buoy attached to each 
crab pot, and each crab pot was fished 
individually; (v) the fisher landing the 
crab has obtained a valid delivery 
license; and (vi) the decision is made on 
a case-by-case basis for the sole reason 
of improving the economic stability of the 
commercial crab fishery. 

(2) Nothing in this section allows the 
commercial fishing of Dungeness crab in 
waters within three miles of Washington 
state by fishers who do not possess a valid 
Dungeness crab-coastal fishery license 
((or a valid Dungeness crab-coastal class 
B fishery license)). Landings of offshore 
Dungeness crab by fishers without a valid 
Dungeness crab-coastal fishery license 
((or a valid Dungeness crab-coastal class 
B fishery license)) do not qualify the 
fisher for such licenses. 

Sec. 50.  RCW 77.70.300 and 2000 c 107 
s 77 are each amended to read as follows: 

A person commercially fishing for 
Dungeness crab in offshore waters outside 
of Washington state jurisdiction shall 
obtain a Dungeness crab offshore delivery 
license from the director if the person 
does not possess a valid Dungeness crab-
coastal fishery license ((or a valid 
Dungeness crab-coastal class B fishery 
license)) and the person wishes to land 
Dungeness crab into a place or a port in 
the state. The annual fee for a Dungeness 
crab offshore delivery license is two 
hundred fifty dollars. The director may 
specify restrictions on landings of 
offshore Dungeness crab in Washington 
state as authorized in RCW 77.70.290. 

Fees from the offshore Dungeness crab 
delivery license shall be placed in the 
coastal crab account created in RCW 
77.70.320. 

Sec. 51.  RCW 77.70.430 and 2006 c 143 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) In order to administer a Puget Sound 
crab pot buoy tag program, the department 
may charge a fee to holders of a Dungeness 
crab—Puget Sound fishery license to 
reimburse the department for the 
production of Puget Sound crab pot buoy 
tags and the administration of a Puget 
Sound crab pot buoy tag program. 

(2) In order to administer a Washington 
coastal Dungeness crab pot buoy tag 
program, the department may charge a fee 
to holders of a Dungeness crab—coastal 
((or a Dungeness crab coastal class B)) 
fishery license and to holders of out-of-
state licenses who are issued a pot 
certificate by the department to reimburse 
the department for the production of 
Washington coastal crab pot buoy tags and 
the administration of a Washington coastal 
crab pot buoy tag program. 

(3) The department shall annually 
review the costs of crab pot buoy tag 
production under this section with the 
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goal of minimizing the per tag production 
costs. Any savings in production costs 
shall be passed on to the fishers required 
to purchase crab pot buoy tags under this 
section in the form of a lower tag fee. 

Sec. 52.  RCW 77.70.490 and 2011 c 339 
s 36 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) A Washington Pacific sardine purse 
seine fishery license: 

(a) May only be issued to a person that 
held a coastal pilchard experimental 
fishery permit in 2008, except as 
otherwise provided in this section; 

(b) Must be renewed annually to remain 
active; and 

(c) Subject to the restrictions of 
subsections (6) and (7) of this section 
and RCW 77.65.040, is transferable. 

(2) A Washington Pacific sardine purse 
seine fishery license may be issued to any 
person that held a coastal pilchard 
experimental fishery permit in 2005, 2006, 
or 2007 and is precluded from qualifying 
under subsection (1) of this section 
because the vessel designated on the 
permit sank prior to 2008. 

(3) Beginning in 2010, after taking 
into consideration the status of the 
Pacific sardine population, the impact of 
removal of sardines and other forage fish 
to the marine ecosystem, including the 
effect on endangered marine species, and 
the market for Pacific sardines in the 
state, the director may issue: 

(a) A Washington Pacific sardine purse 
seine fishery license to any person 
provided that the issuance would not raise 
the number of licenses beyond the number 
initially issued in 2009; 

(b) A Washington Pacific sardine purse 
seine temporary annual fishery permit to 
any person if the combined number of 
active Washington Pacific sardine purse 
seine fishery licenses and annual 
temporary permits already issued during 
the year is less than twenty-five. 

(4) The annual fee for a Washington 
Pacific sardine purse seine fishery 
license ((is one hundred eighty-five 
dollars for residents and two hundred 
ninety-five dollars for nonresidents.)) 
and the application fee ((is one hundred 
five dollars)) are specified in RCW 
77.65.200. 

(5) The fee for a Washington Pacific 
sardine purse seine temporary annual 
fishery permit ((is one hundred eighty-

five dollars for residents and two hundred 
ninety-five dollars for nonresidents.)) 
and the application fee ((is one hundred 
five dollars)) are specified in RCW 
77.65.200. A temporary annual fishery 
permit expires at the end of the calendar 
year in which the permit is issued. 

(6) Only a person who owns or operates 
the vessel designated on the license or 
permit may hold a Washington Pacific 
sardine purse seine fishery license or 
temporary annual fishery permit. 

(7) A person may not own or hold an 
ownership interest in more than two 
Washington Pacific sardine purse seine 
fishery licenses. 

(8) The director shall adopt rules that 
require a person fishing under a 
Washington Pacific sardine purse seine 
fishery license or a temporary annual 
permit to minimize bycatch, and to the 
extent bycatch cannot be avoided, to 
minimize the mortality of such bycatch. 

Sec. 53.  RCW 82.27.020 and 2010 c 193 
s 16 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) In addition to all other taxes, 
licenses, or fees provided by law there is 
established an excise tax on the 
commercial possession of enhanced food 
fish as provided in this chapter. The tax 
is levied upon and shall be collected from 
the owner of the enhanced food fish whose 
possession constitutes the taxable event. 
The taxable event is the first possession 
in Washington by an owner after the 
enhanced food fish has been landed. 
Processing and handling of enhanced food 
fish by a person who is not the owner is 
not a taxable event to the processor or 
handler. 

(2) A person in possession of enhanced 
food fish and liable to this tax may deduct 
from the price paid to the person from 
which the enhanced food fish (except 
oysters) are purchased an amount equal to 
a tax at one-half the rate levied in this 
section upon these products. 

(3) The measure of the tax is the value 
of the enhanced food fish at the point of 
landing. 

(4) The tax shall be equal to the 
measure of the tax multiplied by the rates 
for enhanced food fish as follows: 

(a) Puget Sound Chinook, coho, and chum 
salmon and anadromous game fish: Five and 
twenty-five one-hundredths percent; 
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(b) Ocean waters, Columbia river, 
Willapa Bay, and Grays Harbor Chinook, 
coho, and chum salmon and anadromous game 
fish: Six and twenty-five one-hundredths 
percent; 

(c) Pink and sockeye salmon: Three and 
fifteen one-hundredths percent; 

(((c))) (d) Other food fish and 
shellfish, except oysters, sea urchins, 
and sea cucumbers: Two and one-tenth 
percent; 

(((d))) (e) Oysters: Eight one-
hundredths of one percent; 

(((e))) (f) Sea urchins: ((Four and 
six-tenths percent through December 31, 
2013, or until the department of fish and 
wildlife notifies the department that the 
number of sea urchin licenses has been 
reduced to twenty licenses, whichever 
occurs first, and)) Two and one-tenth 
percent ((thereafter)); and 

(((f))) (g) Sea cucumbers: ((Four and 
six-tenths percent through December 31, 
2013, or until the department of fish and 
wildlife notifies the department that the 
number of sea cucumber licenses has been 
reduced to twenty licenses, whichever 
occurs first, and)) Two and one-tenth 
percent ((thereafter)). 

(5) An additional tax is imposed equal 
to the rate specified in RCW 82.02.030 
multiplied by the tax payable under 
subsection (4) of this section. 

Sec. 54.  RCW 82.27.070 and 2010 c 193 
s 17 are each amended to read as follows: 

All taxes collected by the department 
of revenue under this chapter shall be 
deposited in the state general fund except 
for the ((excise tax on anadromous game 
fish, which shall be deposited in the 
state wildlife account. From January 1, 
2000, to December 31, 2013, or until the 
department of fish and wildlife notifies 
the department that the license reduction 
goals of the sea urchin or sea cucumber 
fishery have been met, whichever occurs 
first, twenty-five forty-sixths of the 
revenues derived from the excise tax on 
sea urchins collected under RCW 82.27.020 
shall be deposited into the sea urchin 
dive fishery account created in RCW 
77.70.150, and twenty-five forty-sixths of 
the revenues derived from the excise tax 
on sea cucumbers collected under RCW 
82.27.020 shall be deposited into the sea 
cucumber dive fishery account created in 
RCW 77.70.190)) following: 

(1) The excise tax on anadromous game 
fish is deposited in the state wildlife 
account. 

(2) The excise tax on ocean waters, 
Columbia river, Willapa Bay, and Grays 
Harbor chinook, coho, and chum salmon is 
deposited as follows: 

(a) The equivalent of five and twenty-
five one-hundredths percent shall be 
deposited in the state general fund. 

(b) The equivalent of one percent shall 
be deposited in the state wildlife 
account. 

Sec. 55.  RCW 69.07.100 and 2011 c 281 
s 13 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The provisions of this chapter 
shall not apply to establishments issued 
a permit or licensed under the provisions 
of: 

(a) Chapter 69.25 RCW, the Washington 
wholesome eggs and egg products act; 

(b) Chapter 69.28 RCW, the Washington 
state honey act; 

(c) Chapter 16.49 RCW, the meat 
inspection act; 

(d) Chapter 77.65 RCW, relating to the 
((direct retail)) limited fish seller 
endorsement for wild-caught seafood; 

(e) Chapter 69.22 RCW, relating to 
cottage food operations; 

(f) Title 66 RCW, relating to alcoholic 
beverage control; and 

(g) Chapter 69.30 RCW, the sanitary 
control of shellfish act.  

(2) If any such establishments process 
foods not specifically provided for in the 
above entitled acts, the establishments 
are subject to the provisions of this 
chapter. 

(3) The provisions of this chapter do 
not apply to restaurants or food service 
establishments. 

Sec. 56.  RCW 36.71.090 and 2003 c 387 
s 5 are each amended to read as follows: 

(((1))) It shall be lawful for any 
farmer, gardener, or other person, without 
license, to sell, deliver, or peddle any 
fruits, vegetables, berries, eggs, or any 
farm produce or edibles raised, gathered, 
produced, or manufactured by such person 
and no city or town shall pass or enforce 
any ordinance prohibiting the sale by or 
requiring license from the producers and 
manufacturers of farm produce and edibles 
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as defined in this section. However, 
nothing in this section authorizes any 
person to sell, deliver, or peddle, 
without license, in any city or town, any 
dairy product, meat, poultry, eel, fish, 
mollusk, or shellfish where a license is 
required to engage legally in such 
activity in such city or town. 

(((2) It is lawful for an individual in 
possession of a valid direct retail 
endorsement, as established in RCW 
77.65.510, to sell, deliver, or peddle any 
legally harvested retail-eligible 
species, as that term is defined in RCW 
77.08.010, that is caught, harvested, or 
collected under rule of the department of 
fish and wildlife by such a person at a 
temporary food service establishment, as 
that term is defined in RCW 69.06.045, and 
no city, town, or county may pass or 
enforce an ordinance prohibiting the sale 
by or requiring additional licenses or 
permits from the holder of the valid 
direct retail endorsement. However, this 
subsection does not prohibit a city, town, 
or county from inspecting an individual 
displaying a direct retail endorsement to 
verify that the person is in compliance 
with state board of health and local rules 
for food service operations.)) 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 57.  The code 
reviser's office is directed to move the 
definitions of "to fish," "to hunt," "to 
process," "to take," "to trap," and "to 
waste" or "to be wasted," by reordering 
them within RCW 77.08.010 in alphabetical 
order by the spelling of the main verb 
word. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 58.  The following 
acts or parts of acts are each repealed: 

(1)RCW 77.65.290 (Wholesale fish dealer 
licenses—Display) and 1993 c 340 s 52, 
1983 1st ex.s. c 46 s 110, & 1955 c 12 s 
75.28.070; 

(2)RCW 77.65.300 (Wholesale fish dealer 
may be a fish buyer) and 1985 c 248 s 3; 

(3)RCW 77.65.360 (License fee 
increases—Disposition) and 1989 c 316 s 
20; 

(4)RCW 77.65.515 (Direct retail 
endorsement—Requirements) and 2003 c 387 
s 3 & 2002 c 301 s 3; 

(5)RCW 77.65.520 (Direct retail 
endorsement—Compliance—Violations—
Suspension) and 2003 c 387 s 4 & 2002 c 
301 s 4; and 

(6)RCW 77.65.900 (Effective date—1989 c 
316) and 1989 c 316 s 22. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 59.  This act takes 
effect January 1, 2018." 

Correct the title. 

 Representatives Buys and Blake spoke in favor of the 
adoption of the amendment (630). 

 
Amendment (630) was adopted. 
 
The bill was ordered engrossed. 
 
There being no objection, the rules were suspended, the 

second reading considered the third and the bill was placed 
on final passage. 

 
 Representatives Blake and Buys spoke in favor of the 
passage of the bill. 

 
The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 

the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Engrossed Substitute House Bill No. 1597. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 

Engrossed Substitute House Bill No. 1597, and the bill 
passed the House by the following vote: Yeas, 92; Nays, 2; 
Absent, 0; Excused, 4. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, 
Dye, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Harmsworth, Harris, Hudgins, 
Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, 
Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, 
Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, Maycumber, 
McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, Muri, Nealey, 
Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, 
Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, 
Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, Senn, Slatter, Smith, 
Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, 
Sullivan, Tarleton, Tharinger, Valdez, Van Werven, Vick, 
Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay:  Representatives Shea and Taylor 
 Excused: Representatives Hargrove, Hayes, Holy and 
Morris. 

 
ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1597, 

having received the necessary constitutional majority, was 
declared passed.  

 
HOUSE BILL NO. 1677, by Representatives 

Peterson, Pike, Senn, McBride, DeBolt, Macri, Stonier, 
Riccelli and Fey)  

 
Concerning local government infrastructure funding. 
 
The bill was read the second time. 
 
There being no objection, Substitute House Bill No. 

1677 was substituted for House Bill No. 1677 and the 
substitute bill was placed on the second reading calendar. 
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SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1677 was read the 

second time. 
 
Representative Tharinger moved the adoption of the 

striking amendment (633): 
 

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"Sec. 1.  RCW 43.155.010 and 1996 c 168 
s 1 are each amended to read as follows: 

The legislature finds that there exists 
in the state of Washington over four 
billion dollars worth of critical projects 
for the planning, acquisition, 
construction, repair, replacement, 
rehabilitation, or improvement of streets 
and roads, bridges, water systems, and 
storm and sanitary sewage systems. The 
December, 1983 Washington state public 
works report prepared by the planning and 
community affairs agency documented that 
local governments expect to be capable of 
financing over two billion dollars worth 
of the costs of those critical projects 
but will not be able to fund nearly half 
of the documented needs. 

The legislature further finds that 
Washington's local governments have unmet 
financial needs for solid waste disposal, 
including recycling, and encourages the 
board to make an equitable geographic 
distribution of the funds. 

It is the policy of the state of 
Washington to encourage self-reliance by 
local governments in meeting their public 
works needs and to assist in the financing 
of critical public works projects by 
making loans, grants, financing 
guarantees, and technical assistance 
available to local governments for these 
projects. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 43.155.020 and 2009 c 565 
s 33 are each amended to read as follows: 

((Unless the context clearly requires 
otherwise,)) The definitions in this 
section ((shall)) apply throughout this 
chapter unless the context clearly 
requires otherwise. 

(1) "Board" means the public works 
board created in RCW 43.155.030. 

(2) "Capital facility plan" means a 
capital facility plan required by the 
growth management act under chapter 36.70A 
RCW or, for local governments not fully 
planning under the growth management act, 
a plan required by the public works board. 

(3) "Department" means the department 
of commerce. 

(4) "Financing guarantees" means the 
pledge of money in the public works 
assistance account, or money to be 
received by the public works assistance 
account, to the repayment of all or a 
portion of the principal of or interest on 
obligations issued by local governments to 
finance public works projects. 

(5) "Local governments" means cities, 
towns, counties, special purpose 
districts, and any other municipal 
corporations or quasi-municipal 
corporations in the state excluding school 
districts and port districts. 

(6) "Public works project" means a 
project of a local government for the 
planning, acquisition, construction, 
repair, reconstruction, replacement, 
rehabilitation, or improvement of streets 
and roads, bridges, water systems, or 
storm and sanitary sewage systems, lead 
remediation of drinking water systems, and 
solid waste facilities, including 
recycling facilities. A planning project 
may include the compilation of biological, 
hydrological, or other data on a county, 
drainage basin, or region necessary to 
develop a base of information for a 
capital facility plan. 

(7) "Solid waste or recycling project" 
means remedial actions necessary to bring 
abandoned or closed landfills into 
compliance with regulatory requirements 
and the repair, restoration, and 
replacement of existing solid waste 
transfer, recycling facilities, and 
landfill projects limited to the opening 
of landfill cells that are in existing and 
permitted landfills. 

(8) "Technical assistance" means 
training and other services provided to 
local governments to: (a) Help such local 
governments plan, apply, and qualify for 
loans, grants, and financing guarantees 
from the board, and (b) help local 
governments improve their ability to plan 
for, finance, acquire, construct, repair, 
replace, rehabilitate, and maintain public 
facilities. 

(9) "Value planning" means a uniform 
approach to assist in decision making 
through systematic evaluation of potential 
alternatives to solving an identified 
problem. 

Sec. 3.  RCW 43.155.030 and 1999 c 153 
s 58 are each amended to read as follows: 
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(1) The public works board is hereby 
created. 

(2) The board shall be composed of 
seventeen members as provided in this 
subsection: 

(a) Thirteen members appointed by the 
governor for terms of four years, except 
that five members initially shall be 
appointed for terms of two years. ((The 
board)) These members shall include: (((a) 
Three)) (i) Two members, ((two)) one of 
whom shall be an elected official((s)) and 
one shall be a public works manager or a 
finance director, appointed from a list of 
at least six persons nominated by ((the)) 
a state association of ((Washington)) 
cities or its successor; (((b) three)) 
(ii) two members, ((two)) one of whom 
shall be an elected official((s)) and one 
shall be a public works manager or a 
finance director, appointed from a list of 
at least six persons nominated by ((the 
Washington)) a state association of 
counties or its successor; (((c) three)) 
(iii) one member((s)) appointed from a 
list of at least ((six)) three persons 
nominated ((jointly)) by ((the 
Washington)) a state association of public 
utility districts ((association and)) or 
its successor; (iv) one member appointed 
from a list of at least three persons 
nominated by a state association of water-
sewer districts((,)) or ((their)) its 
successor((s)); and (((d) four)) (v) seven 
members appointed from the general public 
with expertise in relevant fields. In 
appointing the ((four)) seven general 
public members, the governor shall 
((endeavor to)) balance the geographical 
composition of the board and ((to)) 
include members with special expertise in 
relevant fields such as public finance, 
architecture and civil engineering, and 
public works construction. The governor 
shall appoint one of the general public 
members of the board as chair. The term of 
the chair shall coincide with the term of 
the governor. 

(b) Four members from the legislature 
appointed for terms of four years. The 
speaker of the house of representatives 
shall appoint one member from each of the 
two major caucuses of the house of 
representatives and the president of the 
senate shall appoint one member from each 
of the two major caucuses of the senate. 
Additionally, the speaker of the house of 
representatives may designate one member 
from each of the two major caucuses of the 
house of representatives and the president 
of the senate may appoint one member from 

each of the two major caucuses of the 
senate as alternate members to take the 
place of the appointed member on the board 
for meetings at which the member will be 
absent. The alternate member shall have 
all powers to vote and participate in 
board deliberations as the other board 
members. 

(3) Staff support to the board shall be 
provided by the department. 

(4) Nonlegislative members of the board 
shall receive no compensation but shall be 
reimbursed for travel expenses under RCW 
43.03.050 and 43.03.060. Legislative 
members of the board shall be reimbursed 
for travel in accordance with RCW 
44.04.120. 

(5) If a vacancy on the board occurs by 
death, resignation, or otherwise, the 
governor shall fill the vacant position 
for the unexpired term. Each vacancy in a 
position appointed from lists provided by 
the associations under subsection (2) of 
this section shall be filled from a list 
of at least three persons nominated by the 
relevant association or associations. Any 
members of the board, appointive or 
otherwise, may be removed by the governor 
for cause in accordance with RCW 43.06.070 
and 43.06.080. 

Sec. 4.  RCW 43.155.040 and 1985 c 446 
s 10 are each amended to read as follows: 

The board may: 

(1) Accept from any state or federal 
agency, loans or grants for the planning 
or financing of any public works project 
and enter into agreements with any such 
agency concerning the loans or grants; 

(2) Provide technical assistance to 
local governments; 

(3) Accept any gifts, grants, or loans 
of funds, property, or financial or other 
aid in any form from any other source on 
any terms and conditions which are not in 
conflict with this chapter; 

(4) Develop a program that provides 
grants and additional assistance to 
leverage federal programs, and other 
opportunities to target deeper financial 
assistance to communities with economic 
distress or projects that would result in 
rate increases to residential utility 
rates that exceed a determined percentage 
of median household income; 

(5) Adopt rules under chapter 34.05 RCW 
as necessary to carry out the purposes of 
this chapter; 
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(((5))) (6) Do all acts and things 
necessary or convenient to carry out the 
powers expressly granted or implied under 
this chapter. 

Sec. 5.  RCW 43.155.050 and 2015 3rd 
sp.s. c 4 s 959 and 2015 3rd sp.s. c 3 s 
7032 are each reenacted and amended to 
read as follows: 

The public works assistance account is 
hereby established in the state treasury. 
Money may be placed in the public works 
assistance account from the proceeds of 
bonds when authorized by the legislature 
or from any other lawful source. Money in 
the public works assistance account shall 
be used to make loans and grants and to 
give financial guarantees to local 
governments for public works projects. 
Moneys in the account may also be 
appropriated or transferred to the water 
pollution control revolving account and 
the drinking water assistance account to 
provide for state match requirements under 
federal law ((for projects and activities 
conducted and financed by the board under 
the drinking water assistance account)). 
Not more than ((fifteen)) twenty percent 
of the biennial capital budget 
appropriation to the public works board 
from this account may be expended or 
obligated for preconstruction loans and 
grants, emergency loans and grants, or 
loans and grants for capital facility 
planning under this chapter((; of this 
amount, not more than ten percent of the 
biennial capital budget appropriation may 
be expended for emergency loans and not 
more than one percent of the biennial 
capital budget appropriation may be 
expended for capital facility planning 
loans)). Not more than ten percent of the 
biennial capital budget appropriation to 
the public works board from this account 
may be expended or obligated as grants for 
preconstruction, emergency, capital 
facility planning, and construction 
projects. During the 2015-2017 fiscal 
biennium, the legislature may transfer 
from the public works assistance account 
to the general fund, the water pollution 
control revolving account, and the 
drinking water assistance account such 
amounts as reflect the excess fund balance 
of the account. ((During the 2013-2015 
fiscal biennium, the legislature may 
transfer from the public works assistance 
account to the education legacy trust 
account such amounts as specified by the 
legislature.)) During the 2015-2017 fiscal 
biennium, the legislature may appropriate 
moneys from the account for activities 
related to the growth management act and 

the voluntary stewardship program. During 
the 2015-2017 fiscal biennium, the 
legislature may transfer from the public 
works assistance account to the state 
general fund such amounts as specified by 
the legislature. ((In the 2017-2019 fiscal 
biennium the legislature intends to 
allocate seventy-three million dollars of 
future loan repayments paid into the 
public works assistance account to support 
basic education.)) 

Sec. 6.  RCW 43.155.060 and 1988 c 93 s 
2 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) In order to aid the financing of 
public works projects, the board may: 

(((1))) (a) Make ((low-interest or 
interest-free)) loans or grants to local 
governments from the public works 
assistance account or other funds and 
accounts for the purpose of assisting 
local governments in financing public 
works projects. ((The board may require 
such terms and conditions and may charge 
such rates of interest on its loans as it 
deems necessary or convenient to carry out 
the purposes of this chapter.)) Money 
received from local governments in 
repayment of loans made under this section 
shall be paid into the public works 
assistance account for uses consistent 
with this chapter. 

(((2))) (b) Pledge money in the public 
works assistance account, or money to be 
received by the public works assistance 
account, to the repayment of all or a 
portion of the principal of or interest on 
obligations issued by local governments to 
finance public works projects. The board 
shall not pledge any amount greater than 
the sum of money in the public works 
assistance account plus money to be 
received from the payment of the debt 
service on loans made from that account, 
nor shall the board pledge the faith and 
credit or the taxing power of the state or 
any agency or subdivision thereof to the 
repayment of obligations issued by any 
local government. 

(((3))) (c) Create such subaccounts in 
the public works assistance account as the 
board deems necessary to carry out the 
purposes of this chapter. 

(((4))) (d) Provide a method for the 
allocation of loans, grants, and financing 
guarantees and the provision of technical 
assistance under this chapter. 

(2) When establishing interest rates 
for loan programs authorized in this 
chapter for projects which are supported 



3140 JOURNAL OF THE HOUSE 

 

by a rate base of at least fifty thousand 
equivalent residential units, the board 
must base interest rates on the average 
daily market interest rate for tax-exempt 
municipal bonds as published in the bond 
buyer's index for the period from sixty to 
thirty days before the start of the 
application cycle. 

(a) For projects with a repayment 
period between five and twenty years, the 
rate must be fifty percent of the market 
rate. 

(b) For projects with a repayment 
period under five years, the rate must be 
twenty-five percent of the market rate. 

(c) For any year in which the average 
daily market interest rate for tax-exempt 
municipal bonds for the period from sixty 
to thirty days before the start of an 
application cycle is nine percent or 
greater, the board may cap interest rates 
at four percent for projects with a 
repayment period between five and twenty 
years and at two percent for projects with 
a repayment period under five years. 

(d) The board may also provide reduced 
interest rates, extended repayment 
periods, or grants for projects that meet 
financial hardship criteria as measured by 
the affordability index or similar 
standard measure of financial hardship. 
The board may provide reduced interest 
rates, extended repayment periods, or 
grants for projects that are supported by 
a rate base of less than fifty thousand 
equivalent residential units. 

(3) All local public works projects 
aided in whole or in part under the 
provisions of this chapter shall be put 
out for competitive bids, except for 
emergency public works under RCW 
43.155.065 for which the recipient 
jurisdiction shall comply with this 
requirement to the extent feasible and 
practicable. The competitive bids called 
for shall be administered in the same 
manner as all other public works projects 
put out for competitive bidding by the 
local governmental entity aided under this 
chapter. 

Sec. 7.  RCW 43.155.065 and 2001 c 131 
s 3 are each amended to read as follows: 

The board may make low-interest or 
interest-free loans or grants to local 
governments for emergency public works 
projects. Emergency public works projects 
shall include the construction, repair, 
reconstruction, replacement, 
rehabilitation, or improvement of a public 

water system that is in violation of 
health and safety standards and is being 
operated by a local government on a 
temporary basis. The loans or grants may 
be used to help fund all or part of an 
emergency public works project less any 
reimbursement from any of the following 
sources: (1) Federal disaster or emergency 
funds, including funds from the federal 
emergency management agency; (2) state 
disaster or emergency funds; (3) insurance 
settlements; or (4) litigation. 

Sec. 8.  RCW 43.155.068 and 2001 c 131 
s 4 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1) The board may make ((low-interest 
or interest-free)) loans or grants to 
local governments for preconstruction 
activities on public works projects before 
the legislature approves the construction 
phase of the project. Preconstruction 
activities include design, engineering, 
bid-document preparation, environmental 
studies, right-of-way acquisition, value 
planning, and other preliminary phases of 
public works projects as determined by the 
board. The purpose of the loans and grants 
authorized in this section is to 
accelerate the completion of public works 
projects by allowing preconstruction 
activities to be performed before the 
((approval of)) appropriation for the 
construction phase of the project by the 
legislature. 

(2) Projects receiving loans or grants 
for preconstruction activities under this 
section must be evaluated using the 
priority process and factors in RCW 
43.155.070(((2))). The receipt of a loan 
or grant for preconstruction activities 
does not ensure the receipt of a 
construction loan or grant for the project 
under this chapter. Construction loans or 
grants for projects receiving a loan or 
grant for preconstruction activities under 
this section are subject to legislative 
((approval)) appropriation under RCW 
43.155.070 (((4) and (5))) (7). The board 
shall adopt a single application process 
for local governments seeking both a loan 
or grant for preconstruction activities 
under this section and a construction loan 
for the project. 

Sec. 9.  RCW 43.155.070 and 2015 3rd 
sp.s. c 3 s 7033 are each amended to read 
as follows: 

(1) To qualify for financial assistance 
under this chapter the board must 
determine that a local government meets 
all of the following conditions: 
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(a) The city or county must be imposing 
a tax under chapter 82.46 RCW at a rate of 
at least one-quarter of one percent; 

(b) The local government must have 
developed a capital facility plan; and 

(c) The local government must be using 
all local revenue sources which are 
reasonably available for funding public 
works, taking into consideration local 
employment and economic factors. 

(2) Except where necessary to address a 
public health need or substantial 
environmental degradation, a county, city, 
or town planning under RCW 36.70A.040 may 
not receive financial assistance under 
this chapter unless it has adopted a 
comprehensive plan, including a capital 
facilities plan element, and development 
regulations as required by RCW 36.70A.040. 
This subsection does not require any 
county, city, or town planning under RCW 
36.70A.040 to adopt a comprehensive plan 
or development regulations before 
requesting or receiving financial 
assistance under this chapter if such 
request is made before the expiration of 
the time periods specified in RCW 
36.70A.040. A county, city, or town 
planning under RCW 36.70A.040 that has not 
adopted a comprehensive plan and 
development regulations within the time 
periods specified in RCW 36.70A.040 may 
apply for and receive financial assistance 
under this chapter if the comprehensive 
plan and development regulations are 
adopted as required by RCW 36.70A.040 
before executing a contractual agreement 
for financial assistance with the board. 

(3) In considering awarding financial 
assistance for public facilities to 
special districts requesting funding for 
a proposed facility located in a county, 
city, or town planning under RCW 
36.70A.040, the board must consider 
whether the county, city, or town planning 
under RCW 36.70A.040 in whose planning 
jurisdiction the proposed facility is 
located has adopted a comprehensive plan 
and development regulations as required by 
RCW 36.70A.040. 

(4) ((The board must develop a priority 
process for public works projects as 
provided in this section. The intent of 
the priority process is to maximize the 
value of public works projects 
accomplished with assistance under this 
chapter. The board must attempt to assure 
a geographical balance in assigning 
priorities to projects. The board must 

consider at least the following factors in 
assigning a priority to a project: 

(a) Whether the local government 
receiving assistance has experienced 
severe fiscal distress resulting from 
natural disaster or emergency public works 
needs; 

(b) Except as otherwise conditioned by 
RCW 43.155.110, whether the entity 
receiving assistance is a Puget Sound 
partner, as defined in RCW 90.71.010; 

(c) Whether the project is referenced 
in the action agenda developed by the 
Puget Sound partnership under RCW 
90.71.310; 

(d) Whether the project is critical in 
nature and would affect the health and 
safety of a great number of citizens; 

(e) Whether the applicant's permitting 
process has been certified as streamlined 
by the office of regulatory assistance; 

(f) Whether the applicant has developed 
and adhered to guidelines regarding its 
permitting process for those applying for 
development permits consistent with 
section 1(2), chapter 231, Laws of 2007; 

(g) The cost of the project compared to 
the size of the local government and 
amount of loan money available; 

(h) The number of communities served by 
or funding the project; 

(i) Whether the project is located in 
an area of high unemployment, compared to 
the average state unemployment; 

(j) Whether the project is the 
acquisition, expansion, improvement, or 
renovation by a local government of a 
public water system that is in violation 
of health and safety standards, including 
the cost of extending existing service to 
such a system; 

(k) Except as otherwise conditioned by 
RCW 43.155.120, and effective one calendar 
year following the development of model 
evergreen community management plans and 
ordinances under RCW 35.105.050, whether 
the entity receiving assistance has been 
recognized, and what gradation of 
recognition was received, in the evergreen 
community recognition program created in 
RCW 35.105.030; 

(l) The relative benefit of the project 
to the community, considering the present 
level of economic activity in the 
community and the existing local capacity 
to increase local economic activity in 
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communities that have low economic growth; 
and 

(m) Other criteria that the board 
considers advisable. 

(5) For the 2015-2017 fiscal biennium, 
in place of the criteria, ranking, and 
submission processes for construction loan 
lists provided in subsections (4) and (7) 
of this section:)) 

(a) The board must develop a process 
((for numerically ranking)) to prioritize 
applications ((for construction)) and 
funding of loans and grants for public 
works projects submitted by local 
governments. The board must consider, at 
a minimum and in any order, the following 
factors in ((assigning a numerical ranking 
to a)) prioritizing projects: 

(i) Whether the project is critical in 
nature and would affect the health and 
safety of many people; 

(ii) The extent to which the project 
leverages ((nonstate)) other funds; 

(iii) The extent to which the project 
is ready to proceed to construction; 

(iv) Whether the project is located in 
an area of high unemployment, compared to 
the average state unemployment; 

(v) Whether the project promotes the 
sustainable use of resources and 
environmental quality, as applicable; 

(vi) Whether the project consolidates 
or regionalizes systems; 

(vii) Whether the project encourages 
economic development through mixed-use and 
mixed income development consistent with 
chapter 36.70A RCW; 

(viii) Whether the system is being 
well-managed in the present and for 
long-term sustainability; 

(ix) Achieving equitable distribution 
of funds by geography and population; 

(x) The extent to which the project 
meets the following state policy 
objectives: 

(A) Efficient use of state resources; 

(B) Preservation and enhancement of 
health and safety; 

(C) Abatement of pollution and 
protection of the environment; 

(D) Creation of new, family-wage jobs, 
and avoidance of shifting existing jobs 

from one Washington state community to 
another; 

(E) Fostering economic development 
consistent with chapter 36.70A RCW; 

(F) Efficiency in delivery of goods and 
services((, public transit,)) and 
transportation; and 

(G) ((Avoidance of additional costs to 
state and local governments that adversely 
impact local residents and small 
businesses; and 

(H))) Reduction of the overall cost of 
public infrastructure; ((and)) 

(xi) Whether the applicant sought or is 
seeking funding for the project from other 
sources; and 

(xii) Other criteria that the board 
considers necessary to achieve the 
purposes of this chapter. 

(b) Before ((November)) September 1, 
((2016)) 2018, and each year thereafter, 
the board must develop and submit a report 
regarding the construction loans and 
grants to the office of financial 
management and appropriate fiscal 
committees of the senate and house of 
representatives ((a ranked list of 
qualified public works projects which have 
been evaluated by the board and are 
recommended for funding by the 
legislature)). The report must include: 

(i) The total number of applications 
and amount of funding requested for public 
works projects; 

(ii) A list and description of projects 
approved in the preceding fiscal year with 
project scores against the board's 
prioritization criteria; 

(iii) The total amount of loan and 
grants disbursements made from the public 
works assistance account in the preceding 
fiscal year; 

(iv) The total amount of loan 
repayments in the preceding fiscal year 
for outstanding loans from the public 
works assistance account; 

(v) The total amount of loan repayments 
due for outstanding loans for each fiscal 
year over the following ten-year period; 
and 

(vi) The total amount of funds 
obligated and timing of when the funds 
were obligated in the preceding fiscal 
year. 
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(c) The maximum amount of funding that 
the board may ((recommend)) provide for 
any jurisdiction is ten million dollars 
per biennium. ((For each project on the 
ranked list, as well as for eligible 
projects not recommended for funding, the 
board must document the numerical ranking 
that was assigned. 

(6))) (5) Existing debt or financial 
obligations of local governments may not 
be refinanced under this chapter. Each 
local government applicant must provide 
documentation of attempts to secure 
additional local or other sources of 
funding for each public works project for 
which financial assistance is sought under 
this chapter. 

(((7))) (6) Before ((November)) 
September 1st of each ((even-numbered)) 
year, the board must develop and submit to 
the appropriate fiscal committees of the 
senate and house of representatives a 
description of the loans and grants made 
under RCW 43.155.065((,)) and 
43.155.068((, and subsection (10) of this 
section during the preceding fiscal year 
and a prioritized list of projects which 
are recommended for funding by the 
legislature, including one copy to the 
staff of each of the committees. The list 
must include, but not be limited to, a 
description of each project and 
recommended financing, the terms and 
conditions of the loan or financial 
guarantee, the local government 
jurisdiction and unemployment rate, 
demonstration of the jurisdiction's 
critical need for the project and 
documentation of local funds being used to 
finance the public works project. The list 
must also include measures of fiscal 
capacity for each jurisdiction recommended 
for financial assistance, compared to 
authorized limits and state averages, 
including local government sales taxes; 
real estate excise taxes; property taxes; 
and charges for or taxes on sewerage, 
water, garbage, and other utilities)). 

(((8))) (7) The board may not sign 
contracts or otherwise financially 
obligate funds from the public works 
assistance account before the legislature 
has appropriated funds to the board for 
((a specific list of)) the purpose of 
funding public works projects under this 
chapter. ((The legislature may remove 
projects from the list recommended by the 
board. The legislature may not change the 
order of the priorities recommended for 
funding by the board. 

(9) Subsection (8) of this section does 
not apply to loans made under RCW 
43.155.065, 43.155.068, and subsection 
(10) of this section. 

(10) Loans made for the purpose of 
capital facilities plans are exempted from 
subsection (8) of this section. 

(11))) (8) To qualify for loans, 
grants, or pledges for solid waste or 
recycling facilities under this chapter, 
a city or county must demonstrate that the 
solid waste or recycling facility is 
consistent with and necessary to implement 
the comprehensive solid waste management 
plan adopted by the city or county under 
chapter 70.95 RCW. 

(((12))) (9) After January 1, 2010, any 
project designed to address the effects of 
storm water or wastewater on Puget Sound 
may be funded under this section only if 
the project is not in conflict with the 
action agenda developed by the Puget Sound 
partnership under RCW 90.71.310. 

(((13) During the 2015-2017 fiscal 
biennium,)) (10) For projects involving 
repair, replacement, or improvement of a 
wastewater treatment plant or other public 
works facility for which an investment 
grade efficiency audit is reasonably 
obtainable, the public works board must 
require as a contract condition that the 
project sponsor undertake an investment 
grade efficiency audit. The project 
sponsor may finance the costs of the audit 
as part of its public works assistance 
account program loan or grant. 

(((14)(a) For public works assistance 
account application rounds conducted 
during the 2015-2017 fiscal biennium,)) 
(11) The board must implement policies and 
procedures designed to maximize local 
government ((use)) consideration of 
((federal)) other funds to finance local 
infrastructure ((including, but not 
limited to, drinking water and clean water 
state revolving funds operated by the 
state departments of health and ecology. 
Projects that are eligible for the 
drinking water and clean water state 
revolving funds may receive public works 
board preconstruction loans. Projects that 
are eligible for the drinking water and 
clean water state revolving funds are not 
eligible for public works board 
construction loans. For purposes of this 
subsection "eligible for drinking water 
and clean water state revolving funds" 
means: 
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(i) Projects that have applied to the 
state revolving funds and are awaiting a 
funding decision; 

(ii) Projects that have been rejected 
for funding solely due to not meeting 
readiness requirements; and 

(iii) Projects that have not applied, 
but would likely be eligible if the 
project applied and met the project 
readiness requirements. 

(b) For all construction loan projects 
proposed to the legislature for funding 
during the 2015-2017 fiscal biennium, the 
board must base interest rates on the 
average daily market interest rate for 
tax-exempt municipal bonds as published in 
the bond buyer's index for the period from 
sixty to thirty days before the start of 
the application cycle. For projects with 
a repayment period between five and twenty 
years, the rate must be sixty percent of 
the market rate. For projects with a 
repayment period under five years, the 
rate must be thirty percent of the market 
rate. The board must also provide reduced 
interest rates, extended repayment 
periods, or forgivable principal loans for 
projects that meet financial hardship 
criteria as measured by the affordability 
index or similar standard measure of 
financial hardship)). 

Sec. 10.  RCW 43.155.075 and 2001 c 227 
s 10 are each amended to read as follows: 

In providing loans and grants for 
public works projects, the board shall 
require recipients to incorporate the 
environmental benefits of the project into 
their applications, and the board shall 
utilize the statement of environmental 
benefits in its prioritization and 
selection process, when applicable. For 
projects funded under this chapter, the 
board may require a local government to 
have sustainable asset management best 
practices in place; provide a long-term 
financial plan to demonstrate a sound 
maintenance program; have a long-term 
financial plan for loan repayments in 
place; and undergo value planning at the 
predesign project stage, where the 
greatest productivity gains and cost 
savings can be found. The board shall also 
develop appropriate outcome-focused 
performance measures to be used both for 
management and performance assessment of 
the loan and grant program. To the extent 
possible, the department should coordinate 
its performance measure system with other 
natural resource-related agencies as 
defined in RCW 43.41.270. The board shall 

consult with affected interest groups in 
implementing this section. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 11.  (1) An 
interagency, multijurisdictional system 
improvement team must identify, implement, 
and report on system improvements that 
achieve the designated outcomes, 
including: 

(a) Projects that maximize value, 
minimize overall costs and disturbance to 
the community, and ensure long-term 
durability and resilience; 

(b) Projects that are designed to meet 
the unique needs of each community, rather 
than the needs of particular funding 
programs; 

(c) Project designs that maximize long-
term value by fully considering and 
responding to anticipated long-term 
environmental, technological, economic 
and population changes; 

(d) The flexibility to innovate, 
including utilizing natural systems, 
addressing multiple regulatory drivers, 
and forming regional partnerships; 

(e) The ability to plan and collaborate 
across programs and jurisdictions so that 
different investments are packaged to be 
complementary, timely, and responsive to 
economic and community opportunities; 

(f) The needed capacity for 
communities, appropriate to their unique 
financial, planning, and management 
capacities, so they can design, finance, 
and build projects that best meet their 
long-term needs and minimize costs; 

(g) Optimal use and leveraging of 
federal and private infrastructure 
dollars; and 

(h) Mechanisms to ensure periodic, 
system-wide review and ongoing achievement 
of the designated outcomes. 

(2) The system improvement team must 
consist of representatives of state 
infrastructure programs that provide 
funding for drinking water, wastewater, 
and storm water programs, including but 
not limited to representatives from the 
public works board, department of ecology, 
department of health, and the department 
of commerce. The system improvement team 
may invite representatives of other 
infrastructure programs, such as 
transportation and energy, as needed in 
order to achieve efficiency, minimize 
costs, and maximize value across 
infrastructure programs. The system 
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improvement team shall also consist of 
representatives of users of those 
programs, representatives of 
infrastructure project builders, and other 
parties the system improvement team 
determines would contribute to achieving 
the desired outcomes, including but not 
limited to representatives from a state 
association of cities, a state association 
of counties, a state association of public 
utility districts, a state association of 
water and sewer districts, a state 
association of general contractors, and a 
state organization representing building 
trades. The public works board, a 
representative from the department of 
ecology, department of health, and 
department of commerce shall facilitate 
the work of the system improvement team. 

(3) The system improvement team must 
focus on achieving the designated outcomes 
within existing program structures and 
authorities. The system improvement team 
shall use lean practices to achieve the 
designated outcomes. 

(4) The system improvement team shall 
provide briefings as requested to the 
public works board on the current state of 
infrastructure programs to build an 
understanding of the infrastructure 
investment program landscape and the 
interplay of its component parts. 

(5) If the system improvement team 
encounters statutory or regulatory 
barriers to system improvements, the 
system improvement team must inform the 
public works board and consult on possible 
solutions. When achieving the designated 
outcomes would be best served through 
changes in program structures or 
authorities, the system improvement team 
must report those findings to the public 
works board. 

(6) This section expires June 30, 2021. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 12.  The public works 
board, in consultation with stakeholders, 
including the system improvement team and 
financing experts, must evaluate and 
report on other financing approaches that 
could be established to provide access to 
financing for local governments who have 
trouble accessing the existing private 
credit market at reasonable rates for 
infrastructure. The public works board 
must submit the report to the appropriate 
fiscal committees of the senate and house 
of representatives and the office of 
financial management by December 1, 2018. 

Sec. 13.  RCW 82.45.060 and 2013 2nd 
sp.s. c 9 s 6 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

There is imposed an excise tax upon each 
sale of real property at the rate of one 
and twenty-eight one-hundredths percent of 
the selling price. Beginning July 1, 2013, 
and ending June 30, ((2019)) 2023, an 
amount equal to two percent of the 
proceeds of this tax must be deposited in 
the public works assistance account 
created in RCW 43.155.050, and an amount 
equal to four and one-tenth percent must 
be deposited in the education legacy trust 
account created in RCW 83.100.230. 
Thereafter, an amount equal to six and 
one-tenth percent of the proceeds of this 
tax to the state treasurer must be 
deposited in the public works assistance 
account created in RCW 43.155.050. Except 
as otherwise provided in this section, an 
amount equal to one and six-tenths percent 
of the proceeds of this tax to the state 
treasurer must be deposited in the city-
county assistance account created in RCW 
43.08.290. 

Sec. 14.  RCW 82.16.020 and 2015 3rd 
sp.s. c 6 s 703 are each amended to read 
as follows: 

(1) There is levied and collected from 
every person a tax for the act or privilege 
of engaging within this state in any one 
or more of the businesses herein 
mentioned. The tax is equal to the gross 
income of the business, multiplied by the 
rate set out after the business, as 
follows: 

(a) Express, sewerage collection, and 
telegraph businesses: Three and six-tenths 
percent; 

(b) Light and power business: Three and 
sixty-two one-hundredths percent; 

(c) Gas distribution business: Three 
and six-tenths percent; 

(d) Urban transportation business: Six-
tenths of one percent; 

(e) Vessels under sixty-five feet in 
length, except tugboats, operating upon 
the waters within the state: Six-tenths of 
one percent; 

(f) Motor transportation, railroad, 
railroad car, and tugboat businesses, and 
all public service businesses other than 
ones mentioned above: One and eight-tenths 
of one percent; 

(g) Water distribution business: Four 
and seven-tenths percent; 
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(h) Log transportation business: One 
and twenty-eight one- hundredths percent. 
The reduced rate established in this 
subsection (1)(h) is not subject to the 
ten-year expiration provision in RCW 
82.32.805(1)(a). 

(2) An additional tax is imposed equal 
to the rate specified in RCW 82.02.030 
multiplied by the tax payable under 
subsection (1) of this section. 

(3) Twenty percent of the moneys 
collected under subsection (1) of this 
section on water distribution businesses 
and sixty percent of the moneys collected 
under subsection (1) of this section on 
sewerage collection businesses must be 
deposited in the education legacy trust 
account created in RCW 83.100.230 from 
July 1, 2013, through June 30, ((2019)) 
2023, and thereafter in the public works 
assistance account created in RCW 
43.155.050. 

Sec. 15.  RCW 82.18.040 and 2013 2nd 
sp.s. c 9 s 8 are each amended to read as 
follows: 

(1) Taxes collected under this chapter 
must be held in trust until paid to the 
state. Except as otherwise provided in 
this subsection (1), taxes received by the 
state must be deposited in the public 
works assistance account created in RCW 
43.155.050. For the period beginning July 
1, 2011, and ending June 30, 2015, taxes 
received by the state under this chapter 
must be deposited in the general fund for 
general purpose expenditures. For fiscal 
years 2016, 2017, and 2018, one-half of 
the taxes received by the state under this 
chapter must be deposited in the general 
fund for general purpose expenditures and 
the remainder deposited in the education 
legacy trust account created in RCW 
83.100.230. For fiscal years 2019 through 
2023, taxes received by the state under 
this chapter must be deposited in the 
education legacy trust account created in 
RCW 83.100.230. Any person collecting the 
tax who appropriates or converts the tax 
collected is guilty of a gross misdemeanor 
if the money required to be collected is 
not available for payment on the date 
payment is due. If a taxpayer fails to pay 
the tax imposed by this chapter to the 
person charged with collection of the tax 
and the person charged with collection 
fails to pay the tax to the department, 
the department may, in its discretion, 
proceed directly against the taxpayer for 
collection of the tax. 

(2) The tax is due from the taxpayer 
within twenty-five days from the date the 
taxpayer is billed by the person 
collecting the tax. 

(3) The tax is due from the person 
collecting the tax at the end of the tax 
period in which the tax is received from 
the taxpayer. If the taxpayer remits only 
a portion of the total amount billed for 
taxes, consideration, and related charges, 
the amount remitted must be applied first 
to payment of the solid waste collection 
tax and this tax has priority over all 
other claims to the amount remitted." 

Correct the title. 

 Representatives Tharinger and DeBolt spoke in favor of 
the adoption of the amendment (633). 

 
Amendment (633) was adopted. 
 
The bill was ordered engrossed. 
 
There being no objection, the rules were suspended, the 

second reading considered the third and the bill was placed 
on final passage. 

 
 Representatives Peterson and Kraft spoke in favor of the 
passage of the bill. 

 
The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 

the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Engrossed Substitute House Bill No. 1677. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 

Engrossed Substitute House Bill No. 1677, and the bill 
passed the House by the following vote: Yeas, 94; Nays, 0; 
Absent, 0; Excused, 4. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, 
Dye, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Harmsworth, Harris, Hudgins, 
Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, 
Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, 
Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, Maycumber, 
McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, Muri, Nealey, 
Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, 
Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, 
Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, 
Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, 
Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Taylor, Tharinger, Valdez, Van 
Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and 
Mr. Speaker. 
 Excused: Representatives Hargrove, Hayes, Holy and 
Morris. 

 
ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1677, 

having received the necessary constitutional majority, was 
declared passed.  
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ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 

5303, by Senate Committee on Natural Resources & 
Parks (originally sponsored by Senators Honeyford, 
Rolfes, Chase, Hawkins, Warnick, Bailey and Ranker)  

 
Concerning aquatic invasive species management. 
 

 The bill was read the second time. 
 
There being no objection, the rules were suspended, the 

second reading considered the third and the bill was placed 
on final passage. 

 
 Representatives Blake and Chandler spoke in favor of 
the passage of the bill. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Engrossed Substitute Senate Bill No. 5303. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 

Engrossed Substitute Senate Bill No. 5303, and the bill 
passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 94; Nays, 0; 
Absent, 0; Excused, 4. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, 
Dye, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Harmsworth, Harris, Hudgins, 
Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, 
Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, 
Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, Maycumber, 
McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, Muri, Nealey, 
Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, 
Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, 
Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, 
Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, 
Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Taylor, Tharinger, Valdez, Van 
Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and 
Mr. Speaker. 
 Excused: Representatives Hargrove, Hayes, Holy and 
Morris. 
 

ENGROSSED SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 
5303, having received the necessary constitutional majority, 
was declared passed.  

 
SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5901, by Senate 

Committee on Ways & Means (originally sponsored by 
Senator Braun)  

 
Concerning eligibility for the working connections 

child care and early childhood education and assistance 
programs. Revised for 1st Substitute: Concerning 
eligibility for the early childhood education and 
assistance program. 

 
 The bill was read the second time. 

 

There being no objection, the rules were suspended, the 
second reading considered the third and the bill was placed 
on final passage. 

 
 Representatives Kagi and Dent spoke in favor of the 
passage of the bill. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Substitute Senate Bill No. 5901. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 

Substitute Senate Bill No. 5901, and the bill passed the 
House by the following vote:  Yeas, 93; Nays, 1; Absent, 0; 
Excused, 4. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, 
Dye, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Harmsworth, Harris, Hudgins, 
Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, 
Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, 
Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, Maycumber, 
McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, Muri, Nealey, 
Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, 
Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, 
Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, Smith, 
Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, 
Sullivan, Tarleton, Taylor, Tharinger, Valdez, Van Werven, 
Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and Mr. 
Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representative Ryu. 
 Excused: Representatives Hargrove, Hayes, Holy and 
Morris. 
 

SUBSTITUTE SENATE BILL NO. 5901, having 
received the necessary constitutional majority, was declared 
passed.  

 
SENATE BILL NO. 5969, by Senators Keiser, Braun, 

Hobbs, Mullet and Conway  
 
Concerning public employee collective bargaining. 
 

 The bill was read the second time. 
 
There being no objection, the rules were suspended, the 

second reading considered the third and the bill was placed 
on final passage. 

 
 Representatives Sells, Manweller and Graves spoke in 
favor of the passage of the bill. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Senate Bill No. 5969. 

 
ROLL CALL 
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The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of Senate 
Bill No. 5969, and the bill passed the House by the following 
vote:  Yeas, 93; Nays, 1; Absent, 0; Excused, 4. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, 
Dye, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Harmsworth, Harris, Hudgins, 
Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, 
Klippert, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, 
MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, Maycumber, McBride, 
McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, Muri, Nealey, Orcutt, 
Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, 
Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, 
Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, 
Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, 
Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Taylor, Tharinger, Valdez, Van 
Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and 
Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representative Kloba. 
 Excused: Representatives Hargrove, Hayes, Holy and 
Morris. 
 

SENATE BILL NO. 5969, having received the 
necessary constitutional majority, was declared passed.  

 
There being no objection, the House advanced to the 

seventh order of business. 
 

THIRD READING 
 
SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL NO. 1341, 

by House Committee on Appropriations (originally 
sponsored by Representatives Bergquist, McCaslin, 
Stonier, Muri and Pollet)  

 
Concerning professional certification for teachers 

and school administrators. 
 

There being no objection, the rules were suspended, and 
ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 
NO. 1341 was returned to second reading for the purpose of 
amendment. 

 
SECOND READING 

 
With the consent of the House, amendment (626) was 

withdrawn. 
 
Representative Bergquist moved the adoption of the 

striking amendment (632): 
 

Strike everything after the enacting 
clause and insert the following: 

"NEW SECTION.  Sec. 1.  A new section 
is added to chapter 28A.410 RCW to read as 
follows: 

By September 1, 2017, the Washington 
professional educator standards board 
shall adopt rules allowing teachers and 
principals with at least two years of 

experience, who hold or have held a 
residency certificate and have not 
achieved the professional certificate, to 
renew their residency certificate in five-
year intervals based on completion of ten 
credits or one hundred clock hours as 
defined in RCW 28A.415.020 and 
28A.415.023. 

Sec. 2.  RCW 28A.410.210 and 2009 c 531 
s 4 are each amended to read as follows: 

The purpose of the Washington 
professional educator standards board is 
to establish policies and requirements for 
the preparation and certification of 
educators that provide standards for 
competency in professional knowledge and 
practice in the areas of certification; a 
foundation of skills, knowledge, and 
attitudes necessary to help students with 
diverse needs, abilities, cultural 
experiences, and learning styles meet or 
exceed the learning goals outlined in RCW 
28A.150.210; knowledge of research-based 
practice; and professional development 
throughout a career. The Washington 
professional educator standards board 
shall: 

(1) Establish policies and practices 
for the approval of programs of courses, 
requirements, and other activities leading 
to educator certification including 
teacher, school administrator, and 
educational staff associate 
certification; 

(2) Establish policies and practices 
for the approval of the character of work 
required to be performed as a condition of 
entrance to and graduation from any 
educator preparation program including 
teacher, school administrator, and 
educational staff associate preparation 
program as provided in subsection (1) of 
this section; 

(3) Establish a list of accredited 
institutions of higher education of this 
and other states whose graduates may be 
awarded educator certificates as teacher, 
school administrator, and educational 
staff associate and establish criteria and 
enter into agreements with other states to 
acquire reciprocal approval of educator 
preparation programs and certification, 
including teacher certification from the 
national board for professional teaching 
standards; 

(4) Establish policies for approval of 
nontraditional educator preparation 
programs; 
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(5) Conduct a review of educator 
program approval standards at least every 
five years, beginning in 2006, to reflect 
research findings and assure continued 
improvement of preparation programs for 
teachers, administrators, and school 
specialized personnel; 

(6) Specify the types and kinds of 
educator certificates to be issued and 
conditions for certification in accordance 
with subsection (1) of this section, 
section 1 of this act, and RCW 
28A.410.010; 

(7) Apply for and receive federal or 
other funds on behalf of the state for 
purposes related to the duties of the 
board; 

(8) Adopt rules under chapter 34.05 RCW 
that are necessary for the effective and 
efficient implementation of this chapter; 

(9) Maintain data concerning educator 
preparation programs and their quality, 
educator certification, educator 
employment trends and needs, and other 
data deemed relevant by the board; 

(10) Serve as an advisory body to the 
superintendent of public instruction on 
issues related to educator recruitment, 
hiring, mentoring and support, 
professional growth, retention, educator 
evaluation including but not limited to 
peer evaluation, and revocation and 
suspension of licensure; 

(11) Submit, by October 15th of each 
even-numbered year and in accordance with 
RCW 43.01.036, a joint report with the 
state board of education to the 
legislative education committees, the 
governor, and the superintendent of public 
instruction. The report shall address the 
progress the boards have made and the 
obstacles they have encountered, 
individually and collectively, in the work 
of achieving the goals set out in RCW 
28A.150.210; 

(12) Establish the prospective teacher 
assessment system for basic skills and 
subject knowledge that shall be required 
to obtain residency certification pursuant 
to RCW 28A.410.220 through 28A.410.240; 
and 

(13) ((By January 2010, set performance 
standards and develop, pilot, and 
implement a uniform and externally 
administered professional-level 
certification assessment based on 
demonstrated teaching skill. In the 
development of this assessment, 

consideration shall be given to changes in 
professional certification program 
components such as the culminating 
seminar; and 

(14))) Conduct meetings under the 
provisions of chapter 42.30 RCW. 

Sec. 3.  RCW 28A.410.250 and 2016 c 233 
s 4 are each amended to read as follows: 

The agency responsible for educator 
certification shall adopt rules for 
professional certification that: 

(1) ((Provide maximum program choice 
for applicants, promote portability among 
programs, and promote maximum efficiency 
for applicants in attaining professional 
certification; 

(2) Require professional certification 
no earlier than the fifth year following 
the year that the teacher first completes 
provisional status, with an automatic two-
year extension upon enrollment; 

(3))) Grant professional certification 
to any teacher who attains certification 
from the national board for professional 
teaching standards; 

(((4) Permit any teacher currently 
enrolled in or participating in a program 
leading to professional certification to 
continue the program under administrative 
rules in place when the teacher began the 
program; 

(5) Provide criteria for the approval 
of educational service districts, 
beginning no later than August 31, 2007, 
to offer programs leading to professional 
certification. The rules shall be written 
to encourage institutions of higher 
education and educational service 
districts to partner with local school 
districts or consortia of school 
districts, as appropriate, to provide 
instruction for teachers seeking 
professional certification; 

(6) Encourage institutions of higher 
education to offer professional 
certificate coursework as continuing 
education credit hours. This shall not 
prevent an institution of higher education 
from providing the option of including the 
professional certification requirements 
as part of a master's degree program; 

(7) Provide criteria for a liaison 
relationship between approved programs and 
school districts in which applicants are 
employed; 

(8))) (2) Identify an expedited 
professional certification process for 
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out-of-state teachers who have five years 
or more of successful teaching experience, 
including a method to determine the 
comparability of rigor between the 
Washington professional certification 
process and the advanced level teacher 
certification process of other states. A 
professional certificate must be issued to 
these experienced out-of-state teachers if 
the teacher holds: (a) A valid teaching 
certificate issued by the national board 
for professional teaching standards; or 
(b) an advanced level teacher certificate 
from another state that has been 
determined to be comparable to the 
Washington professional certificate; and 

(((9) Identify an evaluation process of 
approved programs that includes a review 
of the program coursework and applicant 
coursework load requirements, linkages of 
programs to individual teacher 
professional growth plans, linkages to 
school district and school improvement 
plans, and, to the extent possible, 
linkages to school district professional 
enrichment and growth programs for 
teachers, where such programs are in place 
in school districts. The agency shall 
provide a preliminary report on the 
evaluation process to the senate and house 
of representatives committees on education 
policy by November 1, 2005. The board 
shall identify: 

(a) A process for awarding conditional 
approval of a program that shall include 
annual evaluations of the program until 
the program is awarded full approval; 

(b) A less intensive evaluation cycle 
every three years once a program receives 
full approval unless the responsible 
agency has reason to intensify the 
evaluation; 

(c) A method for investigating programs 
that have received numerous complaints 
from students enrolled in the program and 
from those recently completing the 
program; 

(d) A method for investigating programs 
at the reasonable discretion of the 
agency; and 

(e) A method for using, in the 
evaluation, both program completer 
satisfaction responses and data on the 
impact of educators who have obtained 
professional certification on student work 
and achievement.)) 

Sec. 4.  RCW 28A.410.270 and 2009 c 548 
s 402 are each amended to read as follows: 

(1)(a) ((By January 1, 2010,)) The 
Washington professional educator 
standards board shall adopt a set of 
articulated teacher knowledge, skill, and 
performance standards for effective 
teaching that are evidence-based, 
measurable, meaningful, and documented in 
high quality research as being associated 
with improved student learning. The 
standards shall be calibrated for each 
level ((of certification and)) along the 
entire career continuum. In developing the 
standards, the board shall, to the extent 
possible, incorporate standards for 
cultural competency along the entire 
continuum. For the purposes of this 
subsection, "cultural competency" 
includes knowledge of student cultural 
histories and contexts, as well as family 
norms and values in different cultures; 
knowledge and skills in accessing 
community resources and community and 
parent outreach; and skills in adapting 
instruction to students' experiences and 
identifying cultural contexts for 
individual students. 

(b) ((By January 1, 2010,)) The 
Washington professional educator 
standards board shall adopt a definition 
of master teacher, with a comparable level 
of increased competency between 
professional certification level and 
master level as between professional 
certification level and national board 
certification. Within the definition 
established by the Washington professional 
educator standards board, teachers 
certified through the national board for 
professional teaching standards shall be 
considered master teachers. 

(2) ((By January 1, 2010, the 
professional educator standards board 
shall submit to the governor and the 
education and fiscal committees of the 
legislature: 

(a) An update on the status of 
implementation of the professional 
certificate external and uniform 
assessment authorized in RCW 28A.410.210; 

(b) A proposal for)) The Washington 
professional educator standards board 
shall maintain a uniform, statewide, 
valid, and reliable classroom-based means 
of evaluating teacher effectiveness as a 
culminating measure at the preservice 
level that is to be used during the 
student-teaching field experience. This 
assessment shall include multiple measures 
of teacher performance in classrooms, 
evidence of positive impact on student 
learning, and shall include review of 
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artifacts, such as use of a variety of 
assessment and instructional strategies, 
and student work. ((The proposal shall 
establish a timeline for when the 
assessment will be required for successful 
completion of a Washington state-approved 
teacher preparation program. The timeline 
shall take into account the capacity of 
the K-12 education and higher education 
systems to accommodate the new assessment. 
The proposal and timeline shall also 
address how the assessment will be 
included in state-reported data on 
preparation program quality; and 

(c) A recommendation on the length of 
time that a residency certificate issued 
to a teacher is valid and within what time 
period a teacher must meet the minimum 
level of performance for and receive a 
professional certificate in order to 
continue being certified as a teacher. In 
developing this recommendation, the 
professional educator standards board 
shall consult with interested stakeholders 
including the Washington education 
association, the Washington association of 
school administrators, association of 
Washington school principals, and the 
Washington state school directors' 
association and shall include with its 
recommendation a description of each 
stakeholder's comments on the 
recommendation. 

(3) The update and proposal in 
subsection (2)(a) and (b) of this section 
shall include, at a minimum, descriptions 
of: 

(a) Estimated costs and statutory 
authority needed for further development 
and implementation of these assessments; 

(b) A common and standardized rubric 
for determining whether a teacher meets 
the minimum level of performance of the 
assessments; and 

(c) Administration and management of 
the assessments. 

(4) To the extent that funds are 
appropriated for this purpose and in 
accordance with the timeline established 
in subsection (2) of this section, 
recognizing the capacity limitations of 
the education systems, the professional 
educator standards board shall develop the 
system and process as established in 
subsections (1), (2), and (3) of this 
section throughout the remainder of the 
2010-11 and 2011-12 school years. 

(5) Beginning no earlier than September 
1, 2011,)) (3) Award of a professional 

certificate shall be based on a minimum of 
two years of successful teaching 
experience as defined by the board ((and 
on the results of the evaluation 
authorized under RCW 28A.410.210(14) and 
under this section)), and may not require 
candidates to enroll in a professional 
certification program. 

(((6) Beginning July 1, 2011,)) (4) 
Educator preparation programs approved to 
offer the residency teaching certificate 
shall be required to demonstrate how the 
program produces effective teachers as 
evidenced by the measures established 
under this section and other criteria 
established by the Washington professional 
educator standards board. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 5.  A new section is 
added to chapter 28A.410 RCW to read as 
follows: 

THE COLLABORATIVE. 

(1) For the purpose of this section, 
"educator" means a paraeducator, teacher, 
principal, administrator, superintendent, 
school counselor, school psychologist, 
school social worker, school nurse, school 
physical therapist, school occupational 
therapist, or school speech-language 
pathologist or audiologist. "Educator" 
includes persons who hold, or have held, 
certificates as authorized by rule of the 
Washington professional educator 
standards board. 

(2)(a) The professional educator 
collaborative is established to make 
recommendations on how to improve and 
strengthen state policies, programs, and 
pathways that lead to highly effective 
educators at each level of the public 
school system. 

(b) The collaborative shall examine 
issues related to educator recruitment, 
certification, retention, professional 
learning and development, leadership, and 
evaluation for effectiveness. The 
examination must consider what barriers 
and deterrents hinder the recruitment and 
retention of professional educators, 
including those from underrepresented 
populations. The collaborative shall also 
consider what incentives and supports 
could be provided at each stage of an 
educator's career to produce a more 
effective educational system. 
Specifically, the collaborative must 
review the following issues: 

(i) Educator recruitment, including the 
role of school districts, community and 
technical colleges, preparation programs, 
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and communities, and the effectiveness of 
financial incentives and other types of 
support; 

(ii) Educator preparation, including 
traditional and alternative route program 
design and content, the role of community 
and technical colleges, field experience 
duration and quality, financial assistance 
and incentives, school district and 
community connections, and academic and 
social support for students; 

(iii) Educator certificate types and 
tiers, including requirements for an 
initial or first-tier certificate, 
requirements to advance to the next tier, 
and requirements that are transferable 
between certificate types; 

(iv) Educator certificate renewal 
requirements, including comparing 
professional growth plan requirements with 
the teacher and principal residency 
certificate renewal requirements 
established in section 1 of this act; 

(v) Educator evaluation, including 
comparison to educator certificate renewal 
requirements to determine inconsistent or 
duplicative requirements or efforts, 
relationship with educator compensation; 

(vi) Educator certificate reciprocity; 

(vii) Professional learning and 
development opportunities, particularly 
for mid-career teachers; 

(viii) Leadership in the education 
system, including best practices of high 
quality leaders, training for principals 
and administrators, and identifying and 
developing teachers as leaders; and 

(ix) Systems monitoring, including 
collection of outcomes data on educator 
production, employment, and retention, and 
the value in a cost-benefit analysis of 
state recruitment and retention 
activities. 

(3)(a) The members of the collaborative 
must include representatives of the 
following organizations: 

(i) The two largest caucuses of the 
senate and the house of representatives, 
appointed by the majority and minority 
leaders of the senate and the speaker of 
the house of representatives, 
respectively; 

(ii) The Washington professional 
educator standards board; 

(iii) The office of the superintendent 
of public instruction; 

(iv) Washington professional educator 
standards board-approved educator 
preparation programs; 

(v) The Washington state school 
directors' association; 

(vi) The Washington education 
association; 

(vii) The Washington association of 
school administrators; 

(viii) The association of Washington 
school principals; and 

(ix) The association of Washington 
school counselors. 

(b) Each organization listed in (a) of 
this subsection must designate one voting 
member, except that each legislator is a 
voting member. 

(c) The collaborative shall choose its 
chair or cochairs from among its members. 

(d) The voting members of the 
collaborative, where appropriate, may 
consult with stakeholders, including 
representatives of other educator 
associations, or ask stakeholders to 
establish an advisory committee. Members 
of such an advisory committee are not 
entitled to expense reimbursement. 

(4)(a) Staff support for the 
collaborative must be provided by the 
Washington professional educator 
standards board, and from other state 
agencies, including the office of the 
superintendent of public instruction, if 
requested by the collaborative. 

(b) The Washington professional 
educator standards board must convene the 
initial meeting of the collaborative 
within sixty days of the effective date of 
this section. 

(5) The collaborative must contract 
with a nonprofit, nonpartisan institute 
that conducts independent, high quality 
research to improve education policy and 
practice and that works with policymakers, 
researchers, educators, and others to 
advance evidence-based policies that 
support equitable learning for each child 
for the purpose of consultation and 
guidance on meeting agendas and materials 
development, meeting facilitation, 
documenting collaborative discussions and 
recommendations, locating and summarizing 
useful policy and research documents, and 
drafting required reports. 

(6) Legislative members of the 
collaborative are reimbursed for travel 
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expenses in accordance with RCW 44.04.120. 
Nonlegislative members are not entitled to 
be reimbursed for travel expenses if they 
are elected officials or are participating 
on behalf of an employer, governmental 
entity, or other organization. Any 
reimbursement for other nonlegislative 
members is subject to chapter 43.03 RCW. 

(7)(a) By November 1, 2018, and in 
compliance with RCW 43.01.036, the 
collaborative shall submit a preliminary 
report to the education committees of the 
legislature that makes recommendations on 
the educator certificate types, tiers, and 
renewal issues described in subsection (3) 
of this section. The report must also 
describe the activities of the 
collaborative to date, and include any 
preliminary recommendations agreed to by 
the collaborative on other issues 
described in subsection (3) of this 
section. 

(b) By November 1, 2019, and in 
compliance with RCW 43.01.036, the 
collaborative shall submit a final report 
to the education committees of the 
legislature that describes the activities 
of the collaborative since the preliminary 
report and makes recommendations on each 
issue described in subsection (2) of this 
section. 

(8) This section expires August 31, 
2020. 

NEW SECTION.  Sec. 6.  This act is 
necessary for the immediate preservation 
of the public peace, health, or safety, or 
support of the state government and its 
existing public institutions, and takes 
effect immediately." 

Correct the title. 

 Representative Bergquist spoke in favor of the adoption 
of the striking amendment (632). 

 
Amendment (632) was adopted. 
 
The bill was ordered engrossed. 
 
There being no objection, the rules were suspended, the 

second reading considered the third and the bill was placed 
on final passage. 

 
 Representatives Bergquist and Harris spoke in favor of 
the passage of the bill. 

 
The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 

the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Engrossed Second Substitute House Bill No. 1341. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
 The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 
Engrossed Second Substitute House Bill No. 1341, and the 
bill passed the House by the following vote:Yeas, 94; Nays, 
0; Absent, 0; Excused, 4. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, 
Dye, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Harmsworth, Harris, Hudgins, 
Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, 
Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, 
Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, Maycumber, 
McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, Muri, Nealey, 
Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, 
Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, 
Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, 
Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, 
Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Taylor, Tharinger, Valdez, Van 
Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and 
Mr. Speaker. 
 Excused: Representatives Hargrove, Hayes, Holy and 
Morris. 
 

ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE HOUSE BILL 
NO. 1341, having received the necessary constitutional 
majority, was declared passed. 

 
HOUSE CONCURRENT RESOLUTION NO. 4400, 

by Representatives Cody, Kagi, Johnson, Appleton, 
Frame, Ormsby, Jinkins, Short, Young, DeBolt, Hudgins 
and Tarleton  

 
Naming the building at 1063 Capitol Way "The 

Helen Sommers Building." 
 

 The concurrent resolution was read the third time. 
 

 Representatives Cody and Chandler spoke in favor of the 
passage of the concurrent resolution. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
House Concurrent Resolution No. 4400. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of House 

Concurrent Resolution No. 4400, and the concurrent 
resolution passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 
90; Nays, 4; Absent, 0; Excused, 4. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, 
Dye, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Harmsworth, Harris, Hudgins, 
Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, 
Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, 
Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, Maycumber, 
McBride, McCabe, McDonald, Muri, Nealey, Orcutt, 
Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, 
Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, 
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Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, Senn, Slatter, Smith, 
Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, Stonier, 
Sullivan, Tarleton, Tharinger, Valdez, Van Werven, Vick, 
Volz, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and Mr. Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives McCaslin, Shea, Taylor and 
J. Walsh. 
 Excused: Representatives Hargrove, Hayes, Holy and 
Morris. 
 

HOUSE CONCURRENT RESOLUTION NO. 4400, 
having received the necessary constitutional majority, was 
declared passed.  

 
There being no objection, the House reverted to the sixth 

order of business. 
 

SECOND READING 
 

SENATE BILL NO. 5252, by Senators Angel and 
Wilson  

 
Addressing the effectiveness of document recording 

fee surcharge funds that support homeless programs. 
 

 The bill was read the second time. 
 
There being no objection, the rules were suspended, the 

second reading considered the third and the bill was placed 
on final passage. 

 
 Representatives Macri, McCabe and Wylie spoke in 
favor of the passage of the bill. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Senate Bill No. 5252. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of Senate 

Bill No. 5252, and the bill passed the House by the following 
vote:  Yeas, 94; Nays, 0; Absent, 0; Excused, 4. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, Condotta, DeBolt, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, 
Dye, Fey, Fitzgibbon, Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, 
Griffey, Haler, Hansen, Harmsworth, Harris, Hudgins, 
Irwin, Jenkin, Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, 
Klippert, Kloba, Koster, Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, 
Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, Manweller, Maycumber, 
McBride, McCabe, McCaslin, McDonald, Muri, Nealey, 
Orcutt, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, Peterson, 
Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, Riccelli, Robinson, Rodne, 
Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, Senn, Shea, Slatter, 
Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, Stokesbary, 
Stonier, Sullivan, Tarleton, Taylor, Tharinger, Valdez, Van 
Werven, Vick, Volz, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and 
Mr. Speaker. 
 Excused: Representatives Hargrove, Hayes, Holy and 
Morris. 
 

SENATE BILL NO. 5252, having received the 
necessary constitutional majority, was declared passed.  

 
ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE SENATE 

BILL NO. 5254, by Senate Committee on Ways & Means 
(originally sponsored by Senators Fain, Palumbo, Zeiger, 
Angel, Hobbs and Mullet)  

 
Ensuring adequacy of buildable lands and zoning in 

urban growth areas and providing funding for low-
income housing and homelessness programs. 

 
 The bill was read the second time. 

 
There being no objection, the rules were suspended, the 

second reading considered the third and the bill was placed 
on final passage. 

 
 Representatives Ryu, Barkis, McBride, Fitzgibbon, 
Macri and Harris spoke in favor of the passage of the bill. 
 

The Speaker (Representative Lovick presiding) stated 
the question before the House to be the final passage of 
Engrossed Second Substitute Senate Bill No. 5254. 

 
ROLL CALL 

 
The Clerk called the roll on the final passage of 

Engrossed Second Substitute Senate Bill No. 5254, and the 
bill passed the House by the following vote:  Yeas, 85; Nays, 
9; Absent, 0; Excused, 4. 
 Voting yea: Representatives Appleton, Barkis, 
Bergquist, Blake, Buys, Caldier, Chandler, Chapman, 
Clibborn, Cody, Dent, Doglio, Dolan, Dye, Fey, Fitzgibbon, 
Frame, Goodman, Graves, Gregerson, Griffey, Haler, 
Hansen, Harmsworth, Harris, Hudgins, Irwin, Jenkin, 
Jinkins, Johnson, Kagi, Kilduff, Kirby, Klippert, Kloba, 
Kraft, Kretz, Kristiansen, Lovick, Lytton, MacEwen, Macri, 
Manweller, Maycumber, McBride, McCabe, McDonald, 
Muri, Nealey, Ormsby, Ortiz-Self, Orwall, Pellicciotti, 
Peterson, Pettigrew, Pike, Pollet, Reeves, Riccelli, 
Robinson, Rodne, Ryu, Santos, Sawyer, Schmick, Sells, 
Senn, Slatter, Smith, Springer, Stambaugh, Stanford, Steele, 
Stokesbary, Sullivan, Tarleton, Tharinger, Valdez, Van 
Werven, Vick, J. Walsh, Wilcox, Wylie, Young and Mr. 
Speaker. 
 Voting nay: Representatives Condotta, DeBolt, Koster, 
McCaslin, Orcutt, Shea, Stonier, Taylor and Volz. 
 Excused: Representatives Hargrove, Hayes, Holy and 
Morris. 
 

ENGROSSED SECOND SUBSTITUTE SENATE 
BILL NO. 5254, having received the necessary 
constitutional majority, was declared passed.  

 
There being no objection, the House adjourned until 

10:00 a.m., June 30, 2017, the 10th Day of the 3rd Special 
Session. 

 
FRANK CHOPP, Speaker 

BERNARD DEAN, Chief Clerk 
 




